

Terms and Conditions of Use of Digitised Theses from Trinity College Library Dublin

Copyright statement

All material supplied by Trinity College Library is protected by copyright (under the Copyright and Related Rights Act, 2000 as amended) and other relevant Intellectual Property Rights. By accessing and using a Digitised Thesis from Trinity College Library you acknowledge that all Intellectual Property Rights in any Works supplied are the sole and exclusive property of the copyright and/or other IPR holder. Specific copyright holders may not be explicitly identified. Use of materials from other sources within a thesis should not be construed as a claim over them.

A non-exclusive, non-transferable licence is hereby granted to those using or reproducing, in whole or in part, the material for valid purposes, providing the copyright owners are acknowledged using the normal conventions. Where specific permission to use material is required, this is identified and such permission must be sought from the copyright holder or agency cited.

Liability statement

By using a Digitised Thesis, I accept that Trinity College Dublin bears no legal responsibility for the accuracy, legality or comprehensiveness of materials contained within the thesis, and that Trinity College Dublin accepts no liability for indirect, consequential, or incidental, damages or losses arising from use of the thesis for whatever reason. Information located in a thesis may be subject to specific use constraints, details of which may not be explicitly described. It is the responsibility of potential and actual users to be aware of such constraints and to abide by them. By making use of material from a digitised thesis, you accept these copyright and disclaimer provisions. Where it is brought to the attention of Trinity College Library that there may be a breach of copyright or other restraint, it is the policy to withdraw or take down access to a thesis while the issue is being resolved.

Access Agreement

By using a Digitised Thesis from Trinity College Library you are bound by the following Terms & Conditions. Please read them carefully.

I have read and I understand the following statement: All material supplied via a Digitised Thesis from Trinity College Library is protected by copyright and other intellectual property rights, and duplication or sale of all or part of any of a thesis is not permitted, except that material may be duplicated by you for your research use or for educational purposes in electronic or print form providing the copyright owners are acknowledged using the normal conventions. You must obtain permission for any other use. Electronic or print copies may not be offered, whether for sale or otherwise to anyone. This copy has been supplied on the understanding that it is copyright material and that no quotation from the thesis may be published without proper acknowledgement.

PROSTATE CANCER PHARMACOEPIDEMIOLOGY:

DIGOXIN, ASPIRIN

AND PATIENT OUTCOMES

A thesis submitted to the University of Dublin, for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy



Eva Flahavan BSc (Pharm), MPharm, PG Dip Stat.

2013

Department of Pharmacology & Therapeutics,

Trinity College Dublin



DECLARATION

This thesis is submitted by the undersigned to the University of Dublin, Trinity College, for examination for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy. It has not been submitted for a degree at any other university. The library of University of Dublin, Trinity College, may lend or copy this thesis on request. This is entirely my own work, with editorial advice from Dr T. Ian Barron and Dr Kathleen Bennett; where the published and unpublished work of others is presented they have been duly acknowledged.

Evellata

Eva Flahavan

Date: December 2013

IV

THESIS SUMMARY

Pharmacoepidemiology is the study of the effects of medicines in a real-world population; combining pharmacology, the study of medicines, with epidemiology the study of diseases. Prostate cancer is the most commonly diagnosed non-cutaneous malignancy in Irish men and the second most common cause of cancer death. This thesis contains the first pharmacoepidemiology studies to be carried out in a cohort of Irish prostate cancer patients. These studies were carried out using linked patient records from the National Cancer Registry of Ireland (NCRI) and prescription claims data from the Primary Care Reimbursement Services (PCRS) General Medical Services (GMS) scheme. Exposure to two medicines, digoxin and aspirin, commonly used for the treatment and prevention of cardiovascular disease were examined in relation to prostate cancer patient outcomes.

Digoxin is a member of the cardiac glycoside family, and is prescribed as second line therapy in the treatment of atrial fibrillation and heart-failure. Digoxin and other cardiac glycosides have been shown to impede cancer cell growth and tumour progression in a variety of cancer types and in mouse tumour models. These anti-cancer activities have been attributed to the pharmacological activity of digoxin on the sodium/potassium ATPase pump, and the more recently documented effects of digoxin on gene transcription; demonstrated through inhibition of Hypoxia Inducible Factor-1 α (HIF-1 α) expression. Digoxin exposure has also been associated with reduced risk of prostate cancer.

In this thesis, two studies were carried out investigating digoxin exposure in men with prostate cancer. The first study examined the association between digoxin exposure prior to cancer diagnosis and tumour characteristics (stage or grade) at diagnosis; digoxin exposure was not found to be associated with tumour stage or grade at diagnosis. The second study investigated the association between digoxin exposure at diagnosis and prostate cancer-specific mortality. In this study no association was observed between digoxin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality in the main analysis or in a propensity score matched cohort. There are a number of possible reasons why improved outcomes were not observed in men with prostate cancer exposed to digoxin; the most critical of these is that the therapeutic plasma concentrations of digoxin in humans are much lower than those used in pre-clinical studies. However clinical research is on-going, investigating digoxin in patients with breast cancer and in the treatment of recurrent prostate cancer.

Aspirin is the most commonly prescribed drug on community drugs schemes in Ireland. It was originally used for its anti-inflammatory and anti-pyretic properties, mediated through the

V

inhibition of cyclooxygenase enzyme-2 (COX-2). Currently aspirin is most commonly prescribed at low doses for its anti-thrombotic effects, as it reduces the risk of stroke and myocardial infarction. This effect is mediated through the inhibition of COX-1 in platelets. Inhibition of COX-1 and/or COX-2 by aspirin has been proposed to impede the development, growth and dissemination of a number of cancers, including prostate cancer.

The findings of observational studies investigating aspirin exposure and prostate cancer incidence have been equivocal; meta-analyses of these studies have reported aspirin to be associated with an approximately 10% reduction in risk of prostate cancer. Recent studies have also reported aspirin exposure to be associated with reduced prostate cancer mortality. The studies carried out in this thesis examined the association between aspirin exposure prior to diagnosis and prostate cancer-specific mortality in two cohorts; firstly in men diagnosed with stage I-III prostate cancer and secondly in men with prostate cancer of Gleason score >7.

In the first study, no association was observed between any aspirin use and prostate cancerspecific mortality; however men with higher intensity of aspirin use had a non-significant reduced risk of prostate cancer specific mortality, similar to other studies which examined this association in men with daily aspirin use. A statistically significant reduction in risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality was observed in men who received higher doses (>75mg) of aspirin. In the second study, carried out in men with prostate cancer of Gleason score >7, no association was observed between any aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality. However, there was the suggestion that aspirin exposure may be associated with a nonsignificant increased risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality in men with stage IV disease. Future research of aspirin in prostate cancer should be directed towards identifying patient and tumour molecular characteristics which are predictive of therapeutic response to aspirin; as have been recently investigated in colorectal cancer patient cohorts.

In summary, no benefit was observed between digoxin use and prostate cancer outcomes and there was the suggestion of a possible benefit in men with localised disease who used aspirin at high intensity or high dose. The benefits of cancer pharmacoepidemiology are many-fold. Many pharmacoepidemiological studies are based on biological and pharmacological rationale from pre-clinical studies, proposing anti-cancer effects of existing drugs. The testing of hypotheses at the population level, using existing data sources, is an efficient means of verifying whether these medicines are associated with disease risk or outcomes in humans. The identification of clinically relevant molecular or pharmacological pathways as targets for new cancer therapies will further advance progress in improving patient outcomes.

VI

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Declarati	onIII
Thesis Su	mmaryV
Table of	ContentsVII
Acknowle	edgementsIX
Publicatio	ons Associated with this ThesisXIII
List of Ab	breviationsXV
List of Ta	blesXVII
List of Fig	guresXIX
Chapter	1 Introduction
1.1	Pharmacoepidemiology and Its Application in Cancer2
1.2	Prostate Cancer
1.3	The Burden of Prostate Cancer
1.4	Prostate Cancer Treatment23
1.5	Digoxin
1.6	Aspirin
1.7	Chapter Summary and Thesis Objectives
Chapter	2 Data Sources
2.1	Databases
2.2	Linked Database
2.3	External Validity of the Linked Dataset44
2.4	Digoxin Prescribing in the GMS Population46
2.5	Aspirin Prescribing in the GMS Population49
2.6	Chapter Summary53
Chapter	3 Digoxin and Prostate Cancer55
3.1	Preclinical Studies of Cardiac Glycosides in Cancer
3.2	Observational and Clinical Studies of Cardiac Glycosides in Cancer
3.3	Study I: Digoxin Exposure and Prostate Cancer Stage and Grade at Diagnosis66
3.4	Study II: Digoxin Exposure and All-Cause and Prostate Cancer-Specific Mortality74
3.5	Overall Discussion
3.6	Conclusion

Chapte	Aspirin and Prostate Cancer93
4.1	Aspirin in Prostate Cancer – Proposed Mechanisms of Action
4.2	Aspirin in Cancer: Existing Evidence from Trials and Observational Studies100
4.3	Study I: Aspirin Use and Mortality in Men with Localised Prostate Cancer
4.4	Study II: Aspirin Use and Mortality in Men with High Grade Prostate Cancer124
4.5	Overall Discussion
4.6	Conclusion141
Chapte	r 5 Conclusion143
5.1	Prostate Cancer: Advances in Research
5.2	Digoxin in Prostate Cancer145
5.3	Aspirin in Prostate Cancer
5.4	Potential for Future Study151
5.5	Conclusion
Refere	nces
Append	lices
Арре	ndix 1: A cohort study of digoxin exposure and mortality in men with prostate
canc	er
Арре	ndix 2: A cohort study investigating aspirin use and survival in men with prostate
canc	er
Appe	ndix 3: Prostate specific antigen testing is associated with men's physical, and
psyc	nological health and healthcare utilisation, in a nationally representative sample229
Арре	ndix 4: Low dose aspirin and survival in men with prostate cancer: A study using the
UK C	linical Practice Research Datalink253
Арре	ndix 5: Aspirin use, lymph node metastasis and mortality in women with stage I-III
brea	st cancer: a prospective cohort study
Арре	ndix 6: Study Proposal registered with ENCePP E-register of studies
Appe	ndix 7: List of Medication Exposures Referred to in This Thesis
Арре	ndix 8: Presentations Pertaining to This Doctoral Research

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This thesis would not have come to fruition without the involvement of many people and organisations which have contributed to this project and supported me throughout. Firstly I would like to acknowledge the resources without which this research would not have been possible. The Health Services Executive Primary Care Reimbursement Service which provided the prescription claims data of the General Medical Services Scheme for linkage to that of the National Cancer Registry Ireland (NCRI). The data linkage was done at the NCRI, and the effort that went into the data linkage project and continues to be invested in this resource must be acknowledged. I hope my research has done justice to your work in preparing this data.

My supervisors Dr Kathleen Bennett, Dr T. Ian Barron and Dr Linda Sharp; I truly appreciate your work on establishing the linked database, and its success as a research resource is testament to the excellent collaboration you have, long may it continue. From January 2010, when we put the grant proposal together for this project, I have always had your support. You have been generous with your time, your patience and your advice; thank you most sincerely.

I would also like to acknowledge the collaboration, advice and encouragement of Dr Frances Drummond at the NCRI in the preparation of our paper on PSA testing practices. I would also like to thank Professor Roseanne Kenny and the Medications working group at The Irish Longitudinal Study on Ageing (TILDA) for the use of the TILDA database for this paper. I was also fortunate to collaborate with Professor Liam Murray and Dr Chris Cardwell in the Centre for Public Health at Queen's University Belfast. I really benefited and learnt from these experiences and am grateful for your time and encouragement.

The Irish Cancer Society has supported my PhD research through their Research Scholarship Programme. I really appreciated their interest, support and investment in me as a researcher.

I couldn't have asked for better colleagues in the Department of Pharmacology and Therapeutics, you are among the most eclectic groups of people I have met. We've shared many laughs and stories over morning coffee, which was always entertaining. Furthermore you have always been on hand for advice and most encouraging of my academic work (and my baking!). Teresa Mulroy you have been a great friend, and my office "Mum" I really appreciate the many chats and your constant good humour. Susan Spillane, you've been a great ally, we've had each other's backs in the post-graduate office. Your friendship and reassurance have been invaluable through the past three years.

IX

To my friends, some in Dublin, others scattered around the world. Thank you for being there for me in person and in spirit as this work evolved. These three years would have seemed much longer without the many outings, parties and enjoyable occasions we've shared. Your support in big ways and small has been fantastic and kept my spirits up, I truly appreciate it all.

My little brother Ed, it has been great to share the Trinity experience with you these few years. Congratulations on your degree this year as well as your other achievements in college. I really appreciate your words of reassurance, your perspective and friendship not just through the PhD but always. Finally my proud parents, who I have to admit, have not had an easy task! Since I could talk, you have channelled my abundant energy in a constructive way. You have guided but never pushed me and always encouraged and supported me in pursuing and developing both my academic skills and my varied hobbies. Mum and Dad, thanks for everything.

DEDICATION

For my family, remembering especially my two grandmothers who would have been ever so proud.

XII

PUBLICATIONS ASSOCIATED WITH THIS THESIS

<u>Flahavan EM</u>, Sharp L, Bennett K, Barron TI. *A cohort study of digoxin exposure and mortality in men with prostate cancer.* BJU Int 2013. PMID:23937513 doi: <u>10.1111/bju.12287</u> (Appendix 1)

<u>Flahavan EM</u>, Sharp L, Bennett K, Barron TI. *Aspirin use and prostate cancer mortality in men* with high-grade prostate cancer: a cohort study. Ann Oncol 2014; doi: <u>10.1093/annonc/MDT428</u> (Appendix 2)

<u>Flahavan EM</u>,* Drummond FJ,* Barron TI, Bennett K, Sharp L. *Prostate specific antigen testing is associated with men's physical, and psychological health and healthcare utilisation, in a nationally representative sample*. Under review (Appendix 3)

Cardwell CR, <u>Flahavan EM</u>, Hughes CM, Coleman HG, O'Sullivan JM, Powe DG, Murray LM. *Low* dose aspirin and survival in men with prostate cancer: A study using the UK Clinical Practice Research Datalink. Cancer Causes Control. In press (Appendix 4)

Barron TI, <u>Flahavan EM</u>, Sharp L, Sharp L, Bennett K, Visvanathan K. *Aspirin use, lymph node metastasis and mortality in women with stage I-III breast cancer: a prospective cohort study.* Under review. (Appendix 5)

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ADT	Androgen Deprivation Therapy
AF	Atrial Fibrillation
AJCC	American Joint Committee on Cancer
ASR	Age Standardised Rate
AR	Androgen Receptor
ATC	Anatomical Therapeutic Classification
ВРН	Benign Prostate Hyperplasia
CAB	Combined Androgen Blockade
CaPSURE	Cancer of the Prostate Strategic Urologic Research Endeavour
CHF	Chronic Heart Failure
CI	Confidence Interval
СОХ	Cyclooxygenase
CPRD	Clinical Practice Research Datalink
Cdk5	Cyclin-dependent kinase 5
СҮР	Cytochrome-P
DDD	Defined Daily Dose
DHT	Di-hydro-testosterone
DRE	Digital Rectal Examination
EAU	European Association of Urology
EGF	Epidermal Growth Factor
EMA	European Medicines Agency
ENCePP	European Network of Centres for Pharmacoepidemiology and
	Pharmacovigilance
ER	Oestrogen Receptor
FDA	Food and Drug Administration
FGF-2	Fibroblast Growth Factor-2
FSH	Follicle Stimulating Hormone
GLUT	Glucose Transporter
GMS	General Medical Services
GnRH	Gonadotropin Releasing Hormone
HIF	Hypoxia-Inducible Factor
нк	Hexokinase
HR	Hazard Ratio

HSE	Health Services Executive
ICD-O	International Classification of Diseases - Oncology
IGF-1	Insulin-like Growth Factor-1
ISPE	International Society for Pharmacoepidemiology
LOX	Lipoxygenase
LH	Luteinising Hormone
МАРК	Mitogen Activated Protein Kinase
Na ⁺ /K ⁺ ATPase	sodium/potassium Adenosine Tri-Phosphate-ase
NCRI	National Cancer Registry Ireland
NF-ĸB	Nuclear Factor Kappa-B
NSAID	Non-Steroidal Anti-Inflammatory Drug
NSCLC	Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer
OR	Odds Ratio
PCRS	Primary Care Reimbursement Services
PDEF	Prostate Derived ETS Factor
PDGF	Platelet Derived Growth Factor
PG	Prostaglandin
PGP	P-Glycoprotein
PIA	Proliferative Inflammatory Atrophy
PIN	Prostatic Intraepithelial Neoplasia
PSA	Prostate Specific Antigen
RR	Relative Risk
ROS	Reactive Oxygen Species
SD	Standard Deviation
STROBE	Strengthening The Reporting of Observational studies in Epidemiology
TGF-β	Transforming Growth Factor-β
TRAIL	Tumour necrosis factor- Related Apoptosis-Inducing Ligand
TRUS	Trans-Rectal Ultrasound
TURP	Trans-Urethral Resection of the Prostate
TX-A ₂	Thromboxane A ₂
uPA	urokinase Plasminogen Activator
VEGF	Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1-1 AJCC prostate cancer staging
Table 1-2: Risk stratification of prostate cancer patients ^{92,94} 23
Table 2-1: Characteristics of the full NCRI cohort of prostate cancer cases (2001-2006) and the
NCRI-PCRS GMS eligible cohort45
Table 3-1: Reported associations between digoxin exposure and cancer incidence in
observational research63
Table 3-2: Cohort characteristics of matched cohort69
Table 3-3: Odds Ratios for the association between digoxin exposure in the year prior to
diagnosis and prostate cancer tumour grade and stage at diagnosis71
Table 3-4: Potential other cancer sites which prostate cancer death may be misclassified: ²³⁵ .77
Table 3-5: Characteristics of digoxin exposed and unexposed men for survival analysis
Table 3-6: Survival analysis results: univariate and multivariate Hazard Ratios for digoxin
exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality82
Table 3-7: Survival analysis results: univariate and multivariate Hazard Ratios for digoxin
exposure and all-cause mortality84
Table 3-8: Digoxin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality: tests for interaction by
receipt of radiation therapy or ADT in the year following diagnosis86
Table 3-9: Sensitivity analyses: digoxin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality87
Table 4-1: Tabulation of studies reporting associations between aspirin use and mortality in
men with prostate cancer
Table 4-2: Characteristics of aspirin exposed and unexposed men in the year prior to diagnosis
Table 4-3: Estimated Hazard Ratios of prostate cancer-specific mortality associated with
aspirin exposure
Table 4-4: Estimated Hazard Ratios of all-cause mortality associated with aspirin exposure .117
Table 4-5: Aspirin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality: tests for interaction by
receipt of surgery or radiation119
Table 4-6: Aspirin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality: effect modification by
tumour Gleason score and tumour size at diagnosis
Table 4-7: Sensitivity analyses: aspirin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality 121
Table 4-7: Sensitivity analyses: aspirin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality121Table 4-8: Characteristics of aspirin exposed and unexposed men in those with prostate cancer

Table 4-9: Estimated Hazard Ratios of prostate cancer-specific mortality associated with
aspirin exposure in the year prior to diagnosis in men with prostate cancer of Gleason score >7
Table 4-10: Aspirin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality: effect modification by
tumour stage at diagnosis
Table 4-11: Estimated Hazard Ratios of prostate-cancer specific mortality associated with
aspirin use at low and high dose, stratified by tumour stage132
Table 4-12: Sensitivity analyses: aspirin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality:
aspirin exposure censored in the 6 months prior to diagnosis133
Table 4-13: Sensitivity analyses: aspirin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality in men
with prostate cancer of Gleason score >7

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1-1: Medicinal product life cycle3
Figure 1-2: Image of the prostate, seminal vesicles and urethra; taken from Gray ²² 8
Figure 1-3: Schematic of some COX and LOX substrates and products which may have a role in
prostate cancer progression ²⁸ 15
Figure 1-4: Smoothed relative risk of prostate cancer on the island of Ireland for years 1995-
2007
Figure 1-5: Digitalis flower and the chemical structure of digoxin27
Figure 1-6: Chemical structure of aspirin29
Figure 2-1: Digoxin prescribing in the entire GMS eligible population: 2002-2009, DDD and $\%$
prevalence of prescribing47
Figure 2-2: Digoxin prescribing in the GMS eligible population by gender
Figure 2-3: Prescribing prevalence of digoxin by age-group: males only48
Figure 2-4: Aspirin prescribing in the entire GMS eligible population: 2002-2009, DDD and $\%$
prevalence of prescribing
Figure 2-5: Aspirin prescribing in the GMS eligible population by gender50
Figure 2-6: Prescribing prevalence of aspirin by age-group: males only51
Figure 2-7: Prescribing prevalence of aspirin by dose: males only51
Figure 3-1: Illustration of the proposed anti-cancer mechanisms of digoxin in prostate cancer
cells
Figure 3-2: Study cohort selection for digoxin Study I: exclusion criteria and matching
Figure 3-3: Study cohort selection for digoxin Study II: exclusion criteria and propensity score
development and matching78
Figure 3-4: Adjusted cumulative probability curves of (A) prostate cancer-specific and (B) all-
cause mortality
Figure 4-1: Illustration of the proposed anti-cancer mechanisms of aspirin in prostate cancer
cells
Figure 4-2: Study cohort selection for aspirin Study I: exclusion criteria113
Figure 4-3: Study cohort Selection for aspirin Study II: exclusion criteria



Chapter 1 INTRODUCTION

This chapter outlines the field of pharmacoepidemiology; its evolution and its contribution to evidence based medicine, particularly in the area of cancer. Prostate cancer is the focus of the thesis; thus the prostate gland, prostatic disease, and the development, classification, and epidemiology of prostate cancer are described. Digoxin and aspirin, the two medicines examined in this thesis are introduced; and finally the overall objectives of the studies in thesis are outlined.

1.1 PHARMACOEPIDEMIOLOGY AND ITS APPLICATION IN CANCER

Pharmacoepidemiology is the study of the use and effects of drugs in large numbers of people.¹ It combines clinical pharmacology, the study of the effects of drugs in man, with the methods of epidemiology, the study of disease and determinants of disease in a population. The disciplines of epidemiology and pharmacology are described below to illustrate the benefits of combining these scientific approaches. This type of study enables a better understanding of both disease incidence and outcomes and the association between these and medicines usage.

1.1.1 BACKGROUND TO PHARMACOEPIDEMIOLOGY

1.1.1.1 EPIDEMIOLOGY

Epidemiology is 'the study of what is upon the people', which comes from the Greek; "*epi*" upon, "*demos*" people, "*logos*" the study.² The ancient Greek physician Hippocrates (460-370BC) is the first person known to have examined logical relationships between disease and environmental factors.³ Epidemiology includes the study of disease occurrence, prevalence, and outcomes as well as the study of the causal associations between environmental or lifestyle exposures and disease. The discipline of epidemiology has evolved in the past 200 years. In the nineteenth century, early epidemiologists such as William Farr, John Snow and Florence Nightingale identified poor sanitation as the cause of many preventable deaths. They gathered and presented meticulous data to the responsible authorities, illustrating what changes were required, and where, in order to stimulate the public health reform for which they are now celebrated.³ The application of statistics in the field of medicine was driven by these public health objectives.

In cancer epidemiology many aspects of disease development and progression such as racial, genetic, environmental, behavioural and dietary causes are studied.^{4,5} The relationship between smoking and lung cancer, first described by Doll and Hill in 1950,⁶ was one of the most important causal associations identified in cancer epidemiology. Also in the middle of the twentieth century, another causal association in medicine was emerging, that of birth defects in babies of mothers who had taken the anti-emetic drug thalidomide.⁷ This was the trigger for more rigorous regulation of quality, safety and efficacy of medicinal products in Europe.⁸ Prior to this medicines could be prescribed and administered without proving their therapeutic efficacy or safety. This thesis is focused on cancer outcomes and specifically prostate cancer which is the most commonly diagnosed non-cutaneous cancer in Irish men.⁵

1.1.1.2 PHARMACOLOGY

Pharmacology is the study of the effects of drugs. Many of these effects are determined through laboratory studies in tissues and animal models. Typically, drugs which have clinical and therapeutic benefits in laboratory studies proceed through the development cycle to clinical trials in humans; this is in order to improve the understanding of their therapeutic benefits, pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics (Figure 1-1). Clinical trials, usually double-blind randomised controlled trials, are required for regulatory approval, to prove the safety and efficacy of a medicine for a particular indication.



Figure 1-1: Medicinal product life cycle

Randomised controlled trials, first used in evaluating medicines in the 1940s,⁹ are considered the gold standard in evidence based medicine; they have however, some limitations. These trials are designed to assess the specific effects of a medicine with the objective of proving its efficacy for a particular indication under ideal conditions. These trials do not have the statistical power to determine all of the effects a medicine may have, such as rare side effects; another limitation is that it is not always feasible to conduct trials in a patient population which is representative of the general population who will receive the medication in practice. Thus possible unintended or off-target effects of medicines, either beneficial or harmful, are not always identified in clinical trials. Drug utilization research, defined by the WHO as "the marketing, distribution, prescription, and use of drugs in a society, with a special emphasis on

the resulting medical, social and economic consequences";¹⁰ must therefore continue after a medicine has received a marketing authorisation.

Post-authorisation surveillance and pharmacoepidemiology studies are essential to learning more about medicines in a large treated patient population. These studies examine the effectiveness of medicines; this is to establish whether, in the usual clinical setting, a drug achieves the intended effect.¹ These studies are of importance in that their findings may prompt further studies or have regulatory implications for a medicinal product (Figure 1-1). These include (i) pre-clinical studies i.e. cardiac glycosides investigated in cancer cells following early observational research; (ii) clinical trials for new indications for a medicine i.e. trials for aspirin as an anti-thrombotic following observations that patients receiving it for pain had higher risk of bleeding; or (iii) regulatory warnings about adverse events i.e. increased risk of bladder cancer associated with pioglitazone exposure.¹¹

1.1.2 EVOLUTION OF OBSERVATIONAL RESEARCH

The evidence of Doll and Hill, reporting the association between smoking and lung cancer incidence was refuted by Ronald Fischer, one of the most eminent statisticians at the time. Fischer and others believed that these studies did not have statistical standing, and biases existed in how the findings were presented.¹² Indeed many of these early studies were biased, and would not comply with standards set for observational studies today.¹² The Harvard statistician William Cochran in 1965 described the observational study as an empirical investigation with the objective of elucidating cause-and-effect relationships in settings in which it is not feasible to use controlled experimentation.¹³ Experimental intervention involves clinical trials which may not be feasible i.e. investigation of long-term exposures; practical, i.e. the investigation of rare outcomes; or morally justified, when the exposure is hypothesised or known to be harmful i.e. randomising to smoking/non-smoking groups. Therefore, observational studies are used instead.

Following the controversy surrounding the publication of the studies linking smoking to lung cancer incidence, Sir Austin Bradford Hill published a list of causal criteria.³ This is a list of factors to be considered in determining whether an observed association may be causal or correlative. This list includes: strength of an association; consistency; specificity; temporality; biological gradient; plausibility; coherence; experimental evidence and analogy.³ This is not an exhaustive list nor is it a requirement that all factors be satisfied before causal association may be proposed, however, the more criteria that apply the stronger the argument for causation rather than merely association. The Bradford-Hill criteria have, for various reasons,

been criticised and other methods of interpreting cause-and-effect relationships have since been proposed, however epidemiologists have not as yet arrived at a definitive set of causal criteria.³

Observational studies as a means of answering medical research questions by "natural experiments" have evolved since the 1960s. The data sources used to conduct observational studies have improved significantly, e.g. Clinical Practice Research Datalink (CPRD) in the UK and public and private health insurance databases in North America. Methodological guidelines have also improved the recognition of observational research e.g. Strengthening The Reporting of Observational studies in Epidemiology (STROBE) guidelines.¹⁴ As pharmacoepidemiology studies can form the premise for expensive randomised controlled trials or lead to regulatory changes e.g. new indications or warnings for a medicinal product, they must be carried out using transparent methodology. In 2011 the European Medicines Agency (EMA) established the European Network of Centres for Pharmacoepidemiology and Pharmacoepidemiology group in the Department of Pharmacology and Therapeutics in Trinity is recognised as an ENCePP centre, and one of the studies undertaken in this thesis has been registered with ENCePP.¹⁶ (See Appendix 6)

1.1.3 PHARMACOEPIDEMIOLOGY IN CANCER

1.1.3.1 THE UNDERSTANDING OF CANCER

Cancerous tumours and their vasculature were first described by Hippocrates, as having the appearance of crab, and he named the disease "*karkinos*" which is Greek for crab.¹⁷ Despite centuries of medical study, it is only within the last 50 years that the clinical understanding of cancer has developed to recognise cancer as a universal term, describing uncontrolled cell growth, and encompassing multiple diseases of different aetiology, epidemiology, histology, morphology and genetics. The future of epidemiology, in cancer particularly, is set to be transformed in how it will overlap with other scientific disciplines through combinations of pharmaco-, molecular- and patho-epidemiologic studies.¹⁸

Cancer is deregulated cell growth and there are specific cellular characteristics which differentiate cancerous cells from other cell types. To aid the understanding of the biology and development of human tumours Hanahan and Weinberg have identified "Hallmarks of Cancer", described as capabilities that enable tumour growth and metastatic dissemination.¹⁹ The hallmarks identified are (i) sustaining proliferative signalling; (ii) evading growth

suppressors; (iii) resisting cell death; (iv) enabling replicative immortality; (v) inducing angiogenesis; (vi) activating invasion and metastasis (vii) deregulating cellular energetics; and (viii) avoiding immune destruction. Two enabling characteristics of these hallmarks have been described, these are tumour-promoting inflammation and genome instability and mutation.¹⁹

Initial treatments of solid cancers were focused on radical removal of the tumour or irradiation;²⁰ however, newer, more innovative approaches to treatment focus on interfering with these "hallmarks". In cancer pharmacoepidemiology, the interpretation of findings includes consideration of how the biological and pharmacological mechanisms of the drug exposure examined may modify the tumour development, growth or progression.

1.1.3.2 POTENTIAL FOR PHARMACOEPIDEMIOLOGY RESEARCH

One of the key determinants of many cancers including prostate cancer is increasing age. Older age is associated with increased comorbidity and prescribed medication. An estimated 72% (95% Confidence Interval (CI) 71-73%) of the Irish population aged 50 years or over takes some medication on a regular basis and 21% (95% CI 20-22%) take more than 5 regular medications.²¹ Thus medication exposure is an important factor to consider in older adults, and understanding the associations between prescribed medicines and related and unrelated disease incidence and outcomes is becoming increasingly important.

Associations observed between exposure to medicines and disease incidence and outcomes may also provide information on the molecular pathways involved in the progression of diseases, based on the existing knowledge of the medicine's pharmacological properties. Many medications, including digoxin and aspirin, which have shown potential as anti-cancer agents in pre-clinical studies, have been shown to impede some of the processes identified by Hanahan and Weinberg¹⁹ as being integral to tumour growth and spread. Thus there is a need to understand more about whether these medicines are associated with improved outcomes in population-based studies of cancer patients.

Pharmacoepidemiology studies are, relative to large randomised controlled trials, an inexpensive means of determining the nature of associations between medication exposure and health related states i.e. adverse events, disease incidence or disease outcomes. In many cases, pre-clinical studies will provide the biological and pharmacological rationale for carrying out population-based pharmacoepidemiology studies of the associations between these medicines and cancer risk or outcomes. Additionally, pharmacoepidemiological evidence regarding existing drugs which impede tumour development, or improve patient outcomes

may identify clinically relevant molecular or pharmacological pathways as targets for new cancer therapies.

Pharmacoepidemiological studies, have formed the premise for randomised controlled trials for repositioning of medication commonly prescribed as anti-diabetic or cardiovascular agents in prostate cancer therapy i.e. metformin and simvastatin (US Trial number: NCT01561482), digoxin (NCT01162135). An added benefit of this drug repositioning is that the safety profile of these drugs, as well as tolerable doses in humans, is already understood, unlike new chemical entities, which require significant investment in clinical trials and post-marketing studies. Thus the development costs, and ultimately the cost to the healthcare payer may be reduced by drug repositioning.

1.2 PROSTATE CANCER

1.2.1 THE PROSTATE GLAND

The prostate is a walnut-sized gland of the male genitourinary tract, located below the bladder and in front of the rectum.⁴ The urethra and ejaculatory ducts perforate the prostate.²² See Figure 1-2. The glandular acini within the prostate form a ductal system which discharges into the urethra. The epithelial cells of the acini secrete prostatic fluid, which is a component of seminal fluid.⁴ Prostate Specific Antigen (PSA), a serine protease, is also secreted from the glandular acini, and its function is to cleave proteins in semen to maintain the fluidity of seminal fluid.⁴



Figure 1-2: Image of the prostate, seminal vesicles and urethra; taken from Gray²²

The growth, development and function of the prostate are controlled by the androgen testosterone.²³ Approximately 90% of testosterone is produced in the testes and the remainder in the adrenal glands.¹⁷ Testosterone is produced in response to gonadotropin releasing hormone (GnRH) produced in the hypothalamus, stimulating the release of follicle stimulating hormone (FSH) and luteinising hormone (LH) from the pituitary, which regulate the Leydig cells of the testes.²⁴

Within the prostate, testosterone is converted to di-hydrotestosterone (DHT) by the enzyme 5α -reductase. DHT binds with the androgen receptors (AR) in the nucleus of prostate cells.²³ Growth factors, such as fibroblast growth factor (FGF), transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β),

epidermal growth factor (EGF) and insulin-like growth factors (IGF) are involved in prostatic development;²³ Several of these are also implicated in prostate cancer development (TGF- β , EGF, IGF).²⁵

1.2.2 BENIGN CONDITIONS OF THE PROSTATE

A number of benign conditions of the prostate may precede the development of prostate cancer; or increase the likelihood of prostate cancer being diagnosed. Many of these involve inflammation. Inflammation has been described as an enabling characteristic in tumour growth and development, as it mobilises many mediators to the tissue including growth factors, survival factors, pro-angiogenic factors, and inductive signals.¹⁹ There is therefore a hypothesis that anti-inflammatory agents may have chemo-preventative as well as therapeutic potential in prostate cancer.²⁶

1.2.2.1 BENIGN PROSTATIC HYPERPLASIA

Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia (BPH) is a non-cancerous enlargement of the prostate, consisting of excess glands and stroma.²⁷ It usually presents in the transitional zone of the prostate, close to the urethra.²⁸ See Figure 1-2. Therefore BPH is associated with symptoms of urinary incontinence, frequency or urgency developing gradually over a period of years.²⁹ Increased numbers of chronic inflammatory cells are detectable in BPH tissue.²⁷ Treatments indicated for BPH include the 5 α -reductase inhibitors (finasteride, dutasteride), which impede prostate growth and reduce prostate volume;²⁸ and α -adrenoceptor antagonists (i.e. alfuzosin, tamulosin) which improve urinary flow-rate.³⁰ Trans-urethral resection of the prostate (TURP) may also be carried out to remove obstructive tissue. While BPH is not understood to be a precursor to prostate cancer, the presence or treatment of BPH (TURP) may increase the detection of prostate cancer.^{31,32}

1.2.2.2 PROSTATITIS

Prostatitis is an inflammatory condition of the prostate, often due to infection. It is not thought to be a direct cause of prostate cancer. Although there are associations between chronic prostatitis and prostate cancer,³³ it is difficult to quantify the association as the incidence of prostatitis is uncertain as the condition is often asymptomatic and its rate of incidence is uncertain.²⁷ Furthermore men with diagnosed prostatitis are more likely to be followed up for prostate assessment and associations with prostate cancer could potentially be due to detection bias.³⁴ Nevertheless, chronic inflammation and the presence of inflammatory cells and mediators such as in prostatitis may precipitate cancerous states.²⁷

1.2.2.3 PROLIFERATIVE ATROPHY

Proliferative atrophy and proliferative inflammatory atrophy, (PIA) are characterised by lesions with greater proliferation than normal.⁴ These lesions may be caused by infection, hypoxia or auto-immunity.⁴ This proliferation may be indicative of genomic damage or genomic instability;²⁷ and PIA may indicate a microenvironment conducive to carcinogenesis.⁴ Increased expression of cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) enzyme, which is induced in response to inflammation, has been reported in PIA.³⁵ Transitional areas of atrophic epithelium and adenocarcinoma have been observed.²⁷

1.2.2.4 PROSTATIC INTRAEPITHELIAL NEOPLASIA

Prostatic Intraepithelial Neoplasia (PIN) occurs when the acini become lined with malignant cells,⁴ without invasion of the stroma.³⁶ High-grade PIN has been reported to precede prostate cancer in most cases by about a decade.³⁷ The epidemiology, morphology and genetic characteristics of high-grade PIN are similar to prostate cancer. PIN is recognised as a pre-cancerous state in animal models of prostate cancer.³⁶ PIN is androgen dependent and androgen deprivation will cause regression of PIN, however the associated adverse effects are too severe for this to be indicated as treatment. Currently PIN is not treated.³⁶

1.2.3 PROSTATE TUMOURS

Prostate cancers are almost exclusively (>95%) adenocarcinomas of the glandular acini.^{29,38} The remainder of cancers are comprised of transitional cell carcinomas, squamous cell carcinomas, and sarcomas.³⁸ Atypical hyperplasia especially PIN frequently occur with adenocarcinoma.^{27,36} Unusually for solid tumours, prostate tumours develop from a number of foci; it is not understood whether this may be due to migration of the tumour cells through the ductal system within the prostate.⁴

1.2.3.1 TUMOUR DETECTION

A digital rectal examination (DRE), may be carried out by palpitation of the prostate gland through the rectum, to detect any abnormality in the size or shape of the gland.¹⁷ Prostate cancer typically (70%) is located in the peripheral zone (lobes) of the prostate,¹⁷ whereas BPH is usually in the transitional zone, close to the urethra.²⁸ While BPH is frequently associated with urinary symptoms, a prostate tumour can have advanced within or beyond the prostate gland before such symptoms are noticed.²⁹ In prostate cancer patients, these symptoms have a more rapid onset and may be accompanied by haematospermia.²⁹

The concentration of PSA in the serum is normally very low 0.2-4.0ng/ml, as PSA is usually confined within the prostate.²⁸ When BPH, or prostate cancer disrupt the integrity of the glandular acini, PSA leaks into the serum; thus elevated levels of serum PSA are correlated with prostate disease.²⁸ PSA reference ranges vary according to age and race (Caucasian/African)³⁹ however PSA has been extensively used as a marker in the detection of prostate cancer.^{17,28} Other factors such as ejaculation, prostatic massage, prostatitis, transrectal ultrasound (TRUS), and TURP may also elevate PSA levels,²⁸ and medication including finasteride and dutasteride may reduce PSA levels.³⁹ Therefore, PSA is not a very specific test for prostate cancer. However, the significant increase in detection of prostate cancers over the past two decades has been attributed to the extensive use of the PSA test in men without symptoms, especially in more developed countries.⁴⁰

Current guidelines issued to General Practitioners (GPs) in Ireland state that "PSA testing of asymptomatic men or PSA screening is not national policy".³⁹ Where asymptomatic men request an examination, PSA testing should only be carried out after full advice and provision of information regarding the potential implications of a positive result and prostate assessment should consist of a DRE and a PSA test.³⁹ Men aged 50-70 years (or 40-70 years if of African ethnicity or with a first degree relative with prostate cancer) at increased risk of prostate cancer presenting with urinary tract symptoms or unexplained back pain are recommended to have a full assessment (PSA, DRE, urinalysis, creatinine and haemoglobin).³⁹ All men with an abnormal DRE should be referred to a urologist.³⁹ In the case of an abnormal DRE, or elevated serum PSA, a prostate biopsy, carried out guided by TRUS, is indicated for a definitive diagnosis of prostate cancer, and patients should be informed about the risks of prostate biopsy prior to prostate assessment.^{17,28,39}

1.2.3.2 STAGING OF PROSTATE CANCER

The degree of differentiation of glands within the prostate tissue cores (at least 10)²⁸ sampled at biopsy is classified according to the Gleason scoring system.⁴¹ Each core is assigned a grade 1-5 according to the degree of differentiation or non-uniformity of the glands in the tissue; the two scores which are most prevalent are summed.²⁸ The Gleason score may range from 2-10. Gleason Score is critical in treatment decision making as it is the most significant predictor of prostate cancer mortality. However, men with prostate cancer of Gleason score ≤ 6 are generally at low risk of death from prostate cancer.⁴²

The Tumour, Node, Metastases (TNM) method of tumour staging was established by Denois in 1941¹⁷ and adopted by the American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC) in 1975.²⁸ The current

staging system for prostate cancer incorporates the TNM stage, Gleason score and serum PSA at diagnosis;⁴³ the National Cancer Registry Ireland (NCRI) use this staging system in tumour records.

Tumour	Tumour	Node	Metastasis	PSA (ng/ml)	Gleason
Stage					Score
I	T1a-T2a	Negative	Negative	<10	≤6
II*	T1a-T2c	Negative	Negative	≥10<20	≤7
111	Т3	Negative	Negative	Any	Any
IV	Т4	Positive	Positive	Any	Any

Table 1-1 AJCC prostate cancer staging

*Stage IIB if T2c tumour, or PSA>20 and T1-2 tumour, or Gleason score ≥8 and T1-2 tumour

1.2.3.3 TUMOUR GROWTH AND PROGRESSION

The uncontrolled growth of the tumour can cause disruption to the vasculature in the prostate and hence interfere with the supply of oxygen and nutrients. In order to survive the tumour must adapt; this is achieved through inducing angiogenesis as well as reprogramming energy metabolism.¹⁹ Hypoxia triggers a number of cellular effects including the stabilisation of hypoxia-inducible factor 1-alpha (HIF-1 α) which, following dimerization with HIF-1 β , forms the transcription factor HIF-1.⁴⁴ This stimulates the expression of proteins involved in angiogenesis, such as vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and the glucose transporter (GLUT 1, GLUT 2), as well as enzymes such as hexokinase (HK1, HK2) which enable the cell to adapt its energy needs with reduced oxygen.⁴⁴ HIF-1 α is not expressed in normal prostate cells, but up-regulation of HIF-1 α occurs in pre-neoplastic lesions and prostate carcinogenesis.⁴⁵ The cardiac glycoside digoxin has been identified, in high-throughput screening, as an inhibitor of HIF-1 α expression. Pre-clinical studies have investigated prostate cancer cell lines and prostate cancer mouse models treated with digoxin and reported reduced tumour growth and dissemination.⁴⁶

1.2.3.4 TUMOUR DISSEMINATION

Adenocarcinoma of the prostate extends locally to the seminal vesicles and the base of the bladder; it also disseminates through the lymphatic system and vasculature.¹⁷ Within the vasculature, circulating tumour cells cause activation of platelets and elevation of patients' platelet count in many types of cancer.⁴⁷ Activation of platelets, leads to P-selectin and glycoprotein activation on the platelet surface; platelets can then adhere to cancer cells and "cloak" the tumour cells as they move through the vasculature.⁴⁸ The cancer cells, through

this mechanism, have the ability to avoid immune destruction.⁴⁹ Platelet activation also induces the release of pro-angiogenic and tumour promoting substances including thromboxane-A₂ (TX-A₂) and serotonin; and growth factors such as platelet derived growth factor (PDGF), epidermal growth factor (EGF), transforming growth factor β (TGF- β), IGF-I and VEGF.⁴⁷ The anti-platelet mechanism of aspirin therefore has been proposed as an anti-cancer mechanism.⁴⁷

The majority (90%) of prostate cancer metastases are to the bone (lumbar spine or pelvis); other metastatic sites include the lungs, liver, adrenal glands, testes and breast.¹⁷ Growth factors and cytokines implicated in the formation of osteoblastic lesions include bone morphogenic proteins, endothelien-1, urokinase plasminogen activator (uPA), IGF, and TGF- β . Prostaglandin-E₂ (PG- E₂), a product of the COX-2 pathway also plays a role in bone formation, bone repair and may play a role in the progression of bone metastases.⁵⁰

1.2.4 RISK FACTORS FOR PROSTATE CANCER

The associations between prostate cancer, host factors, environmental factors and lifestyle exposures are not as strong as for some other cancers i.e. the associations between alcohol consumption or cigarette smoking and prostate cancer risk are not particularly strong.¹⁷ Studies have examined many potential risk factors as well as chemo-preventative agents, and the following is not an exhaustive discussion of factors associated with prostate cancer risk. Platz and Giovannuci provide a thorough review of this topic.⁴

1.2.4.1 FAMILIAL AND RACIAL FACTORS

The host factors which have been conclusively identified as risk factors for prostate cancer are older age, Afro-Caribbean ethnicity, and a family history of the disease.^{4,17} A man has a 2-3 fold increased relative risk of prostate cancer if one first degree relative (brother/father) has had prostate cancer, and a 3-5 fold increased relative risk of the disease if more than one first degree relative has a history of prostate cancer.⁴ Familial prostate cancer is thought to account for 5-10% of cases and these cases are more likely to be diagnosed in younger men.⁵¹ There is a genetic association, and associations have been made between prostate cancer and breast cancer incidence in families who carry the mutated BRCA gene.⁵² Men with Lynch Syndrome are pre-disposed to colorectal cancer and have recently been reported to also have a 2-fold increased risk of prostate cancer.⁵³

1.2.4.2 HORMONES

Hormonal factors, especially those relating to the sex-hormones, have also been associated with increased risk of prostate cancer. Higher circulating levels of testosterone and its metabolites, have been positively associated with prostate cancer, whereas oestradiol and sex-hormone binding globulin have been inversely associated with the disease.⁴

Oestrogens appear to have a conflicting role in prostate cancer development as high doses of oestrogens have been reported to result in the development of inflammation, hyperplasia, and dysplasia or PIN through the oestrogen receptor-alpha ($ER\alpha$).²⁷ Some of the ethnic differences in prostate cancer risk may be partially explained by hormonal factors i.e. polymorphisms in the Cytochrome P (CYP)-450 enzymes which metabolise the sex steroid hormones can vary by race.⁴

1.2.4.3 DIET AND NUTRITION

Stresses throughout life may also have a role in the development of prostate cancer. Some studies have reported associations between reduced prostate cancer risk and consumption of foods containing lycopene (found in cooked tomatoes), glucosinolates (found in brassicas), carotenoids (orange-yellow vegetables); as well as dietary supplementation with selenium, zinc and vitamins A, C, E and D.⁴ The consumption of soy products, containing isoflavones, has been inversely associated with prostate cancer, and the high consumption of soy products in Asian countries, may contribute to the lower incidence of prostate cancer in these regions.⁴

Associations have been made between the high incidence of prostate cancer in western and developed countries and high caloric diets as well as diets high in saturated fatty acids.²⁸ Obesity has been correlated with the development of higher-grade cancers.⁴ It has been proposed that dietary fat may alter serum androgen levels, cause oxidative stress or increase IGF levels.²⁸ Fatty acids are a diverse family of substances; some have been associated with prevention of prostate cancer while others have been associated with increased incidence of and mortality from prostate cancer.²⁸ In particular linoleic acid and di-homo-gama linolenic acid (DHGLA) derived from dietary fatty acids and arachadonic acid from cell membrane phospholipids may be of importance, as they are substrates of the COX-1, COX-2 and lipoxygenase (LOX) enzymes. The products of these enzymes are the leukotrienes, prostaglandins and thromboxanes, which are implicated in inflammation, and may be involved in the development of PIN and its progression to prostate cancer.²⁸ See Figure 1-3.



Figure 1-3: Schematic of some COX and LOX substrates and products which may have a role in prostate cancer progression²⁸

Oxidative stress, which leads to the production of reactive oxygen species (ROS), may also play a role in the development of prostate cancer from PIA or high-grade PIN.⁵⁴ ROS is produced as a by-product of prostaglandin biosynthesis by COX. Foods rich in anti-oxidant properties (vitamin E, lycopene, selenium and isoflavones) have been associated with a reduced risk of prostate cancer.^{28,54} However, it has also been proposed that anti-oxidants and other free radical scavengers may prevent cancer cell apoptosis triggered by ROS,⁵⁵ which suggests that anti-oxidants may not be as beneficial as some studies have suggested.

1.2.4.4 INFECTION

A history of sexually transmitted infections⁵⁶ or prostatitis³³ (often caused by bacterial infection) may be associated with prostate cancer incidence; although studies examining these risk factors may be subject to recall bias. Serological evidence of *Trichomonas vaginalis* infection, a sexually transmitted asymptomatic bacterial infection which spreads to the prostate has been associated with prostate cancer incidence,⁵⁷ more advanced prostate cancer and poorer outcomes.⁵⁸ The immune response to infection i.e. the secretion of inflammatory cytokines and other markers may contribute to the aetiology of prostate cancer.^{4,27} Interestingly in one of the studies examining a history of *Trichomonas vaginalis*, this increased risk of prostate cancer was not observed in regular users of aspirin; whereas infrequent or never use of aspirin (over the participant's life-time) was associated in a significantly increased risk (OR=2.05, 95% CI 1.05, 4.02). This may suggest aspirin has a role in mediating the inflammation associated with this infection.⁵⁷
1.2.4.5 ENVIRONMENTAL FACTORS

Environmental stresses have been associated with prostate cancer risk. These include occupational exposures to pesticides, electromagnetic fields and cadmium.⁴ It has been hypothesised that these stresses lead to the production of inflammatory cytokines, such as Interleukin-6, which is a prostate cancer growth factor; the downstream effects of this inflammatory response may lead to the development and progression of prostate cancer.

1.2.4.6 MEDICATION EXPOSURES

A number of medicines have been investigated for their association with prostate cancer incidence. The testosterone 5α -reductase inhibitor finasteride, used to treat BPH, has been associated with a reduction in prostate cancer incidence in observational studies,⁵⁹ and compared to placebo in a randomised trial.⁶⁰ However, cancers diagnosed in the finasteride arm were more frequently of Gleason score >7, and thus these patients had a poorer prognosis.⁶⁰

Long-term exposure to digoxin⁶¹ and aspirin⁶² has been associated with reduced incidence of prostate cancer in observational studies and meta-analyses of randomised controlled trials. These will be discussed in later chapters (Chapter 3, Section 3.2.2 and Chapter 4, Section 4.2.1 respectively). A number of other medicines for cardiovascular indications have been associated with reduced risk of prostate cancer. The cholesterol-lowering statins have been reported to be associated with reduced incidence of prostate cancer in meta-analyses of observational studies.⁶³ The anti-thrombotic warfarin has also been found to be associated with reduced incidence of prostate cancer in proliferation, angiogenesis and inflammation.⁶⁶ However, the anti-hypertensive medicines which act on the angiotensin system, angiotensin II receptor antagonists and angiotensin converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitors, have been associated with a slightly increased risk of prostate cancer.⁶⁷ Beta-blocker use of four years or more has been associated with reduced risk of prostate cancer.⁶⁸

Due to their anti-inflammatory activity, non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), including aspirin have been hypothesised to reduce the risk of prostate cancer. In studies which have examined the association between use of these medicines and prostate cancer incidence, aspirin, but not non-aspirin NSAIDs, was found to be associated with reduced risk of prostate cancer.^{70,71} However other studies have reported NSAIDs or COX-2 inhibitors to be

associated with reduced risk of prostate cancer.⁷² The NSAIDs and their association with prostate cancer are discussed further in Chapter 4, Section 4.5.

Given the role of IGF in prostate development and the progression of prostate cancer, antidiabetic agents have been examined in relation to prostate cancer risk. Patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus, and who have lower levels of circulating insulin are at reduced risk of prostate cancer. Type 2 diabetes mellitus patients also have lower testosterone levels.^{73,74} By contrast, men with diabetes who are diagnosed with prostate cancer have poorer outcomes.⁷⁴ Exposure to the hypoglycaemic agent metformin, which does not increase insulin levels, has not been associated with a significant reduction in prostate cancer incidence;⁷⁵ however it can reduce the growth of prostate tumours and is being investigated in a clinical study as a potential treatment for prostate cancer (NCT01561482).

1.2.5 CHALLENGES OF PROSTATE CANCER RESEARCH

Some unique characteristics of prostate cancer, described by Reid and Hamdy,⁵¹ make this disease a challenge for researchers and clinicians alike. The slow growing nature of the disease makes the detection of prostate cancer difficult; the multifocal nature of cancerous lesions in the prostate also makes it difficult to assess on biopsy. The age-related aetiology of prostate cancer means that the environmental factors or accumulation of exposures which may lead carcinogenesis are poorly understood; also treatment decisions are affected by the age at which patients are diagnosed and their other health conditions as will be discussed in Section 1.4. Finally prostate cancer has the highest prevalence of any non-cutaneous human cancer in men; this makes it a continuing public health issue.

1.3 THE BURDEN OF PROSTATE CANCER

International data from GLOBOCAN 2008⁷⁶ was used for comparison of prostate cancer incidence and mortality in Ireland to that globally. The GLOBOCAN is a project co-ordinated by the International Agency for Research on Cancer, to provide estimates of cancer incidence and mortality for all cancers globally.⁷⁶ The data from cancer registries is weighted according to the population it covers and used to generate population-weighted average estimates of incidence rates, mortality rates and disability adjusted life years for major cancer types in 184 different countries. Corrections were applied to prostate and breast cancer incidence rates to account for screening-related increases in incidence rates. The methodology used is described in more detail on the GLOBOCAN website.⁷⁶ There is considerable variation in the incidence rates of prostate cancer globally, varying 25-fold between the more developed countries, and those of Asia and North Africa, whereas prostate cancer mortality rates vary 10-fold globally.⁷⁶

1.3.1 GLOBAL AND EUROPEAN PROSTATE CANCER INCIDENCE AND MORTALITY

In males the incidence of prostate cancer is second to lung cancer; the Age-Standardised Rate (ASR, world standard population) is 27.9 cases per 100,000 person years. Higher incidence rate estimates of prostate cancer were observed in Europe and more affluent and industrialised regions such as North America, Europe and Australia.⁷⁶ Prostate cancer incidence is, in fact, correlated with Gross National Product.⁴ Prostate cancer incidence rates globally reflect the influence of race on prostate cancer risk i.e. high incidence in Caribbean nations and lower incidence in Asian countries.⁴ In Europe (WHO European region, 40 countries) prostate cancer in men, ASR=59.3 cases per 100,000 person years. PSA testing practices have contributed significantly to the increase in prostate cancer incidence and the variation in prostate cancer incidence rates globally.⁷⁷ The increase in use of the TURP procedure to treat BPH has also been attributed to the increased detection of prostate cancer.³²

Globally, prostate cancer has the sixth highest cancer mortality rate in men. In Europe, the mortality rate of prostate cancer, 12 deaths per 100,000 person years, accounts for 9.4% of cancer deaths in men, making it the third most common cause of cancer death in European men. Comparison of incidence and mortality rates reveal that high-resource countries with high incidence rates of prostate cancer don't have high prostate cancer mortality rates.⁷⁷ This is potentially because of the increased detection of many non-aggressive tumours in some

western countries, due to PSA testing of asymptomatic men. The highest mortality rates are in the Caribbean and West African countries.⁷⁶ In these poorer resource regions, prostate cancer incidence rates are also high and the population is at high risk of the disease.⁷⁷

The Nordic countries of Norway, Sweden and Iceland are the only European countries to have both high incidence and mortality rates. However mortality rates from prostate cancer in these countries have begun to decline significantly.⁴⁰ Bray *et al.* reported a strong correlation between incidence rates of prostate cancer from 1986-1990 and the mortality rates in 1995. The statistics from the following decade however had a much poorer correlation.⁴⁰ This inflated incidence of prostate cancer is attributed to the over-detection of indolent tumours, many of which are detected through PSA testing.⁴⁰

1.3.2 PROSTATE CANCER IN IRELAND

The Republic of Ireland had the highest prostate cancer incidence rate estimate in Europe in 2008,⁷⁶ ASR=126.3 cases per 100,000 person years, and the third highest incidence rate estimate worldwide. The rise in prostate cancer incidence in Ireland has been particularly noteworthy,⁷⁸ and similar to other developed countries, has been attributed to the wide-spread use of PSA testing and subsequent prostate biopsy.⁷⁹ The crude incidence rate of prostate cancer in the Irish population has increased by 4% annually from 1994-1999; with the sharpest rise from 1998-2004.⁷⁸ A small decrease in prostate cancer incidence has been observed in recent years.

On the island of Ireland, the age-adjusted risk of prostate cancer (1994-2007) has been determined to be substantially (29%) lower in Northern Ireland compared to the Republic of Ireland.⁵ PSA testing is far less prevalent in Northern Ireland, and this is thought to explain the differences between the incidence rates in the two jurisdictions. Figure 1-4 illustrates these regional variations in a cancer map. The more affluent areas of south county Dublin have a much higher relative risk than those areas in the centre or north of the city. This corresponds with income-related differences observed in uptake of PSA testing with higher uptake amongst more affluent men.⁸⁰



Figure 1-4: Smoothed relative risk of prostate cancer on the island of Ireland for years 1995-2007

(Reproduced with permission; All-Ireland Cancer Atlas)⁵

Population-based PSA testing has been associated with a downward migration in prostate cancer stage and grade at diagnosis in a British study.⁸¹ This is similar to that observed in the Republic of Ireland where the increase in prostate cancer incidence has been driven by the increased detection of smaller tumours (T1, T2).⁷⁸ The majority of T1 cases are T1c, identified by needle biopsy, usually as a result of an elevated PSA.⁷⁸ The incidence of T3 and T4 tumours has not changed significantly.⁷⁸ The age at diagnosis is younger in the Republic of Ireland compared to Northern Ireland (median age 71 years, and 73 years respectively).⁸²

In Ireland prostate cancer mortality began to decline in 1997.⁴⁰ Despite the prostate cancer incidence rate in Ireland being the highest in Europe in 2008, the age-standardised mortality rate estimate, 12.98 deaths per 100,000 person years, ranks sixteenth, which is close to the European average.⁷⁶ By the end of 2008, over 17,000 men in Ireland were living up to fifteen years after their prostate cancer diagnosis.⁵ The prevalence of prostate cancer is likely to increase in the future as the population ages.

1.3.3 PSA TESTING AND PROSTATE CANCER INCIDENCE IN IRELAND

PSA testing has been widely acknowledged as the driving factor behind the observed increase in prostate cancer incidence both nationally and internationally.^{77,79} There is no organised population-based prostate cancer screening programme in Ireland, or any other country.⁸³ In 2006, The National Cancer Forum (the then national advisory body to the Minister for Health on cancer policy) advised against population-based prostate cancer screening.⁸⁴ Subsequent meta-analyses have failed to show the benefits of screening programmes on reducing mortality from prostate cancer.^{85,86} Drummond et al. reported 78% of baseline PSA tests carried out in Ireland (1994-2005) were in men aged less than 70 years, with 26% of all tests in men aged under 50 years.⁷⁹ There were no Irish guidelines in place, however those in the UK and US clearly advised against PSA testing in men under 50 years and over 70 years⁸⁷ and 75 years⁸⁸ respectively. However PSA testing is often included in occupational health checks carried out by GPs,⁸⁹ and more men in a survey study by Hevey et al. responded that they would have a PSA test following their doctor's recommendation than would initiate undergoing a PSA test themselves.⁹⁰ A survey of Irish GPs found them to broadly support PSA testing and their knowledge of this area was based on personal clinical experience rather than the evidence base regarding the test.⁸⁹ National guidelines³⁹ as discussed above (Section 1.2.3.1) have been introduced since the studies by Drummond *et al.*^{79,89} were carried out.

The factors that influence PSA testing in the Irish population were investigated and a paper investigating the associations between prostate specific antigen testing and men's healthcare utilisation and their physical, mental and emotional health, was prepared by Flahavan, Drummond *et al.* (Appendix 3). This cross-sectional study was carried out in The Irish Longitudinal Study on Ageing (TILDA) cohort. TILDA is a study investigating the health, lifestyle and financial situation of a population-representative sample of over 8,000 people aged 50 years and older living in the community.⁹¹ This study found that men eligible for the state-funded General Medical Services (GMS) scheme were less likely to have ever had a PSA test. Eligibility for the GMS scheme is based on age and an income threshold. This is consistent with the socioeconomic differences observed in prostate cancer incidence in Ireland.⁵ Higher educational status was also associated with increased likelihood of PSA testing. This corresponds with findings regarding prostate cancer incidence in the All-Ireland cancer atlas, where areas with the lowest proportion of the population educated to third level have a 17% reduced relative risk of prostate cancer than those areas where the highest proportion of the population have degree level education.⁵

1.3.3.1 USES OF THE PSA TEST

Despite the poor sensitivity and specificity of the PSA test in tumour detection, PSA is used as a prognostic marker in prostate cancer staging, risk-stratification, and as a measure of treatment success.⁹² Various age- and race-related PSA normal ranges have been identified and several PSA-indices have been studied. PSA velocity, the change in total PSA over time, may be used to differentiate between patients and their risk factors. Men with BPH can be expected to have a linear PSA velocity, while those with prostate cancer will eventually have an exponential PSA velocity.⁵¹ PSA doubling time, the time required for the PSA to double in value, is used as a surrogate for rapid tumour growth. It is also used to monitor disease recurrence and progression following primary treatment.⁵¹ In patients who have metastatic disease, high baseline PSA, high PSA nadir and shorter PSA doubling time are predictors of poorer overall and progression free-survival.⁹³

1.4 PROSTATE CANCER TREATMENT

Treatment for prostate cancer depends on the prognosis of the disease and the life expectancy of the patient. For almost every stage of disease there are multiple treatment options, however there is no definitive optimum therapy.⁸³ In the treatment decision-making process, the potential side-effects of various treatments are a strong consideration.

1.4.1 LOCALISED PROSTATE CANCER

Stratification of patients into risk categories (low, intermediate, high) according to tumour characteristics is used in decision making regarding treatment. The risk category stratifications defined by D'Amico *et al.*⁹⁴ and used by the European Association of Urology (EAU)⁹² are presented in Table 1-2.

Risk Category	AJCC Tumour size*	Gleason Score	PSA (ng/ml)	
Low	T1c-T2a	2-6	<10	
Intermediate	T2b	7	10-20	
High	>T2c	8-10	>20	

Table 1-2	: Risk s	tratification	of	prostate	cancer	patients ⁹²
Table 1-2	: Risk s	tratification	of	prostate	cancer	patients"

*EAU specify clinical staging of tumour size

1.4.1.1 CONSERVATIVE MANAGEMENT

In the treatment of many cancers i.e. breast cancer, surgical excision of the tumour, radiation treatment, chemotherapy or hormonal therapy is regularly used as first line treatment. Many prostate cancers however, are slow-growing and a more conservative approach to treatment may be appropriate. Conservative management is often used in low-risk localised prostate cancer.⁸³ Conservative management may fall under two categories, watchful waiting or active surveillance.²⁸

Watchful waiting is the decision not to treat the tumour with curative intent. However patients may receive palliative treatment such as androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) if and when required.^{28,83} This is considered suitable for older men with shorter life expectancy, because the overall survival benefit to be gained from surgical or pharmacological intervention may not outweigh the consequences of potential side-effects of treatment.⁹⁵ The objective of watchful waiting is to minimise both disease and treatment-associated morbidity.

Active surveillance is a suitable treatment option for men with low-risk localised prostate cancer and a life expectancy of at least 10 years.⁹² Initially the tumour is not treated

aggressively; the patient and their tumour are reassessed regularly by PSA test and biopsy. The decision to commence treatment with curative intent (i.e. surgery or radiation) will be made when disease is deemed to have progressed i.e. PSA or Gleason score progression.^{28,92}

1.4.1.2 SURGERY

Prostatectomy may be carried out by a variety of methods such as open radical retropubic prostatectomy, perineal prostatectomy or robotic or laparoscopic surgery.²⁸ Prostatectomy is considered suitable in men with tumours confined to the prostate gland which can be removed simply; pelvic lymph nodes may also be removed.⁸³ Depending on tumour extent men may experience side effects such as impotence and incontinence due to damage to nerves and vasculature during the procedure. It is generally not the therapy of choice in men with less than 10 years of life-expectancy.⁹² Another localised treatment for low-risk prostate cancer is cryotherapy, where the cancerous tissue is frozen, however destruction of other tissue may result in more complicated side-effects.¹⁷ Following radical prostatectomy, men should not have detectable PSA, and a serum PSA (> 0.2ng/ml) defines biochemical failure.⁹⁶

1.4.1.3 RADIATION

The use of radiation treatment of prostate cancer has increased over the past number of years in Ireland.⁷⁸ External beam radiation therapy may be used to treat the prostate exclusively, or additionally the seminal vesicles, and/or the entire pelvis; depending on the clinical extent of the disease, the Gleason score and PSA level.¹⁷ Intensity modulated radiation therapy may be used also for the treatment of pelvic nodes, and is often used in the treatment of high-risk disease.²⁸ External beam radiation therapy may be used in combination with ADT for the treatment of intermediate-risk or high-risk disease.⁹² Brachytherapy is a procedure where radioactive seeds are implanted into the prostate using ultrasound guidance. The seeds emit low-dose radiation for a period of weeks/months and thus kill cancerous cells. Brachytherapy is suitable as monotherapy in patients with low-risk disease.⁹² or in combination with external beam radiation therapy in men with intermediate-risk disease.²⁸ Radiation may be indicated following surgery,²⁸ or if PSA recurrence (>0.2ng/ml but <0.5ng/ml) is detected (salvage radiation).⁹⁶ Similar to surgical treatment the success of radiation treatment is measured by the post-treatment PSA, or PSA nadir. Biochemical failure, in patients who receive radiation, is characterised by a rise in PSA nadir (>2ng/ml).⁹⁶

The specific toxicity associated with radiation treatment depends on the treatment type; intensity modulated radiation therapy can be more localised than whole pelvic external beam

radiation, thus some side effects may be minimised.²⁸ The main side effects are those of the genitourinary and gastrointestinal tracts; the latter include rectal bleeding.²⁸

1.4.2 ADVANCED PROSTATE CANCER

1.4.2.1 ANDROGEN DEPRIVATION THERAPY

As the growth and development of the prostate is controlled by testosterone, the majority of prostate tumours are androgen dependent, and therefore sensitive to the withdrawal of circulating androgens i.e. androgen deprivation therapy (ADT). This may be done surgically (bilateral orchiectomy), but medical ADT is more common.³⁸ ADT as monotherapy is usually indicated in locally advanced and metastatic disease; in addition to this radiation may be indicated in the treatment of locally advanced disease.⁹⁶

The classes of drugs used in ADT are GnRH analogues (i.e. buserelin, goserelin, leuprorelin); anti-androgens (i.e. bicalutamide, flutamide) and the GnRH antagonist (degarelix).³⁰ GnRH analogues, and GnRH antagonists act similarly, the former down-regulate the GnRH receptor in the pituitary, the latter antagonise the receptor; resulting in inhibition of the secretion of LH and FSH from the pituitary, which suppresses testicular production of testosterone.²⁴ These are usually administered by depot injections. Initially an increase in testosterone production (androgen flare) may occur in men receiving treatment with GnRH analogues; therefore anti-androgens may be indicated in the first month.⁸³ Anti-androgens are androgen receptor antagonists, which may be used prior to or in combination with GnRH analogues. Combined androgen blockade (CAB) can be used however it has only modest (5%) survival benefit compared to GnRH analogues.⁹⁶

ADT is usually indicated long-term; it is non-curative, however it does slow disease progression. Men with androgen dependent prostate cancer which responds to ADT will eventually progress to androgen independent or castrate resistant prostate cancer. The median time to progression is two years,³⁸ and ADT is still indicated.⁸³ Secondary hormonal therapy may include oestrogen therapy.³⁸ The novel CYP17 inhibitor abiraterone, which inhibits androgen synthesis is indicated in combination with prednisolone in castrate resistant prostate cancer, prior to, or following chemotherapy.⁸³

The main side effects of androgen deprivation therapy are hot flushes⁸³ which occur as a result of the hormonal imbalance (increased oestrogens, relative to androgens). Gynaecomastia may also occur with anti-androgens and GnRH antagonists. Sexual dysfunction is also a side effect of treatment. Long-term treatment with GnRH antagonists can result in

cardiovascular disease, and these agents are also likely to cause increased adiposity, and increase the risk of osteoporosis.⁸³

1.4.2.2 CHEMOTHERAPY

Chemotherapy is only indicated in disease which has spread beyond the prostate, or in castrate resistant prostate cancer. Docetaxel, in combination with prednisolone, is the chemotherapy regimen of choice in castrate resistant disease which has metastasised; it has been shown to improve pain control and survival.⁹⁶ However it is associated with side effects such as hair loss, alopecia, neuropathy, bone marrow suppression and cardiovascular disease. The novel agent cabazitaxel, from the same class as docetaxel, is used in patients who have not responded to docetaxel.⁹²

1.4.3 SUMMARY

As described above, treatment depends on the prostate tumour stage and Gleason score, as well as the patient's health status and life expectancy. Prostate cancer treatments in Ireland have been shown to vary considerably according to patients' area of residence (health-board area), even after adjustment for age and comorbidity.⁹⁷ While there are now national guidelines for referral of patients for a prostate cancer diagnosis to specialist clinics, there are no definitive national guidelines for treatment, and summary guidance⁸³ of European^{92,96} or other guidelines must be consulted.

Curative treatment of localised prostate cancer places considerable financial burden on health services in comparison with conservative management.⁹⁸ In the treatment of localised prostate cancer, only radical prostatectomy shows survival benefit over conservative management.⁹² New therapies, such as abiraterone indicated for metastatic castrate resistant prostate cancer, have shown marginal improvements in survival (4 months).⁹⁹ The approval of reimbursement of these agents and availability to patients has been hindered by their poor cost-effectiveness.¹⁰⁰

1.5 DIGOXIN

1.5.1 THE HISTORY OF DIGOXIN AND THE CARDIAC GLYCOSIDE FAMILY

Cardiac glycosides, of the cardenolide family, are compounds with an aglycone composed of a steroidal nucleus with a five-membered lactone ring at Carbon 17, and glycosidic linkage to sugar molecules at carbon 3.¹⁰¹ The related bufadienolide compounds have a six-membered lactone ring.¹⁰¹ Plants of the *Digitalis* species *Digitalis lanata* and *Digitalis purpurea* or foxglove, are sources of the most commonly used cardiac glycosides, digoxin and digitoxin respectively. These are illustrated in Figure 1-5.



Figure 1-5: Digitalis flower and the chemical structure of digoxin

The cardiac glycosides have an interesting therapeutic history; in 1785, Sir William Withering described the therapeutic benefit of foxglove in patients with a condition called dropsy, (an accumulation of fluid in the body).¹⁰² The use of the cardiac glycosides has been maintained to the present day in treatment of congestive heart failure and atrial fibrillation; albeit now as add-on therapy in patients with heart-failure.¹⁰³ Similarly in the treatment of atrial fibrillation, cardiac glycosides have been superseded by newer anti-arrhythmic agents as the mainstay of therapy.¹⁰⁴

Some reports exist of other cardiac glycosides such as oleander being used in the Middle Ages for the treatment of cancer,¹⁰⁵ and more recently studies have been carried out investigating AnvirzelTM, an aqueous oleander extract in the treatment of solid tumours. Phase I trials are complete¹⁰⁶ however phase II trials have not proceeded.

1.5.2 PHARMACOLOGY OF DIGITALIS GLYCOSIDES

The digitalis glycosides (digoxin and digitoxin) are positive inotropes; in congestive heart failure this enhances the contractility of the cardiac muscle without increasing heart rate. In atrial fibrillation digitalis acts as a rate control agent.²⁴ Cardiac glycosides are sodium/potassium ATPase (Na⁺/K⁺ ATPase) ligands; they bind to the α -subunit of the Na⁺/K⁺ ATPase pump and inhibit the hydrolysis of ATP, thus preventing sodium ion transport. This reduces the concentration gradient for calcium efflux and causes intracellular calcium concentration to increase, which results in enhanced contractility of the cardiac muscle.

1.5.3 INDICATIONS FOR USE OF DIGOXIN

Digoxin is the only cardiac glycoside licensed for use in Ireland. It is indicated for the treatment of supraventricular arrhythmias, such as atrial fibrillation and atrial flutter to reduce ventricular rate. It is also indicated for chronic heart failure, where systolic dysfunction is the dominant problem and heart failure accompanied by atrial fibrillation.¹⁰⁷

The prevalence of heart failure in Europe in 2008 was estimated at 2-3% in the total population, and 10-20% in the population between 70-80 years. It is more common in men than women.¹⁰³ The prognosis for heart failure is poor, 30-40% of people die within one year¹⁰⁸ and 50% die within four years.¹⁰³ Digoxin is recommended in symptomatic heart failure in addition to angiotensin converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitors and diuretics.²⁴ It can be used to control heart rate prior to, or in addition to a beta-blocker. Digoxin can improve ventricular function, and reduce hospital admission due to worsening atrial fibrillation but it has no effect on survival.¹⁰³ Digoxin may be used alone or in combination with verapamil or diltiazem to control ventricular rate.

Atrial fibrillation (AF) is the most common sustained cardiac arrhythmia.^{109,110} The prevalence is estimated to be approximately 1-2% in the general population.¹⁰⁴ It is associated with increasing age, with prevalence of approximately 0.5% in persons under 60 years,^{104,111} increasing to 5-15% at 80 years.¹⁰⁴ The incidence of AF is reported to have increased by 13% in the past two decades.¹⁰⁴ Men are more likely to develop AF than women, (OR=1.8, 95% CI 1.2, 2.8).¹¹² AF can be a cause and also a consequence of heart failure. Heart failure has been found in 30% of patients with AF, and AF is found in 30-40% of heart failure patients.¹⁰⁴ AF is attributed to be the cause of one in five strokes.^{104,113} Anti-thrombotic therapy is recommended for all patients with AF and atrial flutter; anti-platelet therapy with aspirin is sufficient in those at very low risk of stroke.¹¹⁴

1.6 ASPIRIN

1.6.1 THE ORIGINS AND HISTORY OF ASPIRIN

The ancient Greeks were reported to have chewed willow bark for its analgesic properties. Salicin was identified as the active compound in willow bark in 1826. Aspirin, or acetyl-salicylic acid, a modification of salicylic acid, was commercialised by Bayer, one of the world's oldest pharmaceutical companies, in 1897.¹¹⁵ The chemical structure of aspirin is illustrated in Figure 1-6.



Figure 1-6: Chemical structure of aspirin

Aspirin was initially indicated and marketed for treating fever and pain. In the early 1950s Dr Lawrence Craven, a US physician noted increased bleeding in patients who chewed aspirin gum following surgical removal of tonsils and adenoids. He proposed aspirin had anticoagulant properties and reported personal observations of patients at-risk of myocardial infarction who having taken aspirin, even at low doses, had not suffered a cardiac event.¹¹⁶ In the 1970s Vane *et al.* discovered that aspirin blocked the formation of prostaglandins and thromboxanes, the latter which play an important role in platelet aggregation and clotting. Vane *et al.* were subsequently awarded the Nobel Prize in Physiology or Medicine in 1982.¹¹⁷ Trials of aspirin as secondary prevention for myocardial infarction.¹¹⁸ A significant advantage of aspirin as prophylactic pharmacotherapy for cardiovascular disease is its low cost. Aspirin is the most commonly prescribed agent on the GMS scheme; over 2.5 million prescriptions for aspirin were dispensed in 2011.¹¹⁹

1.6.2 PHARMACOLOGY OF ASPIRIN

The pharmacological target of aspirin is the COX enzyme channel; this is the active site of the COX enzyme, where arachidonic acid and other substrates are converted to prostaglandins and thromboxanes as described already (Section 1.2.4.3). Aspirin, through covalent bonding with a serine residue in the COX enzyme channel, prevents arachadonic acid from accessing the channel, thus reducing the production of prostaglandins.²⁴

The COX enzyme exists in two isoforms, COX-1 and COX-2, with differing effects. COX-1 is constitutively expressed throughout the body; COX-1 products are responsible for maintaining various tissues i.e. protection of gastrointestinal mucosa, regulation of renal blood flow; and haemostasis i.e. regulation of platelet aggregation and adhesion.²⁴

COX-1 in platelets produces TX-A₂, a platelet aggregation factor, and COX-1 in the vascular endothelium produces PG-I₂ which inhibits platelet aggregation. Aspirin irreversibly blocks COX-1, which cannot be regenerated by circulating platelets as they lack a nucleus. Cells of the endothelial tissue can regenerate COX-1, and also require higher doses of aspirin for inhibition. Aspirin is thus effective in altering the balance of these platelet aggregation factors and reducing the formation of thrombi.²⁴

COX-2 is an inducible enzyme expressed in response to inflammatory cytokines (i.e. Interleukin-1 α , Interleukin 6, NF- κ B)¹²⁰ growth factors (i.e. IGF-I, EGF),¹²¹ hypoxia¹²² and tumour promoters. COX-2 production of prostaglandins such as PG-E₂, PG-D₂ and PG-I₂ results in localised pain and inflammation. PG-E₂ mediates fever, and there are three known PG-E₂ receptors leading to a variety of effects such as vasodilation and hyper-algesia. PG-E₂, PG-D₂ and PG-I₂ and PG-I₂ through their vasodilator activity, synergise with other inflammatory mediators.²⁴

1.6.2.1 PHARMACOKINETICS OF ASPIRIN

Aspirin is absorbed in the stomach and intestine. Metabolism of aspirin to salicylate begins in the gut wall. Following absorption aspirin binds to plasma proteins, however conversion to salicylate occurs rapidly (half-life 15-20mins). Although it does not inhibit COX enzymes, salicylate does have pharmacological activity; it may reduce the expression of COX-2 in some cell types.¹²³ Salicylate undergoes further hepatic metabolism or may be excreted in urine, depending on the dose of aspirin or the urinary pH.¹²⁴

1.6.2.2 ADVERSE EFFECTS OF ASPIRIN

COX inhibition by aspirin, while critical to its pharmacological effects, also contributes to its side effect profile. PG-E₂, produced by COX-1 protects the mucosal membrane of the stomach.²⁴ Inhibition of COX-1, leads to gastric irritation and potentially ulceration and bleeding. Reduced production of prostaglandins can also have adverse effects on renal function, as PG-E₂ has vasodilator activity and works to compensate vasoconstriction mediated by noradrenaline or angiotensin II. The anti-platelet effect of aspirin may also cause cerebrovascular bleeding. Excessive dosing of aspirin may cause *Salicylism*, which may present as tinnitus, vertigo, impaired hearing, nausea and vomiting. Aspirin is contraindicated in

children aged less than 16 years, due to the risk of *Reye's syndrome*.²⁴ Aspirin should be used with caution in the elderly as the risks of gastric irritation or ulceration may outweigh the benefit. Its use should also be avoided in patients with severe impairment of renal, cardiac or hepatic function.¹²⁵

Enteric coating of aspirin tablets, and co-prescription of anti-secretory drugs, (histamine (H2)receptor antagonists and proton pump inhibitors) have been used as means of overcoming these adverse gastrointestinal effects, while still allowing patients to benefit from the antithrombotic activity of aspirin. Selective COX-2 inhibitors such as celecoxib and rofecoxib were also developed to treat pain and inflammation due to the unfavourable gastric side effects of aspirin and NSAIDs mediated by COX-1 inhibition.²⁴ The therapeutic use of selective COX-2 inhibitors has been restricted by their cardiovascular adverse effects. Selective COX-2 inhibitors have however been examined as potential treatment of cancer in preclinical¹²⁶ and clinical¹²⁷ studies, and are further discussed in Chapter 4.

1.6.3 INDICATIONS OF ASPIRIN

Due to the fact that aspirin inhibits both COX enzymes, which have pleiotropic functions, aspirin has a number of clinical indications. The dosing of aspirin also differs according to the indication.

1.6.3.1 ANALGESIC, ANTI-INFLAMMATORY AND ANTIPYRETIC ACTIVITY OF ASPIRIN

In dosage forms where aspirin is indicated for its anti-inflammatory, anti-pyretic and analgesic properties, it is licensed for sale over the counter, and on general sale in Ireland.¹²⁴ These medicinal products contain typically 200-500mg of aspirin, and are indicated for relief of mild to moderate pain i.e. headache, migraine, dental pain, sore throat, dysmenorrhoea, neuralgia, myalgia, rheumatic pain, sciatica, lumbago, fibrositis, muscular pains, sprains, strains, joint swelling, stiffness, fever and symptoms of the common cold or influenza.¹²⁴

1.6.3.2 ANTI-THROMBOTIC ACTIVITY

As a cardio-protective agent aspirin is indicated following myocardial infarction, ischaemic stroke and in patients with unstable angina.¹²⁵ Dosage forms of aspirin licensed for long-term use for a cardiovascular indication are only available on prescription in the Republic of Ireland.¹²⁵ This includes the low-dose (75mg) dosage form, high dose (300mg) products and combination products (i.e. with dipyridamole, clopidogrel).

Aspirin is widely prescribed as an antithrombotic agent for the prophylaxis of stroke in patients with atrial fibrillation,¹²⁸ and is also commonly prescribed for the prevention of cardiovascular events in patients with type II diabetes mellitus.¹²⁹ Aspirin has been investigated as primary prevention of cardiovascular disease and results of a meta-analysis have shown that aspirin-treated patients have significantly reduced serious vascular events, in particular non-fatal myocardial infarction.¹³⁰ However, in primary prevention of vascular disease, aspirin is not recommended as the increased risk of bleeding outweighs the benefit.¹³⁰

1.7 CHAPTER SUMMARY AND THESIS OBJECTIVES

Pharmacoepidemiology is a valuable method of investigating whether exposure to commonly prescribed medicines may alter disease outcomes. Firstly there is the potential to elucidate whether the effects of these drugs observed in pre-clinical studies are observed at the population level; secondly, associations between exposure to these drugs and cancer outcomes may identify biological pathways integral to tumour growth and progression, which may be used in the development of new therapies; and thirdly, there are potential public health issues regarding the association between cancer and commonly used drugs. In addition to this, should these drugs be repositioned in cancer treatment, the development costs are reduced, and the side-effects of existing agents are well understood.

The rise of prostate cancer incidence in Ireland, largely due to widespread PSA testing, has been outlined. Prostate cancer mortality began to fall in Ireland before the PSA-era,⁴⁰ therefore the number of men surviving following their diagnosis of prostate cancer is increasing.⁵ The identification of other methods of reducing the burden of this disease on health services and increasing the survival of men with prostate cancer is a priority. Cancer pharmacoepidemiology, examining medicines usage and cancer outcomes explores this possibility. In this thesis, two of the oldest used medicines are examined with respect to their potential anti-cancer activity in men with prostate cancer. The next chapter will outline the linked database used to conduct this research.

1.7.1 DIGOXIN

Digoxin has been shown in pre-clinical studies to inhibit HIF-1 α expression, which is crucial in the adaptation of prostate cancer cells to hypoxic states, and may inhibit tumour growth.⁴⁶ This is because HIF-1 α is crucial to the induction of angiogenesis and reprogramming of energy metabolism in hypoxic cancer cells.⁴⁴ Digoxin has also been associated with reduced prostate cancer incidence,⁶¹ but digoxin exposure has not as yet been examined in relation to prostate cancer survival.

A literature review of the pre-clinical studies which have proposed the anti-cancer potential of digoxin in prostate cancer is presented in Chapter 3, Section 3.1. Similarly a review of the observational research to date which has examined this hypothesis is provided in Chapter 3, Section 3.2.

The studies examining digoxin exposure in men with prostate cancer are also presented in Chapter 3. The aims of these studies were to:

- I. Assess the association between digoxin exposure prior to diagnosis and prostate cancer tumour characteristics at diagnosis
- II. Examine whether exposure to digoxin at the time of diagnosis is associated with prostate cancer-specific mortality.

1.7.2 ASPIRIN

The anti-inflammatory activity of aspirin may play a role in inhibiting the development of prostate cancer,²⁷ as inflammation has been identified as a pre-cancerous²⁷ and tumour-promoting¹⁹ process. The anti-platelet effect of aspirin has also been proposed to impede tumour dissemination.⁴⁷ Existing studies have reported aspirin to be associated with reduced prostate cancer incidence,⁶² and a number of studies have shown varying associations between aspirin exposure and prostate cancer mortality.¹³¹⁻¹³³

The literature regarding pre-clinical studies examining aspirin and prostate cancer is reviewed and presented in Chapter 4, Section 4.1. The meta-analyses and observational research to date which have reported associations between aspirin and prostate cancer incidence and outcomes are discussed in Chapter 4, Section 4.2.

The studies examining aspirin exposure and prostate cancer mortality are presented in Chapter 4; the objectives of these studies were to:

- I. Examine the association between aspirin exposure prior to diagnosis and prostate cancer-specific mortality in men diagnosed with localised prostate cancer.
- II. Examine the association between pre-diagnostic aspirin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality in men with high grade (Gleason Score >7) prostate cancer.

The results of these studies are discussed in each chapter in the context of the existing preclinical and observational evidence. The concluding chapter summarises the findings, discusses the potential implications of this research and the potential scope for future pharmacoepidemiology research in prostate cancer.

Appended to the thesis are two additional manuscripts which are indirectly related to the objectives of this work. These studies also investigated aspirin exposure and cancer patient outcomes. Firstly, a nested case-control study conducted in the UK CPRD population in collaboration with Professor Liam Murray and Dr Chris Cardwell. This study investigated the

association between low-dose aspirin use following diagnosis and prostate cancer mortality in a cohort of British prostate cancer patients and is described in Appendix 4. This has been accepted for publication in *Cancer Causes Control*. Secondly, a study led by Dr T. Ian Barron investigating the association between pre-diagnostic aspirin use and lymph node involvement in a cohort of Irish women with stage I-III breast cancer; this manuscript is currently under review. (Appendix 5).

Chapter 2 DATA SOURCES

This chapter outlines the methodology employed in this thesis. Firstly it provides a description of the databases used, and the information available in these databases. The strengths and limitations of these resources are discussed and the linkage of the databases is described. Finally, a descriptive drug utilisation analysis of digoxin and aspirin is provided in the study population used to conduct the main analyses of the thesis.

2.1 DATABASES

2.1.1 PRESCRIPTION CLAIMS DATA

The Department of Health through the Health Services Executive (HSE) funds a number of health and medical care schemes which are delivered by the Primary Care Reimbursement Service (PCRS).¹³⁴ Community pharmacies are contracted with the PCRS to provide pharmaceutical care to patients under a number of the community drug schemes. Approximately 1,600 community pharmacy contractors submit monthly claims to the PCRS for medicines dispensed on the community schemes in order to be reimbursed.

The General Medical Services (GMS) database is generated from the prescription claims submitted to the PCRS by the pharmacy contractors for GMS eligible patients. This database is nationally representative, and has been used extensively for research purposes in studies examining treatment outcomes,¹³⁵ good prescribing practice,^{136,137} changes in prescribing practice¹³⁸ and the cost-effectiveness of prescribing, i.e. prescribing of generics or branded drugs.^{139,140}

2.1.1.1 THE GMS SCHEME

The GMS scheme is available to "persons who are unable without undue hardship to arrange general practitioner, medical and surgical services for themselves and their dependants".¹⁴¹ Under the GMS Scheme, patients are provided access to a number of healthcare services free of charge including GP visits, community health, dental and hospital care as well as provision of medicines and some medical devices through community pharmacy contractors. The eligibility criteria for the GMS scheme have changed over time, but approximately one third of the population (1.4-1.6 million) were covered by the scheme during the period relevant to this thesis.¹⁴² Eligibility is based on means test and age. All persons aged 70 years and over were eligible for the scheme from July 2001 to December 2008 regardless of means; therefore there is virtually 100% coverage of these patients during this time period.

Patients who are eligible for the GMS scheme are also eligible for the High-Tech Drugs scheme provided by the PCRS. This provides high-cost medicines, usually initiated in hospital, to patients in the community.¹³⁴ The PCRS covers the cost of the medicines (no mark-up), by paying the wholesaler directly and pays pharmacies a patient care fee. This scheme covers items such as anti-rejection drugs, biological agents, growth hormones and ADT medicinal products for prostate cancer. Data from the High-Tech scheme was available; however the

date of dispensing was not available from the PCRS and therefore this data was not used. Information on the use of ADT was however available from the NCRI database.

2.1.1.2 COVARIATES

The following covariates can be captured from the GMS database (i) patient demographics such as age-group (0-4 years, 5-11 years, 12-15 years, 16-24 years, 25-34 years, 35-44 years, 45-54 years, 55-64 years, 65-69 years, 70-74 years, \geq 75 years), gender (male, female), HSE region (Dublin Mid Leinster, East, South, West) and Local Hospital Office (approximately one for each county); (ii) details about each prescription claim, date of claim, WHO Anatomical Therapeutic Classification (ATC) code,¹⁴³ quantity dispensed and drug-product code (GMS code number, which is unique for each medicinal product formulation); and (iii) the PCRS doctor number and pharmacy number which are unique for each PCRS prescriber and pharmacy contractor.

2.1.1.3 STRENGTHS AND LIMITATIONS

The GMS scheme can be considered a closed pharmacy system; therefore the data capture within this database can be considered reliable and accurate. This is because firstly patients receive their medicines for free, making it unlikely that they will obtain their medication through another source at cost to themselves; secondly, claims from pharmacies are usually submitted to the PCRS electronically; and thirdly, pharmacies also submit the original prescription form to the PCRS for reimbursement and where discrepancies exist between prescriptions and claims, the pharmacy contractor will not be reimbursed for the claim.

Some limitations of this resource must also be acknowledged. It should be noted that GMS patients may receive certain specified medication under other schemes, such as the High-Tech Drugs, Long Term Illness, Dental Treatment Services, Methadone Maintenance Therapy, or Psychiatric Schemes. Unlicensed medicines are not captured in the data either. The GMS database only has information on patient medication dispensed; there is no information on patient diagnoses or patient outcomes. This is a limitation in assessing comorbid conditions. Dispensing of a medication does not mean that the patient is compliant with the medication received; therefore some misclassification of exposure may occur. Due to the eligibility criteria for the GMS scheme, older people and people of lower socioeconomic status are over-represented in the database.

2.1.2 NATIONAL CANCER REGISTRY IRELAND

The NCRI has actively collected detailed data on all incident cancers in the population normally resident in the Republic of Ireland since 1994.¹⁴⁴ Trained, hospital-based tumour registration officers collect information on patient characteristics, tumour details, treatment received and death from multiple sources including pathology laboratories, radiology departments, oncology departments, hospital administrative systems and individual medical records. The national death certificate register, from the Central Statistics Office, which includes patient cause of death and date of death, is linked to patient records at the NCRI.

2.1.2.1 DATABASE AND COVARIATES

A database of all prostate cancers (ICD-O, C61)¹⁴⁵ diagnosed 2001-2006, was provided by the NCRI for this research project. For each man diagnosed with prostate cancer, details of all other diagnosed cancers (1994-2009) other than non-melanoma skin cancers were provided.

The NCRI database contains information on the following patient demographics at diagnosis: patient age (years); smoking status (current, former, non-smoker, unspecified); marital status; occupational status; county and health-board of residence, and a census-based socioeconomic deprivation score¹⁴⁶ for the local electoral district of residence. Tumour characteristics are also captured including: tumour morphology; tumour grade (Gleason Score <5, 5-7, >7, unspecified);⁴³ and AJCC TNM Stage. Staging was recorded as clinical or pathological stage. Pathological tumour staging, where available, took precedence over clinical staging. Staging data available was tumour size (T1, T2, T3, T4, unspecified); nodal status (negative, positive, unspecified); metastases (negative, positive, unspecified); and overall tumour stage (I, II, III, IV, unspecified).⁴³ Where nodal status or metastases were unspecified or not assessed they were assumed negative for categorising tumour stage. This is the NCRI policy.

Treatment types and the dates of treatment receipt in the year following diagnosis are also captured in the NCRI data: surgery (yes, no), radiation (yes, no) hormonal therapy (yes, no) or chemotherapy (yes, no). Occasionally tumour registration officers will gather information on treatments received beyond one year following diagnosis, or records of distance metastases diagnosed. However as this data is not routinely collected, it is not consistent and is not used. Date and cause of death as recorded on death certificates coded by ICD-9, or ICD-10 codes are also included in the database.

2.1.2.2 STRENGTHS AND LIMITATIONS

The strengths of this database are that it is nationally representative and five-year tumour registration of prostate cancer is estimated to be in excess of 96% complete.¹⁴⁷ The main limitation of this prostate cancer dataset is incomplete staging data. This is a significant issue in analysis of routinely gathered data. Due to the age at which men are diagnosed with the disease, there is increased likelihood of them having other comorbid conditions at diagnosis. The subsequent complications which may arise with invasive prostate biopsy or aggressive treatment may mean that a conservative approach to tumour staging and subsequent treatment is taken.

2.2 LINKED DATABASE

The linked NCRI-PCRS database is the principal resource used to carry out this doctoral research. The establishment of this database including the data linkage process is described in this section. This linked database has been used for similar studies before.¹⁴⁸

2.2.1 LINKAGE

Data linkage of the NCRI database to the GMS prescription claims was carried out by staff at the NCRI. Cancer diagnoses from January 1st 2001 to December 31st 2006 were linked to prescription claims for GMS eligible patients from January 1st 2000 to December 31st 2007. Follow-up data on deaths was provided up to December 31st 2009 initially, but this was updated to December 31st 2010 over the course of this project.

The NCRI developed a data processing application (DataPipe) to clean the data and re-format data fields such as names, dates of birth and addresses, prior to matching. Subsequently record linkage of patient records in the prescription claims database to those in the NCRI database was carried out using probabilistic matching. The programme used for this was AutoMatch, which uses a fuzzy matching algorithm to return the degree of similarity between the records. Of prostate cancer cases diagnosed from 2002-2006, 51.0% of men under the age of 70 were identified as having a GMS card and 89.9% of men aged 70 years and over were successfully matched to a GMS record. (NCRI, personal communication)

2.2.2 LINKED DATA COVARIATES

2.2.2.1 IDENTIFICATION OF INCLUSION AND EXCLUSION CRITERIA

In order to be eligible for these studies, all men had to have at least one year of GMS eligibility prior to their prostate cancer diagnosis. Pre-diagnostic GMS eligibility was identified from a combination of the start- and stop-dates of eligibility for each patient provided by the PCRS, and prescription claims. Eligibility for all studies was based on having continuous GMS eligibility for at least one year prior to the date of prostate cancer diagnosis.

Cancer diagnoses (other than non-melanoma skin cancer) recorded by the NCRI, since 1994, which preceded a prostate cancer diagnosis (2001-2006) were identified, for the purpose of excluding patients with a prior diagnosis of invasive cancer. Over the course of this work, the decision was taken within the research group to exclude patients who had another cancer diagnosed on or before the date of their prostate cancer diagnosis. This explains some differences in the numbers excluded on this basis between different studies.

2.2.2.2 MEDICATION EXPOSURES

Medications were identified in the GMS database by WHO-ATC code;¹⁴³ exposures for periods (either before or after diagnosis) were identified from prescription claims. WHO-ATC codes for all medicines referred to in this thesis are listed in Appendix 7. For the medications of interest in each study (i.e. digoxin, aspirin), the dose of the drug product received and dosing intensity were determined. Dosing intensity was calculated as the proportion of days covered (PDC)¹⁴⁹ i.e. proportion of days in which the patient had a supply of the medication available to them during the period of interest. The exposed group was subsequently stratified by levels of dosing intensity. Medication exposure was also stratified by the dose of the drug received.

2.2.2.3 COMORBIDITY SCORE

Prescription claims on the GMS scheme for the year prior to prostate cancer diagnosis were used to generate a medication based comorbidity score. The number of distinct medication classes (determined on the five-character ATC code), was used to calculate the score. This method is based on a validated medication-based means of prediction of mortality, hospitalisation and long-term care admissions.¹⁵⁰ This or any other medication-based comorbidity score is limited by not having complete capture of medication dispensed on other community drugs schemes.

2.2.3 DATA UTILISATION AGREEMENTS

The use of data held by the NCRI for research purposes is covered by the Health (Provision of Information) Act 1997. Data utilisation agreements have been established with the NCRI and PCRS. All potential patient identifiers have been removed from the datasets prior to receipt and data used in this project has been stored on an encrypted drive on a desktop computer for use only by the PhD researcher.

2.2.4 STRENGTHS AND LIMITATIONS OF THE LINKED DATA

The strengths and limitations of the individual GMS and NCRI databases hold for the linked database. The NCRI does not carry out active follow-up of tumour progression or recurrence, therefore this limits further study of patient outcomes; mortality is the only outcome which can be assessed.

2.2.5 DATA ANALYSIS

SAS[®] V 9.2 (SAS Institute, Cary, NC) was used for all analyses of the GMS data and linked datasets. Significance at p<0.05 is assumed unless stated otherwise.

2.3 EXTERNAL VALIDITY OF THE LINKED DATASET

The inclusion criteria for all studies carried out in the linked NCRI-PCRS database is eligibility for the GMS scheme for the entire year prior to diagnosis. As already discussed, eligibility for this scheme is based on means test and age; therefore these men differ somewhat from the general population. Healthcare utilisation including GP visits¹⁵¹ and PSA testing (Flahavan, Drummond *et al.* Appendix 3) differs in GMS eligible men, to those who are ineligible for this scheme. The characteristics of the GMS eligible men diagnosed with prostate cancer have been compared to the full cohort of men diagnosed with prostate cancer to illustrate the representativeness of this cohort.

2.3.1 COMPARISON OF LINKED NCRI-PCRS GMS ELIGIBLE COHORT WITH FULL NCRI COHORT OF MEN DIAGNOSED WITH PROSTATE CANCER

The characteristics of men diagnosed with prostate cancer in the entire NCRI population and those identified from the NCRI-PCRS database as having GMS eligibility for the year prior to diagnosis have been tabulated. See Table 2-1. The linked database was used to identify all prostate cancer cases diagnosed 2001-2006 and the men with continuous GMS eligibility for the year prior to diagnosis. Covariates tabulated were patient factors (age at diagnosis, smoking status at diagnosis, deprivation score of electoral district of residence at diagnosis) year of incidence, tumour characteristics (tumour stage; Gleason score) and treatment received in the year following diagnosis (radiation, surgery, ADT, chemotherapy, no active treatment).

13,824 prostate cancer cases were diagnosed from 2001-2006; 48.4% (N=6,688) were eligible for the GMS scheme for the entire year prior to diagnosis (Table 2-1). The mean age at diagnosis of GMS eligible men (74.0 years), was greater than that of the full cohort (69.4 years). There were more GMS eligible men (32.4%) living in socioeconomically deprived areas than men in the full NCRI cohort (27.9%). The trend in the number of prostate cancer cases diagnosed over the years 2001-2006 was similar in the GMS eligible population to the full NCRI cohort. More GMS eligible men were diagnosed with stage IV (14.9% Vs. 11.3%) and Gleason Score > 7 (19.7% Vs. 17.9%) disease, relative to the full cohort. The percentage of men with Gleason Score unspecified was also greater in the GMS population. Differences in extent of diagnoses and treatments received are likely to reflect the older age of men in the GMS population; more men in the GMS eligible cohort received ADT (47.7% Vs. 36.7%) or no treatment (24.5% Vs. 22.2%) and fewer received surgery or radiation (Table 2-1.).

Table 2-1: Characteristics of the full NCRI cohort of prostate cancer cases (2001-2006) and

the NCRI-PCRS	GMS	eligible	cohort
---------------	-----	----------	--------

Characteristic		Fu	ull NCRI Cohort	NCRI-PCRS GMS eligible
			(N=13,824)	cohort (N=6,688)
Patient Details				
Age/years	Mean (SD)		69.4 (9.4)	74.0 (8.0)
Smoking Status ^A	Never		1,914 (13.8)	1,061 (15.9)
(%)	Former		4,465 (32.3)	2,106 (31.5)
	Current		2,269 (16.4)	1,282 (19.2)
	Unspecified		5,176 (37.4)	2,239 (33.5)
Deprivation Score ^B	Least Deprived 1		2,742 (19.8)	1,032 (15.4)
(%)	2		1,729 (12.5)	793 (11.9)
	3		1,883 (13.6)	890 (13.3)
a a standard the state	4		2,337 (16.9)	1,204 (18.0)
	Most Deprived 5		3,861 (27.9)	2,165 (32.4)
	Unspecified		1,272 (9.2)	604 (9.0)
Year of Incidence	2001		1,905 (13.8)	780 (11.7)
(%)	2002		2,144 (15.5)	1,020 (15.3)
	2003		2,155 (15.6)	1,106 (16.5)
	2004		2,664 (19.3)	1,327 (19.8)
	2005		2,462 (17.8)	1,264 (18.9)
	2006		2,494 (18.0)	1,191 (17.8)
Tumour Details				
Stage ^C	1		409 (3.0)	214 (3.2)
	11		7,036 (50.9)	3,073 (45.9)
	111		1,187 (8.6)	478 (7.1)
	IV		1,569 (11.3)	994 (14.9)
	Unspecified		3,623 (26.2)	1,929 (28.8)
Grade ^c	Low (Gleason ≤7)		8,621 (62.4)	3,714 (55.5)
	High (Gleason >7)		2,746 (17.9)	1,317 (19.7)
	Unspecified		2,727 (19.7)	1,657 (24.8)
Treatment Received ^D				
	Surgery		4,270 (30.9)	1,632 (24.4)
	Radical Prostatectomy	'	1,876 (13.6)	215 (3.2)
	Other Prostatectomy		2,394 (17.3)	1,417 (21.2)
	Radiation		4,449 (32.2)	1,749 (26.2)
	ADT		5,071 (36.7)	3,190 (47.7)
	Chemotherapy		240 (1.7)	135 (2.0)
	No Treatment		3,069 (22.2)	1,638 (24.5)

A: Smoking status recorded at diagnosis

B: Deprivation Score of electoral district of residence according to SAHRU¹⁴⁶

C: AJCC Staging Manual 5th Ed.⁴³

D: Treatment received in the year following diagnosis

In summary, the GMS eligible men are older and a greater proportion of these men live in more socioeconomically deprived areas compared to the full NCRI cohort. Given the older age of this cohort, the differences observed in tumour stage, Gleason score at diagnosis and less aggressive treatments received are to be expected.

2.4 DIGOXIN PRESCRIBING IN THE GMS POPULATION

2.4.1 INTRODUCTION

This section describes the prevalence of digoxin prescribing in the GMS population. As already described in the previous chapter (Section 1.5), digoxin is prescribed as add-on therapy for atrial fibrillation and heart failure.

2.4.2 METHODS

The database used for this analysis was the GMS database as described in Section 2.1.1. The Defined Daily Dose (DDD) is "the assumed average maintenance dose per day for a drug used for its main indication in adults".¹⁰ The most accepted way of describing drug utilization in a population is as numbers of DDDs per 1000 inhabitants per day. The prescribing of digoxin (WHO ATC C01AA05: DDD=0.25mg)¹⁴³ in DDDs per 1000 GMS eligible population per day was calculated for each year (2002-2009). The prevalence of prescribing of digoxin by gender and age-group (\geq 55 years) was examined. Persons aged less than 55 years were excluded as the prevalence of digoxin prescribing in this group was <1%.

2.4.3 RESULTS

Figure 2-1 illustrates that digoxin use in the entire GMS population has decreased over the years 2002-2009. Prescribing of digoxin is higher in males compared to females, 8.5% compared to 6.7% in females in 2002; the prevalence fell to 5.1% and 4.0% respectively by 2009. See Figure 2-2. Prescribing prevalence is also considerably higher in the older age-groups, in particular those aged 75 years and older. The decline in use over time by age-group is illustrated in Figure 2-3. Prescribing was 15.4% in patients aged 75 years and older in 2002, falling to 8.9% by 2009.



Figure 2-1: Digoxin prescribing in the entire GMS eligible population: 2002-2009, DDD and % prevalence of prescribing



Figure 2-2: Digoxin prescribing in the GMS eligible population by gender





2.4.4 DISCUSSION

The prevalence of digoxin prescribing is higher in males than in females, due to the higher prevalence of both heart failure and atrial fibrillation in males than in females. Digoxin prescribing is also higher in older age groups, again reflecting the epidemiology of these conditions (Chapter 1, Section 1.5.3). The use of DDDs as a measure of medication utilisation is a rather crude measure of medication consumption in a population, and its optimal use is in making comparisons between different populations. It must be recognised that although 0.25mg is the WHO recognised DDD of digoxin, many patients, especially elderly patients, receive far lower daily doses of digoxin.

Digoxin is regarded as one of the earliest therapies for cardiac illness; however, current guidelines state that, since the introduction of novel agents, digoxin is only the optimum therapy for a minority of patients. Beta-blockers have been shown to significantly improve outcomes of patients with heart-failure, and digoxin is indicated as add on therapy.¹⁰³ In atrial fibrillation, other anti-arrhythmic agents have become the mainstay of therapy.¹⁰⁴ Digoxin use is declining due to the evidence emerging in favour of these newer agents; however it is still prescribed in Ireland, particularly in older males.

2.5 ASPIRIN PRESCRIBING IN THE GMS POPULATION

Aspirin, in dosage forms licensed for long-term use for a cardiovascular indication is subject to a medical prescription in the Republic of Ireland.¹²⁵ This includes the low-dose (75mg) dosage form, high dose (300mg) products and combination products (i.e. with dipyridamole, clopidogrel). The prescribing of aspirin was assessed in the GMS eligible population for the years 2002-2009, again using the GMS database as outlined in the analysis of digoxin above.

2.5.1 METHODS

The number of DDDs of aspirin used in the GMS eligible population per year was calculated (2002-2009). These were determined by aspirin indication (B01AC06: anti-platelet activity DDD=75mg; N02BA01: anti-inflammatory activity, DDD=3,000mg).¹⁴³ Trends of aspirin prescribing by gender and age-group (\geq 45 years) were also assessed over this period. Persons aged under 45 years accounted for <5% of aspirin prescriptions, and were excluded from analyses by age and gender. Within the cohort of patients receiving aspirin, the trend in average aspirin dose prescribed was also examined (low \leq 75 mg; intermediate 75-150 mg high >150 mg).

2.5.2 RESULTS

Aspirin prescribing has increased in the entire population over the period examined. See Figure 2-4. In men aged 45 years and older the prevalence of aspirin prescribing on the GMS scheme has risen from 32.2% in 2002 to 40.1% in 2009. The prevalence of aspirin prescribing by gender is illustrated in Figure 2-5. Aspirin is prescribed to more men than women in this population. The prevalence of aspirin prescribing is highest in the oldest age groups. See Figure 2-6. A consistent rise in the prescribing prevalence was seen from 2002-2009 in all age groups. Analysis of the dose of aspirin prescribed (Figure 2-7) illustrates that the majority of men who received aspirin only received low-dose preparations (≤75 mg).



Figure 2-4: Aspirin prescribing in the entire GMS eligible population: 2002-2009, DDD and % prevalence of prescribing



Figure 2-5: Aspirin prescribing in the GMS eligible population by gender



Figure 2-6: Prescribing prevalence of aspirin by age-group: males only



Figure 2-7: Prescribing prevalence of aspirin by dose: males only
2.5.3 DISCUSSION

This analysis illustrates the increased prescription of aspirin to patients eligible for the GMS scheme. The overall prevalence of aspirin prescribing increased steadily over the years 2002-2008. The drop off in the prevalence of aspirin prescribing, and number of DDDs prescribed in the GMS population from 2008 to 2009 (Figure 2-4) can be attributed to changes in the denominator (number of GMS eligible patients). This is because (i) eligibility criteria changed during this year due to the introduction of means testing for patients aged over 70 years, and (ii) an increased number of people in younger age groups met the means-based eligibility criteria due to the economic circumstances at this time.¹⁴²

The irregular trend noted in the DDD analysis highlights a limitation of this method. That is, that in a patient population which may fluctuate, trends need to be interpreted carefully. Another limitation regarding the use of DDDs which must also be acknowledged is that medical practice differs globally. Therefore the DDD of 3,000mg for aspirin for anti-inflammatory or analgesic indications, although not commonly used at this dose in Ireland (maximal daily dosing 3,600mg),¹²⁴ may be more commonly used in other countries. An increase in aspirin use was observed across all age-bands when the population aged 45 years and older was examined. On examination of the average dose of aspirin prescribed to males and females it is clear that the majority of aspirin prescribed was for low-dose (≤75 mg) aspirin; suggesting that the majority of aspirin prescribed is indicated for prevention of cardiovascular events. The highest prevalence of prescribing was in men in the oldest age-bands; this is consistent with the cardiovascular indications of aspirin as the prevalence of angina, stroke and myocardial infarction increase with increasing age.

2.6 CHAPTER SUMMARY

The description of the databases and covariates used for the studies carried out in this thesis sets the scene for this research. The comparison of the GMS-eligible prostate cancer patients in with the entire cohort of men diagnosed with prostate cancer illustrates the representativeness of this cohort. The descriptive drug utilisation analysis of both digoxin and aspirin has shown that men who receive these medicines are of a similar age as those who are diagnosed with prostate cancer. There is mounting evidence from pre-clinical and observational studies that digoxin and aspirin have anti-cancer properties; therefore the study of the potential anti-cancer effects of these medicines in a population-based cohort such as the NCRI-PCRS database is therefore both feasible and warranted.

Chapter 3 DIGOXIN AND PROSTATE CANCER

The pre-clinical studies which have examined the potential for digoxin in prostate cancer, and proposed a number of anti-cancer mechanisms of action are reviewed in this chapter. The observational evidence which has assessed digoxin exposure and cancer incidence and outcomes is also presented. Based on this data two studies have been conducted, the first examining the stage and grade of prostate cancer at diagnosis in men who are exposed to digoxin compared to those who are not; the second examining prostate cancer survival in men receiving digoxin. The results from these studies are presented and discussed in light of the existing knowledge regarding digoxin and its potential mechanisms in cancer.



3.1 PRECLINICAL STUDIES OF CARDIAC GLYCOSIDES IN CANCER

The following section outlines the various mechanisms of anti-cancer activity of digoxin which have been investigated. Digoxin and other cardiac glycosides have been shown to have potential in the control of cancer cell growth in a variety of cancer cell lines. These are related to the well-documented pharmacological activity of digoxin on the sodium/potassium ATPase pump,¹⁵² and more recently, the ability of digoxin to alter gene transcription which has been demonstrated through inhibition of HIF-1 α expression.⁴⁶

3.1.1 SODIUM/POTASSIUM ATPASE IN CANCER

Cardiac glycosides are sodium/potassium ATPase (Na⁺/K⁺ ATPase) ligands. The Na⁺/K⁺ ATPase plasma membrane pump is involved in cell adhesion and cancer progression. It has signal transduction properties and is a target for many substances both endogenous i.e. oestrogens and exogenous i.e. tamoxifen.^{153,154} Each of the Na⁺/K⁺ ATPase pump α -subunit isoforms have differing affinity for the various members of the cardiac glycoside family; and have different isoform expression in different human cancer cell lines.^{155,156} As a result different cancer cell lines have differing sensitivities to various cardiac glycosides.

Based on the knowledge that the inhibitory action of cardiac glycosides on the Na⁺/K⁺ ATPase causes disruption of intracellular calcium homeostasis, the role of increased intracellular calcium in the apoptotic pathway was one of the first to be investigated in cancer cells.¹⁵⁴ Concentration-dependent arrest of growth and apoptosis of prostate cancer cells treated with digoxin has been demonstrated; these effects were most pronounced in the androgen-dependent LNCaP cell line.^{157,158} Caspase enzymes were determined to have a significant role in digoxin mediated apoptosis in prostate cancer cells due to the increased intracellular Ca²⁺ and reduced K⁺ concentrations;¹⁵⁹ this was shown to cause DNA fragmentation.¹⁵⁷ These effects are illustrated in Figure 3-1. Digoxin also causes fibroblast apoptosis through this mechanism.¹⁶⁰

Cyclin-dependent kinase 5 and p25 cleavage from p35, (cdk5/p25) are involved in cell cycle regulation and neuronal homeostasis and are distributed in cells of the male reproductive system.¹⁵⁹ Cleavage of p25 from p35 is a calcium dependent reaction, and increased expression of Cdk5/p25 was demonstrated in cells treated with digoxin. Cdk5/p25 were found to be required for digoxin-mediated prostate cancer cell death. This pro-apoptotic property of digoxin in cancer cells is an important anti-cancer mechanism as resisting cell death is one of the hallmarks of cancer.¹⁹

3.1.2 EXTRACELLULAR EFFECTS OF DIGOXIN

Changes to the extracellular surface of the cancerous cell can affect the metastatic potential of the tumour. Digoxin has been shown to inhibit FGF-2 release, which is involved in tumour progression.¹⁶¹ Reduced adherence of breast cancer cells to plates has been noted in the presence of digitalis.¹⁵⁴ Digoxin also sensitises cells to anoikis, a process whereby normal epithelial cells undergo apoptosis on detachment from the extracellular matrix. Digoxin has been demonstrated to reduce the viability of prostate cancer cells in vitro.¹⁶² Cardiac glycoside inhibition of the Na⁺/K⁺ ATPase pump has also been shown to modify a biosynthetic pathway of extracellular N-glycan structures; this type of modification, can impede the migration and invasion of tumour cells, as well as the formation of distant metastases of prostate tumours in mice.¹⁶³

3.1.3 HYPOXIA INDUCIBLE FACTOR 1-ALPHA

Hypoxia Inducible Factor 1-alpha (HIF-1 α) is not expressed in normal prostate cells;⁴⁵ however HIF-1 α and HIF-1 β are found in high-grade PIN a pre-cancerous state, thus highlighting the potential for HIF-1 targeting in both cancer treatment as well as cancer prevention.^{164,165} There is an association between tumour grade and HIF-1 α expression in breast and brain tumours.¹⁶⁶ This has not been reported in prostate tumours;^{167,168} however HIF-1 activates VEGF expression which is associated with higher prostate cancer tumour grade.¹⁶⁸ HIF is involved in both inducing angiogenesis, and reprogramming energy metabolism in hypoxic prostate cancer cells.¹⁷⁴ In prostate cancer, biochemical failure¹⁶⁸ and reduced disease-specific survival have been associated with higher levels of HIF-1 α expression.¹⁶⁹ One study reported androgen dependent prostate cancer cells the highest; suggesting that HIF-1 α expression is associated with androgen independent prostate cancer.¹⁷⁰

3.1.3.1 INHIBITION OF HIF-1 a BY DIGOXIN

In high-throughput screening studies, cardiac glycosides, as well as naturally occurring strophanthidin glycosides were found to be inhibitors of HIF-1 α expression.^{171,172} Cardiac glycosides were found to reduce the expression of HIF-1 α and HIF-2 α in a concentration-dependent manner and furthermore reduce the expression of the HIF-1 target genes in cancer cells under hypoxic conditions.⁴⁶ HIF-1 is a transcription factor formed when HIF-1 α , expressed in response to hypoxia, binds with HIF-1 β which is constitutively expressed. HIF-1 has been shown to augment the spread of metastases through the vasculature. The effects of HIF-1 α

and its inhibition by digoxin are illustrated in Figure 3-1. Digoxin was found to prolong prostate cancer tumour latency, inhibit tumour xenograft growth and reduce the expression of HIF-1 target genes in mouse models.⁴⁶ Inhibition of HIF-1 α expression by digoxin reduced primary tumour growth and lung metastases of breast cancer xenografts in mice; there was synergy of this effect in combination with doxorubicin.¹⁷³ The anti-angiogenic effects of digoxin have also been demonstrated in androgen independent prostate cancer xenografts, where significant inhibition of blood vessel formation and reduced blood vessel density, but not a reduction in tumour growth was reported.¹⁷⁴

3.1.3.2 PHYTO-OESTROGENIC EFFECTS OF DIGOXIN

Digitalis glycosides have been investigated in pre-clinical studies of breast cancer cell lines which reported the oestrogen receptor (ER) negative cell lines to have increased or equal susceptibility to cardiac glycoside-mediated cell death compared to the ER positive cell lines.^{154,175,176} Digoxin has been reported to have phyto-oestrogenic properties,¹⁷⁷ and these properties have been implicated in associations between digoxin exposure and incidence of oestrogen sensitive cancers.¹⁷⁸ Oestrogens have been used previously in the treatment of prostate cancer,¹⁷⁹ and may be used as secondary hormonal therapy in addition to ADT.³⁸ Two oestrogen receptors ER α and ER β have been identified in prostatic tissue, and have opposing effects.^{180,181} ER α activation in both the epithelium and stroma of the prostate stimulates proliferation, malignancy and inflammation.¹⁸¹ ER β activation is pro-apoptotic and antiproliferative in both BPH and prostate cancer. ER α antagonists, ER β agonists¹⁸¹ and agents with mixed agonist/antagonist activity such as raloxifene¹⁸² have been suggested as potential treatment options in prostate cancer.¹⁶⁹ Digoxin has known oestrogenic side-effects, i.e. gynaecomastia, however it has not been determined which, if any, ER subtype digoxin has stronger affinity for.

Cross-talk exists between the HIF-1 α and the hormone receptors (ER and AR). It has been proposed that ER β 1 destabilises HIF-1 α in prostate cancer cells.¹⁸³ However, retained expression of ER β with endothelial Nitric Oxide Synthase (eNOS), HIF-1 α or HIF-2 α in some hypoxic prostate cancer phenotypes has been associated with poorer prognosis. Transactivation of the AR can be enhanced by hypoxia in the presence of HIF-1 α , in particular at low concentrations of DHT, which would mimic castration resistant prostate cancer.¹⁸⁴



HIF: Hypoxia-Inducible Factor; GLUT: Glucose Transporter; HK: Hexokinase; VEGF: Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor; FGF-2: Fibroblast Growth Factor; ER: Oestrogen Receptor; Na⁺/K⁺ ATP-ase: Sodium Potassium ATPase;

Figure 3-1: Illustration of the proposed anti-cancer mechanisms of digoxin in prostate cancer cells

3.1.4 POTENTIAL INTERACTIONS OF DIGOXIN

3.1.4.1 PROSTATE SPECIFIC ANTIGEN EXPRESSION

PSA, as discussed in Chapter 1, Section 1.3.3.1, has been used widely as a means of detection of prostate cancer and as a measure of disease recurrence or biochemical failure.⁵¹ The Prostate Derived ETS Factor (PDEF) gene is a member of the ETS family of transcription factors which regulate cell cycles and are modulators of PSA expression.¹⁸⁵ Digoxin has been shown to reduce PDEF gene expression and hence reduce expression of PSA; however, it has not been elucidated as to whether this is solely through PDEF.¹⁸⁶

3.1.4.2 ANDROGEN DEPRIVATION THERAPY

There is evidence that digoxin inhibits testosterone biosynthesis and secretion in rat testicular cells.¹⁸⁷ This inhibitory effect of digoxin and digitoxin on CYP450_{scc} was shown in rat luteal cells, and Leydig cells, reducing the biosynthesis of progesterone and testosterone.¹⁸⁸ Reduced levels of plasma testosterone and LH have been detected in patients receiving long-term digoxin therapy.^{189,190} Furthermore, increased levels of serum oestrogen have been reported in men aged 25-40 years exposed to digoxin.¹⁹⁰ Although this has been refuted in other studies,¹⁹¹ it is possible that these hormonal effects of digoxin may influence the outcomes of men with prostate cancer treated with ADT. Reported hormonal effects of digoxin on oestrogen dependent cancers will be discussed in Section 3.2.1.

3.1.4.3 RADIOTHERAPY

Cardiac glycosides have been reported to have radio-sensitizing effects in breast cancer cell lines.¹⁹² Cells treated with cardiac glycosides have been reported to accumulate in the G2M phase of the cell cycle which makes them more susceptible to radiation.¹⁹² Topoisomerase II inhibition was also proposed as a possible mechanism for digoxin's anti-cancer activity in renal, breast and melanoma cell lines.^{193,194} The lactone moiety of the cardenolide illustrated in Figure 1-5 is structurally similar to the active component of the topoisomerase inhibitor irinotecan.¹⁵⁴ Inhibition of topoisomerase II delays the repair of X-ray induced breaks in DNA and can hence increase radio-sensitivity. HIF-1α expressing cells have specifically been reported to be resistant to radiotherapy.¹⁹⁵ Radiation induces the formation of ROS in the cell, which is pro-apoptotic; ROS may however also induce HIF-1 activity.¹⁹⁵

3.1.4.4 CHEMOTHERAPY

Synergy of digitoxin and digoxin with other chemotherapeutic agents has been demonstrated in breast and colon cancer cell lines.^{176,196} In colon cancer cells, increased intracellular calcium

causes increased calmodulin kinase II activity and activation of HIF-1 α . HIF-1 activates transcription of the mdr-1 (multiple drug resistance) gene, resulting in the expression of P-glycoprotein (PGP) which can confer multiple drug resistance.¹⁹⁷ Increased PGP expression was observed in colon cancer cells treated with digoxin resulting in reduced intracellular accumulation of doxorubicin (PGP substrate) and thus reduced efficacy. It has been suggested that the efficacy of doxorubicin or other PGP substrates may be reduced in patients treated with digoxin.¹⁹⁷

Very few men with prostate cancer receive chemotherapy, which is usually indicated only at advanced stages of castrate resistant prostate cancer.⁸³ In a recent study of men with metastatic prostate cancer treated with docetaxel, digoxin exposure was associated with an increased risk of all-cause mortality (HR=1.43, 95%CI 1.01, 2.03).¹⁹⁸ The authors attributed this increased risk mainly to higher levels of cardiovascular comorbidity in the digoxin exposed group.

3.2 OBSERVATIONAL AND CLINICAL STUDIES OF CARDIAC GLYCOSIDES IN CANCER

Preclinical studies have suggested a variety of mechanisms through which digoxin has anticancer activity. Despite the encouraging results, concerns have been raised as to the therapeutic relevance of these pre-clinical findings. The digoxin concentrations reported to have anti-cancer effects in these studies exceed those normally tolerated by humans in vivo. It has, however, been suggested that prolonged exposure to digoxin could be sufficient to have an anti-proliferative effect in humans.⁴⁶ Observational studies have investigated this hypothesis in relation to the incidence of breast, uterine, ovarian, cervical as well as prostate cancer.

3.2.1 INITIAL OBSERVATIONAL STUDIES

The presence of an association between cardiac glycoside exposure and cancer outcomes was first hypothesised in the late 1970s, prior to the extensive pre-clinical investigations of cardiac glycosides in cancer which have been carried out in the last decade. In a study of 142 breast cancer patients Stenkvist reported that women receiving cardiac glycosides had tumours which were smaller and more uniform than those not exposed to cardiac glycosides.¹⁹⁹ Following this observation, Stenkvist *et al.* studied a cohort of breast cancer patients and found that the risk of recurrence within five years following mastectomy was lower in the group exposed to cardiac glycosides.²⁰⁰ Other observational research regarding cardiac glycosides and cancer incidence at this time was inconclusive, mainly because these studies were of small size and limited by the data sources available at the time.²⁰¹⁻²⁰³

Two case-control studies have shown cardiac glycoside exposure to be a risk factor for male breast cancer.^{204,205} Another two Danish studies, one case-control,²⁰⁶ one cohort,²⁰⁷ reported approximately 30% increased risk of breast cancer in women exposed to digoxin compared to unexposed women, and approximately 40% increased risk when compared to other women receiving treatment for cardiovascular conditions (See Table 3-1). The relative risk was slightly higher for women with ER positive status, which the authors claim point to an oestrogen-mimicking mechanism.²⁰⁷ A subsequent study reported a significantly increased risk of uterine cancer, but not ovarian or cervical cancer, associated with digoxin exposure; the risk of uterine cancer is increased by exogenous oestrogen exposure.²⁰⁸

Year	Author	Study Setting	Study type	Exposure	Cancer	Reported	Result	(95% CI)
1990	Lenfant-Pejovic et al. ²⁰⁴	France & Switzerland	Case-Control	Digitalis	Breast (male)	OR	4.10	(1.40, 12.40)
2001	Ewertz et al. ²⁰⁵	Norway, Sweden, Denmark	Case –Control	Digoxin ≥5 years	Breast (male)	OR	2.00	(0.90, 4.40)
2008	Ahern <i>et al.</i> ²⁰⁶	Denmark	Case-Control	Digoxin ≥1 year	Breast	OR	1.30	(1.14, 1.48)
2011	Biggar et al. ²⁰⁷	Denmark	Cohort	Digoxin current use	Breast	RR	1.39	(1.32, 1.46)
				Digoxin former use	Breast	RR	0.91	(0.83, 1.00)
2012	Biggar et al. ²⁰⁸	Denmark	Cohort	Digoxin current use	Uterine	IRR	1.48	(1.32, 1.65)
			Cohort	Digoxin current use	Ovarian	IRR	1.06	(0.92, 1.22)
			Cohort	Digoxin current use	Cervical	IRR	1.00	(0.79, 1.25)
2011	Platz et al. ⁶¹	US, Health Professionals	Cohort	Digoxin ever use	Prostate	RR	0.82	(0.72, 0.94)
		Follow-up Study		Digoxin <5 years	Prostate	RR	0.87	(0.72, 1.04)
				Digoxin 5-9.9 years	Prostate	RR	0.86	(0.70, 1.07)
				Digoxin ≥10 years	Prostate	RR	0.54	(0.37, 0.79)

Table 3-1: Reported associations between digoxin exposure and cancer incidence in observational research

OR: Odds Ratio; RR: Relative Risk; IRR: Incidence Risk Ratio;

Only one study in recent years has examined the outcomes of a large cohort of cancer patients exposed to digoxin. Risk of breast cancer relapse was reported to be higher in the first year after diagnosis in women who were exposed to digoxin and had ER positive tumours.²⁰⁹ In the same study, digoxin exposure was associated with lower grade breast tumours at diagnosis; the authors again claim that this is due to the oestrogenic mechanism of digoxin.²⁰⁹

3.2.2 STUDIES INVESTIGATING DIGOXIN IN PROSTATE CANCER

In a cohort study carried out in the Health Professionals Follow-up study, current digoxin use was associated with reduced prostate cancer incidence; adjusted OR=0.77 (95% CI 0.66, 0.90) compared to no digoxin use.⁶¹ The reduction in prostate cancer risk increased significantly with increasing duration of digoxin exposure (*p*-trend <0.001). See Table 3-1. Additionally increased duration of digoxin exposure was associated with reduced odds of advanced and lethal prostate cancers, suggesting the potential for digoxin having a pre-diagnostic effect on tumour development.

A phase II single arm clinical study (NCT01162135) of digoxin in recurrent prostate cancer began recruiting patients in 2012. The outcome measure was PSA doubling time following six months of digoxin therapy, compared to baseline PSA doubling time (3-24 months). The findings of the pilot study were presented at the American Society of Clinical Oncology (ASCO) Annual Meeting in June 2013. At 6 months, 7 of the 15 patients had PSA doubling time more than 2-fold that of their baseline PSA doubling time. The authors suggest the need for controlled trials, to assess the potential benefit of digoxin in prostate cancer.²¹⁰ However digoxin has been shown to reduce PDEF gene expression and subsequent expression of PSA.¹⁸⁶ This may explain, in part, the results observed in the pilot study.

3.2.3 SUMMARY AND HYPOTHESIS FOR STUDIES CARRIED OUT

Due to the extensive pre-clinical data investigating the effects of digoxin in cancer cell lines and mouse models (Section 3.1); the digoxin exposure and cancer incidence has been of interest to observational researchers, particularly in recent years (Table 3-1). The association reported regarding digoxin exposure and reduced risk of prostate cancer as well as suggestions that digoxin may influence the natural progression of prostate cancer are particularly important.⁶¹

Based on the hypothesis that digoxin exposure may alter prostate cancer development and may also be associated with differences in survival in digoxin exposed and unexposed men, the following two studies were conducted using the linked NCRI-PCRS dataset described in Chapter 2. Study I, a matched cohort study, examined the association between digoxin exposure in the year prior to prostate cancer diagnosis and prostate cancer tumour grade and tumour stage at diagnosis; Study II, also a cohort study examined the association between digoxin use at the time of prostate cancer diagnosis and prostate cancer-specific mortality.

3.3 STUDY I: DIGOXIN EXPOSURE AND PROSTATE CANCER STAGE AND GRADE AT

DIAGNOSIS

3.3.1 INTRODUCTION

Pre-clinical evidence has proposed that digoxin may have anti-cancer activity in a number of tumour types including prostate cancer (Section 3.1). Additionally, an observational study carried out in the US Health Professionals Follow-Up Study has reported digoxin use to be associated with reduced risk of prostate cancer.⁶¹

Digoxin, due to its indication for atrial fibrillation and heart-failure is more commonly prescribed to older men as illustrated in Chapter 2, Section 2.5. Due to these medical conditions, men who receive digoxin may visit their GP more regularly than men who do not receive digoxin and may therefore be more likely to be offered a PSA test or DRE. In an effort to guard against increased medical surveillance confounding the association between digoxin exposure and the stage at which prostate cancer may be detected, matching was used to identify digoxin unexposed men likely to have similar utilisation of healthcare to digoxin exposed men.

The objectives of this study were to examine in the matched cohort whether digoxin exposure in the year prior to prostate cancer diagnosis was associated with (i) prostate cancer grade at diagnosis or (ii) prostate cancer stage at diagnosis.

3.3.2 METHODS

3.3.2.1 STUDY COHORT

Using the linked NCRI-PRCS database, described in Chapter 2 Section 2.2, men diagnosed with prostate cancer (ICD-O, C61.9)¹⁴⁵ between 1st January 2001 and 31st December 2006, and with eligibility for the GMS scheme in the full year prior to diagnosis were identified. Men with a prior invasive tumour were excluded.

3.3.2.2 EXPOSURE DEFINITION

Prescriptions for digoxin (ATC: C01AA05) dispensed in the 360 days prior to diagnosis were identified from the GMS database. Men who had a supply of digoxin available to them in this period were defined as digoxin exposed. The intensity of digoxin dosing during this period was categorised into tertiles based on the proportion of days with a digoxin supply available (high, intermediate, low).

3.3.2.3 OUTCOME DEFINITION

The outcome was prostate cancer tumour grade at diagnosis (low grade, Gleason Score ≤7; high grade, Gleason Score >7; unspecified); and tumour stage at diagnosis, (Stage I/II/III, Stage IV, unspecified).

3.3.2.4 MATCHING

It was not possible to adjust for GP visits or other health-care utilisation variables prior to diagnosis; therefore a combination of age and comorbidity score (Chapter 2, Section 2.2.2.3) was used to identify a digoxin-unexposed group with similar levels of healthcare utilisation. The cohort was matched (1:5), on age at diagnosis (± 5 years) and comorbidity score (± 2 agents) using the SAS® macro GMATCH; greedy matching, without replacement.²¹¹ The quality of matching was assessed using standardised differences of means/proportions (*d*) to assess covariate balance between digoxin exposed and unexposed men following matching (*d* <0.1 considered acceptable). The standardised difference is preferred over other statistical tests for hypothesis, such as χ -squared or t-tests, because it is not as sensitive to smaller sample sizes.

3.3.2.5 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

Multinomial Logistic Regression (SAS[®], PROC LOGISTIC) was used to determine Odds Ratios (OR) and 95% CI for the association of digoxin exposure in the year prior to diagnosis with prostate cancer grade at diagnosis. (low grade, Gleason Score \leq 7; high grade, Gleason Score >7; unspecified) and tumour stage at diagnosis, (Stage I/II/III, Stage IV, unspecified). The following covariates were assessed for inclusion in the multivariate model: age,²¹² comorbidity score,¹⁵⁰ smoking status,^{213,214} tumour stage,²¹² (for analysis of associations with tumour grade), tumour grade,²¹² (for analysis of associations with tumour stage), diabetes,⁷⁴ exposure to aspirin,¹³¹ beta-blockers,^{68,69} warfarin,^{65,215} statins,⁶³ NSAIDs⁷² and medication used in BPH.²¹⁶ Year of prostate cancer incidence was also considered. Backwards elimination with a 10% maximum change in the effect component of the fully adjusted OR was used to select the final multivariate model.²¹⁷

3.3.3 RESULTS

3.3.3.1 COHORT IDENTIFIED

From the linked database, 5,856 eligible men were identified. 375 of 468 patients exposed to digoxin in the year prior to diagnosis were matched to 1875 controls (See Figure 3-2). The characteristics of the matched population are presented in Table 3-2.

Despite matching, assessment of balance of covariates showed differences in the method of diagnosis, with more digoxin-unexposed patients having histologically diagnosed tumours compared to digoxin-exposed patients (84.7% and 77.1% respectively; d=0.20). This resulted in an imbalance in the numbers of patients with ungraded tumours, 27.0 % in the unexposed and 33.1% in the exposed (d=0.13). Exposure to cardiovascular medications differed between the groups, particularly those frequently co-prescribed with digoxin. Warfarin exposure was particularly imbalanced (d=0.81). Medication for BPH was less commonly prescribed to digoxin exposed patients in the year prior to diagnosis (27.6% vs. 33.7%, d=0.15).



Figure 3-2: Study cohort selection for digoxin Study I: exclusion criteria and matching

*excluding non-melanoma skin cancer

Characteristic		Digoxin Unexposed (N=1875)	Digoxin Exposed (N=375)	
Patient Details				
Age/years	Mean (SD)	76.4 (6.7)	76.6 (6.8)	
Comorbidity Score ^A	Mean (SD)	11.2 (4.8)	11.3 (4.9)	
Smoking Status ^B	Never	605 (32.3)	120 (32.0)	
(%)	Former	392 (20.9)	74 (19.7)	
	Current	275 (14.7)	56 (14.9)	
	Unspecified	603 (32.2)	125 (33.3)	
Medication Exposure	es ^c (%)			
	Aspirin	945 (50.4)	195 (52.0)	
	Beta-blocker	551 (29.5)	104 (27.7)	
	Statin	556 (29.7)	93 (24.8)	*
	Warfarin	113 (6.0)	138 (36.8)	*
	Anti-diabetic	199 (10.6)	41 (10.9)	
	NSAID	938 (50.0)	154 (41.1)	*
	BPH medicines	631 (33.7)	100 (26.7)	*
Tumour Details				
Diagnosis	Histology	1588 (84.7)	289 (77.1)	*
	Clinical	144 (7.7)	48 (12.8)	*
	Radiology	104 (5.6)	24 (6.4)	
	Other/Unspecified	39 (2.1)	14 (3.7)	*
Stage ^D	1	65 (3.5)	11 (2.9)	
	II.	805 (42.9)	143 (38.1)	
	III	135 (7.2)	24 (6.4)	
	IV	303 (16.2)	76 (20.3)	*
	Unspecified	567 (30.2)	121 (32.3)	
Grade ^D	Low (Gleason ≤7)	982 (52.4)	182 (48.5)	
	High (Gleason >7)	388 (20.6)	69 (18.4)	
	Unspecified	507 (27.0)	124 (33.1)	*

Table 3-2: Cohort characteristics of matched cohort

* Standardised differences between exposed and unexposed groups >0.10

A: Number of distinct medication classes received in the year prior to diagnosis

B: Smoking status recorded at diagnosis

C: Medication exposures in the 360 days prior to diagnosis

D: AJCC Staging Manual 5th Ed.⁴³

3.3.3.2 PROSTATE CANCER GRADE AT DIAGNOSIS

Digoxin exposure was not associated with reduced odds of Gleason score >7 prostate cancer compared to Gleason score \leq 7 prostate cancer, in unadjusted analysis (OR=0.96 95% CI 0.71, 1.30); the adjusted OR was similar (OR=0.93, 95% CI 0.67, 1.30). See Table 3-3. The highest dosing intensity tertile of exposed patients had a non-significant reduced odds of Gleason score >7 prostate cancer compared to unexposed patients, adjusted OR=0.70 (95% CI 0.39, 1.23). As there were significantly more digoxin exposed men with tumours of unspecified

grade in the analysis it is difficult to infer anything from this result. The trend across the tertiles of exposure was not significant (*p*-trend=0.50).

3.3.3.3 PROSTATE CANCER STAGE

Unadjusted analysis found digoxin exposure to be associated with increased odds of Stage IV prostate cancer, (OR=1.42, 95% CI 1.05, 1.91). The adjusted analysis showed a similar OR but was non-significant (OR=1.37, 95% CI 0.98, 1.90). Adjusted analysis of the tertiles of exposure showed a non-significant linear trend *p*-trend=0.28) in the odds ratio for advanced (Stage IV) versus localised prostate cancer (Table 3-3).

Table 3-3: Odds Ratios for the association between digoxin exposure in the year prior to diagnosis and prostate cancer tumour grade and stage at diagnosis

		Prostate cancer Gleason Score >7 at diagnosis (Ref: Gleason Score <7)			Prostate cancer stage IV at diagnosis (Ref: tumour stage I-III)			
Digoxin Exposu	re	Total N	N	Univariate OR (95%Cl)	Multivariate OR ^A (95%Cl)	N	Univariate OR (95%CI)	Multivariate OR ^B (95%CI)
Digoxin unexpo	sed	1,875	386	Ref -	Ref -	303	Ref -	Ref -
Digoxin exposed 37		375	69	0.96 (0.71, 1.30)	0.93 (0.67, 1.30)	76	1.42 (1.05, 1.91)*	1.37 (0.98, 1.90)
Exposure respo	nse: ^c dosing int	tensity (%	6)					
Low	(0.5-74.4%)	133	26	1.07 (0.67, 1.71)	0.92 (0.56, 1.51)	28	1.63 (1.02, 2.61)	1.60 (0.98, 2.62)
Intermediate	(76.4-96.9%)	121	25	1.25 (0.76, 2.04)	1.24 (0.74, 2.09)	28	1.75 (1.09, 2.82)	1.49 (0.90, 2.47)
High	(97.2-100%)	121	18	0.66 (0.39, 1.13)	0.70 (0.39, 1.23)	20	0.98 (0.58, 1.63)	1.02 (0.59, 1.76)
P-trend				0.45	0.50		0.14	0.28

* p-value < 0.05.

A: Adjusted for age, tumour size, smoking status at diagnosis, year of incidence, aspirin and warfarin exposure.

B: Adjusted for age, year of incidence NSAID and warfarin exposure.

C: *Reference group: digoxin unexposed*

3.3.4 DISCUSSION

3.3.4.1 PROSTATE CANCER GRADE AT DIAGNOSIS

In this analysis of men diagnosed with prostate cancer, a significant association between digoxin exposure and tumour grade at diagnosis was not observed. Platz *et al.* reported current digoxin use to be associated with non-significantly reduced risk of Gleason Score >7 prostate cancer (adjusted RR=0.79, 95% CI 0.50, 1.24);⁶¹ however this was only in patients who had prostatectomy or prostate biopsy. Similarly, in breast cancer, women exposed to digoxin were significantly more likely to be diagnosed with low-grade tumours.²⁰⁹ The findings for prostate cancer grade at diagnosis in this analysis do not suggest such an association in this cohort. The lack of an association in this study does not corroborate with prior studies which have suggested that digoxin use may be associated with reduced odds of higher grade tumours.⁶¹ However, significantly more digoxin exposed patients in this analysis did not have their tumours diagnosed histologically.

3.3.4.2 PROSTATE CANCER STAGE AT DIAGNOSIS

Digoxin exposure was not significantly associated with increased odds of stage IV cancer, (compared to stage I/II/III). There are other confounders that could not be adjusted for such as GP visits, referrals to urological specialists or repeated PSA testing. These results conflict with those reported by Platz *et al.* where a significantly reduced risk of organ confined (T1b-T2b, and NOMO) prostate cancer associated with digoxin use (adjusted RR=0.70, 95% CI 0.52, 0.94) was reported.⁶¹ The reduction in risk of advanced or lethal prostate cancer (\geq T3b, or N1 or M1) at diagnosis associated with digoxin use was non-significant (adjusted RR=0.75, 95% CI 0.54, 1.06). However these subgroup analyses were based on very small numbers of patients.

The study by Platz *et al.* differs from this study in the Irish cohort. Firstly it was carried out in the Health Professionals Follow-up Study, a US cohort which would not be representative of the entire population; secondly medication exposures were self-reported, not ascertained from prescription claims. However, the study by Platz *et al.* covers a longer time period, and also has information on diet and other lifestyle factors, including PSA testing which can be adjusted for.

Concerns have also been raised about the bleeding risk associated with prostatic biopsy²¹⁸ and external beam radiation therapy²¹⁹ in men who are receiving anti-coagulant (warfarin) therapy.²²⁰ Thus it is plausible that digoxin-treated men especially those co-prescribed warfarin may undergo more conservative prostate cancer diagnostic or staging procedures,

should they have an abnormal PSA or DRE. This may explain why despite matching on age and comorbidity score significantly fewer digoxin exposed men had their tumour Gleason score determined.

No significant trends were observed for increased dosing intensity in the year prior to diagnosis and prostate cancer grade or stage at diagnosis. Examination of a longer prediagnostic period may have been warranted; however as the cohort is a prevalent group of digoxin patients many of these patients were would have been exposed to digoxin for longer than just one year. Claims data over a longer period prior to diagnosis were not available for all patients. In the examination of a longer pre-diagnostic period, far fewer patients would have met the inclusion criteria and power would be substantially reduced.

An additional limitation of this study is that the matching criteria resulted in only 375/468 patients who had any digoxin exposure being included in the analysis. While this limits the statistical power of the study, broader matching criteria would have led to even more significant differences in the percentage of patients with unknown or missing tumour stage or tumour grade. Thus this could have potentially introduced other biases.

3.4 STUDY II: DIGOXIN EXPOSURE AND ALL-CAUSE AND PROSTATE CANCER-SPECIFIC MORTALITY

3.4.1 INTRODUCTION

The findings of preclinical studies (Section 3.1) suggest that digoxin exposure may be associated with reduced prostate cancer tumour progression. To date, observational research has focused on associations between digoxin exposure and cancer incidence. The aims of this study were to assess the association between digoxin exposure at the time of diagnosis and mortality (prostate cancer-specific and all-cause mortality). This study has been accepted for publication. See Appendix 1 for the manuscript.

As observed in Study I, the extent of prostate cancer investigations may be influenced by cardiovascular comorbidity. Similarly, cardiovascular comorbidity associated with indications for digoxin use may confound associations between digoxin exposure and prostate cancer outcomes through differential effects on the selection and use of prostate cancer treatments.^{219,221-223} Digoxin exposure at the time of diagnosis (based on having a digoxin supply available in the 90 days prior to diagnosis) was identified. To address possible confounding a propensity score model was then developed to predict digoxin exposure at the time of prostate cancer at the time of prostate cancer diagnosis and thus identify patients with similar cardiovascular comorbidity to digoxin exposed men. Secondary analyses of all-cause and prostate cancer-specific mortality were carried out using propensity score trimmed and matched cohorts.²²⁴

In light of the evidence of preclinical studies indicating potential for cancer treatment with radiation or ADT to interact with digoxin, the association between digoxin exposure and prostate cancer mortality was stratified by treatment receipt (radiation, ADT).

3.4.2 METHODS

3.4.2.1 STUDY COHORT

Using the linked NCRI-PRCS database, described in Chapter 2, Section 2.2 the study cohort was identified. Men were eligible for the study if they had a diagnosis of prostate cancer (ICD-O, C61.9)¹⁴⁵ between 1st January 2001 and 31st December 2006, and eligibility for the GMS scheme in the full year prior to diagnosis. Men with a prior invasive tumour and men in whom a prostate cancer diagnosis was made at death or autopsy were excluded.

3.4.2.2 EXPOSURE DEFINITION

Prescription claims for digoxin (ATC: C01AA05) in the 90 days prior to diagnosis were used to identify men exposed to digoxin at the time of prostate cancer diagnosis. Digoxin exposure in the 90 days prior to diagnosis was stratified in two ways: (i) by dosing intensity tertiles (low, intermediate, high), based on the proportion of the 90 days with a supply of digoxin available; and (ii) by digoxin dose dispensed (low, \leq 125 mcg; high, > 125 mcg). These stratifications were used to conduct exposure-response analyses.

3.4.2.3 OUTCOME DEFINITION

Information from death certificates, linked to the NCRI database, was used to identify the date and cause of death. Cause of death was classified in two ways: (i) prostate cancer-specific deaths (ICD-9 185; ICD-10 C61) and (ii) deaths from all-causes. All men accrued follow-up time from the date of diagnosis to the first of death or the end of follow-up (31st December 2009).

3.4.2.4 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

The frequency and proportion of digoxin exposed and unexposed men were tabulated by clinical and demographic variables. Unadjusted all-cause and prostate cancer-specific mortality rates were calculated for digoxin exposed and unexposed men. Univariate and multivariate hazard ratios (HR) and 95% CIs for associations between digoxin exposure and (i) prostate-cancer-specific mortality (ii) all-cause mortality were estimated using Cox proportional hazards models (SAS, PROC PHREG). Covariates were assessed for inclusion in the multivariate model based on prior knowledge of potential predictors of prostate cancer mortality (age;²¹² comorbidity score;¹⁵⁰ smoking status;^{213,214} tumour stage;²¹² tumour grade;²¹² diabetes;⁷⁴ and exposure to aspirin,¹³¹ beta-blockers,^{69,148} warfarin,²¹⁵ statins,²²⁵ NSAIDS²²⁵ or drugs used for the treatment of BPH²¹⁶). The year of incidence, and treatments received in the year following diagnosis (surgery, radiation, ADT; time dependent covariates) were also assessed for inclusion. Backwards elimination of variables in a stepwise manner up to a 10% maximum cumulative change in the effect component of the fully adjusted HR, was used to select the final multivariate model.²¹⁷ A SAS[®] macro²²⁶ was used to construct directly adjusted survival curves.

3.4.2.5 TESTS FOR INTERACTION

Tests for interaction were carried out based on prior studies which have suggested that the oestrogenic effects of digoxin may have a role in its effects on cancerous tumours (Section 3.1.4 and 3.1.5.2), and that cardiac glycosides may sensitise cancer cells to radiation (Section 3.1.5.3). The association between digoxin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality is

examined across strata of patients who did and did not receive radiation therapy and ADT (yes, no; time-varying) in the year following diagnosis. Measures of interaction were estimated on a multiplicative scale (ratio of hazard ratios, rHR) with 95% CIs. These results are presented according to recommendations by Knol *et al.*²²⁷

3.4.2.6 RATIONALE FOR PROPENSITY SCORE

A propensity score is defined as the probability of treatment assignment conditional on observed covariates.²²⁸ Propensity score matching enables efficient matching of exposed to unexposed men, out-performing other matching methods, and balances the distribution of measured confounders in the exposed and unexposed groups.²²⁹ The multivariate regression model used to develop the propensity score is not designed to be an accurate predictor of digoxin exposure in any population but is used as a means of balancing the distribution of confounders between the digoxin exposed and unexposed men. The dependent variable was digoxin exposure in the 90 days prior to diagnosis (yes/no); regressed on other baseline patient characteristics, such as patient age, comorbidity score, and co-prescribed medication using logistic regression.

A strength of this method is that it removes from the analysis patients who are not comparable to the men receiving digoxin,²²⁹ however it can, in some situations, limit the external validity of the study. This is not an infallible method; matching on the propensity score does not necessarily balance unmeasured confounders in the same way as randomisation would.²²⁹

3.4.2.7 PROPENSITY SCORE DEVELOPMENT & MATCHING

Covariates were assessed for inclusion in the propensity score model based on prior knowledge of demographic covariates associated with cardiovascular comorbidity (age, comorbidity score) and exposure to cardiovascular medications commonly co-prescribed with digoxin.²³⁰ See supplementary Table A2 in Appendix 1 for the full list of covariates included in the model. Logistic regression (SAS® PROC LOGISTIC) was used to estimate propensity scores for digoxin exposure using these covariates. Main effects, interaction terms and quadratic or cubic terms were included as appropriate.²³¹ Covariate balance within propensity score quintiles was assessed by standardised differences (*d*), with a *d*<0.1 being the desired limit.²³² It is acknowledged that in the building of propensity score models, it is not always possible for the standardised differences of all covariates to be below a particular threshold.²³³ An iterative approach was used to arrive at the final multivariate model which achieved best balance between digoxin exposed and unexposed men across propensity score quintiles. The cohort

was then trimmed; men with a propensity score outside the 1st to 99th percentile for digoxin exposed men were excluded.²²⁹ The propensity score was then re-estimated in this trimmed population.²³¹ Digoxin exposed and unexposed men were then matched $(1:1)^{224}$ within a calliper of 0.2 standard deviations of the propensity score logit^{232,234} using greedy matching without replacement.²¹¹ Covariate balance between digoxin exposed and unexposed men in the matched cohort was assessed by standardised differences (d < 0.1). Survival analyses were repeated in both the propensity score trimmed and matched cohorts.

3.4.2.8 SENSITIVITY ANALYSES

Sensitivity analyses were conducted in two ways to assess the potential misclassification of prostate cancer-specific mortality on death certificates. Firstly mortality from prostate cancer was defined using ICD mortality site codes to include other potential causes of death, by which prostate cancer death may have been misclassified, as prostate cancer death.²³⁵ (Table 3-4) The second sensitivity analysis classified as prostate cancer death, any deaths where prostate cancer was classified as the other or contributory cause of death on the death certificate.

Cancer Site	ICD 9 Code	ICD 10 Code
Malignant neoplasm of prostate	185	C61
Malignant neoplasm of other male genital organs, site	187.9	C63.9
unspecified		
Malignant neoplasm of pelvis	195.3	C41.4
Secondary malignant neoplasm	196-198	C76-C80
Malignant neoplasm without specification of site	199	C80.9
Benign neoplasm of prostate	222.2	D29.1
Benign neoplasm of male genital organs, site unspecified	222.9	D29.9
Neoplasm of uncertain behaviour of prostate	236.5	D40.0
Neoplasm of uncertain behaviour of other and unspecified	236.6	D40.9
male genital organs		
Neoplasm of uncertain behaviour, site unspecified	238.9	D48.9
Neoplasm of unspecified nature of other genitourinary organs	239.5	D40.7, D41
Neoplasm of unspecified nature, site unspecified	239.9	D48.9

Table 3-4: Potential other cancer sites which prostate cancer death may be misclassified:²³⁵

3.4.3 RESULTS

3.4.3.1 COHORT CHARACTERISTICS

A flow diagram outlining the study cohort selection is presented in Figure 3-3. The characteristics of digoxin exposed and unexposed men in the full cohort and the propensity score matched cohort are presented in Table 3-5.



Figure 3-3: Study cohort selection for digoxin Study II: exclusion criteria and propensity score development and matching.

* other than non-melanoma skin cancer

Table 3-5: Characteristics of digoxin exposed and unexposed men for survival analysis

		Full co	hort	Propensity score matched cohort			
Characteristic		Unexposed (N=5,341)	Exposed (N=391)		Unexposed (N=387)	Exposed (N=387)	
Patient details							
Age/years	Mean (SD)	73.1 (7.9)	77.5 (7.2)	*	77.8 (7.0)	77.5 (7.2)	
Comorbidity Score	Mean (SD)	8.9 (6.2)	13.2 (6.6)	*	13.0 (6.3)	13.2 (6.5)	
Smoking Status - (%)	Never	1,712 (32.1)	134 (34.3)		143 (37.0)	131 (33.9)	
	Former	1,020 (19.1)	85 (21.7)		93 (24.0)	85 (22.0)	
	Current	853 (16.0)	55 (14.1)		47 (12.1)	55 (14.2)	
	Unspecified	1,756 (32.9)	117 (29.9)		104 (26.9)	116 (30.0)	
Tumour details							
Stage - (%) ^A	1	166 (3.1)	12 (3.1)	*	19 (4.9)	12 (3.1)	
	11	2,589 (48.5)	147 (37.6)	1	151 (39.0)	145 (37.5)	
	111	410 (7.7)	22 (5.6)		17 (4.4)	22 (5.7)	
	IV	761 (14.2)	84 (21.5)		86 (22.2)	82 (21.2)	
	Unspecified	1,415 (26.5)	126 (32.2)		114 (29.5)	126 (32.6)	
Grade - (%)	Gleason score <5	334 (6.3)	30 (7.7)	*	23 (5.9)	30 (7.8)	
	Gleason score 5-7	2,769 (51.8)	155 (39.6)		167 (43.2)	152 (39.3)	
	Gleason score >7	1,061 (19.9)	70 (17.9)		75 (19.4)	70 (18.1)	
	Unspecified	1,177 (22.0)	136 (34.8)		122 (31.5)	135 (34.9)	
Treatment details							
Treatment - (%) ^B	Surgery	1,339 (25.1)	98 (25.1)		87 (22.5)	97 (25.1)	
	Radiotherapy	1,509 (28.3)	52 (13.3)	*	66 (17.1)	51 (13.2)	~
	ADT	2,617 (49.0)	198 (50.6)		202 (52.2)	195 (50.4)	
	Chemotherapy	111 (2.1)	6 (1.5)		7 (1.8)	6 (1.6)	
	No Treatment	1,174 (22.0)	106 (27.1)	*	103 (26.6)	106 (27.4)	
Medication Exposures - (%)	Aspirin	1,986 (37.2)	194 (49.6)	*	197 (50.9)	194 (50.1)	
	Beta-blocker	1,158 (21.7)	97 (24.8)		122 (31.5)	95 (24.5)	~
	Statin	1,293 (24.2)	95 (24.3)		91 (23.5)	95 (24.5)	

	Warfarin	214 (4.0)	150 (38.4)	*	91 (23.5)	148 (38.2)	~
	Anti-diabetic	417 (7.8)	48 (12.3)	*	32 (8.3)	48 (12.4)	~
	NSAID	1,833 (34.3)	139 (35.5)		151 (39.0)	136 (35.1)	
	BPH medicines	1,393 (26.1)	111 (28.4)		125 (32.3)	109 (28.2)	
Digoxin exposure (90 day	/s pre-diagnosis)						
No of prescriptions disper	nsed		1,030			1,011	
Dosing intensity - (%)	Median (IQR)		84.6 (75.6, 100)			84.5 (75.6, 100))
Digoxin exposure (1 year	post-diagnosis)						
No of prescriptions disper	nsed	567	3,374		99	3,336	
Dosing intensity - (%)	Median (IQR)	0.01 (0.0, 0.0)	69.6 (36.4, 99.2)		1.8 (0.0, 0.0)	69.5 (36.4, 99.2	2)

* p-value <0.05;

[~] Standardised differences between exposed and unexposed groups >0.10 **A:** AJCC Staging Manual 5th Ed.⁴³

B: Treatment received within one year following diagnosis (not mutually exclusive)

In the full cohort digoxin exposed men (n=391) were significantly older than unexposed men (n=5,341); mean age 77.5 years and 73.1 years respectively. They also had higher comorbidity scores (13.2 compared to 8.9, p<0.05). Digoxin exposed men were more likely to have stage IV disease and less likely to have received radiation. For full cohort characteristics see Table 3-5. Men in the low, intermediate and high dosing intensity tertiles had mean post-diagnostic digoxin exposures in the year post-diagnosis of 53.8%, 70.8% and 80.6% respectively. The median follow-up was 4.3 years.

In the propensity score trimmed cohort, differences between exposed and unexposed men were reduced, but remained significant for some covariates, including age and comorbidity score. In the propensity score matched cohort acceptable balance for matched covariates was achieved between digoxin exposed (n=387) and unexposed men (n=387). Tumour stage, tumour grade and treatment received in the year following diagnosis were also comparable between the matched groups, although digoxin exposed men were marginally less likely to have been treated with radiation (13.2% versus 17.1%, d=0.11). More digoxin-exposed men received warfarin compared to digoxin unexposed men (d=0.32)

3.4.3.2 SURVIVAL ANALYSES

Estimated hazard ratios for the association between digoxin exposure and prostate cancerspecific mortality in the full, trimmed and propensity score matched cohorts are presented in Table 3-6. Adjusted cumulative probability plots for the association between digoxin exposure and prostate cancer-specific and all-cause mortality in the full cohort are presented in Figure 3-4.

A non-significant risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality was observed in the full cohort (multivariate HR=1.13, 95%CI 0.91, 1.42). The adjusted hazard ratios for prostate cancer-specific mortality for the trimmed (HR=1.12, 95%CI 0.90, 1.41) and propensity score matched cohorts (HR=1.17, 95%CI 0.88, 1.57) were not appreciably different. See Table 3-6. Adjusted cumulative probability plots indicate that associations between digoxin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality did not vary considerably over time (Figure 3-4). No trend was observed for associations between prostate cancer-specific mortality and increasing dosing intensity (*P-trend*=0.59) or dose (*P-trend*=0.19).

			Prostate cancer-specific mortality					
Digoxin exposure	N	Person Years	No. of deaths (rate) ^A	Univariate HR (95%CI)	Multivariate HR (95%CI) ^B			
Digoxin unexposed	5,341	22,774	995 (43.7)	Ref -	Ref -			
Digoxin exposed	391	1,277	103 (80.7)	1.77 (1.45, 2.17)	1.13 (0.91, 1.42)			
Exposure response: ^C dosing intensity								
Dosing intensity 0%-85%	117	319	33 (103.5)	2.22 (1.57, 3.14)	1.18 (0.83, 1.68)			
Dosing intensity 86%-99%	120	413	33 (79.6)	1.78 (1.26, 2.52)	1.39 (0.97, 1.98)			
Dosing intensity 100%	154	544	37 (67.9)	1.50 (1.08, 2.08)	0.93 (0.65, 1.32)			
P-trend				<0.01	0.60			
Exposure response: ^c dose								
Dose ≤ 125mcg	241	720	65 (90.3)	1.95 (1.52, 2.51)	1.07 (0.82, 1.41)			
Dose > 125mcg	150	557	38 (68.2)	1.54 (1.11, 2.12)	1.25 (0.89, 1.75)			
P-trend				<0.01	0.19			
Propensity score trimmed cohort analysis								
Digoxin unexposed	3,940	15,938	833 (52.3)	Ref -	Ref -			
Digoxin exposed	389	1,272	102 (80.2)	1.49 (1.21, 1.82)	1.12 (0.90, 1.41)			
Propensity score matched cohort analysis								
Digoxin unexposed	387	1,339	105 (78.4)	Ref -	Ref -			
Digoxin exposed	387	1,269	101 (79.6)	1.02 (0.77, 1.34)	1.17 (0.88, 1.57)			

Table 3-6: Survival analysis results: univariate and multivariate Hazard Ratios for digoxin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality

A: Deaths per 1000 person years

B: All multivariate hazard ratios are adjusted for age (years, continuous), comorbidity score (number of medication classes, continuous) tumour stage (I, II, III, IV unspecified), tumour grade (I, II, III/IV, unspecified), smoking status at diagnosis, year of incidence, warfarin exposure and statin exposure.

C: Reference group: digoxin unexposed



Figure 3-4: Adjusted cumulative probability curves of (A) prostate cancer-specific and (B) allcause mortality

				All-cause mortality	
Digoxin exposure	N	Person Years	No. of deaths (rate) ^A	Univariate HR (95%CI)	Multivariate HR (95%CI) ^B
Digoxin unexposed	5,341	22,774	2096 (92.0)	Ref -	Ref -
Digoxin exposed	391	1,277	253 (198.1)	2.11 (1.86, 2.41)	1.24 (1.07, 1.43)
Exposure response: ^C dosing intensity					
Dosing intensity 0%-85%	117	319	89 (279.2)	2.94 (2.38, 3.63)	1.59 (1.27, 1.97)
Dosing intensity 86%-99%	120	413	78 (188.9)	2.02 (1.61, 2.54)	1.33 (1.05, 1.67)
Dosing intensity 100%	154	544	86 (157.9)	1.69 (1.36, 2.10)	0.93 (0.74, 1.18)
P-trend				<0.01	0.28
Exposure response: ^c dose					
Dose ≤ 125mcg	241	720	168 (233.4)	2.47 (2.11, 2.89)	1.24 (1.04, 1.46)
Dose > 125mcg	150	557	85 (152.5)	1.65 (1.32, 2.04)	1.24 (0.99, 1.56)
P-trend				<0.01	<0.01
Propensity score trimmed cohort analysis					
Digoxin unexposed	3,940	15,938	1,780 (111.7)	Ref -	Ref -
Digoxin exposed	389	1,272	252 (198.1)	1.75 (1.53, 2.00)	1.23 (1.07, 1.43)
Propensity score matched cohort analysis					
Digoxin unexposed	387	1,339	234 (174.8)	Ref -	Ref -
Digoxin exposed	387	1,269	250 (197.1)	1.13 (0.94, 1.35)	1.20 (1.00, 1.45)

Table 3-7: Survival analysis results: univariate and multivariate Hazard Ratios for digoxin exposure and all-cause mortality

A: Deaths per 1000 person years

B: All multivariate hazard ratios are adjusted for age (years, continuous), comorbidity score (number of medication classes, continuous) tumour stage (I, II,

III, IV unspecified), tumour grade (I, II, III/IV, unspecified), smoking status at diagnosis, year of incidence, warfarin exposure and statin exposure.

C: Reference group: digoxin unexposed

In the full cohort digoxin use was associated with a statistically significant increase in the risk of all-cause mortality (multivariate HR=1.24, 95%CI 1.07, 1.43). Adjusted estimates for all-cause mortality were similar in the propensity score trimmed (HR=1.23, 95%CI 1.07, 1.43) and matched populations (HR=1.20, 95%CI 1.00, 1.49). See Table 3-7. In multivariate exposure-response analyses a non-significant trend was seen for increasing dosing intensity associated with all-cause mortality (*P-trend*=0.28); however the trend for increasing digoxin dose was significant (*P-trend*=0.01).

3.4.3.3 TESTS FOR INTERACTION

The results of the analyses examining the association between digoxin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality, stratified by treatment receipt, are presented in Table 3-8. Analyses of interaction between digoxin exposure and the receipt of radiation or ADT with prostate cancer-specific mortality were non-significant (Table 3-8, *P-interaction=0.13, P-interaction=0.38* respectively). There was the suggestion of poorer prostate cancer-specific mortality for digoxin exposed men who received radiation and ADT compared to digoxin unexposed men (Table 3-8, HR=1.79, 95% CI 0.96, 3.33; HR=1.22, 95%CI 0.93, 1.59 respectively). However the number of digoxin patients who received radiation was small.

3.4.3.4 SENSITIVITY ANALYSES

Sensitivity analyses of the potential misclassification of prostate cancer death did not show any appreciable differences in the full, trimmed or matched cohorts. Univariate and multivariate hazard ratios including prostate cancer deaths classified as in Table 3-4 (Sensitivity Analysis 1) and including prostate cancer deaths classified as secondary or contributory causes of death (Sensitivity Analysis 2) are presented in Table 3-9. Table 3-8: Digoxin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality: tests for interaction by receipt of radiation therapy or ADT in the year following diagnosis

		Digoxin Unexposed		Digoxin Expo	sed	Exposed Vs. Unexposed		
Radiation								
No	Death/Censored	845/2987		92/247				
	Multivariate HR (95%CI)	1.00 -	-	1.08 (0.86, 1.37)	p = 0.51	1.08 (0.86, 1.37)	p = 0.51	
Yes	Death/Censored	150/1359		11/41				
	Multivariate HR (95%CI)	0.95 (0.79,1.15)	p = 0.62	1.69 (0.92 3.10)	p = 0.09	1.77 (0.95, 3.30)	p = 0.07	
		Multiplicative scale: rHR ((95%CI)	Radiation (Yes Vs. No)		1.64 (0.85, 3.14)	p = 0.14	
ADT								
No	Death/Censored	375/2358		35/158				
	Multivariate HR (95%CI)	1.00 -		1.00 (0.69, 1.43)	p = 0.98	1.00 (0.69, 1.43)	p = 0.98	
Yes	Death/Censored	620/1988		68/130				
	Multivariate HR (95%CI)	1.06 (0.92, 1.21)	p = 0.46	1.29 (0.97, 1.70)	p = 0.08	1.22 (0.93, 1.59)	p = 0.14	
		Multiplicative scale: rHR ((95%CI)	ADT (Yes Vs. No)		1.23 (0.80, 1.89)	p = 0.35	

All multivariate HRs are adjusted for age (years, continuous), comorbidity score (number of medication classes, continuous) tumour stage (I, II, III, IV unspecified), tumour grade (I, II, III/IV, unspecified), smoking status at diagnosis, year of incidence, warfarin exposure and statin exposure

				Prostate cancer-specific mortality						
Sensitivity Analysis 1	N	Person Years	No. of deaths (rate) ^A		Univariate HR (95%CI)	Multivariate HR ^B (95%Cl)				
Digoxin Exposure										
Full cohort										
Digoxin unexposed	5431	22,774	1018	(44.7)	Ref -	Ref -				
Digoxin exposed	391	1,277	106	(83.0)	1.78 (1.46, 2.18)*	1.14 (0.91, 1.42)				
Propensity Score Trimmed Cohort										
Digoxin unexposed	3,940	15,938	852	(53.5)	Ref -	Ref -				
Digoxin exposed	389	1,272	105	(82.5)	1.49 (1.22, 1.83)*	1.13 (0.90, 1.41)				
Propensity Score Matched Cohort										
Digoxin unexposed	387	1,339	109	(81.4)	Ref -	Ref -				
Digoxin exposed	387	1,269	104	(82.0)	1.01 (0.77, 1.32)	1.14 (0.86, 1.51)				
Sensitivity Analysis 2										
Digoxin Exposure										
Full cohort										
Digoxin unexposed	5431	22,774	1068	(46.9)	Ref -	Ref -				
Digoxin exposed	391	1,277	115	(90.1)	1.83 (1.51, 2.22)*	1.19 (0.96, 1.46)				
Propensity Score Trimmed Cohort										
Digoxin unexposed	3,940	15,938	899	(56.4)	Ref -	Ref -				
Digoxin exposed	389	1,272	114	(89.6)	1.53 (1.26, 1.86)*	1.17 (0.95, 1.45)				
Propensity Score Matched Cohort										
Digoxin unexposed	387	1,339	113	(84.4)	Ref -	Ref -				
Digoxin exposed	387	1,269	113	(89.1)	1.06 (0.81, 1.37)	1.24 (0.94, 1.63)				

Table 3-9: Sensitivity analyses: digoxin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality.

A: Deaths per 1000 person years

B: All multivariate hazard ratios are adjusted for age (years, continuous), comorbidity score (number of medication classes, continuous) tumour stage (I, II, III, IV unspecified), tumour grade (I, II, III/IV, unspecified), smoking status at diagnosis, year of incidence, warfarin exposure and statin exposure.
3.4.4 DISCUSSION

In this study of 5,732 men with prostate cancer, digoxin exposure was not associated with a reduction in prostate cancer-specific mortality. These results remained unchanged in the propensity score matched analyses of men with similar cardiovascular comorbidities, suggesting that the lack of observed effect is not confounded by associations between high cardiovascular comorbidity and less aggressive treatment of prostate cancer in digoxin treated men. Additionally, no trend was observed for increasing digoxin dose or dosing intensity in exposure-response analyses. Although a short pre-diagnostic period of digoxin exposure were examined, these patients were prevalent users and many patients would have been exposed to digoxin for much longer periods.

Analyses of interaction between digoxin exposure and receipt of radiation in the year after prostate cancer diagnosis did not indicate that digoxin exposure was associated with additional clinical benefit for prostate cancer-specific mortality in men receiving radiation therapy. There was, instead, the suggestion that digoxin exposure in men receiving radiation therapy may be associated with increased prostate cancer-specific mortality but this was not significant. The reasons for this are unclear, but the analysis is limited by the small number of digoxin exposed patients receiving radiation, therefore strong conclusions cannot be drawn from this finding.

These findings show an increased risk of all-cause mortality among digoxin exposed men, similar to that in another study of men with metastatic prostate cancer treated with docetaxel (HR=1.43, 95%CI 1.01, 2.03).¹⁹⁸ In the propensity score matched cohort associations with all-cause mortality had wider confidence intervals due to smaller numbers.

The use of a propensity score in this study revealed similar hazard ratio estimates for prostate cancer-specific mortality in the full, trimmed and propensity score matched cohorts. The propensity score was effective in achieving a matched cohort with a similar balance of covariates. It was important to conduct these analyses in a well-matched cohort so as to ensure that the comorbidity associated with digoxin use was not a source of confounding, or that adjusting for categorical variables where significant differences in missing data existed between exposed and unexposed groups i.e. tumour stage, tumour grade, was not as source of additional bias. The fact that these results did not differ significantly also serves to strengthen the validity of the comorbidity score as an adjustment for potential confounding by comorbidity in this population.

3.5 OVERALL DISCUSSION

Many preclinical studies have indicated a potential role for digoxin in prostate cancer through the apoptotic effect mediated through disruption of intracellular calcium concentration and also the inhibition of HIF-1 α . However, it has been suggested that digoxin plasma levels achievable in humans may not be sufficient to exert these effects.^{236,237} The validity of using mouse models in preclinical studies of cardiac glycosides has also been called into question as mouse cells are far more resistant to cardiac glycosides than human cells.^{237,238} The findings of the studies presented here do not suggest an overall association or dose-response trend between digoxin exposure and prostate cancer stage or grade at diagnosis or prostate cancerspecific mortality.

This may be explained by the difference in digoxin concentration in pre-clinical studies and those tolerated in humans. Digoxin concentrations in the 1-10 μ M range have been shown to reduce proliferation and cause apoptosis of prostate cancer cells.¹⁵⁸ Another study has shown reduced prostate cancer cell proliferation at digoxin concentrations of 23-255 nM. This study has also shown inhibition of HIF-1 α by digoxin in prostate cancer cell lines at concentrations of 100 nM.⁶¹ These digoxin concentrations are, however, considerably higher than the therapeutic plasma concentrations normally tolerated in humans, 1.6 ± 1.0 nM.²³⁹ It has been suggested that prolonged exposure to digoxin, even at normal therapeutic concentrations, may successfully inhibit HIF-1 α in humans.⁴⁶ Analyses stratified by digoxin dose dispensed (\leq 125mcg, >125mg) were carried out as it has been reported previously that many elderly patients receive sub-therapeutic doses of digoxin;²⁴⁰ again no association was observed. It appears that digoxin concentrations in humans do not exert a clinically meaningful anti-cancer effect, given that digoxin exposure was not associated with improved prostate cancer outcomes in this study.

Elevated HIF-1 α expression in prostate tumours has been associated with increased resistance to radiation¹⁹⁵ and it has been suggested that cardiac glycosides may have synergistic activity in combination with radiation therapy.²⁴¹ This was not observed in this study in relation to prostate cancer-specific mortality, possibly due to small numbers. Although HIF-1 α expression has been shown to be associated with poorer outcomes for prostate cancer patients,¹⁶⁹ it should be noted that the clinical benefits of HIF-1 α inhibition as a therapeutic target in prostate cancer, have yet to be demonstrated in randomised trials.²⁴² Digoxin has, however, been suggested as a potential combination treatment with other anti-cancer agents.^{46,236} HIF-1 α expression in non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) is also associated with poorer

outcomes.²⁴³ However, a phase II trial (NCT00281021) examining the co-administration of digoxin with the tyrosine kinase inhibitor erlotinib as second line therapy in NSCLC patients has been terminated; interim results found only one patient had a partial response. As well as the study of digoxin in prostate cancer patients with recurrent disease discussed earlier (NCT01162135), digoxin as HIF-1 α inhibitor is being examined in a "window of opportunity" study to examine the influence of digoxin on molecular markers of response in women with operable breast cancer, this trial commenced in January 2013 (NCT01763931).

The phyto-oestrogenic properties of digoxin (Chapter 3, Section 3.1.5) are hypothesised to be a potential reason for the increased risk of breast and uterine cancer and reduced risk of prostate cancer observed in digoxin patients.¹⁷⁸ Increased endogenous oestrogen levels, and alterations in the testosterone-oestrogen ratio have been weakly associated with prostate cancer risk.²⁴⁴ ERβ signalling has been reported to have anti-proliferative effects that balance the proliferative action of androgens in prostatic tissue;¹⁸¹ thus in the non-cancerous prostate ERβ agonists may have a beneficial effect. However in prostate cancer phenotypes where ERβ expression is retained, poorer outcomes have been reported.¹⁶⁹ ERα signalling in prostate cancer has been associated with increased tumour cell proliferation;¹⁸¹ concerns have been raised about the proliferative effects of agents with ER-α agonist activity in prostate cancer.^{180,181,244} While the exact ER-subtype that digoxin is proposed to act on has not been identified, this hypothesis may explain why digoxin does not appear to show survival benefit in men with prostate cancer. No effect modification by receipt of ADT was noted between digoxin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality.

Some negative effects of digoxin in cancer cell lines have been reported; at low concentrations (30 nM) digoxin can activate Mitogen Activated Protein Kinase (MAPK) which enhances proliferation of fibroblasts. Contrastingly at high concentration, (300 nM) digoxin can cause fibroblast apoptosis.¹⁶⁰ Such effects have also been reported at differing concentrations of ouabain (another cardiac glycoside),²⁴⁵ and endogenous digitalis-like compounds.²⁴⁶ These endogenous digitalis-like compounds are produced in response to acute stress, however following chronic stress plasma concentrations of endogenous digitalis-like compounds become depleted to the pM concentration range. More recently the hypothesis has been proposed that tumour cells are even more sensitive than non-cancerous cells to proliferative effects of endogenous digitalis-like compounds at very low concentrations.²⁴⁷ In combination with tumour promoting cortisol concentration which increased in chronic stress conditions, these patients may be even more predisposed to tumour development.²⁴⁷

3.6 CONCLUSION

The pre-clinical evidence has strongly suggested digoxin could have a role in the prevention or treatment of prostate cancer, however these population-based studies do not agree with these claims. The caveat that therapeutic plasma levels of digoxin and digitoxin are significantly lower than the concentrations required in vitro for HIF-1 inhibition has been documented clearly.^{236,237} However, other studies of the effects of endogenous digitalis-like compounds report that tumour cells are sensitive to extremely low concentrations of these substances, though these effects may not be beneficial.²⁴⁷ Since digoxin's first reported use in humans it was noted to have powerful activity, as noted by Sir William Withering:

"The more I saw of the great powers of this plant, the more it seemed necessary to bring the doses of it to the greatest possible accuracy"

Over 220 years later the same issues arise in relation to the use of digoxin as a potential anticancer agent. It has plausible anti-cancer activity based on pre-clinical research, though the dose may not be sufficient in terms of achieving this activity in humans.



Chapter 4 ASPIRIN AND PROSTATE CANCER

This chapter commences with an overview of the pre-clinical studies which have examined the anti-cancer effects of aspirin in prostate cancer. The observational studies assessing the association between aspirin exposure and prostate cancer incidence are summarised, and the studies which have examined aspirin exposure and prostate cancer survival are reviewed. The two studies carried out are then presented: the first examining the association between aspirin exposure and mortality in men with stage I-III prostate cancer, and the second study examining aspirin exposure and prostate cancer survival in men with high grade prostate cancer (Gleason Score >7). Finally the findings of these studies are discussed in the context of prior studies which have examined aspirin exposure and prostate cancer outcomes.

4.1 ASPIRIN IN PROSTATE CANCER – PROPOSED MECHANISMS OF ACTION

A number of mechanisms of anti-cancer activity have been proposed for aspirin, including both its anti-inflammatory effects and anti-platelet properties. The inflammatory aetiology of pre-neoplastic lesions, such as PIA and PIN, (described in Chapter 1 Section 1.2.2) may suggest that the anti-inflammatory mechanism of aspirin has a potential application in prostate cancer.²⁷ Other research has proposed that the anti-platelet activity of aspirin may inhibit the dissemination of blood-borne metastases.⁴⁷ The findings of preclinical studies which have examined COX-2 inhibition, COX-1 inhibition and other potential anti-cancer mechanisms of action of aspirin are described in more detail in this section.

4.1.1 CYCLOOXYGENASE ENZYME 2 IN PROSTATE CANCER

COX-2 expression may be induced in response to inflammatory cytokines,¹²⁰ growth factors,¹²¹ hypoxia¹²² and tumour promoters. COX-2 expression and resultant PG-E₂ synthesis has been demonstrated to enhance proliferation and angiogenesis and inhibit apoptosis of prostate cancer cells.²⁴⁸ Expression of COX-2 has been reported to be significantly higher in cancerous prostate cells compared to BPH cells; differences in COX-2 expression have not been observed between androgen dependent and androgen independent cell lines.¹²¹ However not all studies which have examined COX-2 expression in prostate cancer have reported consistent findings. A meta-analysis of studies which have examined associations between COX-2 expression and clinico-pathological parameters by Shao et al., found COX-2 expression to be significantly associated with larger tumour size (T3/T4 compared to T1/T2; OR=2.33, 95% CI 1.54, 3.53).²⁴⁹ Although COX-2 expression has been associated with higher Gleason Score in a number of studies, 121,250,251 Shao et al. in their meta-analysis did not find high expression of COX-2 to be significantly associated with prostate cancer of Gleason score ≥7, compared tumours of Gleason score <7, (OR=1.16, 95% CI 0.74, 1.83).²⁴⁹ A number of COX-2 single nucleotide polymorphisms have also been studied in relation to prostate cancer risk, however only one (rs2745557, G>A) has been found in the meta-analysis by Shao et al. (N=7 studies) to be associated with increased risk of prostate cancer.²⁴⁹

A number of studies have examined COX-2 expression and the role of COX-2 products (TX-A₂ and PG-E₂) in tumour growth and progression. Activation of the TX-A₂ pathway, via COX-2 in prostate cancer tissue has been associated with tumour progression and loss of differentiation in prostate cancer.²⁵² The vasculature close to the tumour and newly generated tumour vasculature has been shown to consistently express COX-2.²⁵³ High levels of VEGF-C and COX-2

expression have been correlated with lymph-angiogenesis and lymph node metastases in prostate cancer.²⁵⁴ The COX-2 product PG-E₂ is involved in the development of bone lesions, as it mediates osteoblasts and osteoclasts involved in bone formation and restructuring.⁵⁰ Poorer clinical outcomes have been associated with COX-2 expressing tumours; COX-2 expression in the epithelial tumour cell and tumour stromal areas has been associated with increased risk of distant metastases and death from prostate cancer.²⁵⁵ Biochemical failure and treatment failure,²⁵⁶ including resistance to radiation,²⁵⁷ have been associated with COX-2 expression. In light of these pro-neoplastic effects of COX-2, inhibition of COX-2 has been proposed and investigated as a potential treatment in prostate cancer.²⁶

4.1.1.1 COX-2 INHIBITION

Inhibition of COX-2 has been shown to have a number of beneficial effects in prostate cancer cell lines; these include suppression of bcl-2, an anti-apoptotic oncoprotein, 258 as well as stimulation of prostate cancer cell apoptosis independent of bcl-2.259 Additionally, COX-2 inhibition stimulates an increase in intracellular calcium concentration, which through caspase activation may trigger cancer cell apoptosis.²⁶⁰ In murine prostate models, COX-2 inhibition has been shown to cause regression of PIN and prostate carcinogenesis corresponding with a decrease in VEGF, NF-kB, p65, AKT, bcl-2 and AR expression.²⁶¹ Furthermore COX-2 inhibition causes tumour cell apoptosis and inhibits growth of adenocarcinoma in the mouse prostate.^{262,263} Induced prostate carcinogenesis in mouse models, has been demonstrated to involve activation of inducible nitric oxide synthase, NF-κB and p65 expression; COX-2 inhibition reduced the activation of these inflammatory mediators which are potentially procarcinogenic.²⁶⁴ These pre-clinical findings have been attributed to the anti-inflammatory mechanism of COX-2 inhibition, impeding prostate carcinogenesis mediated by inflammation.²⁶⁴ As PG-E₂ is involved in bone formation and restructuring, COX-2 inhibition has also been investigated in relation to metastatic progression; reduced formation of osteoblastic prostate cancer lesions was reported in mice treated with a COX-2 inhibitor.⁵⁰ COX-2 inhibition may therefore also have a potential role in prevention of disease progression.

4.1.1.2 ANDROGENS AND COX-2

DHT has been reported to potentiate the apoptotic effect of NSAIDs in androgen dependent prostate cancer cells.²⁶⁵ DHT binding to the AR has been shown to supress the expression of COX-2 in BPH²⁶⁶ and androgen dependent prostate cancer cells.²⁶⁷ In androgen dependent prostate cancer cells, treated with very low concentrations of DHT and hydroflutamide to mimic combined androgen blockade (CAB), COX-2 expression was reported to increase.²⁶⁷ This

resulted in increased proliferation of these cells, which was inhibited by a COX-2 specific inhibitor, suggesting that COX-2 inhibition may have a synergistic effect with CAB.²⁶⁷ It is hypothesised that this regimen may delay progression of prostate tumours from the androgen dependent to the castrate resistant stage. In men treated with radiotherapy, Khor *et al.* noted an association between biochemical failure and COX-2 over-expression in men treated with short term CAB and radiotherapy compared with long term ADT and radiotherapy.²⁵⁶ Preclinical research has demonstrated reduced tumour growth in mouse models treated with CAB and a COX-2 inhibitor,²⁶⁸ supporting the findings of Khor *et al.* and suggesting COX-2 inhibition could be of therapeutic benefit in men treated with CAB.²⁶⁷

4.1.1.3 ANGIOGENESIS

HIF-1 α , the transcription factor expressed in response to hypoxia,¹⁹⁵ stimulates the expression of VEGF, which promotes angiogenesis.²⁶⁹ COX-2 expression has also been associated with increased levels of VEGF.²⁶⁹ Increased expression of COX-2 mRNA by prostate cancer cells has been reported in response to hypoxic conditions.¹²² Some cross-talk exists between COX-2 and HIF-1 α ; HIF-1 α stabilisation and nuclear localisation has been shown to be induced by PG-E₂ expression in prostate cancer cells and inhibition of COX-2 has been demonstrated to reduce hypoxia-induced VEGF expression.²⁷⁰ The level of co-induction of COX-2 and VEGF, in response to hypoxia, has been correlated with the metastatic potential across prostate cell lines.¹²² In addition to the potential COX-2 mediated effects of aspirin on angiogenesis,⁴⁸ inhibition of COX-1 in platelets by aspirin, which reduces platelet activation and thromboxane synthesis and also prevents the release of pro-angiogenic growth factors (i.e. VEGF) may also play a role in angiogenesis through this mechanism.⁴⁷

4.1.2 CYCLOOXYGENASE ENZYME 1 INHIBITION AND PLATELET-MEDIATED EFFECTS

Cancer patients have elevated platelet counts and high levels of circulating activated platelets.²⁷¹ Activation of platelets stimulates the release of various growth factors which support tumour growth, angiogenesis and metastasis.^{47,272} Platelet adhesion to tumour cells circulating in the vasculature can protect them from immune surveillance and destruction, and facilitate the dissemination of metastases.²⁷¹ The association between reduced platelet count and impaired platelet function and reduced development of metastases has been known for many years.^{49,273}

Aspirin irreversibly inhibits COX-1 in platelets, reducing the synthesis of TX-A₂, thus impeding platelet adhesion and aggregation; and reducing the formation of thrombi.²⁴ It has been

suggested that, by improving oxygen perfusion to tumours this could reduce tumour hypoxia, inhibit the progression of tumours and prevent tumours from becoming resistant to treatment.¹⁹⁵ COX-1 inhibition by aspirin has also been shown to inhibit the release of growth factors from platelets.²⁷⁴ Thus aspirin could play an important role in platelet-mediated cancer progression, impeding the development of metastases and tumour spread.⁴⁷

There are strong arguments for this anti-platelet activity being the mechanism of action of aspirin in cancer; platelets are the only significant pharmacological target for low doses of aspirin as it is rapidly metabolised and these low doses do not reach other tissues.²⁷⁵ As will be discussed later (Section 4.2) aspirin use, even at low doses has been associated with reduced cancer incidence.²⁷⁶

4.1.3 OTHER PROPOSED ANTI-CANCER EFFECTS OF ASPIRIN IN PROSTATE CANCER

Aspirin has been shown to inhibit growth of non-cancerous prostate epithelial cells at therapeutic plasma concentrations (0.5mM).²⁷⁷ High concentrations of aspirin (1.5mM) had an inhibitory effect on advanced prostate cancer cells however lower concentrations did not. This is suggestive of a chemo-preventative effect of aspirin in the early stages of disease development.²⁷⁷

There are suggestions that medicinal salicylates i.e. aspirin and its metabolite salicylate, or dietary salicylates (found in fruits, vegetables, herbs and spices) could have a role in the inhibition of tumour development.²⁷⁸ A number of studies have reported that both aspirin and salicylate may inhibit the enzyme I-κB kinase-β (IKK-β), responsible for the phosphorylation of the protein (I-κB); which, in its dephosphorylated state, inhibitis activation of the transcription factor NF-κB.^{123,279} The downstream effects of NF-κB inhibition include suppression of COX-2 expression and subsequent prostanoid synthesis.²⁸⁰ Other reported effects of aspirin inhibition of NF-κB activation in prostate cancer cells are: reduced expression of uPA secretion by aspirin, which supresses cell motility and impedes metastases;²⁸² and inhibition of bcl-2 expression.²⁸³ Reduced expression of bcl-2 in cells pre-treated with aspirin (0.1-1mM), has been reported to sensitise prostate cancer cells to TNF-Related Apoptosis-Inducing Ligand (TRAIL)-mediated apoptosis.^{281,283} Aspirin has also been shown to supress the adhesion of the invasive PC-3 prostate cancer cell line.²⁸²



HIF: Hypoxia-Inducible Factor; GLUT: Glucose Transporter; HK: Hexokinase; VEGF: Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor; uPA urokinase Plasminogen Activator; **PG-E₂**: Prostaglandin- E₂; **COX-2**: Cyclooxygenase-2; DR: Death TRAIL: Tumour Receptor; necrosis factor-Related Apoptosis-Inducing Ligand; **ΙΚΚ-**β: Inhibitory Kappa-B Kinase-β; NF**κB:** Nuclear Factor κB; **TX-A**₂: Thromboxane-A₂;

Figure 4-1: Illustration of the proposed anti-cancer mechanisms of aspirin in prostate cancer cells.

4.1.4 SUMMARY

The main potential mechanisms of anti-cancer action of aspirin have been outlined above and illustrated in Figure 4-1; the potential for aspirin to interfere with the capabilities that characterise cancerous cells such as apoptotic mechanisms, tumour inflammation and angiogenesis¹⁹ has been widely reported. These pre-clinical studies have predominantly focused on the effects of aspirin and other COX-2 specific inhibitors as tumours develop in mice, as opposed to in established prostate cancer. The role of inflammation in prostate cancer carcinogenesis and the demonstrated pre-clinical effects of COX-2 inhibition strongly suggest this anti-inflammatory effect as the principal mechanism of action. In addition to these proposed anti-inflammatory mechanisms, the role of platelets in facilitating the development of tumour metastases is receiving increasing attention,²⁷² and the anti-platelet effect of aspirin, mediated through inhibition of COX-1, may potentially play a role in preventing tumour dissemination.

4.2 ASPIRIN IN CANCER: EXISTING EVIDENCE FROM TRIALS AND OBSERVATIONAL

STUDIES

4.2.1 ASPIRIN USE AND CANCER INCIDENCE

Many pharmacoepidemiological studies have established that exposure to aspirin is associated with reduced incidence of a number of solid cancers. Although this chapter focuses on the association between aspirin exposure and prostate cancer survival, a number of these studies investigating prostate cancer incidence can aid the interpretation of the anti-cancer mechanism of aspirin.

4.2.1.1 ANY CANCER INCIDENCE

Rothwell *et al.*, in a meta-analysis of randomised trials of daily low-dose (75-100mg) aspirin for primary prevention of cardiovascular disease, reported significantly reduced incidence of all cancers in persons randomised to aspirin with at least three years of follow-up (OR=0.76, 95% CI 0.66, 0.88).²⁷⁶ The same group conducted meta-analyses of aspirin use associated with cancer incidence in observational studies. In this they reported any aspirin use to be associated with a smaller but still significant reduction in risk of all cancers (case-control: OR=0.88, 95% CI 0.84, 0.92; cohort: RR=0.87, 95% CI 0.83, 0.91).²⁸⁴ The association between aspirin use and reduced cancer incidence was strongest for cancers of the gastrointestinal tract. A different meta-analysis of observational studies of aspirin and cancer risk across twelve cancer sites, by Bosetti *et al.* also concluded that aspirin is significantly associated with reduced risk of cancers of the gastrointestinal tract and associated with more modest, but still significant, reductions in the risk of breast and prostate cancer.⁶²

4.2.1.2 PROSTATE CANCER INCIDENCE

Bosetti *et al.* in their meta-analysis of observational studies (N=24), reported a 10% reduction in risk of prostate cancer associated with aspirin use (RR=0.90, 95% CI 0.85, 0.96).⁶² By contrast, none of the pooled estimates in the meta-analyses of observational studies carried out by the Rothwell group found a significant reduction in risk of prostate cancer associated with aspirin use.²⁸⁴ The findings of the meta-analysis by Bosetti *et al.*, possibly due to the heterogeneity of the studies, did not provide evidence of an association between the duration of aspirin use, or dose of aspirin associated with this reduction in prostate cancer incidence; thus definitive conclusions regarding causality cannot be made.⁶² Some individual studies have reported longer durations of aspirin use to be associated with reduced risk of prostate cancer. A number of these studies have reported aspirin use of five or more years to be associated with a reduction in risk of prostate cancer.²⁸⁵⁻²⁸⁷ The metaanalysis of observational studies carried out by the Rothwell group reported slightly increased risk of prostate cancer associated with aspirin use of less than 5 years (N=3 studies; pooled OR=1.12, 95% CI 1.04, 1.20) and no association with aspirin use of greater than or equal to 5 years (N=3 studies; pooled OR=1.02, 95% CI 0.90, 1.15). The dose and dosing frequency of aspirin associated with reduced prostate cancer incidence has been examined in some observational studies. Many of these observational studies are based on self-reported aspirin use, and have examined a variety of different doses and dosing frequencies; this makes comparison difficult. Bosetti *et al.* determined similar relative risks of prostate cancer in studies which examined low (approximately 100mg) and regular/ high (300-500mg) aspirin dose.⁶² Without considering the frequency or duration of aspirin use, simple comparisons may not be particularly informative. Overall these observational studies do not provide conclusive information as to the association between aspirin dose and prostate cancer incidence.

4.2.2 ASPIRIN USE AND TUMOUR CHARACTERISTICS AT DIAGNOSIS

In a meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials of daily aspirin use conducted by Algra and Rothwell, significantly reduced combined incidence of breast, colorectal and prostate cancers with distant metastases has been reported (OR=0.48, 95% CI 0.30, 0.75); for prostate cancer alone this was non-significant (OR=0.69, 95% CI 0.31, 1.51), although the number of prostate cancer cases in this analysis was small(N=43).²⁸⁴ A number of observational studies have also reported non-significant reduced risks of metastatic prostate cancer at diagnosis.^{288,289} A study carried out in the American Cancer Society Cancer Prevention Study II Nutrition Cohort considered duration of aspirin use; \geq 5 years duration of aspirin use has been associated with a non-significant reduced risk of advanced (nodal/metastatic involvement) or fatal prostate cancer at diagnosis (OR=0.64, 95% CI 0.39, 1.05).²⁸⁵ Other work carried out by our research group, investigating aspirin use and breast cancer progression, has found aspirin use to be associated with a reduced risk of presenting with node-positive breast cancer (Appendix 5). These findings suggest that aspirin exposure may be associated with reduced tumour progression.

Aspirin use may also be associated with reduced tumour grade. Norrish *et al.* reported aspirin use to be associated with a non-significant reduced risk of prostate cancer extending beyond the prostate capsule or Gleason Score \geq 7 (OR=0.71, 95% CI 0.47, 1.08).²⁹⁰ This suggestion that

aspirin exposure is associated with lower grade tumours at diagnosis has also been reported in a population of men at high-risk of prostate cancer; regular aspirin use was associated with a reduced odds of high-grade (Gleason Score \geq 7) prostate cancer.²⁹¹ More recently, Dhillon *et al.* reported that six or more aspirin tablets per week was associated with a 28% reduction in risk of tumours with Gleason score >7 (OR=0.72 95% CI 0.54, 0.96), with a significant trend observed for increasing quantity of aspirin use.²⁹² These are interesting observations considering reported associations between COX-2 expression in large and high Gleason score prostate tumours.

4.2.3 ASPIRIN USE AND CANCER SURVIVAL

4.2.3.1 META-ANALYSES

Over twenty years ago, it was suggested that aspirin may be associated with reduced mortality from colorectal cancer.²⁹³ Since then meta-analyses of randomised controlled trials as well as observational studies have shown associations between aspirin use and improved survival in a number of cancers, though for many cancers the magnitude of this association between aspirin use and mortality is not clear. Rothwell et al. in a meta-analysis reported significantly reduced mortality from cancer in patients who participated in randomised trials of daily aspirin.^{131,276} The association between aspirin use and reduced death from all cancers was also shown to be greater with increasing duration of aspirin use, (follow-up 0-5 years HR=0.86, 95% CI 0.71, 1.04; follow-up ≥5 years HR= 0.66, 95% CI 0.50, 0.87).¹³¹ Regarding aspirin dose, Rothwell et al. in a different meta-analyses of randomised trials examining aspirin use and cancer mortality, have reported similar results for doses of aspirin ≥300mg (OR=0.81, 95% CI 0.66, 0.99) and doses <300mg (OR=0.86, 95% CI 0.75, 0.99).²⁷⁶ A separate meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials of aspirin (doses 75mg-325mg), by Mills et al. found similar results; they reported a 23% reduction in risk of cancer mortality associated with daily aspirin use (RR=0.77, 95% CI 0.63, 0.95); a significant association was observed after four years.294

The meta-analyses by Rothwell *et al.* examined the association between randomisation to aspirin and death from individual cancers. The overall association between daily aspirin use and mortality from prostate cancer was not significant in either study by Rothwell *et al.*; although these analyses were limited by small numbers of patients (HR=0.70, 95% CI 0.29, 1.73; HR=0.43, 95% CI 0.19, 1.01).^{131,295} However in the latter study, men who were randomised to aspirin and had non-metastatic prostate cancer at diagnosis had reduced odds of death from prostate cancer which was just statistically significant (OR=0.34, 95% CI 0.12,

0.99).²⁹⁵ The results of these meta-analyses as well as observational studies which have examined the association between aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality are presented in Table 4-1.

4.2.3.2 OBSERVATIONAL STUDIES

Since the publication of the Rothwell meta-analyses, a number of observational studies have been carried out investigating the association between aspirin use and cancer-specific mortality. Before meaningful comparison may be made it must be recognised that these observational studies differ in their design. These differences include: the populations in which they are conducted (prospectively enrolled cohorts in selected populations i.e. Health Professionals Follow-up Study; clinical trial cohorts and population-based cohorts i.e. CPRD), the ascertainment of aspirin exposure (self-reported by questionnaire; prescriptions issued; prescription refills), the dosing of aspirin (daily aspirin use; any aspirin use), the dose of aspirin used and the timing of aspirin use relative to cancer diagnosis (pre- or post-diagnosis, or both). In the interpretation of these studies it must also be considered that patients taking low dose aspirin for its anti-platelet effects are more likely to be taking aspirin on a long term daily basis whereas use of higher aspirin doses for analgesia is likely to be indicated for shorter periods of time.

Observational studies in large cohorts have not reported the association between aspirin and mortality from any cancer to be as strong as the meta-analysis above.⁶² Current aspirin use in the Cancer Prevention Study II Cohort, of over 100,000 men and women, was reported by Jacobs *et al.* to be associated with an 8% reduction in risk of any cancer death (RR=0.92, 95% CI 0.85, 0.99).¹³² This association (for all cancers) did not differ with increasing duration of aspirin use.

In the same study, Jacobs *et al.* reported a 23% non-significant reduction in risk of mortality from prostate cancer associated with current daily aspirin use,¹³² similar to the meta-analysis by Rothwell *et al.* of randomised controlled trials.¹³¹ A duration-dependent reduction in risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality was also observed.¹³² See Table 4-1. A recently published abstract by Daugherty *et al.* describing a study carried out in the control arm of the Prostate, Lung, Colorectal and Ovarian (PLCO) Cancer screening trial (N=3,857), also reported a 23% non-significant reduction in risk of prostate cancer mortality in men who reported prediagnostic use of aspirin on a daily or more than daily basis.²⁹⁶ Another conference abstract, presented at the ASCO Annual Meeting 2013, examined any aspirin use and the risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality in the CPRD.²⁹⁷ A smaller, again non-significant, reduction in

risk of risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality was observed in this study by Assayag *et al.* for any aspirin use prior to diagnosis, compared to those which examined daily use of aspirin prior to cancer diagnosis. See Table 4-1 where the results of these studies are tabulated.

The studies mentioned above have all examined pre-diagnostic aspirin use; a number of studies have also examined post-diagnostic aspirin use and the association with prostate cancer-specific mortality. These studies have reported equivocal results, due to differences in the ascertainment of aspirin exposure, the entry of aspirin exposure into time-varying models and whether or not these studies adjusted for pre-diagnostic aspirin use.

Two studies of interest have been carried out in the Cancer of the Prostate Strategic Urologic Research Endeavour (CaPSURE) database; these were in a cohort of men with localised prostate cancer treated with radical prostatectomy and radiation.^{133,225} The first examined NSAID (including aspirin) exposure and all-cause mortality,²²⁵ the second examined anticoagulant (including aspirin) exposure and prostate-cancer-specific mortality.¹³³ Medication exposure was determined by self-reported questionnaire at baseline and approximately annual follow-up questionnaires. Both of these studies reported significantly reduced HRs of mortality associated with aspirin/NSAID exposure prior to or following a cancer diagnosis; univariate associations were significant in those with high-risk disease.^{133,225} The reported association between aspirin exposure and prostate-cancer-specific mortality was particularly significant (HR= 0.43, 95% CI 0.21, 0.87);¹³³ this may be due to the select cohort of men, who received curative treatment, in which this study was conducted.

The study presented in Table 4-1 by Grytli *et al.* in a selected cohort of Norwegian men with high-risk of prostate cancer mortality (PSA <20 ng/ml or Gleason score >7 or clinical tumour stage \geq T3a),⁹² also reported low dose aspirin exposure before and after prostate cancer diagnosis to be associated with a reduction in risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality.²⁹⁸ Concerns have been raised regarding the identification of aspirin exposure which has potentially biased these results.²⁹⁹ Aspirin exposure was identified on the basis of having an aspirin prescription filled before and after the date of prostate cancer diagnosis; patients who died within three months following diagnosis were considered exposed regardless of whether they filled a prescription after diagnosis; and patients who received aspirin following, but not before, their diagnosis were excluded. The number of patients excluded on this basis was not presented. The potential methodological issues are as follows: firstly, to be classified as aspirin-exposed, patients had to survive until they received a prescription after their diagnosis; this introduces immortal time bias.³⁰⁰ Secondly, exclusion of patients on the basis of treatment

received during follow-up also introduces immortal time bias.³⁰⁰ This means that aspirin exposed men may have a survival advantage over unexposed men and the association between aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific survival may be biased towards aspirin having a beneficial effect. Finally, the classification of patients who died in the first three months following diagnosis as exposed may confound the results presented by making aspirin exposure appear artificially detrimental in the period shortly following diagnosis.

Other researchers have focused their attention on whether use of aspirin following a prostate cancer diagnosis is associated with reduced disease progression or survival benefit. Dhillon *et al.* examined aspirin use following a prostate cancer diagnosis in the Health Professionals Follow-up Study;³⁰¹ their results did not show any association between aspirin use and lethal prostate cancer or the development of metastases; this analysis adjusted for aspirin use prior to diagnosis. The study was carried out in a cohort of whom 50% had a prostatectomy; the authors also lagged entry of aspirin into the model by two years, to guard against biases introduced by changes in aspirin prescribing close to death.³⁰¹

In a collaborative project with Dr Chris Cardwell and Professor Liam Murray at the Centre for Public Health in Queen's University Belfast, the PhD candidate has prepared a manuscript entitled "Low dose aspirin and survival in men with prostate cancer: A study using the UK Clinical Practice Research Datalink" which is to be published in Cancer Causes Control (Appendix 4). This examined, in a case-control study, the association between low-dose aspirin use following diagnosis (up to the 6 months prior to death, for cases, or end of matched follow-up period for controls) and prostate cancer-specific survival. The use of low-dose aspirin was higher in men who died from prostate cancer than those who did not (52.1% compared to 38.7%). This corresponded to an unadjusted OR=1.51 (95% CI 1.19, 1.90). Oestrogen therapy is used widely in the UK to treat castrate resistant prostate cancer (32.8% of cases had received oestrogen therapy) and low dose aspirin is frequently prescribed to reduce the risk of thromboembolic events associated with oestrogen therapy.³⁰² No association between the use of low dose aspirin following prostate cancer diagnosis and the risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality was observed, when covariates, including prescription of oestrogen therapy, were adjusted for (adjusted OR=1.02 95% CI 0.78, 1.34). When the aspirin exposure period was varied to exclude aspirin use in the period one or two years prior to death the associations between aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality were attenuated (adjusted OR=0.96, 95% CI 0.72, 1.28 and adjusted OR=0.81, 95% CI 0.57, 1.15, respectively). This finding highlights the potential for time-varying confounding to

occur, with changes in prostate cancer prognosis such as disease progression (and subsequent prescription of oestrogen therapy) influencing post-diagnostic aspirin prescribing.

Assayag *et al.* presented a study at the ASCO Annual Meeting 2013 which examined pre-, postand pre-/post-diagnostic aspirin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality in men with non-metastatic prostate cancer. This study was also carried out using data from the CPRD. See Table 4-1 for results. These authors observed an apparent increased risk of prostate cancerspecific mortality in men with pre-/post-diagnostic aspirin use. The rate ratio for men who were only exposed to aspirin post-diagnosis was greatly increased (RR=1.69, 95% CI 1.43, 2.00). The authors stated that this was driven by new users of aspirin following diagnosis which was most likely related to changes in aspirin use associated with disease progression.²⁹⁷ This confirms that time-varying confounding may influence observed associations between post-diagnostic aspirin use and prostate cancer outcomes.

Reported Result Year Author **Study Details** Aspirin Use **Other Details** (95% CI) Classification Setting Type Dosing Timing 2011 Rothwell et RCTs of aspirin for Follow-up 0-5 years HR 0.70 (0.29, 1.73) Meta-Randomised Daily Pre-dx al.¹³¹ cardio prevention analysis HR Daily Pre-dx Follow-up≥ 5 years 0.52 (0.20, 1.34) 2012 Rothwell et RCTs of aspirin for OR 0.43 (0.19, 1.01) Meta-Randomised Daily Pre-dx All Cases al.²⁹⁵ cardio prevention analysis Daily Pre-dx Non-metastatic OR 0.34 (0.12, 0.99)* Jacobs et Self-reported RR 0.77(0.53, 1.12)2012 Cohort Daily Pre-dx Current American Cancer al.¹³² RR 0.88 (0.59, 1.33) Society, Cancer questionnaire Pre-dx < 5 years Daily **Prevention Study II** Daily Pre-dx ≥5 years RR 0.64 (0.39, 1.03) Dhillon et 1.16 (0.74, 1.82) 2012 HPFS: participants with Self-reported ≥6 tablets Post-dx Aspirin use, time-varying RR Cohort al. 301 covariate with 2 year lag; Stage I-III disease at questionnaire /week diagnosis adjusted for Pre-dx use Choe et al.133 0.43 (0.21, 0.87)* 2012 CaPSURE: cases who Self-reported HR Cohort Pre-/ Aspirin use, time-varying any received radiation / questionnaire post-dx covariate with 1 year lag radical prostatectomy Grytli et al.²⁹⁸ Low-dose HR 0.81 (0.71, 0.93)* 2013 Norwegian population: Pre- & Cohort Prescriptions any high-risk disease post-dx Filled Daugherty et Control arm of the PLCO Cohort 0.77 (0.48, 1.25) 2013 Self-reported Daily Pre-dx All cases HR al.²⁹⁶ Cancer Screening Trial; HR 0.86 (0.47, 1.58) questionnaire Daily Pre-dx Stage I-II men aged 55-74 years Pre-dx HR 0.37 (0.15, 0.92)* Daily Stage III-IV 2013 Assayag et CPRD: men with non-Prescriptions Pre-/ Non-metastatic RR~ 1.36 (1.18, 1.55)* Nested any al.297 metastatic disease Issued by GP post-dx case-0.93 (0.76, 1.15) Non-metastatic RR~ control Pre-dx any RR~ 1.69 (1.43, 2.00)* Post-dx Non-metastatic any

Table 4-1: Tabulation of studies reporting associations between aspirin use and mortality in men with prostate cancer

RCT: Randomised Controlled Trial; HPFS: Health Professionals Follow-up Study; CaPSURE: Cancer of the Prostate Strategic Urologic Research Endeavour; PLCO: Prostate, Lung, Colorectal and Ovarian; CPRD: Clinical Practice Research Datalink; Pre-dx: Pre-diagnostic; Post-dx: Post-diagnostic *p-value<0.05 pre-dx HR: Hazard Ratio; OR: Odds Ratio; RR: Relative Risk; RR~: Rate Ratio;

4.2.4 SUMMARY OF THE EVIDENCE REGARDING PROSTATE CANCER

There is moderate evidence from observational studies and meta analyses of clinical studies of aspirin in cardiovascular disease that aspirin use may be associated with reduced incidence of prostate cancer.⁶² Prostate tumours diagnosed in aspirin exposed men have been reported to be less advanced at diagnosis.²⁸⁸⁻²⁹² Studies have suggested that men with localised cancer at diagnosis, who are exposed to aspirin, have reduced risk of prostate cancer-specific death;^{133,295} although one recent study has reported significant reductions in the risk of prostate cancer-specific death in men with advanced disease.²⁹⁶

A recent editorial has discussed the differences observed in the magnitude of the association between aspirin use and mortality from any cancer in trials and observational studies; concluding that there is an association between aspirin use and mortality from cancer and that the duration of aspirin use is a significant factor.³⁰³ The most recent observational studies would suggest that the timing of aspirin use is important. Studies by Daugherty *et al.* and Jacobs *et al.* which have examined the association between daily aspirin use prior to prostate-cancer diagnosis have reported consistent, although non-significant, associations with reduced risk of prostate-cancer-specific mortality.^{132,296} However, studies which have examined post-diagnostic aspirin exposure exclusively, have not found aspirin to be associated with development of metastases or prostate cancer death. Further studies of the dose and timing of aspirin use in relation to prostate cancer progression have been called for.³⁰⁴

On the basis of the pre-clinical studies which have suggested that aspirin may act in impeding the inflammatory processes which precede prostate cancer;²⁷ impede the transition of prostate tissue from benign to cancerous states;²⁷⁷ prevent the dissemination of micrometastases;⁴⁷ as well as the evidence from observational studies and meta-analyses, the following studies were carried out in the NCRI-PRCS database. The first study tests the hypothesis that aspirin exposure prior to diagnosis is associated with reduced risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality in a cohort of men with stage I-III disease at diagnosis. The second study examines the hypothesis that in men with high grade (Gleason score >7) prostate cancer of any stage, aspirin exposure may be associated with reduced risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality. As aspirin use is prevalent in this population, men were also excluded from these studies on the basis of age. Firstly men aged less than 50 years were excluded as they are not typical prostate cancer patients, nor are they typically prescribed aspirin. Secondly, men aged over 80 years were excluded as their tumours are less likely to be completely staged and their tumours are conservatively managed.

4.3 STUDY I: ASPIRIN USE AND MORTALITY IN MEN WITH LOCALISED PROSTATE

CANCER

As outlined in Section 4.1 pre-clinical evidence suggests the pharmacological activity of aspirin may reduce tumour growth and/or impede tumour dissemination. Aspirin use, prior to a prostate cancer diagnosis, has been associated with a lower risk of advanced disease at diagnosis and reduced mortality from prostate cancer, in particular localised prostate cancer (Chapter 4, Section 4.2). The magnitude of association between aspirin use and prostate cancer mortality has varied considerably between studies. It has also been suggested that aspirin has shown greater benefit in men with higher grade or larger tumours.^{133,296} Further clarity has been called for regarding the influence of dose, frequency and timing of aspirin use on prostate cancer outcomes.³⁰⁴

The aims of this study were to investigate, in men aged 50-80 years with incident localised (stage I-III) prostate cancer: (i) associations between aspirin exposure prior to diagnosis, and mortality; (ii) the influence of dose, frequency and duration of aspirin exposure on mortality, and (iii) whether tumour characteristics, such as tumour size or Gleason score, modify associations between aspirin exposure and mortality. Notable reductions in risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality have been observed in men who received aspirin and who were treated with radiation or prostatectomy,¹³³ therefore potential interactions by treatment received were also investigated.

4.3.1 METHODS

4.3.1.1 STUDY COHORT

The NCRI-PCRS database was used to identify the study cohort. Men aged 50-80 years at the time of a diagnosis of localised (Stage I-III)⁴³ prostate cancer (ICD-O, C61)¹⁴⁵ between 1st January 2001 and 31st December 2006 were included in the study. Continuous eligibility for the GMS scheme in the full year prior to diagnosis was also required for inclusion. Prostate cancer cases diagnosed at death or autopsy were excluded and men with a prior invasive tumour were also excluded. Associations between duration of aspirin exposure and mortality were assessed in a smaller cohort of men with at least three years of GMS eligibility prior to diagnosis.

4.3.1.2 EXPOSURE DEFINITION

Aspirin exposure was defined as having a supply of aspirin (for WHO-ATC codes see Appendix 7) available in the year prior to prostate cancer diagnosis. The date, dose and number of days' supply on each prescription are recorded and these were used to stratify pre-diagnostic aspirin exposure by: (i) dosing intensity (high/low) split on the median proportion of days with a supply of aspirin available in the year prior to diagnosis;¹⁴⁹ (ii) dose prescribed (low: only received dose \leq 75mg / high: any received dose > 75 mg); (iii) combination of dose and dosing intensity.

In the smaller cohort used to examine the duration of aspirin exposure pre-diagnosis and mortality from prostate cancer, the duration of pre-diagnostic aspirin use was categorized (0-2 years, and > 2 years). In this group aspirin dosing intensity was determined from the date of dispensing of the earliest aspirin prescription to the date of prostate cancer diagnosis. Dosing intensity was stratified (high/low) based on the median proportion of days which men had an aspirin supply available from the date of the earliest aspirin prescription to prostate cancer diagnosis.

4.3.1.3 OUTCOME DEFINITION

All men were followed from the date of diagnosis to the first of either death (prostate cancerspecific: ICD 9 185; ICD 10 C61; or any cause) or the end of follow-up (31st December 2010).

4.3.1.4 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

The frequency and proportion of aspirin exposed and unexposed men were tabulated by clinical and demographic variables. Cox proportional hazards models (SAS[®], PROC PHREG) were used to estimate univariate and multivariate HRs and 95% Cls for associations between aspirin exposure and (i) prostate-cancer-specific mortality (ii) all-cause mortality. Similar to the previous survival analysis (Chapter 4 Section 3.4), a backward deletion method was used to select covariates in the multivariate model; with a 10% maximum change in the effect component of the fully adjusted HR used to select the final multivariate model.²¹⁷ Covariates strongly associated with prostate cancer outcomes in prior studies were fixed in the multivariate model (age at diagnosis, tumour size, tumour grade).²¹² Based on prior knowledge of clinical and demographic predictors of prostate cancer mortality, the following additional covariates were then considered for inclusion: comorbidity score;¹⁵⁰ smoking status;²¹³ diabetes;⁷⁴ and exposure to statins,²²⁵ non-aspirin anti-coagulants,¹³³ non-aspirin NSAIDs,²²⁵ beta-blockers,³⁰⁵ and medication for the treatment of BPH.²¹⁶ The year of prostate

cancer diagnosis (continuous) and treatment received in the year following diagnosis (time varying) were also assessed for inclusion.

The proportionality of the hazard functions were assessed by testing for the interaction between the exposure medication, and the logarithm of person-time (Wald test for product term). To examine whether the risk of death changed over time,³⁰⁶ HRs were determined at 2, 4, and 8 years of follow-up.

4.3.1.5 INTERACTION TESTS & EFFECT MODIFICATION

Based on the study by Choe *et al.* which reported significant association between aspirin use prior to or following prostate cancer diagnosis and prostate cancer-specific mortality in men treated with radiation or surgery,¹³³ the following analyses were conducted. The association between aspirin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality was examined across strata of patients who did and did not receive radiation therapy or prostate surgery in the year following diagnosis. Measures of interaction were estimated on a multiplicative scale (ratio of hazard ratios, rHR) with 95% Cls. Choe *et al.* also reported that men with higher grade and larger tumours had the most prominent reduction in risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality were assessed for effect modification by tumour grade and tumour size at diagnosis, with measures of interaction a multiplicative scale.

4.3.1.6 SENSITIVITY ANALYSES

As in the previous survival analysis, sensitivity analyses were conducted in two ways to assess the potential misclassification of prostate cancer-specific mortality on death certificates. Firstly mortality from prostate cancer was defined including other potential causes of death by which prostate cancer death may have been misclassified as prostate cancer death.²³⁵ (Refer to Table 3-4 for list) The second sensitivity analysis classified as prostate cancer death, any deaths where the prostate cancer was classified as the other or contributory cause of death on the death certificate.

4.3.2 RESULTS

4.3.2.1 COHORT CHARACTERISTICS

A flow diagram outlining selection of the study cohort is presented in Figure 4-2. The characteristics of aspirin users and non-users are presented in Table 4-2. Aspirin exposed men (N=1,131) were significantly older than men (N=1,805) who did not receive aspirin (71.5 years compared to 69.5 years); they also had higher comorbidity scores (11.1 and 6.9 respectively,

p<0.0001). Aspirin exposed men were significantly less likely to be current smokers at diagnosis. Significantly more aspirin exposed men received ADT than unexposed men (48.1% Vs. 43.3%, p=0.01) and fewer received prostate surgery (18.7% Vs. 22.8%, p=0.01). The median duration of patient follow-up was 5.5 years.

1,807 of these men had GMS scheme eligibility for at least 3 years prior to their prostate cancer diagnosis and were eligible for the duration-response analysis. The characteristics of these men did not differ significantly from those of the larger cohort.

4.3.2.2 SURVIVAL ANALYSIS

Mortality rates and hazard ratio estimates of the association between aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality for the main analyses are presented in Table 4-3. Aspirin exposure was not associated with prostate cancer mortality in unadjusted analyses (Table 4-3: HR=1.01, 95% CI 0.79, 1.29) however it was associated with a small, non-significant reduced risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality in adjusted analysis (Table 4-3: HR=0.88, 95% CI 0.67, 1.15). Adjusted HRs for the association between aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality at two, four and eight years follow-up were 1.02 (95% CI 0.61, 1.69); 0.90 (95% CI 0.64, 1.27); and 0.88 (95% CI 0.67, 1.17) respectively. The adjusted Cox model satisfied the proportional hazards assumption, p=0.75. Aspirin exposure was not associated with all-cause mortality (Table 4-4: adjusted HR=0.98, 95% CI 0.84, 1.15).

In stratified analyses (Table 4-3), high aspirin dosing intensity was associated with a nonsignificant reduced risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality (HR=0.73, 95% CI 0.51, 1.05). Men who received higher doses of aspirin (>75mg) had a statistically significant reduced risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality HR=0.61 (95% CI 0.37, 0.99). No significant association with prostate cancer-specific mortality was observed for low dose aspirin (\leq 75mg) although there was the suggestion of a lower risk of death in men with high dosing intensity of low-dose aspirin.

In the sub-group analysis examining duration-response, no association between increased duration of pre-diagnostic aspirin exposure and either all-cause or prostate cancer-specific mortality was observed (Table 4-3: *p*-trend=0.48 and Table 4-4: *p*-trend=0.59 respectively). Reduced HR of prostate cancer-specific mortality was observed in men with high dosing intensity relative to those with low dosing intensity, these results were non-significant.



Figure 4-2: Study cohort selection for aspirin Study I: exclusion criteria

* excluding non-melanoma skin cancers;

Table 4-2: Characteristics of aspirin exposed and unexposed men in the year prior to

d	ia	gr	105	sis

Characteristic		Aspirin Unexposed	Aspirin Exposed	
		(N=1,805)	(N=1,131)	
Patient details				
Age /years	Mean (SD)	69.5 (6.8)	71.5 (5.7)	*
Comorbidity Score	Mean (SD)	6.9 (5.7)	11.1 (5.6)	*
Smoking Status	- Never	556 (30.8)	374 (33.1)	*
(%)	Former	331 (18.3)	230 (20.3)	
	Current	325 (18.0)	161 (14.2)	
	Unspecified	593 (32.9)	366 (32.4)	
Tumour details				
Stage - (%) ^A	I	92 (5.1)	62 (5.5)	
	II	1478 (81.9)	918 (81.2)	
	111	235 (13.0)	151 (13.4)	
Tumour Size- (%) ^A	T1 / T1c	166 / 318 (9.2) / (17.6)	96 / 217 (8.5) / (19.2)	
	T2	1,086 (60.2)	667 (59.0)	
	Т3	235 (13.0)	151 (13.4)	
Grade - (%)	Gleason Score <5	129 (7.1)	77 (6.8)	
	Gleason Score 5-7	1193 (66.1)	743 (65.7)	
	Gleason Score >7	289 (16.0)	176 (15.6)	
	Unspecified	194 (10.7)	135 (11.9)	
Treatment details				
Treatment - (%) ^B	Surgery	412 (22.8)	211 (18.7)	*
	Radiation	678 (37.6)	443 (39.2)	
	ADT	781 (43.3)	544 (48.1)	*
An I have been	Chemotherapy	16 (0.9)	10 (0.9)	
	No treatment	386 (21.4)	245 (21.7)	
Medication Expos	ures ^c - (%)			
	Beta-blocker	222 (12.3)	433 (38.3)	*
	Statin	271 (15.0)	622 (55.0)	*
	Non-aspirin	186 (10.3)	149 (13.2)	*
	anticoagulant			
	Anti-diabetic	94 (5.2)	163 (14.4)	*
	NSAID	738 (40.9)	521 (46.1)	*
	BPH medicines	429 (23.8)	282 (24.9)	
Aspirin exposure o	letails:			
Pre-diagnostic asp	irin ^D			
No of prescriptio	ns dispensed		10,732	
Dosing intensity	(%) Median (IQR)		86.0% (48.5, 98.4)	
Post-diagnostic as	pirin ^E			
Men receiving as	pirin (%)	486 (26.9)	1,046 (92.5)	
No of prescriptio	ns dispensed	7,524	32,718	

* p-value <0.05.

A: AJCC Staging Manual 5th Ed.⁴³

B: Received within one year following diagnosis, (not mutually exclusive)

C: Medication received in the year prior to diagnosis

D: Aspirin exposure in the year prior to diagnosis

E: Receipt of aspirin at any point post-diagnosis.

			nortality		
Aspirin Exposure		Person Years	No. of deaths (rate) ^A	Univariate HR (95%CI)	Multivariate HR ^B (95%CI)
Aspirin unexposed in year prior to diagnosis	1,805	10,060	172 (17.1)	Ref -	Ref -
Aspirin exposed in year prior to diagnosis	1,131	6,070	104 (17.1)	1.01 (0.79, 1.29)	0.88 (0.67, 1.15)
Exposure response: ^c dosing intensity ^D					
Low dosing intensity 0%-86%	564	3,070	61 (19.9)	1.17 (0.87, 1.56)	1.02 (0.74, 1.40)
High dosing intensity 86%-100%	567	3,000	43 (14.3)	0.85 (0.61, 1.18)	0.73 (0.51, 1.05)
P-trend				0.56	0.12
Exposure response: ^c dose					
Low dose ≤ 75mg	881	4,627	84 (18.2)	1.07 (0.83, 1.39)	0.97 (0.73, 1.30)
High dose > 75mg	250	1,443	20 (13.9)	0.81 (0.51, 1.28)	0.61 (0.37, 0.99)
P-trend				0.69	0.10
Exposure response: ^c dosing intensity ^D & dose					
Low dosing intensity 0%-86%					
Low dose ≤ 75mg	420	2,256	49 (21.7)	1.28 (0.93, 1.76)	1.13 (0.80, 1.58)
High dose > 75mg	144	814	12 (14.8)	0.86 (0.48, 1.55)	0.71 (0.39, 1.30)
High dosing intensity 86%-100%					
Low dose ≤ 75mg	461	2,371	35 (14.8)	0.88 (0.61, 1.26)	0.81 (0.55, 1.20)
High dose > 75mg	106	629	8 (12.7)	0.74 (0.36, 1.50)	0.50 (0.24, 1.03)

Table 4-3: Estimated Hazard Ratios of prostate cancer-specific mortality associated with aspirin exposure

Exposure response: duration ^E					
Aspirin unexposed in 3 years prior to diagnosis	1,003	5,201	74 (14.2)	Ref -	Ref -
Aspirin exposed in 3 years prior to diagnosis					
Aspirin unexposed 0- 2 years pre-diagnosis	226	1,157	14 (13.8)	0.97 (0.56, 1.66)	0.96 (0.55, 1.68)
Aspirin exposed >2 years pre-diagnosis	578	2970	44 (15.3)	1.09 (0.75, 1.58)	1.13 (0.74, 1.71)
P-trend				0.69	0.59
Exposure response: duration & dosing intensity					
Aspirin exposed 0- 2 years pre-diagnosis					
Low dosing intensity 0%-84%	112	578	9 (15.6)	1.09 (0.55, 2.18)	1.06 (0.55, 2.13)
High dosing intensity 84%-100%	114	579	7 (12.1)	0.85 (0.39, 1.84)	0.85 (0.38, 1.79)
Aspirin exposed >2 years pre-diagnosis					
Low dosing intensity 0%-84%	290	1,455	26 (17.9)	1.26 (0.80, 1.97)	1.31 (0.81, 2.10)
High dosing intensity 84%-100%	288	1,415	18 (12.7)	0.91 (0.54, 1.52)	0.91 (0.52, 1.60)

* p-value < 0.05.

A: Mortality rate (deaths/1000 person years).

B: All multivariate HRs are adjusted for age at diagnosis, tumour grade, tumour size, smoking status at diagnosis, comorbidity score, year of incidence, prediagnostic statin exposure, and receipt of radiation (time-varying).

C: Reference group: aspirin unexposed

D: Dosing intensity split on median

E: Cohort with at least 3 years continuous GMS scheme eligibility prior to diagnosis, (N=1,807)

Table 4-4: Estimated Hazard Ratios of all-cause mortality associated with aspirin exposure

			All-cause mortality		
Aspirin Exposure	Ν	Person Years	No. of deaths (rate) ^A	Univariate HR (95%CI)	Multivariate HR ^B (95%CI)
Aspirin unexposed in year prior to diagnosis	1,805	10,060	442 (43.9)	Ref -	Ref -
Aspirin exposed in year prior to diagnosis	1,131	6,070	339 (55.8)	1.28 (1.11, 1.48)*	0.98 (0.84, 1.15)
Exposure response: ^c dosing intensity ^D					
Low dosing intensity 0%-86%	564	3,070	166 (54.1)	1.24 (1.03, 1.48)*	0.93 (0.77. 1.13)
High dosing intensity 86%-100%	567	3,000	173 (57.7)	1.33 (1.11, 1.58)*	1.03 (0.85, 1.25)
P-trend				<0.01	0.85
Exposure response: ^c dose					
Low dose ≤ 75mg	881	4,627	266 (57.5)	1.33 (1.14, 1.54)*	1.06 (0. 90, 1.25)
High dose > 75mg	250	1,443	73 (50.6)	1.14 (0.89, 1.46)	0.76 (0.59, 0.99)*
P-trend				0.01	0.17
Exposure response: duration ^E					
Aspirin unexposed in 3 years prior to diagnosis	1,003	5,202	195 (37.5)	Ref -	Ref -
Aspirin exposed in 3 years prior to diagnosis					
Aspirin unexposed 0- 2 years pre-diagnosis	226	1,157	49 (42.4)	1.13 (0.83, 1.55)	0.91 (0.66, 1.26)
Aspirin exposed >2 years pre-diagnosis	578	2870	150 (53.2)	1.40 (1.13, 1.73)*	1.09 (0.86, 1.39)
P-trend				<0.01	0.48

* p-value < 0.05.

A: Mortality rate (deaths/1000 person years).

B: All multivariate HRs are adjusted for age at diagnosis, tumour grade, tumour size, smoking status at diagnosis, comorbidity score, year of incidence, prediagnostic statin exposure, and receipt of radiation (time-varying).

C: Reference group: aspirin unexposed

D: Dosing intensity split on median

E: Cohort with at least 3 years continuous GMS scheme eligibility prior to diagnosis, (N=1,807)

4.3.2.3 INTERACTION TESTS & EFFECT MODIFICATION ANALYSES

No significant interactions between aspirin exposure and receipt of prostate surgery (pinteraction=0.62) or radiation (p-interaction=0.66) were observed; see Table 4-5. Associations between aspirin exposure and prostate cancer mortality across strata of tumour grade were not observed in men with tumours of Gleason score \leq 7 (Table 4-6: within strata HR=0.98, 95% CI 0.68, 1.40). However in men with high grade cancer (Gleason score > 7) pre-diagnostic aspirin exposure was associated with a reduced risk of in prostate cancer-specific mortality, though not significantly (Table 4-6: within strata HR=0.68, 95% CI 0.45, 1.05; pinteraction=0.19). In the analysis of effect modification by tumour size, the test for interaction was also non-significant (Table 4-6: p-interaction=0.62).

4.3.2.4 SENSITIVITY ANALYSES

In the sensitivity analyses for misclassification of prostate cancer death, the HRs for aspirin exposure were not appreciably different. Univariate and multivariate hazard ratios including prostate cancer deaths classified as in Table 3-4 (Sensitivity Analysis 1) and including prostate cancer deaths classified as secondary or contributory causes of death (Sensitivity Analysis 2) are presented in Table 4-7. The trends observed in the original analysis for increasing dosing intensity and increasing dose were also present in the sensitivity analyses.

		Aspirin Unexposed		Aspirin Exposed		Exposed Vs. Unexposed	
Surgery							
No	Death/Censored	133/1,260		85/835			
	Multivariate HR ^A (95% CI)	1.00	Ref -	0.89 (0.66, 1.20)	p = 0.43	0.89 (0.66, 1.20)	p=0.43
Yes	Death/Censored	39/373		19/192			
	Multivariate HR ^A (95% CI)	0.97 (0	0.67, 1.40) p = 0.85	0.73 (0.44, 1. 21)	p = 0.22	0.76 (0.43, 1.34)	p=0.34
		Multiplicativo	scalo: rHP (05% CI)	Surgery (Ves V/s No)		0.86 (0.46, 1.58)	n = 0.67
		multiplicative		Surgery (Tes Vs. NO)		0.80 (0.40, 1.50)	p = 0.02
Radiation							
No	Death/Censored	138/991		84/604			
	Multivariate HR ^B (95% CI)	1.00 -	-	0.84 (0.62, 1.13)	p = 0.25	0.84 (0.62, 1.13)	p = 0.25
Yes	Death/Censored	34/642		20/423			
	Multivariate HR ^B (95% CI)	0.48	(0.33, 0.71) p < 0.05	0.46 (0.28, 0.75)	p <0.05	0.96 (0.55, 1.69)	p = 0.89
		Multiplicative	scale: rHR (95% CI)	Radiation (Yes Vs. No)		1.15 (0.62, 2.13)	p = 0.66

Table 4-5: Aspirin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality: tests for interaction by receipt of surgery or radiation

A: Adjusted for age, comorbidity score, tumour size, tumour grade, smoking status at diagnosis, year of incidence, statin exposure and receipt of radiation (time-varying).

B: Adjusted for age, comorbidity score tumour size, tumour grade, smoking status at diagnosis, year of incidence and statin exposure.

Table 4-6: Aspirin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality: effect modification by tumour Gleason score and tumour size at diagnosis.

		Aspirin Unex	oosed	Aspirin Expos	Aspirin Exposed		exposed
Gleason Score							
≤7	Death/Censored Multivariate HR ^A (95% CI)	90/1,232 1.00 -	-	55/765 0.98 (0.68, 1.40)	p = 0.90	0.98 (0.68, 1.40)	p = 0.90
>7	Death/Censored Multivariate HR ^A (95% CI)	67/222 3.49 (2.53, 4.80) p < 0.05	36/140 2.38 (1.57, 4.80)	p < 0.05	0.68 (0.45, 1.05)	p = 0.08
		Multiplicative scale: rHf	२ (95% CI) Gl	eason Score >7 Vs. Gleason	Score ≤7	0.70 (0.41, 1.19)	p = 0.19
Tumour Size							
T1 & T2	Death/Censored Multivariate HR ^B (95% CI)	145/1,425 1.00 -	-	85/895 0.92 (0.69, 1.24)	p = 0.58	0.92 (0.69, 1.24)	p = 0.58
ТЗ	Death/Censored Multivariate HR ^B (95% CI)	27/208 1.19 (0.79, 1.	80) p =0.41	19/132 0.93 (0.56, 1.54)	p = 0.39	0.78 (0.43, 1.43)	p = 0.42
		Multiplicative scale: rHf	R (95% CI)	T3 Vs. T1 & T2		0.85 (0.44, 1.62)	p = 0.62

A: Adjusted for age at diagnosis, tumour size, smoking status at diagnosis, comorbidity score, year of incidence, pre-diagnostic statin exposure, and receipt of radiation (time-varying).

B: Adjusted for age at diagnosis, Gleason Score, smoking status at diagnosis, comorbidity score, year of incidence, pre-diagnostic statin exposure, and receipt of radiation (time-varying).

			Prostate cancer-specific mortality			
Sensitivity Analysis 1	N	Person Years	No. of deaths (rate) ^A	Univariate HR (95%Cl)	Multivariate HR ^B (95%Cl)	
Aspirin unexposed	1,805	10,060	177 (17.6)	Ref -	Ref -	
Aspirin exposed	1,131	6,070	108 (17.8)	1.02 (0.80-1.29)	0.89 (0.68-1.17)	
Exposure response: ^C dosing intensity ^D						
Low dosing intensity 0%-86%	564	3,070	63 (20.5)	1.17 (0.88-1.56)	1.03 (0.75-1.41)	
High dosing intensity 86-100%	567	3,000	45 (15.0)	0.86 (0.62-1.19)	0.75 (0.53-1.06)	
P-trend				0.62	0.14	
Exposure response: ^C dose						
Low dose ≤ 75mg	881	4,627	88 (19.0)	1.09 (0.84-1.41)	1.00 (0.75-1.32)	
High dose > 75mg	250	1,443	20 (13.9)	0.78 (0.49-1.25)	0.60 (0.37-0.97)	
P-trend				0.68	0.09	
Sensitivity Analysis 2						
Aspirin unexposed	1,805	10,060	180 (17.9)	Ref -	Ref -	
Aspirin exposed	1,131	6,070	114 (18.8)	1.05 (0.83-1.33)	0.92 (0.70-1.20)	
Exposure response: ^C dosing intensity ^D						
Low dosing intensity 0-86%	564	3,070	66 (21.5)	1.21 (0.91-1.60)	1.05 (0.77-1.43)	
High dosing intensity 86-100%	567	3,000	48 (16.0)	0.90 (0.56-1.24)	0.78 (0.56-1.10)	
P-trend				0.83	0.21	
Exposure response: ^C dose						
Low dose ≤ 75mg	881	4,627	91 (19.7)	1.11 (0.86-1.42)	1.01 (0.77-1.34)	
High dose > 75mg	250	1,443	23 (15.9)	0.89 (0.58-1.37)	0.65 (0.41-1.03)	
P-trend				0.99	0.16	

Table 4-7: Sensitivity analyses: aspirin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality.

A: Mortality rate (deaths/1000 person years).

B: Multivariate HR is adjusted for age at diagnosis, tumour grade, tumour size, smoking status at diagnosis, comorbidity score, year of incidence, pre-diagnostic statin exposure, and receipt of radiation (time-varying).

C: *Reference group: aspirin unexposed*

D: Dosing intensity by median

4.3.3 DISCUSSION

In this study, the overall association between any aspirin use prior to diagnosis and prostate cancer-specific mortality was non-significant (HR=0.88, 95% CI 0.67, 1.15) and was similar to that reported for any aspirin use prior to diagnosis in the nested case-control study carried out by Assayag *et al.* in the CPRD (RR=0.93, 95% CI 0.76, 1.15).²⁹⁷ This association was not observed at two years of follow-up, but was apparent at four and eight years; this suggests, similar to other studies,¹³¹ that it may take a number of years for the influence of aspirin use on cancer mortality to accrue.

Previous studies which have investigated aspirin exposure prior to prostate cancer diagnosis have reported somewhat larger, although still non-significant, associations between aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality. These studies have examined daily aspirin exposure.^{131,132,296} In this study, high aspirin dosing intensity, which corresponds to almost daily aspirin use (\geq 6 days aspirin use per week), was associated with a non-significant 27% lower risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality (HR=0.73 95% CI 0.51, 1.05). This is consistent with a meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials of aspirin in cardiovascular disease by Rothwell *et al.* which reported that daily aspirin use was associated with a non-significant 30% reduced risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality;¹³¹ and two cohort studies by Jacobs *et al.*¹³² and Daugherty *et al.*²⁹⁶ in which daily aspirin use was associated with a 23% lower risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality. See Table 4-1 for further detail of these studies.

Higher doses of aspirin were significantly associated with a reduced risk of both all-cause and prostate cancer-specific mortality. Other observational studies have not examined aspirin dose prescribed, and these findings may have important implications as consensus on the dose, duration and dosing regimen of aspirin associated with reduced cancer mortality has not been reached.^{303,304} Rothwell *et al.* in meta-analyses have not determined differential associations between higher and lower doses of aspirin and cancer mortality.²⁷⁶ They suggest that these findings should be interpreted with caution as the studies of higher aspirin doses were carried out many years prior, and in different populations, to those which examined lower aspirin doses. Within this meta-analyses by Rothwell *et al.*, one study, which randomised participants to high (283mg) or low (30mg) aspirin arm (OR=0.71, 95% CI 0.44, 1.15). This is somewhat consistent with the findings reported here.

Increasing duration of aspirin exposure has been associated with reduced cancer incidence²⁸⁵⁻ ²⁸⁷ and mortality from cancer^{131,132} in some studies. No association between increasing duration of aspirin exposure prior to diagnosis and prostate cancer-specific mortality was observed in the sub-group analysis of this study. Consistent with results from the full cohort, high aspirin dosing intensity was more strongly associated with reduced mortality from prostate cancer in this analysis. However the smaller cohort of men eligible for this sub-group analysis may have limited the power to detect an association.

Men exposed to aspirin (either pre- or post-diagnosis), diagnosed with localised prostate cancer and treated with radiation or prostatectomy have been reported to have significantly reduced risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality; especially those with high-risk disease i.e. high Gleason Score or larger tumours.¹³³ Analyses of interaction between aspirin and treatment receipt found no associations of significance with prostate cancer-specific mortality. The results of effect modification analyses by tumour grade at diagnosis suggested greater benefit was associated with aspirin exposure in men with high Gleason score (>7) tumours, compared to low Gleason score (\leq 7) tumours. The interaction was non-significant. Effect modification of aspirin by tumour size (T1/T2 Vs. T3) was not observed which is in contrast to the significant association reported by Daugherty *et al.* in men with stage III/IV disease.²⁹⁶ See Table 4-1.

Some limitations of this analysis must also be acknowledged. Treatment cross-over postdiagnosis did occur; 26.9% of aspirin unexposed men received aspirin at some point following prostate cancer diagnosis; however this would be expected to bias results towards the null. Compared to some other studies which have examined associations with mortality in cancer patients, the follow-up was shorter in this study. The analysis of duration response in the cohort with three years of GMS eligibility pre-diagnosis may have been limited by smaller cohort size.
4.4 STUDY II: ASPIRIN USE AND MORTALITY IN MEN WITH HIGH GRADE PROSTATE

CANCER

4.4.1 INTRODUCTION

The association between aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality has been reported to be greatest in men with localised prostate cancer²⁹⁵ in particular those with high-risk tumours, i.e. high Gleason Score and larger tumours.¹³³ The findings of Study I also suggest men with higher Gleason score (stage I-III) prostate cancer and who are exposed to aspirin may have improved outcomes. Studies which have examined aspirin use and prostate cancer incidence have suggested that aspirin use is associated with a reduced risk of higher grade tumours at diagnosis.^{291,292}

A number of studies have reported an association between higher Gleason score tumours and high levels of COX-2 expression.^{121,250,308} There is convincing pre-clinical evidence that COX-2 inhibition may have significant anti-cancer effects (Chapter 4, Section 4.1.1). Aspirin inhibition of COX-2 may therefore be of greatest therapeutic relevance in men with prostate tumours which are more poorly differentiated. Considering this, this study has been conducted in a cohort of men with prostate tumours of Gleason score >7.

This study aims firstly, to examine the association between aspirin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality in men with high grade (Gleason score >7) prostate cancer of any stage; and secondly, to assess whether this association differs according to prostate cancer tumour stage at diagnosis. The study protocol of this study was published *a priori* in the ENCePP E-register of studies.¹⁶ See Appendix 6.

4.4.2 METHODS

4.4.2.1 STUDY COHORT

The NCRI-PCRS database was used to identify the study cohort. Men who met the following criteria were eligible for inclusion in the study: diagnosed with any stage prostate cancer (ICD-O, C61)¹⁴⁵ between 1st January 2001 and 31st December 2006, aged 50-80 years at the time of diagnosis and continuous eligibility for the GMS scheme in the full year preceding diagnosis. Only men with a histologically diagnosed tumour of Gleason score >7 were included.⁴³ Men who received a prostate cancer diagnosis at death or autopsy and men with a prior invasive tumour other than non-melanoma skin cancer were excluded.

4.4.2.2 EXPOSURE DEFINITION

Aspirin exposed men were identified if they had supply of aspirin (for WHO-ATC codes see Appendix 7) available in the year prior to prostate cancer diagnosis. Exposure was stratified by (i) dosing intensity (high/low) split on the median proportion of days with a supply of aspirin available in the year prior to diagnosis;¹⁴⁹ (ii) dose prescribed (low: \leq 75mg / high > 75 mg) and (iii) combination of dose and dosing intensity.

4.4.2.3 OUTCOME DEFINITION

All men were followed from the date of prostate cancer diagnosis to the date of death (prostate cancer-specific: ICD 9 185; ICD 10 C61; or any cause) or end of follow-up (31st December 2010), whichever came first.

4.4.2.4 STATISTICAL ANALYSES

As in previous survival analyses, Cox proportional hazards models were used to estimate HRs with 95% CIs for prostate cancer-specific mortality associated with aspirin use. Covariates were considered for inclusion in multivariate models based on prior knowledge of clinical and demographic predictors of prostate cancer mortality: age;²¹² comorbidity score;¹⁵⁰ smoking status;^{213,214} tumour size;²¹² diabetes;⁷⁴ and exposure to beta-blockers,¹⁴⁸ statins,²²⁵ non-aspirin anti-coagulants,^{133,309} non-aspirin NSAIDS²²⁵ and drugs used in BPH.²¹⁶ Also considered for inclusion in the model were year of prostate cancer diagnosis (continuous) and treatment received in the year following diagnosis: prostate surgery, radiation, androgen deprivation therapy (time-varying). A backward deletion method, with a 10% maximum change in the effect component of the fully adjusted HR was used to select the final multivariate model.²¹⁷ The proportionality of hazard functions was assessed by testing for the interaction between aspirin use and the logarithm of person-time (Wald test for product term).

4.4.2.5 EFFECT MODIFICATION

Analyses were stratified by tumour stage (Stage I-III, IV, unspecified) to assess the potential for modification of the association between aspirin use and prostate cancer mortality according to whether the tumour has progressed to involve lymph nodes or metastases.

4.4.2.6 SENSITIVITY ANALYSES

Initiation of aspirin in the six months prior to diagnosis was censored as a sensitivity analysis to guard against bias introduced by new aspirin users receiving aspirin for pain which may be due to the metastatic progression of a yet undetected prostate cancer. As in the previous survival analyses, sensitivity analyses were conducted to assess the potential misclassification of prostate cancer-specific mortality on death certificates. See Section 3.4.2.8.

4.4.3 RESULTS

4.4.3.1 COHORT CHARACTERISTICS

The study cohort consisted of 912 men who met the inclusion criteria; N=357 (39.1%) were identified as aspirin exposed in the year prior to diagnosis (Figure 4-3). Similar to the previous study, aspirin exposed men were significantly older than aspirin non-users, (73.0 years vs. 71.1 years, p<0.0001) and received more medication in the year prior to diagnosis, (comorbidity score 12.1 vs. 7.5, p<0.0001). Aspirin exposed men were also less likely to be current smokers at diagnosis (12.0% vs. 19.8%, p=0.02). Cohort characteristics are presented in Table 4-8. Median duration of patient follow-up was 4.6 years.

4.4.3.2 SURVIVAL ANALYSIS

Mortality rates and hazard ratio estimates of the association between aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality are presented in Table 4-9. The analyses stratified by dose and dosing intensity are also presented here. The unadjusted HR for prostate cancer-specific mortality associated with aspirin exposure was close to the null (HR=0.99, 95% CI 0.79, 1.24). Similar near-null associations were observed in adjusted analysis (HR=1.06, 95% CI 0.81, 1.37). The adjusted HRs of prostate cancer-specific mortality at two, four and eight years after diagnosis were 1.19 (95% CI 0.69, 2.16); 1.01 (95% CI 0.75, 1.36) and 1.05 (95% CI 0.81, 1.37) respectively. The adjusted Cox model satisfied the proportional hazards assumption, p=0.74. Aspirin exposure in this cohort had no association with all-cause mortality (unadjusted HR=1.06, 95% CI 0.89, 1.26; adjusted HR=1.00, 95% CI 0.81, 1.23).

In stratified analyses, a non-significantly increased risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality was associated with higher dosing intensity (HR=1.13, 95% CI 0.82, 1.56) and high aspirin dose (HR=1.22, 95% CI 0.84, 1.77). See Table 4-9. The trends however were non-significant. Men who received higher aspirin doses at high dosing intensity had a statistically significant increased HR of prostate cancer-specific mortality (HR=1.78, 95% CI 1.07, 2.97), however this group was very small (N=41).



Figure 4-3: Study cohort Selection for aspirin Study II: exclusion criteria

* excluding non-melanoma skin cancers

Table 4-8: Characteristics of aspirin exposed and unexposed men in those with prostate

cancer	of	G	eason	score>7	
--------	----	---	-------	---------	--

Characteristic		Aspirin Unexposed	Aspirin Exposed	
		(N=555)	(N=357)	
Dationt datails				
	Maan (CD)	71.1(c.2)	720 (5 2)	*
Age / years	Mean (SD)	71.1 (6.2)	73.0 (5.3) 12.1 (5.0)	*
Comorbialty Score	iviean (SD)	7.5 (6.0)	12.1 (5.9)	*
Smoking Status - (%)	Never	110 (19.8)	43 (12.0)	4
	Former	180 (32.4)	123 (34.5)	
	Current	109 (19.6)	86 (24.1)	
	Unspecified	156 (28.1)	105 (29.4)	
Tumour details				
Stage - (%) ^A	1	2 (0.4)	0 (0)	
	11	237 (42.7)	139 (38.9)	
	111	50 (9.0)	37 (10.4)	
	IV	129 (23.2)	91 (25.5)	
	Unspecified	137 (24.7)	90 (25.2)	
Treatment details				
Treatment - (%) ^B	Surgery	147 (26.5)	114 (31.9)	
	Radiation	161 (29.0)	109 (30.5)	
	ADT	332 (59.8)	223 (62.5)	
	Chemotherapy	23 (4.1)	16 (4.5)	
	No treatment	96 (17.3)	50 (14.0)	
Medication	Beta-blocker	72 (13.0)	141 (39.5)	*
Exposures ^C - (%)	Statin	86 (15.5)	174 (48.7)	*
	Non-aspirin	49 (8.8)	50 (14.0)	*
	anticoagulant	()		
	Anti-diabetic	28 (5.0)	56 (15.7)	*
	NSAID	235 (42.3)	183 (51.3)	*
	BPH medicines	159 (28.6)	119 (33 3)	
Aspirin exposure det	ails	100 (20.0)	115 (55.5)	
Pre-diagnosis ^D				
No of prescriptions	dispensed		10.028	
Dosing intensity	(%) Median (IOR)		86.6% (44.4.98.4)	
Post-diagnosis ^E			00.070 (++.+, 50.4)	
Men receiving aspir	in (%)	144 (26.0)	331 (92.7)	

* p-value <0.05.

A: AJCC Staging Manual 5th Ed.⁴³

B: Received within one year following diagnosis.(not mutually exclusive)

C: Medication received in one year prior to diagnosis

D: Aspirin exposure in the year prior to diagnosis

E: Receipt of aspirin at any point post-diagnosis.

4.4.3.3 EFFECT MODIFICATION ANALYSES

Stratification of the analysis by tumour stage suggested a non-significantly reduced risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality associated with aspirin use in men with stage I-III tumours (Table 4-10: HR=0.91 95% CI 0.59, 1.40). However men with stage IV prostate cancer had a non-significant increased HR of prostate cancer-specific mortality associated with aspirin exposure (Table 4-10: HR=1.23, 95% CI 0.86, 1.75). The multiplicative interaction for Stage IV versus Stage I-III tumours was non-significant (*p*-interaction=0.26). No association between aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality was observed in men with unspecified tumour stage (within-strata HR=0.96, 95% CI 0.57, 1.75).

As the findings regarding aspirin dose were in conflict with previous results, reported in Study I, post-hoc stratification of the analysis by tumour stage and aspirin dose received was carried out. These results are presented in Table 4-11. Consistent with the findings of Study I (Section 4.3), high dose aspirin was associated with a non-significantly reduced HR of prostate cancer-specific mortality in men with stage I-III prostate cancer (within strata HR=0.61, 95% CI 0.26, 1.42). Conversely, the association between high dose of aspirin and prostate cancer-specific mortality in men with stage IV prostate cancer, was increased and approached statistical significance (HR=1.58, 95% CI 0.98, 2.54).

Table 4-9: Estimated Hazard Ratios of prostate cancer-specific mortality associated with aspirin exposure in the year prior to diagnosis in men with

prostate cancer of Gleason score >7

Aspirin Exposure			Prostate cancer-specific mortality					
		Person Years	No. of deaths (rate) ^A Univari		ariate HR (95%Cl) Mu		ultivariate HR ^B (95%CI)	
Aspirin unexposed in year prior to diagnosis	555	2,447	195 (79.7)	Ref	-	Ref	-	
Aspirin exposed in year prior to diagnosis	357	1,585	124 (78.3)	0.99	(0.79, 1.24)	1.06	(0.81, 1.37)	
Exposure response: ^c dosing intensity ^D								
Low dosing intensity 0%-86%	176	801	60 (74.9)	0.95	(0.71, 1.27)	1.00	(0.73, 1.36)	
High dosing intensity 86%-100%	181	784	64 (81.7)	1.03	(0.78, 1.36)	1.13	(0.82, 1.56)	
P-trend					0.94		0.49	
Exposure response: ^c dose								
Low dose ≤ 75mg	263	1,204	87 (72.3)	0.91	(0.71, 1.17)	1.00	(0.75, 1.33)	
High dose > 75mg	94	381	37 (97.1)	1.25	(0.88, 1.77)	1.22	(0.84, 1.77)	
P-trend					0.58		0.41	
Exposure response: ^c dosing intensity ^D & dose								
Low dosing intensity 0%-86%								
Low dose ≤ 75mg	123	579	41 (70.8)	0.90	(0.64, 1.25)	1.03	(0.72, 1.48)	
High dose > 75mg	53	222	19 (85.8)	1.10	(0.69, 1.76)	0.94	(0.58, 1.53)	
High dosing intensity 86%-100%								
Low dose ≤ 75mg	140	624	46 (73.7)	0.92	(0.67, 1.27)	0.99	(0.70, 1.42)	
High dose > 75mg	41	159	18 (112.9)	1.45	(0.90, 2.36)	1.78	(1.07, 2.97)*	

* p-value < 0.05.

A: Mortality rate (deaths/1000 person years).

B: All multivariate HRs are adjusted for age at diagnosis, tumour stage (I&II/III/IV/Unspecified), smoking status at diagnosis, comorbidity score, year of incidence, pre-diagnostic exposure to beta-blockers, BPH medicines and statins. **C**: reference group: aspirin unexposed **D**: Dosing intensity by median

Table 4-10: Aspirin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality: effect modification by tumour stage at diagnosis

		Aspirin Unexposed				Aspirin Exposed			Exposed Vs. Unexposed		
Tumo	ur Stage										
1-111	Death/Censored	67/222			36/140						
	Multivariate HR ^A (95% CI)	Ref	-		0.91	(0.59, 1.40)	p = 0.67	0.91	(0.59, 1.40)	p = 0.67	
IV	Death/Censored	89/40			63/28						
	Multivariate HR ^A (95% CI)	5.16	(3.73, 7.14)	p < 0.05	6.34	(4.36, 9.22)	p < 0.05	1.23	(0.86, 1.75)	p = 0.25	
		Multiplic	ative scale: rHR (9	95% CI)	Stage IV	Vs. Stage I-III		1.35	(0.80, 2.28)	p = 0.26	

A: All multivariate HRs are adjusted for age at diagnosis, smoking status at diagnosis, comorbidity score, year of incidence, pre-diagnostic exposure to betablockers, BPH medicines and statins

	Aspirin Unexposed	Aspirin Exposed Low Dose	Aspirin Exposed High Dose	Low Dose exposed Vs. Unexposed	High Dose User Vs. Unexposed
Tumour Stage					
I-III Death/Censored	67/222	30/107	6/33		
Multivariate HR ^A (95% CI)	Ref -	1.01 (0.64, 1.59) p = 0.97	0.61 (0.26, 1.42) p = 0.25	1.01 (0.64, 1.59) p = 0.97	0.61 (0.26,1.42) p = 0.25
IV Death/Censored	89/40	41/17	23/10		
Multivariate HR ^A (95% CI)	5.17 (3.77, 7.16) p < 0.05	5.60 (3.67, 8.55) p < 0.05	8.17 (4.97,13.43) p < 0.05	1.08 (0.72, 1.63) p = 0.70	1.58 (0.98,2.54) p = 0.06
	Multiplicative scale: rHR (95%	5 CI)	Stage IV Vs. Stage I-III	1.07 (0.60, 1.91) p = 0.81	2.59 (0.99,6.77) p = 0.05

Table 4-11: Estimated Hazard Ratios of prostate-cancer specific mortality associated with aspirin use at low and high dose, stratified by tumour stage

A: All multivariate HRs are adjusted for age at diagnosis, smoking status at diagnosis, comorbidity score, year of incidence, pre-diagnostic exposure to betablockers, BPH medicines and statins.

			P	Prostate cancer-specific mort	ality
Aspirin Use	N	Person Years	No. of deaths (rate) ^A	Univariate HR (95%CI)	Multivariate HR (95%CI)
Aspirin unexposed in year prior to diagnosis	598	2,631	210 (79.8)	Ref -	Ref -
Aspirin exposed in 12-6 months pre- diagnosis	314	1,401	109 (77.8)	0.99 (0.78, 1.24)	1.07 (0.82, 1.40)
Exposure response: ^C dosing intensity ^D					
Low dosing intensity 0%-90% $^{\circ}$	160	730	58 (79.5)	1.02 (0.76, 1.36)	1.07 (0.78, 1.47)
High dosing intensity 90%-100%	154	670	51 (76.0)	0.95 (0.70, 1.30)	1.07 (0.76, 1.50)
P-trend				0.81	0.67
Exposure response: ^C dose					
Low dose ≤ 75mg	226	1,049	73 (69.6)	0.88 (0.67, 1.15)	0.98 (0.72, 1.33)
High dose > 75mg	88	351	36 (102.5)	1.31 (0.92, 1.87)	1.27 (0.87, 1.85)
P-trend				0.51	0.33
Exposure response: ^C dosing intensity ^D & dose					
Low dosing intensity 0%-90%					
Low dose ≤ 75mg	105	503	37 (73.6)	0.94 (0.66, 1.33)	1.08 (0.74, 1.58)
High dose > 75mg	55	227	21 (92.7)	1.18 (0.76, 1.86)	1.06 (0.66, 1.69)
High dosing intensity 90%-100%					
Low dose ≤ 75mg	121	546	36 (65.9)	0.82 (0.58, 1.17)	0.92 (0.62, 1.34)
High dose > 75mg	33	125	15 (120.4)	1.55 (0.92, 2.62)	1.80 (1.04, 3.12)*

Table 4-12: Sensitivity analyses: aspirin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality: aspirin exposure censored in the 6 months prior to diagnosis

* p-value < 0.05.

A: Mortality rate (deaths/1000 person years).

B: All multivariate HRs are adjusted for age at diagnosis, tumour stage (I&II/ III/ IV/ Unspecified), smoking status at diagnosis, comorbidity score, year of incidence, pre-diagnostic exposure to beta-blockers, BPH medicines and statins. **C**: reference group: aspirin unexposed **D**: Dosing intensity for the year prior to diagnosis, stratified by median

4.4.3.4 SENSITIVITY ANALYSES

Results of sensitivity analysis which censored aspirin use in the six months preceding diagnosis are presented in Table 4-12. The characteristics of aspirin exposed (N=314) and unexposed (N=598) men were similar to that of the original analysis. The association between aspirin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality in this analysis was similar to that of the original analysis and do not suggest the presence of protopathic bias.

Sensitivity analyses considering other causes of prostate cancer death did not alter point estimates appreciably. Univariate and multivariate hazard ratios including prostate cancer deaths classified as in Table 3-4 (Sensitivity Analysis 1) and including prostate cancer deaths classified as secondary or contributory causes of death (Sensitivity Analysis 2) are presented in Table 4-13.

Table	4-13: Sensitiv	ty analyses:	aspirin	exposure	and	prostate	cancer-specific	mortality in	۱
men v	with prostate c	ancer of Gle	ason sco	ore >7.					

			Pros	tate cancer-specific	mortality
Sensitivity Analysis 1	N	Person Years	No. of deaths (rate) ^A	Univariate HR (95%Cl)	Multivariate HR ^B (95%Cl)
Aspirin unexposed	555	2,447	201 (82.2)	Ref -	Ref -
Aspirin exposed	357	1,585	124 (78.3)	0.96 (0.77, 1.20)	1.03 (0.79, 1.34)
Sensitivity Analysis 2					
Aspirin unexposed	555	2,447	201 (82.2)	Ref -	Ref -
Aspirin exposed	357	1,585	133 (83.9)	1.03 (0.83, 1.28)	1.06 (0.82, 1.37)

A: Mortality rate (deaths/1000 person years).

B: All multivariate HRs are adjusted for age at diagnosis, tumour stage (I&II/ III/ IV/ Unspecified), smoking status at diagnosis, comorbidity score, year of incidence, pre-diagnostic exposure to beta-blockers, BPH medicines and statins.

4.4.4 DISCUSSION

An association between pre-diagnostic aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality was not observed in men with high-grade prostate cancer of any stage. High aspirin dosing intensity and higher doses of aspirin were associated with non-significant increases in risk of prostate cancer-specific death. This association was not appreciably attenuated in sensitivity analyses where aspirin initiated in the six months prior to diagnosis was censored. These observations differ from previous findings in this population, which observed that men with stage I-III prostate cancer who received aspirin at high dosing intensity had reduced risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality similar to other studies;^{131,132} and men who received higher doses of aspirin (>75mg) had a statistically significant reduced risk of mortality from prostate cancer (HR=0.61, 95% CI 0.37, 0.99). Aspirin exposure was not associated with all-cause mortality, which is consistent with previous findings.

On stratification of the analysis by tumour stage a non-significant association with reduced mortality in men with tumours confined to the prostate was observed. Aspirin use was however associated with non-significant increased risks of prostate cancer-specific mortality in men with stage IV disease. This is in conflict with a recent study presented by Daugherty *et al.* which observed a significantly reduced risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality in men receiving daily aspirin diagnosed with stage III/IV prostate cancer.²⁹⁶ These findings also differ from the study by Grytli *et al.* in a Norwegian cohort (N=3,561) with high-risk prostate cancer, 53% of patients had prostate cancer with Gleason score >7; a significant reduction of approximately 20% in risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality associated with aspirin exposure pre- and post-diagnosis was reported.²⁹⁸ However the immortal time bias introduced by the methodology used in that study has already been discussed.²⁹⁹

Protopathic bias is the bias which may occur due to an exposure starting, stopping or otherwise changing based on factors associated with the baseline manifestation of the disease.¹ This differs from confounding by indication where the exposure may be associated with the disease outcome. Confounding by indication is also known as "channelling", where patients may be selected into an exposure group based on disease severity.¹ In this study it is possible that protopathic bias may be incurred as prescription of higher doses of aspirin in men prior to their date of diagnosis may be for analgesia in patients who may have a yet undiagnosed advanced prostate cancer. This potential bias has been addressed by censoring aspirin prescriptions in the six months preceding diagnosis. However this did not affect point estimates significantly. It is possible that a longer censoring period may be required however

due to the small number of patients in this cohort and the relatively short pre-diagnostic period examined (one year), it was not appropriate to run multiple analyses in this cohort.

Some limitations of this analysis must also be acknowledged. The sample size was small in comparison to prior studies, as it was limited by the number of patients who met the inclusion criteria. Because a definitive diagnosis of high-grade cancer was an inclusion criterion, this study is restricted to men who were fit for a prostate biopsy which may reduce the external validity of the study. Some treatment cross-over post-diagnosis occurred, 26.0% of non-users received aspirin during follow-up. This would normally be expected to bias results towards the null.

4.5 OVERALL DISCUSSION

The overall association between aspirin exposure prior to diagnosis and prostate cancerspecific mortality was non-significant in Study I which examined the association in men with localised (stage I-III) prostate cancer. A non-significant 27% reduction in risk of prostate cancer death, in men with high aspirin dosing intensity was observed; which is consistent with prior studies investigating daily aspirin use.^{131,132,296} The association with reduced risk of prostate cancer mortality was significant in men receiving higher aspirin doses (>75mg); this is a novel finding, and will require replication in larger studies. There was also the suggestion of effect modification in patients with high grade tumours, which may be due to elevated COX-2 expression in these tumours. This was somewhat consistent with the findings of the study carried out in the CaPSURE cohort, examining aspirin exposure in men with localised prostate cancer treated with radiation or prostatectomy although the aspirin exposure definitions differed.¹³³

In Study II, the possibility that aspirin exposure was associated with greater survival benefit in men with high grade tumours was examined further. In this cohort of men with high-grade prostate cancer, of any stage, the overall association was not significant. Poorer survival was observed in men with stage IV disease compared to men with stage I-III disease. Men with localised disease appear to have a modest survival benefit associated with aspirin exposure prior to their prostate cancer diagnosis; it appears that men with metastatic prostate cancer of Gleason score >7 at diagnosis do not have a survival benefit. This may be because their disease has advanced beyond the prostate, progressed to lymph nodes or metastasised, despite aspirin exposure prior to diagnosis, possibly indicating a tumour that is refractory to aspirin.

The proposed mechanisms of action of aspirin in cancer must be considered when interpreting the biological plausibility of these results. Aspirin, at therapeutic concentrations, has been shown to inhibit prostate epithelial cell growth and it has been suggested that it plays a role in inhibiting the transition between benign and cancerous states in the prostate.²⁷⁷ Given the role of inflammation in the development of prostate cancer,²⁷ some men who are exposed to aspirin may derive a benefit prior to their prostate cancer diagnosis. Aspirin potentially alters tumour development, such that the tumour does not advance to lymph nodes or metastasise. This hypothesis would support a number of observed epidemiological associations between aspirin use and prostate cancer: reduced prostate cancer incidence,^{62,70} less advanced

prostate tumours at diagnosis,^{284,285,288,292} and reduced mortality from cancer was more marked in prostate cancer cases where the tumour had not metastasised.²⁹⁵

The findings of the studies above, with respect to localised cancer in particular are broadly in agreement with this hypothesis, and daily use of aspirin prior to diagnosis, ^{131,132,296,297} has been associated with reduced risk of prostate cancer mortality. However aspirin use following diagnosis has not been associated with reduced mortality^{297,301} (See also Appendix 4); nor has it been associated with reduced risk of developing metastases in men with localised disease at diagnosis.^{297,301} In Study II an association between aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality was not observed in men with stage IV disease. Considering both the COX-1 and COX-2 mediated activity of aspirin there are a number of potential reasons for this.

Firstly as an anti-platelet agent, aspirin is prescribed at low doses; it undergoes rapid metabolism and is unlikely to reach pharmacological targets other than COX-1 in platelets.²⁷⁵ The anti-thrombotic warfarin has been associated with reduced incidence of prostate cancer^{65,215} and lower histological grade and stage of prostate cancer at diagnosis.⁶⁴ However in a meta-analysis of patients randomised to warfarin compared to placebo there was no difference in mortality from prostate or any other adenocarcinoma.¹³¹ Anti-coagulants have, however, been associated with greater freedom from biochemical failure, in men with localised prostate cancer treated with radiation.³⁰⁹ Interference with aggregation of platelets through COX-1 inhibition by aspirin may however be of little benefit where micro-metastases have already disseminated.³¹⁰ Therefore, it is plausible that aspirin may not be associated with reduced mortality in patients with advanced prostate cancer.

With respect to COX-2 inhibition as a potential mechanism of anti-cancer activity, a small randomised controlled trial of the selective COX-2 inhibitor celecoxib in men with localised prostate cancer prior to prostatectomy has reported reduced angiogenesis and increased apoptosis in prostate tissue.¹²⁷ However, randomised studies which have examined the selective COX-2 inhibitor celecoxib as adjuvant treatment for prostate cancer have not reported it to be beneficial as treatment.^{311,312} This may imply that the anti-inflammatory mechanism of aspirin acts pre-diagnostically and that the COX-2 pathway may not be particularly significant in tumours which are well developed. Additionally there may be other biological factors associated with the tumour i.e. it may adapt to overcome COX-2 inhibition, which may explain the lack of an observed association in men with stage IV disease.

Lipoxygenase (LOX) enzymes, introduced in Chapter 1, Section 1.2.4.3 are a family of enzymes which have similar substrates to COX enzymes, eicosanoids and long-chain fatty acids.²⁴ Some LOX enzymes have been found to be elevated in prostate tumour cells;³¹³ correlated with mutation of the tumour suppressor gene p53³¹⁴ and with increasing Gleason grade in prostate tissues;³¹⁵ the enzyme 15-LOX-1 has also been reported to up regulate and activate the IGF-1 receptor.³¹⁶ As the LOX substrates are similar to COX enzymes, it is important to acknowledge that the inhibition of COX-2 by indomethacin has been shown to increase the production of LOX metabolites in prostate cancer cells.³¹⁷ This may be harmful as LOX metabolites have been reported to up regulate EGF-dependent cell proliferation; enhance MAPK signalling³¹³ activate NF-KB;³¹⁸ mediate tumour angiogenesis and progression;³¹⁹ and have been associated with increased prostate cancer cell survival.³²⁰ Inhibition of 5-LOX causes prostate cancer cell apoptosis.³²¹ Thus dual inhibition of COX-2 and LOX enzymes may be a more beneficial means of treating prostate cancer.²⁸ However not all LOX enzymes are detrimental in prostate cancer; 15-LOX-2 is expressed in greater amounts in normal prostate tissue than cancerous tissue and may have an opposing role to 15-LOX-1 in prostate carcinogenesis.³¹³ This is an area requiring further study in prostate cancer.

Reported observations regarding the association between aspirin and NSAIDs and prostate cancer incidence have varied somewhat.³²² Similar findings for aspirin and NSAIDs were observed in some observational studies, and are suggestive of reduced risk of prostate cancer.^{285,290,291} Recent studies from the US²⁸⁶ and Finland⁷⁰ have reported reduced prostate cancer incidence for aspirin users but not users of other NSAIDs. There may be some reasons for this related to the differential pharmacology and prescribing practices. NSAIDs inhibit COX-1 reversibly, whereas aspirin inhibits COX-1 irreversibly. Adherence to aspirin therapy is likely to be greater when it is indicated for prevention of cardiovascular disease, whereas NSAID use may be more intermittent as the indication is for mild-moderate pain, and may be prescribed *pro re nata* or "as needed". Another caveat is that investigation of NSAID use and cancer incidence is potentially associated with protopathic bias, as NSAIDs may be prescribed prior to prostate cancer diagnosis to treat symptoms of an undiagnosed cancer. This bias may attenuate any association to be observed between NSAID use and reduced cancer incidence. Associations between NSAID use and prostate cancer-specific mortality have not been examined in a large observational study.

Prior studies have examined the association between aspirin use and prostate cancer mortality in patients who were originally enrolled in randomised controlled trials, ^{131,276,296}

research cohorts i.e. CaPSURE,¹³³ and the Health Professionals Follow-up Study.³⁰¹ Aspirin exposure in trials is randomised, which negates biases introduced in observational research. In the observational studies to date, aspirin use is self-reported,^{133,296,301} with the exception of those in the CPRD where exposure is determined based on prescriptions issued by GPs. The chief strength of the studies in this chapter is the detailed patient level data and most importantly the accurate aspirin prescribing data. Low-dose aspirin is only available on prescription in the Republic of Ireland, as licensing is based on the need for medical evaluation of the patient;¹²⁵ therefore misclassification of aspirin use due to over the counter purchases is likely to be minimal.

It should be acknowledged that dispensing of aspirin does not infer treatment compliance and some misclassification of exposure may occur in patients who fill a prescription for aspirin but do not take all of their prescribed doses. This would be likely to bias the observed associations towards the null. Similar to the studies of digoxin, longer periods of pre-diagnostic exposure may have been beneficial in elucidating a relationship between duration of pre-diagnostic aspirin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality.

4.6 CONCLUSION

Pre-clinical studies have identified a number of potential mechanisms of action of aspirin, and similar pharmacological agents, in prostate cancer cell lines and mouse models. Observational studies and meta-analyses have suggested that daily dosing of aspirin is associated with reduced mortality from cancers including prostate cancer. The first study presented in this chapter is consistent with a number of these prior studies which showed similar non-significant reductions in prostate cancer-specific mortality in men exposed to aspirin.^{131,132,296,297} The second study suggested that men with stage IV disease, exposed to aspirin, do not have improved outcomes. This may suggest that aspirin exposure is only associated with reduced prostate cancer-specific mortality in disease which has not spread beyond the prostate, and has some consistency with studies which have observed no association between aspirin use following diagnosis and mortality.^{297,301} These findings together have implications for the design of future randomised studies of aspirin in men with, or at risk of, prostate cancer.



Chapter 5 CONCLUSION

This chapter summarises the main findings of the thesis and what this research has added to the field of prostate cancer pharmacoepidemiology. It outlines some further potential areas for study, and discusses the potential for future pharmacoepidemiology research in prostate cancer.

5.1 PROSTATE CANCER: ADVANCES IN RESEARCH

Prostate cancer continues to challenge clinicians and researchers; few factors apart from age, family history and race are strongly associated with risk of the disease.^{4,77} The prevalence of men living with prostate cancer is going to continue to increase in the coming decades due to increasing life expectancy.⁵¹ There are a variety of curative treatment choices available to men with localised disease, however due to the associated side-effects a conservative management approach is sometimes the preferred choice. Men with advanced disease at diagnosis, and men with early stage disease who progress to biochemical failure following treatment or who develop metastatic disease have, to date, had fewer therapeutic options.

There are several emerging treatments for castrate resistant prostate cancer, these include another anti-androgen enzalutamide, which has higher affinity for the androgen receptor than bicalutamide and has been shown to improve overall survival by a median of 5 months compared to placebo.³²³ The US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) has also authorised sipuleucel-T to treat advanced castrate resistant prostate cancer.³²⁴ This is a novel autologous active cellular immunotherapy; the patient's peripheral mononuclear blood cells, including dendritic cells, are collected and activated in vitro, before re-injecting them into the patient to target prostate cancer cells. Compared to placebo patients randomised to sipuleucel-T had an improvement in survival (median overall survival 4.1 months, similar to abiraterone, licenced for the same indication).³²⁴ These advances are to be welcomed; however there is scope, through cancer pharmacoepidemiology, to examine existing medicines as potential anti-cancer agents.

Cancer pharmacoepidemiology investigates associations between medications and cancer risk and mortality. These studies may identify other molecular pathways that can be targeted to provide clinically meaningful improvements in disease outcomes for men with prostate cancer. Pre-clinical researchers have proposed many hypotheses about the anti-cancer mechanisms of existing medicines; however until these hypotheses are tested in humans, their progress towards use in cancer treatment is limited. Few pharmaceutical companies will invest money in randomised trials of these medicines as their patents have expired; therefore, cancer pharmacoepidemiology enables these hypotheses to be examined in a wider population.

5.2 DIGOXIN IN PROSTATE CANCER

There has been convincing pre-clinical evidence that digoxin or other cardiac glycosides may have anti-cancer potential; however the exact mechanism for this anti-cancer effect in prostate cancer has not been elucidated. The inhibition of HIF-1 α has been suggested to be a very promising mechanism of anti-cancer action. This would be a novel method of treating prostate cancer,⁴⁶ as it acts by inhibiting the tumour's adaptation to hypoxia through induction of angiogenesis and reprogramming energy metabolism.

Digoxin is prescribed at relatively low prevalence in a population with existing cardiovascular morbidity i.e. heart failure or atrial fibrillation. Therefore the study of prostate cancer outcomes and digoxin exposure in this cohort was a challenging research question. In Chapter 3, Study I (Section 3.3) examined the association between digoxin exposure prior to diagnosis and prostate cancer stage and grade at diagnosis. Despite Platz *et al.* reporting that digoxin is associated with reduced prostate cancer incidence,⁶¹ no significant association between prostate cancer stage, or prostate cancer Gleason score and pre-diagnostic digoxin exposure was observed. This study was limited by missing data; many digoxin patients did not have their cancers completely staged, or Gleason score determined, therefore it was difficult to draw conclusions from these results. The digoxin exposure period identified prior to diagnosis was one year, compared to the study by Platz *et al.* which examined more than ten years of self-reported digoxin use.⁶¹

In Chapter 3, Study II examined the association between digoxin use at the time of diagnosis and prostate cancer-specific mortality; this study was similarly limited by incomplete data for digoxin patients. The use of a propensity score to match digoxin exposed men to unexposed men, did balance the patient characteristics. However in the full cohort or the propensity score matched cohort, no association was observed between digoxin and prostate cancerspecific mortality.

5.2.1 FUTURE RESEARCH INTO DIGOXIN AS AN ANTI-CANCER AGENT

As already discussed, digoxin is being examined in clinical trials of recurrent prostate cancer (NCT01162135);²¹⁰ the outcome measure in this study is PSA doubling time. However as digoxin, at concentrations close to therapeutic plasma concentrations, has been shown to reduce expression of PSA in a pre-clinical study,¹⁸⁶ the use of this measure in determining a response is questionable. Digoxin is also being examined in a window of opportunity study in women with operable breast cancer to examine the influence of digoxin on molecular markers

of response (NCT01763931). The results of this study may establish whether digoxin levels *in vivo* in humans have a meaningful effect on tumours, and whether this is mediated through HIF-1 α inhibition or another mechanism.

The inhibition of HIF-1 α , proposed as the promising anti-cancer mechanism of digoxin has not been proven as a stand-alone therapeutic target for prostate or other cancer.²⁴² In time, HIF-1 α inhibition may have therapeutic use in the treatment of cancer in synergy with another anti-cancer agent. However the most significant issue in testing the hypotheses proposed by laboratory researchers regarding the use of cardiac glycosides in cancer is that of tolerable dose. Firstly the drug concentrations tested in cell cultures far exceed the plasma levels tolerable in humans; and secondly, mice used for *in vivo* tumour models have far higher tolerance for cardiac glycosides than humans, who are sensitive to their cardio-toxic side effects.^{237,238}

Other cardiac glycosides, and the related bufadienolide compounds, continue to be examined in preclinical and clinical studies for their anti-cancer potential in prostate and other cancers.³²⁵ The proposed anti-cancer mechanisms of action of these other cardenolide and bufadienolide compounds have some similarities to those proposed for digoxin i.e. disruption of intracellular calcium homeostasis, HIF-1 α inhibition, however a plethora of other mechanisms have also been proposed, and differ according to the cancer type.¹⁵² Less is understood about the safety profile of these other compounds in humans and it remains to be seen whether these compounds will progress through the drug development cycle to be used as anti-cancer agents. It is unlikely that digoxin will become a suitable therapy for patients with prostate cancer. Despite promising results in pre-clinical studies, the risks of toxicity in humans will undoubtedly be too great to recommend its use and furthermore no study to date has shown therapeutic benefit in men with the disease.

5.3 ASPIRIN IN PROSTATE CANCER

A number of mechanisms have been proposed by which aspirin has anti-cancer activity. In the preclinical setting there is considerable evidence that platelets support the development of distant tumour metastases;⁴⁹ it has been suggested that aspirin may reduce tumour dissemination and metastasis formation through inhibition of COX-1 mediated platelet function.²⁷¹ In clinical studies, COX-2 expression in prostate cancer tissue has been associated with tumours which have poorer prognosis; and inhibition of COX-2 in prostate cancer has shown promising effects in preclinical studies.²⁶ These have been described in Chapter 4, Section 4.1.

The consistency of the associations observed in Study I (Chapter 4, Section 4.3) with prior studies examining any²⁹⁷ and daily^{131,132,296} aspirin use in conjunction with the stronger association observed in men who received higher doses of aspirin, would be suggestive of a causal association between aspirin use and reduced mortality from prostate cancer. The observed association between higher aspirin dose and reduced risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality should perhaps be interpreted with some caution as there may be some residual confounding. In Study II (Chapter 4, Section 4.4) the suggestion that aspirin use does not appear to be associated with a reduced risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality in men with stage IV disease of Gleason score >7 is an interesting finding. However given that no associations have been observed between aspirin use post-diagnosis and the development of metastases or prostate cancer-specific mortality^{296,299} it is plausible that aspirin may only mediate an anti-cancer effect in disease which has not metastasised. This may be because aspirin exposure prior to diagnosis reduces the risk of presenting with advanced cancer, as reported in meta-analyses of randomised controlled trials and observational studies.²⁸⁴

Despite the results of the aspirin Study I suggesting an association between aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality in men with non-metastatic prostate cancer, it cannot be elucidated from these results whether this is due to the COX-1 mediated anti-platelet effect of aspirin; the COX-2 anti-inflammatory effect of aspirin; or one of the other mechanisms of action of aspirin which have been referred to earlier (Chapter 4; Section 4.1). It would be advantageous therefore for pharmacoepidemiology to integrate further with molecular epidemiology to establish patient cohorts and tumour bio-banks to determine what patient or tumour factors i.e. anti-platelet effects or COX-2 inhibition, are associated with this observed reduction in risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality in men who receive aspirin.

5.3.1 FUTURE RESEARCH INTO ASPIRIN AS AN ANTI-CANCER AGENT

Aspirin has potential for further research in prostate cancer. The quality of the prescription claims data in the NCRI-PCRS database means that collaboration with other researchers internationally may be feasible. This would enable a larger meta-analysis of individual or aggregated patient data to further investigate these associations in the observational setting. Based on the results of pre-clinical studies, the findings of this work and others, clinical studies may be best directed towards cohorts of patients who are at risk of prostate cancer as it does not appear that aspirin use following diagnosis is associated with reduced risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality. In particular research should focus on determining what molecular or pathological tumour characteristics are predictive of a therapeutic response to aspirin.

5.3.1.1 CHEMO-PREVENTATIVE POTENTIAL OF ASPIRIN IN CANCER

The role of aspirin in cancer prevention has been the subject of much discussion.²⁷⁵ Aspirin exposure has been most significantly associated with reduced incidence of colorectal cancer³²⁶ and improved outcomes in colorectal cancer patients.^{131,132,327} A randomised trial of either aspirin (600mg) or placebo in patients with Lynch syndrome found that patients who were randomised to aspirin had a reduced risk of developing colorectal cancer.³²⁸ Prior to the meta-analyses of randomised studies examining aspirin use and cancer incidence and mortality,^{131,276,326} there was not sufficient information to appropriately consider the risk-benefit balance of aspirin in chemo-prevention.³²⁹ A recent review of the potential use of aspirin as a chemo-preventative agent for colorectal cancer has suggested that the potential combined benefits of aspirin for long term prevention of chronic disease be reconsidered against the bleeding risks.³²⁷ Considering that the risk-benefit profile of aspirin as primary prevention of cardiovascular disease is not favourable,¹³⁰ if aspirin was introduced as a chemo-preventative agent in cancer, the most suitable group would potentially be patients at increased risk of cancer. This may include those with Lynch syndrome, in whom aspirin has been shown to significantly reduce the risk of colorectal cancer.³²⁸

Aspirin use has not been strongly associated with reduced risk of prostate cancer.^{62,284} However, daily aspirin use prior to diagnosis has been associated with non-significantly reduced risk of prostate cancer specific mortality in prostate cancer patients in the study presented here (Chapter 4 Section 4.3) and others.^{131,132,296} There is, therefore, some rationale for investigating these associations further to determine which sub-groups of men may respond to aspirin. It would also be of interest to investigate whether men diagnosed with pre-cancerous diseases of the prostate such as PIA or PIN may benefit from aspirin use.

Currently these pre-cancerous conditions are not treated,³⁶ even though they are recognised as pre-cancerous states in animal models of prostate cancer.⁴ Investigation of the molecular and pathological characteristics of prostate tumours in men who have received aspirin routinely, prior to their diagnosis, would also provide a better understanding regarding the mechanisms of action through which aspirin may influence tumour development.

5.3.1.2 POST-DIAGNOSTIC EXPOSURE

The studies presented in this thesis did not examine exposure following prostate cancer diagnosis. Many reviewers and other researchers have called for investigation of exposures following diagnosis and the association with mortality to examine the clinical potential for repositioning medicines in the treatment of cancer.³⁰⁴ In prostate cancer alone three studies have specifically examined the association between aspirin use following prostate cancer diagnosis and prostate cancer mortality and the methodologies used have differed considerably.^{297,301} These are discussed in Chapter 4, Section 4.2.3.2. The overall conclusion to be drawn from these studies is that there does not appear to be a causal association between aspirin use following diagnosis and prostate cancer-specific mortality. However these studies have highlighted some of the challenges in examining medication use following prostate cancer diagnosis, in particular time-varying confounding.

Due to the changes in post-diagnostic use of aspirin documented in these studies, the cancer pharmacoepidemiology research group is examining aspirin prescribing following diagnosis in patients with breast, prostate and colorectal cancers using the linked NCRI-PCRS database. In particular, this study will focus on identifying changes in aspirin prescribing associated with disease progression. Given that potentially confounded estimates of the association between aspirin use following diagnosis and prostate cancer specific mortality have been presented, there is a need to bring these altered patterns of aspirin prescribing in cancer patients to the attention of researchers in this area.

There are statistical methods such as inverse probability weighting or marginal structural modelling which may be used to address time-varying confounding.³³⁰ In this type of analysis, propensity for receipt of treatment i.e. aspirin, is determined conditional on other covariates at different time-points following diagnosis. The results from these analyses are dependent on the correct specification of these propensity scores, which require accurate information on factors which may influence aspirin prescribing. These factors could be related to cancer progression, or alternatively they could be related to other morbidities which could prompt aspirin prescribing, i.e. myocardial infarction. At present the NCRI-PCRS database does not

have sufficient information to carry out this type of analysis. In fact few databases of routinely gathered data have sufficiently detailed data for this type of analysis.

5.4 POTENTIAL FOR FUTURE STUDY

5.4.1 BUILDING ON EXISTING RESOURCES

This pharmacoepidemiology research has been made possible by the linkage of the NCRI and PCRS databases. Continuation of this type of research will require further investment in data collection and linkage of these data sources as well as the incorporation of other datasets. In time, longer duration of medication exposure and patient follow-up will enhance this resource. The NCRI also links cancer patient records to records from the Hospital In-Patient Enquiry (HIPE) Scheme; a database managed by the Economic and Social Research Institute in association with the HSE. This is a database of acute hospital discharge data (including diagnoses, medical and surgical procedures) of all in-patient episodes provided by acute public hospitals in Ireland. For prostate cancer the capture of this data may not be complete because many treatment procedures are carried out in the out-patient setting. Therefore, this data was not used in these studies. This additional linked resource may be of value in future research projects, particularly of other cancers.

It is also intended that the longitudinal prescription claims of GMS patients who are not diagnosed with cancer will be linked to be used for research in combination with the linked NCRI-PCRS database. It will then be possible to carry out studies in the GMS cohort to examine the association between medicines use and cancer incidence.

5.4.2 ENHANCING INTER-DISCIPLINARY COLLABORATION

This research has not been able to elucidate the reasons that prostate cancer patients exposed to digoxin do not appear benefit from it, or through what mechanisms prostate cancer patients may respond to aspirin. Therefore a more in-depth examination of the relationship between pharmacological mechanisms of action of these drugs and disease characteristics is required. There is a need to build on the routinely collected data sources and establish prospective cohorts of cancer patients. The incorporation of molecular, pathological and clinical information into existing data sources would generate databases with huge research potential, including data on genetic mutations, enzyme or receptor expression and biomarkers. Ideally these resources would include accurate follow-up of treatments received which are not routinely collected by the NCRI i.e. chemotherapy type, disease progression (biochemical failure) or recurrence. This type of resource can provide the platform for inter-disciplinary collaborative research across many disciplines; this is demonstrated by the Trans-disciplinary Prostate Cancer Partnership (ToPCaP)³³¹, which integrates molecular pathology

and epidemiology data sources. This collaboration includes over 60 prostate cancer researchers from 10 institutions in Europe and the United States.

These large collaborations are required as cancer research begins to focus on less common mutations or tumour characteristics. For example Liao *et al.* have identified that colorectal cancer patients with a mutation of PIK3CA, and who received aspirin following their cancer diagnosis had significantly reduced risk of colorectal cancer death.³³² This illustrates the need for interdisciplinary research incorporating pharmacoepidemiology with other research areas, to obtain more detailed patient and tumour information and identify the patient groups who respond to various therapies.

5.5 CONCLUSION

The discipline of pharmacoepidemiology has capitalised on the availability of large volumes of data capturing information on medication usage and patient health outcomes. The studies undertaken here have been based on existing pre-clinical and pharmacoepidemiological evidence. The promising pre-clinical evidence regarding digoxin does not appear to translate to meaningful improvements in outcomes for prostate cancer patients, owing perhaps to the differences in digoxin concentration used *in vitro* and tolerated in humans. The findings regarding aspirin and mortality are consistent with the findings of pre-clinical studies regarding aspirin potentially impeding tumour development, and those studies which have demonstrated reduced risks of mortality in men with localised disease.

Pharmacoepidemiology affords the cancer research community the opportunity to examine on a population-level whether the pharmacology of existing medicines may have a role in the development, prevention or treatment of cancer. Pharmacoepidemiologists have developed skills in the evaluation of pre-clinical data, the analysis of large linked databases and knowledge of the drugs and therapeutic areas which they study. These multi-skilled researchers are required for the development of epidemiology into the twenty-first century and beyond.¹⁸ However in order to increase the value and impact of this research, pharmacoepidemiology in Ireland will require interdisciplinary collaboration with expert preclinical researchers and clinicians. This will assist in advancing our understanding of cancer, improving therapies and ultimately improving patient outcomes.

REFERENCES

Strom BL, Kimmel SE. Textbook of pharmacoepidemiology. Chichester: John Wiley; 2006.

- Avorn J. Powerful medicines: the benefits, risks, and costs of prescriptions drugs. 1 ed. New York: Vintage Books; 2005.
- Rothman KJ. Epidemiology: an introduction. 2 ed. Oxford: Oxford University Press;
 2012.
- Platz EA, Giovannucci E. Prostate Cancer. In: Schottenfeld D, Fraumeni JF, eds. Cancer epidemiology and prevention. 3 ed. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2006.
- Comber H, Deady S, McCluskey N, et al. All-Ireland Cancer Atlas 1995-2007.
 Cork/Belfast: National Cancer Registry/Northern Ireland Cancer Registry; 2011:57-64.
- Doll R, Hill AB. Smoking and carcinoma of the lung; preliminary report. British medical journal 1950;2:739-48.
- 7. McBride WG. Thalidomide and congenital abnormalities. The Lancet 1961:1358.
- Griffin JP. The development of human medicines control in Europe from classical times to the 21st century. In: Edwards LD, Fox AW, Stonier PD, eds. Principles and practice of pharmaceutical medicine. 3 ed. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing Ltd; 2011:430-55.
- 9. Doll R. Controlled trials: the 1948 watershed. BMJ 1998;317:1217-20.
- WHO. Introduction to drug utilization research. Oslo: World Health Organisation;
 2003.
- 11. Azoulay L, Yin H, Filion KB, et al. The use of pioglitazone and the risk of bladder cancer in people with type 2 diabetes: nested case-control study. BMJ 2012;344:e3645.
- 12. Salsburg D. Does smoking cause cancer? The Lady Tasting Tea, how statistics revolutionised science in the twentieth century. New York: W.H. Freeman 2001.
- Cochran WG. The planning of observational studies of human populations. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society 1965;128:234-66.
- 14. STROBE Statement. 2013. (Accessed 13/05/13, 2013, at http://www.strobestatement.org/index.php?id=strobe-home.)
- European Network of Centres for Pharmacoepidemiology and Pharmacovigilance European Medicines Agency, 2013. (Accessed 05/04/2013, 2013, at http://encepp.eu/.)
- 16. Bennett K. Aspirin use and prostate cancer mortality in men with high grade prostate cancer. ENCePP E-Register of studies. 08/02/2013 ed. encepp.eu2013.
- 17. Abdel-Wahab M, Silva OE. Prostate Cancer, A practical Guide. Philadelphia: Saunders Elsevier; 2008.

- 18. Khoury MJ, Lam TK, Ioannidis JP, et al. Transforming epidemiology for 21st century medicine and public health. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2013;22:508-16.
- 19. Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell 2011;144:646-74.
- Mukherjee S. The Emperor of All Maladies: A Biography of Cancer. New York: Scribner;
 2010.
- Cronin H, O'Regan C, Kenny RA. Physical and behavioural health of older Irish adults.
 In: Barrett A, Savva G, Timonen V, Kenny RA, eds. Fifty Plus in Ireland 2011 First Results from the Irish Longitudinal Study on Ageing. Dublin: The Irish Longidudinal Study on Ageing; 2011:73-154.
- Gray H. Anatomy of the human body. In: Bartelby.com, ed. Philidelphia: Lea & Febiger 1918; Bartleby.com 2000; 1918.
- Cunha GR, Donjacour AA, Hayward SW, et al. Cellular and molecular biology of prostatic development. In: Isaacs JT, Kantoff PW, eds. Prostate cancer: principles and practice. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2002:16-28.
- Rang HP, Dale MM, Ritter JM, Flower RJ. Rang and Dale's pharmacology. 6th ed. ed.
 Edinburgh: Elsevier Churchill Livingstone; 2007.
- Sellers WR, Sawyers CL. Somatic genetics of prostate cancer: oncogenes and tumour suppressors. In: Isaacs JT, Kantoff PW, eds. Prostate cancer: principles and practice. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2002:16-28.
- 26. Pruthi RS, Wallen EM. Cyclooxygenase-2: a therapeutic target for prostate cancer. Clin Genitourin Cancer 2005;4:203-11.
- 27. De Marzo AM, Platz EA, Sutcliffe S, et al. Inflammation in prostate carcinogenesis. Nat Rev Cancer 2007;7:256-69.
- 28. Prostate Cancer. Philadelphia: Saunders Elsevier; 2010.
- Greenberg R. Does prostate cancer represent more than one cancer? In: Mydlo JH, Godec CJ, eds. Prostate Cancer Science and Clinical Practice. London: Academic Press; 2003:29-34.
- BNF. British National Formulary: 63. London: BMJ Group & Pharmaceutical Press;
 2012.
- 31. Chang RT, Kirby R, Challacombe BJ. Is there a link between BPH and prostate cancer? The Practitioner 2012;256:13-6, 2.

- Merrill RM, Feuer EJ, Warren JL, Schussler N, Stephenson RA. Role of transurethral resection of the prostate in population-based prostate cancer incidence rates. Am J Epidemiol 1999;150:848-60.
- Dennis LK, Lynch CF, Torner JC. Epidemiologic association between prostatitis and prostate cancer. Urology 2002;60:78-83.
- 34. Goldstraw MA, Fitzpatrick JM, Kirby RS. What is the role of inflammation in the pathogenesis of prostate cancer? BJU Int 2007;99:966-8.
- 35. Zha S, Gage WR, Sauvageot J, et al. Cyclooxygenase-2 is up-regulated in proliferative inflammatory atrophy of the prostate, but not in prostate carcinoma. Cancer Res 2001;61:8617-23.
- Steiner M, Bostwick DG. High-grade prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia. In: Mydlo JH, Godec CJ, eds. Prostate Cancer Science and Clinical Practice. London: Academic Press; 2003:35-43.
- Bostwick DG, Liu L, Brawer MK, Qian J. High-grade prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia. Reviews in urology 2004;6:171-9.
- Genitourinary cancers. In: Cassidy J, Bissett D, Spence RAJ, Payne M, eds. Oxford Handbook of Oncology. 3 ed. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2010.
- National Cancer Control Programme, Health Services Executive. National prostate cancer GP referral guidelines. In: NCCP H, ed. Dublin2011.
- 40. Bray F, Lortet-Tieulent J, Ferlay J, Forman D, Auvinen A. Prostate cancer incidence and mortality trends in 37 European countries: An overview. European Journal of Cancer 2010;46:3040-52.
- 41. Gleason DF. Classification of prostatic carcinomas. Cancer chemotherapy reports Part 1 1966;50:125-8.
- 42. Carter HB, Partin AW, Walsh PC, et al. Gleason score 6 adenocarcinoma: should it be labeled as cancer? J Clin Oncol 2012;30:4294-6.
- 43. Fleming I, Cooper J, Henson D, et al. American Joint Committee on Cancer: AJCC cancer staging manual. 5 ed. Philidelphia, PA, USA: Lippincott-Raven; 1997.
- 44. Semenza GL. Expression of hypoxia-inducible factor 1: mechanisms and consequences.Biochemical Pharmacology 2000;59:47-53.
- 45. Zhong H, De Marzo AM, Laughner E, et al. Overexpression of hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha in common human cancers and their metastases. Cancer Research 1999;59:5830-5.

- 46. Zhang H, Qian DZ, Tan YS, et al. Digoxin and other cardiac glycosides inhibit HIF-1alpha synthesis and block tumor growth. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2008;105:19579-86.
- 47. Goubran HA, Burnouf T, Radosevic M, El-Ekiaby M. The platelet-cancer loop. European journal of internal medicine 2013;24:393-400.
- 48. Bambace NM, Holmes CE. The platelet contribution to cancer progression. J Thromb Haemost 2011;9:237-49.
- 49. Gay ⊔, Felding-Habermann B. Contribution of platelets to tumour metastasis. Nat RevCancer 2011;11:123-34.
- Gamradt SC, Feeley BT, Liu NQ, et al. The effect of cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) inhibition on human prostate cancer induced osteoblastic and osteolytic lesions in bone. Anticancer Res 2005;25:107-15.
- Reid SV, Hamdy FC. Prostate: Epidemiology, Pathology and Pathogenesis. In: Nargund VD, Raghavan D, Sandler HM, eds. Urological Oncology. London: Springer; 2008:451-69.
- Dunsmuir WD, Edwards S, Eeles RA. The association of breast and prostate cancer. In: Belldegrun A, Kirby RS, Newling DWW, eds. New Perspectives in Prostate Cancer. 2 ed. Oxford: Isis Medical Media; 2000:65-72.
- 53. Raymond VM, Mukherjee B, Wang F, et al. Elevated risk of prostate cancer among men with lynch syndrome. J Clin Oncol 2013;31:1713-8.
- 54. Pathak SK, Sharma RA, Steward WP, Mellon JK, Griffiths TR, Gescher AJ. Oxidative stress and cyclooxygenase activity in prostate carcinogenesis: targets for chemopreventive strategies. Eur J Cancer 2005;41:61-70.
- Watson J. Oxidants, antioxidants and the current incurability of metastatic cancers.
 Open biology 2013;3:120144.
- 56. Taylor ML, Mainous AG, 3rd, Wells BJ. Prostate cancer and sexually transmitted diseases: a meta-analysis. Family medicine 2005;37:506-12.
- 57. Sutcliffe S, Giovannucci E, Alderete JF, et al. Plasma antibodies against Trichomonas vaginalis and subsequent risk of prostate cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2006;15:939-45.
- 58. Stark JR, Judson G, Alderete JF, et al. Prospective study of Trichomonas vaginalis infection and prostate cancer incidence and mortality: Physicians' Health Study. J Natl Cancer Inst 2009;101:1406-11.
- 59. Irani J, Ravery V, Pariente JL, et al. Effect of nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory agents and finasteride on prostate cancer risk. J Urol 2002;168:1985-8.

- Thompson IM, Goodman PJ, Tangen CM, et al. The influence of finasteride on the development of prostate cancer. N Engl J Med 2003;349:215-24.
- Platz EA, Yegnasubramanian S, Liu JO, et al. A Novel Two-Stage, Transdisciplinary Study Identifies Digoxin as a Possible Drug for Prostate Cancer Treatment. Cancer Discovery 2011;1:66-77.
- 62. Bosetti C, Rosato V, Gallus S, Cuzick J, La Vecchia C. Aspirin and cancer risk: a quantitative review to 2011. Ann Oncol 2012;23:1403-15.
- 63. Bansal D, Undela K, D'Cruz S, Schifano F. Statin use and risk of prostate cancer: a metaanalysis of observational studies. PLoS One 2012;7:e46691.
- 64. Tagalakis V, Tamim H, Blostein M, Collet JP, Hanley JA, Kahn SR. Use of warfarin and risk of urogenital cancer: a population-based, nested case-control study. Lancet Oncol 2007;8:395-402.
- 65. Pottegard A, Friis S, Hallas J. Cancer risk in long-term users of vitamin K antagonists: A population-based case-control study. Int J Cancer 2013;132:2606-12.
- 66. Vaklavas C, Chatzizisis I, Tsimberidou AM. Common cardiovascular medications in cancer therapeutics. Pharmacology & Therapeutics 2011;130:177-90.
- 67. Bhaskaran K, Douglas I, Evans S, van Staa T, Smeeth L. Angiotensin receptor blockers and risk of cancer: cohort study among people receiving antihypertensive drugs in UK General Practice Research Database. BMJ 2012;344:e2697.
- 68. Perron L, Bairati I, Harel F, Meyer F. Antihypertensive drug use and the risk of prostate cancer (Canada). Cancer Causes Control 2004;15:535-41.
- 69. Palm D, Lang K, Niggemann B, et al. The norepinephrine-driven metastasis development of PC-3 human prostate cancer cells in BALB/c nude mice is inhibited by beta-blockers. Int J Cancer 2006;118:2744-9.
- 70. Veitonmaki T, Tammela TL, Auvinen A, Murtola TJ. Use of aspirin, but not other nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs is associated with decreased prostate cancer risk at the population level. Eur J Cancer 2013;49:938-45.
- 71. Shebl FM, Sakoda LC, Black A, et al. Aspirin but not ibuprofen use is associated with reduced risk of prostate cancer: a PLCO study. Br J Cancer 2012;107:207-14.
- Dasgupta K, Di Cesar D, Ghosn J, Rajan R, Mahmud S, Rahme E. Association between nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and prostate cancer occurrence. Cancer J 2006;12:130-5.
- Hitron A, Adams V, Talbert J, Steinke D. The influence of antidiabetic medications on the development and progression of prostate cancer. Cancer Epidemiol 2012;36:e243-50.
- 74. Onitilo AA, Engel JM, Glurich I, Stankowski RV, Williams GM, Doi SA. Diabetes and cancer I: risk, survival, and implications for screening. Cancer Causes Control 2012;23:967-81.
- Decensi A, Puntoni M, Goodwin P, et al. Metformin and cancer risk in diabetic patients: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Cancer Prev Res (Phila) 2010;3:1451-61.
- 76. Ferlay J, Shin HR, Bray F, Forman D, Mathers C, Parkin DM. GLOBOCAN 2008 v2.0, Cancer Incidence and Mortality Worldwide: IARC CancerBase No. 10 [Internet]. Lyon, France International Agency for Research on Cancer; 2010.
- 77. Center MM, Jemal A, Lortet-Tieulent J, et al. International variation in prostate cancer incidence and mortality rates. Eur Urol 2012;61:1079-92.
- 78. NCRI. Recent trends in prostate cancer 2010 May.
- 79. Drummond FJ, Carsin AE, Sharp L, Comber H. Trends in prostate specific antigen testing in Ireland: lessons from a country without guidelines. Ir J Med Sci 2010;179:43-9.
- Burns R, Walsh B, Sharp L, O'Neill C. Prostate cancer screening practices in the Republic of Ireland: the determinants of uptake. Journal of health services research & policy 2012;17:206-11.
- Moore AL, Dimitropoulou P, Lane A, et al. Population-based prostate-specific antigen testing in the UK leads to a stage migration of prostate cancer. BJU Int 2009;104:1592-8.
- 82. Carsin AE, Drummond FJ, Black A, et al. Impact of PSA testing and prostatic biopsy on cancer incidence and mortality: comparative study between the Republic of Ireland and Northern Ireland. Cancer Causes Control 2010;21:1523-31.
- NMIC. Prostate Cancer. NMIC Bulletins: National Medicines Information Centre; 2012:18:5
- National Cancer Fourm. A strategy for cancer control in Ireland. In: Forum NC, ed.
 Dublin: Department of Health and Children; 2006.
- 85. Ilic D, O'Connor D, Green S, Wilt TJ. Screening for prostate cancer: an updated Cochrane systematic review. BJU Int 2011;107:882-91.

- Djulbegovic M, Beyth RJ, Neuberger MM, et al. Screening for prostate cancer: systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. BMJ 2010;341:c4543.
- Burford D, Kirby M, Austoker J. Prostate cancer risk management programme: information for primary care; PSA testing in asymptomatic men. NHS Cancer Screening Programmes2009.
- 88. U.S. Preventative Services Task Force. Screening for prostate cancer: U.S. Preventive Services Task Force recommendation statement. Ann Intern Med 2008;149:185-91.
- 89. Drummond FJ, Carsin AE, Sharp L, Comber H. Factors prompting PSA-testing of asymptomatic men in a country with no guidelines: a national survey of general practitioners. BMC family practice 2009;10:3.
- 90. Hevey D, Pertl M, Thomas K, Maher L, Chuinneagain SN, Craig A. The relationship between prostate cancer knowledge and beliefs and intentions to attend PSA screening among at-risk men. Patient Educ Couns 2009;74:244-9.
- 91. Kenny RA, Whelan BJ, Cronin H, et al. The Design of the Irish Longitudinal Study on Ageing. 2010 ed. Dublin: The Irish Longitudinal Study on Ageing; 2010.
- Heidenreich A, Bellmunt J, Bolla M, et al. EAU guidelines on prostate cancer. Part 1: screening, diagnosis, and treatment of clinically localised disease. Eur Urol 2011;59:61-71.
- Nayyar R, Sharma N, Gupta NP. Prognostic factors affecting progression and survival in metastatic prostate cancer. Urol Int 2010;84:159-63.
- 94. D'Amico AV, Whittington R, Malkowicz SB, et al. Biochemical outcome after radical prostatectomy, external beam radiation therapy, or interstitial radiation therapy for clinically localized prostate cancer. JAMA 1998;280:969-74.
- Van As NJ, Parker CC. Expetant Management of Early Prostate Cancer. In: Nargund VD, Raghavan D, Sandler HM, eds. Urological Oncology. London: Springer; 2008:497-504.
- Mottet N, Bellmunt J, Bolla M, et al. EAU guidelines on prostate cancer. Part II: Treatment of advanced, relapsing, and castration-resistant prostate cancer. Eur Urol 2011;59:572-83.
- 97. De Camargo Cancela M, Sharp L. The impact of age comorbidity and area of residence on treatment for prostate cacner: a national population-based study. From laboratory to life: progress in prostate cancer. London: The Prostate Cancer Charity; 2011.

- 98. Perlroth DJ, Bhattacharya J, Goldman DP, Garber AM. An economic analysis of conservative management versus active treatment for men with localized prostate cancer. Journal of the National Cancer Institute Monographs 2012;2012:250-7.
- de Bono JS, Logothetis CJ, Molina A, et al. Abiraterone and increased survival in metastatic prostate cancer. N Engl J Med 2011;364:1995-2005.
- 100. Abiraterone Acetate (Zytiga[®]) for mCRPC. 2012 at http://www.ncpe.ie/drugs/abiratone-acetate-zytiga/.)
- 101. Dewick PM. Medicinal natural products : a biosynthetic approach. 3rd ed. ed. Oxford:Wiley-Blackwell; 2009.
- 102. Withering W. An account of the foxglove, and some of its medical uses: with practical remarks on dropsy and other diseases. Birmingham1785.
- 103. Dickstein K, Cohen-Solal A, Filippatos G, et al. ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure 2008: the Task Force for the Diagnosis and Treatment of Acute and Chronic Heart Failure 2008 of the European Society of Cardiology. Developed in collaboration with the Heart Failure Association of the ESC (HFA) and endorsed by the European Society of Intensive Care Medicine (ESICM). Eur Heart J 2008;29:2388-442.
- 104. Camm AJ, Kirchhof P, Lip GY, et al. Guidelines for the management of atrial fibrillation: the Task Force for the Management of Atrial Fibrillation of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). Eur Heart J 2010;31:2369-429.
- 105. Mijatovic T, Van Quaquebeke E, Delest B, Debeir O, Darro F, Kiss R. Cardiotonic steroids on the road to anti-cancer therapy. Biochim Biophys Acta 2007;1776:32-57.
- 106. Mekhail T, Kaur H, Ganapathi R, Budd GT, Elson P, Bukowski RM. Phase 1 trial of Anvirzel(trademark) in patients with refractory solid tumors. Investigational New Drugs 2006;24:423-7.
- 107. Summary of Product Characteristics: Lanoxin 250 microgram tablets. Irish Medicines Board, 2012. (Accessed 28/11/2012, at http://www.imb.ie/images/uploaded/swedocuments/LicenseSPC_PA1568-001-004_23032012152311.pdf.)
- 108. NICE. Chronic heart failure: Management of chronic heart failure in adults in primary and secondary care. NICE CG 108 London2010.
- 109. Lafuente-Lafuente C, Mahe I, Extramiana F. Management of atrial fibrillation. BMJ 2009;339:b5216.

- 110. Conen D, Osswald S, Albert CM. Epidemiology of atrial fibrillation. Swiss Med Wkly 2009;139:346-52.
- 111. National Collaborating Centre for Chronic Conditions. Atrial fibrillation: national clinical guideline for management in primary and secondary care. London: Royal College of Physicians; 2006.
- 112. Stewart S, Hart CL, Hole DJ, McMurray JJ. Population prevalence, incidence, and predictors of atrial fibrillation in the Renfrew/Paisley study. Heart 2001;86:516-21.
- 113. Horgan F HA, McGee H, O' Neill D. Irish National Audit of Stroke Care. Dublin: Irish Heart Foundation; 2008.
- 114. NMIC. The contemporary management of atrial fibrillation. NMIC Bulletins 2006;12(3).
- 115. Aspirin History. Bayer Healthcare LLC, 2009. (Accessed 08/01/2013, 2013, at http://www.aspirin.com/scripts/pages/en/aspirin history/index.php.)
- 116. Craven LL. Experiences with aspirin (Acetylsalicylic acid) in the nonspecific prophylaxis of coronary thrombosis. Mississippi Valley medical journal 1953;75:38-44.
- 117. Physiology or Medicine 1982 Press Release.
 http://www.nobelprize.org/nobel_prizes/medicine/laureates/1982/press.html:
 Nobelprize.org.
- 118. Childs PE. The centenary of aspirin: wonder drug of the twentieth century. Chemistry in Action 1999:43-5.
- HSE. Statistical analysis of claims and payments 2011. Dublin: Health Service Executive, Primary Care Reimbursement Service; 2013.
- 120. McCarty MF. Minimizing the cancer-promotional activity of cox-2 as a central strategy in cancer prevention. Med Hypotheses 2012;78:45-57.
- 121. Jia RP, Xu LW, Su Q, et al. Cyclooxygenase-2 expression is dependent upon epidermal growth factor receptor expression or activation in androgen independent prostate cancer. Asian J Androl 2008;10:758-64.
- 122. Liu XH, Kirschenbaum A, Yao S, et al. Upregulation of vascular endothelial growth factor by cobalt chloride-simulated hypoxia is mediated by persistent induction of cyclooxygenase-2 in a metastatic human prostate cancer cell line. Clin Exp Metastasis 1999;17:687-94.
- 123. Wu KK. Aspirin and salicylate: An old remedy with a new twist. Circulation 2000;102:2022-3.
- 124. Summary of Product Characteristics: Disprin Original 300mg Dispersible Tablets. Irish Medicines Board, 2009. (Accessed 28/11/2012, 2012, at

http://www.imb.ie/images/uploaded/swedocuments/LicenseSPC_PA0979-006-001_28042009220333.pdf.)

- Summary of Product Characteristics: Aspirin 75mg Dispersable Tablets. Irish Medicines Board, 2011. (Accessed 28/11/2012, 2012, at http://www.imb.ie/images/uploaded/swedocuments/LicenseSPC_PA0176-015-003 07092012155043.pdf.)
- 126. Narayanan NK, Narayanan BA, Reddy BS. A combination of docosahexaenoic acid and celecoxib prevents prostate cancer cell growth in vitro and is associated with modulation of nuclear factor-kappaB, and steroid hormone receptors. Int J Oncol 2005;26:785-92.
- 127. Sooriakumaran P, Coley HM, Fox SB, et al. A randomized controlled trial investigating the effects of celecoxib in patients with localized prostate cancer. Anticancer Res 2009;29:1483-8.
- 128. Mahmud A, Bennett K, Okechukwu I, Feely J. National underuse of anti-thrombotic therapy in chronic atrial fibrillation identified from digoxin prescribing. Br J Clin Pharmacol 2007;64:706-9.
- 129. Butalia S, Leung AA, Ghali WA, Rabi DM. Aspirin effect on the incidence of major adverse cardiovascular events in patients with diabetes mellitus: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Cardiovascular diabetology 2011;10:25.
- 130. Baigent C, Blackwell L, Collins R, et al. Aspirin in the primary and secondary prevention of vascular disease: collaborative meta-analysis of individual participant data from randomised trials. Lancet 2009;373:1849-60.
- 131. Rothwell PM, Fowkes FG, Belch JF, Ogawa H, Warlow CP, Meade TW. Effect of daily aspirin on long-term risk of death due to cancer: analysis of individual patient data from randomised trials. Lancet 2011;377:31-41.
- Jacobs EJ, Newton CC, Gapstur SM, Thun MJ. Daily Aspirin Use and Cancer Mortality in a Large US Cohort. J Natl Cancer Inst 2012;104:1208-17.
- 133. Choe KS, Cowan JE, Chan JM, Carroll PR, D'Amico AV, Liauw SL. Aspirin Use and the Risk of Prostate Cancer Mortality in Men Treated With Prostatectomy or Radiotherapy. J Clin Oncol 2012;30:3540-4.
- Welcome to Primary Care Reimbursement Service. Health Services Executive, 2013. (Accessed 30/06/2013, 2013, at http://www.hse.ie/eng/staff/PCRS/.)

- 135. Williams D, O'Kelly P, Kelly A, Feely J. Lack of symptom benefit following presumptive Helicobacter pylori eradication therapy in primary care. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2001;15:1769-75.
- 136. Williams D, Feely J. Pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic drug interactions with HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors. Clin Pharmacokinet 2002;41:343-70.
- 137. Williams D, Kelly A, Feely J. Drug interactions avoided-a useful indicator of good prescribing practice. Br J Clin Pharmacol 2000;49:369-72.
- 138. Williams D, Feely J. Initial uptake in use of sildenafil in general practice. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 2001;56:911-4.
- 139. Tilson L, McGowan B, Ryan M, Barry M. Generic drug utilisation on the General Medical Services (GMS) scheme in 2001. Ir Med J 2003;96:176-9.
- Tilson L, Bennett K, Barry M. The potential impact of implementing a system of generic substitution on the community drug schemes in Ireland. Eur J Health Econ 2005;6:267-73.
- 141. Medical Card Information. Health Services Executive, 2012. (Accessed 14/11/2012, at http://www.hse.ie/eng/services/Find_a_Service/entitlements/Medical_Cards/qanda/)
- 142. HSE. Statistical analysis of claims and payments 2010. Dublin: Health Service Executive, Primary Care Reimbursement Service; 2011.
- 143. ATC/DDD Index 2012. WHO collaborating centre for drug statisitcs methodology, 2012. (Accessed 13/03/2012, 2012, at http://www.whocc.no/atc_ddd_index/.)
- 144. National Cancer Registry Ireland. 2012. (Accessed 02/11/2012, 2012, at www.ncri.ie.)
- 145. Fritz AG, Jack A, Percy C, et al. International classification of diseases for oncology : ICD-O. 3rd ed. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2000.
- 146. Small Area Health Research Unit. (Accessed 12/08/2011, 2011, at http://www.sahru.tcd.ie/services/deprivation.php)
- 147. Data Quality and Completeness at the Irish National Cancer Registry: National Cancer Registry Ireland; 2012.
- 148. Barron TI, Connolly RM, Sharp L, Bennett K, Visvanathan K. Beta blockers and breast cancer mortality: a population- based study. J Clin Oncol 2011;29:2635-44.
- 149. Peterson AM, Nau DP, Cramer JA, Benner J, Gwadry-Sridhar F, Nichol M. A checklist for medication compliance and persistence studies using retrospective databases. Value Health 2007;10:3-12.

- 150. Schneeweiss S, Seeger JD, Maclure M, Wang PS, Avorn J, Glynn RJ. Performance of comorbidity scores to control for confounding in epidemiologic studies using claims data. Am J Epidemiol 2001;154:854-64.
- 151. Nolan A, Nolan B. Eligibility for free GP care, "need" and GP visiting in Ireland. Eur J Health Econ 2008;9:157-63.
- 152. Newman RA, Yang P, Pawlus AD, Block KI. Cardiac glycosides as novel cancer therapeutic agents. Molecular Interventions 2008;8:36-49.
- 153. Chen JQ, Contreras RG, Wang R, et al. Sodium/potassium ATPase (Na+, K+-ATPase) and ouabain/related cardiac glycosides: A new paradigm for development of antibreast cancer drugs? Breast Cancer Res Treat 2006;96:1-15.
- 154. Haux J. Digitoxin is a potential anticancer agent for several types of cancer. Medical Hypotheses 1999;53:543-8.
- 155. Yang P, Menter DG, Cartwright C, et al. Oleandrin-mediated inhibition of human tumor cell proliferation: Importance of Na,K-ATPase (alpha) subunits as drug targets. Molecular Cancer Therapeutics 2009;8:2319-28.
- 156. Dvela M, Rosen H, Feldmann T, Nesher M, Lichtstein D. Diverse biological responses to different cardiotonic steroids. Pathophysiology 2007;14:159-66.
- 157. McConkey DJ, Lin Y, Nutt LK, Ozel HZ, Newman RA. Cardiac glycosides stimulate Ca2+ increases and apoptosis in androgen-independent, metastatic human prostate adenocarcinoma cells. Cancer Research 2000;60:3807-12.
- 158. Yeh JY, Huang WJ, Kan SF, Wang PS. Inhibitory effects of digitalis on the proliferation of androgen dependent and independent prostate cancer cells. J Urol 2001;166:1937-42.
- 159. Lin H, Juang JL, Wang PS. Involvement of Cdk5/p25 in digoxin-triggered prostate cancer cell apoptosis. Journal of Biological Chemistry 2004;279:29302-7.
- 160. Winnicka K, Bielawski K, Bielawska A, Miltyk W. Dual effects of ouabain, digoxin and proscillaridin A on the regulation of apoptosis in human fibroblasts. Nat Prod Res 2010;24:274-85.
- 161. Florkiewicz RZ, Anchin J, Baird A. The inhibition of fibroblast growth factor-2 export by cardenolides implies a novel function for the catalytic subunit of Na+,K+-ATPase. Journal of Biological Chemistry 1998;273:544-51.
- 162. Simpson CD, Mawji IA, Anyiwe K, et al. Inhibition of the Sodium Potassium Adenosine Triphosphatase Pump Sensitizes Cancer Cells to Anoikis and Prevents Distant Tumor Formation. Cancer Research 2009;69:2739-47.

- 163. Beheshti Zavareh R, Lau KS, Hurren R, et al. Inhibition of the sodium/potassium ATPase impairs N-glycan expression and function. Cancer Research 2008;68:6688-97.
- 164. Zhong H, Hanrahan C, van der Poel H, Simons JW. Hypoxia-Inducible Factor 1[alpha] and 1[beta] Proteins Share Common Signaling Pathways in Human Prostate Cancer Cells. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 2001;284:352-6.
- 165. Zhong H, Semenza GL, Simons JW, De Marzo AM. Up-regulation of hypoxia-inducible factor 1[alpha] is an early event in prostate carcinogenesis. Cancer Detection and Prevention 2004;28:88-93.
- 166. Semenza GL. Hypoxia-inducible factor 1: oxygen homeostasis and disease pathophysiology. Trends in Molecular Medicine 2001;7:345-50.
- 167. Saramäki OR, Savinainen KJ, Nupponen NN, Bratt O, Visakorpi T. Amplification of hypoxia-inducible factor 1[alpha] gene in prostate cancer. Cancer Genetics and Cytogenetics 2001;128:31-4.
- 168. Vergis R, Corbishley CM, Norman AR, et al. Intrinsic markers of tumour hypoxia and angiogenesis in localised prostate cancer and outcome of radical treatment: a retrospective analysis of two randomised radiotherapy trials and one surgical cohort study. The Lancet Oncology 2008;9:342-51.
- 169. Nanni S, Benvenuti V, Grasselli A, et al. Endothelial NOS, estrogen receptor beta, and HIFs cooperate in the activation of a prognostic transcriptional pattern in aggressive human prostate cancer. J Clin Invest 2009;119:1093-108.
- 170. Zhong H, Agani F, Baccala AA, et al. Increased expression of hypoxia inducible factor-1alpha in rat and human prostate cancer. Cancer Research 1998;58:5280-4.
- 171. Manolescu B, Oprea E, Busu C, Cercasov C. Natural compounds and the hypoxiainducible factor (HIF) signalling pathway. Biochimie 2009;91:1347-58.
- 172. Klausmeyer P, Zhou Q, Scudiero DA, et al. Cytotoxic and HIF-1(alpha) inhibitory compounds from Crossosoma bigelovii. Journal of Natural Products 2009;72:805-12.
- 173. Zhang H, Wong CC, Wei H, et al. HIF-1-dependent expression of angiopoietin-like 4 and L1CAM mediates vascular metastasis of hypoxic breast cancer cells to the lungs. Oncogene 2012;31:1757-70.
- Gayed BA, O'Malley KJ, Pilch J, Wang Z. Digoxin Inhibits Blood Vessel Density and HIF-1a Expression in Castration-Resistant C4-2 Xenograft Prostate Tumors. Clin Transl Sci 2012;5:39-42.

- 175. Winnicka K, Bielawski K, Bielawska A, Surazynski A. Antiproliferative activity of derivatives of ouabain, digoxin and proscillaridin A in human MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells. Biological & Pharmaceutical Bulletin 2008;31:1131-40.
- 176. Einbond L, Wu HA, Su T, et al. Digitoxin activates EGR1 and synergizes with paclitaxel on human breast cancer cells. J Carcinog 2010;18:10.
- 177. Persson G, Landahl S, Svanborg A. Metabolic effects of digitalis. Age Ageing 1982;11:261-5.
- 178. Biggar RJ. Molecular Pathways: Digoxin use and the estrogen-sensitive cancers: risks and possible therapeutic implications. Clinical Cancer Research 2012;18:2133-7.
- 179. Cox RL, Crawford ED. Estrogens in the treatment of prostate cancer. J Urol 1995;154:1991-8.
- 180. Setlur SR, Mertz KD, Hoshida Y, et al. Estrogen-dependent signaling in a molecularly distinct subclass of aggressive prostate cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 2008;100:815-25.
- Ellem SJ, Risbridger GP. The dual, opposing roles of estrogen in the prostate. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2009;1155:174-86.
- 182. Kim IY, Kim BC, Seong DH, et al. Raloxifene, a mixed estrogen agonist/antagonist, induces apoptosis in androgen-independent human prostate cancer cell lines. Cancer Research 2002;62:5365-9.
- 183. Mak P, Leav I, Pursell B, et al. ERbeta impedes prostate cancer EMT by destabilizing HIF-1alpha and inhibiting VEGF-mediated snail nuclear localization: implications for Gleason grading. Cancer Cell 2010;17:319-32.
- 184. Mitani T, Yamaji R, Higashimura Y, Harada N, Nakano Y, Inui H. Hypoxia enhances transcriptional activity of androgen receptor through hypoxia-inducible factor-1[alpha] in a low androgen environment. The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology 2011;123:58-64.
- Pouliot F, Wu L. Cardiac glycosides may affect prostate specific antigen levels. J Urol 2010;184:1831-2.
- 186. Juang HH, Lin YF, Chang PL, Tsui KH. Cardiac glycosides decrease prostate specific antigen expression by down-regulation of prostate derived Ets factor. J Urol 2010;184:2158-64.
- 187. Lin H, Wang SW, Tsai SC, et al. Inhibitory effect of digoxin on testosterone secretion through mechanisms involving decreases of cyclic AMP production and cytochrome P450scc activity in rat testicular interstitial cells. Br J Pharmacol 1998;125:1635-40.

- 188. Chen JJ, Chien EJ, Wang PS. Progesterone attenuates the inhibitory effects of cardiotonic digitalis on pregnenolone production in rat luteal cells. J Cell Biochem 2002;86:107-17.
- Stoffer SS, Hynes KM, Jiang NS, Ryan RJ. Digoxin and abnormal serum hormone levels. JAMA 1973;225:1643-4.
- 190. Neri A, Aygen M, Zukerman Z, Bahary C. Subjective assessment of sexual dysfunction of patients on long-term administration of digoxin. Arch Sex Behav 1980;9:343-7.
- 191. Kley HK, Muller A, Peerenboom H, Kruskemper HL. Digoxin does not alter plasma steroid levels in health men. Clin Pharmacol Ther 1982;32:12-7.
- 192. Haux J, Marthinsen ABL, Gulbrandsen M, et al. Digitoxin sensitizes malignant breast cancer cells for radiation in vitro. Zeitschrift fur Onkologie 1999;31:61-5.
- 193. Lopez-Lazaro M, Palma De La Pena N, Pastor N, et al. Anti-tumour activity of Digitalis purpurea L. subsp. heywoodii. Planta Medica 2003;69:701-4.
- 194. Lopez-Lazaro M, Pastor N, Azrak SS, Ayuso MJ, Austin CA, Cortes F. Digitoxin inhibits the growth of cancer cell lines at concentrations commonly found in cardiac patients. Journal of Natural Products 2005;68:1642-5.
- 195. Semenza GL. Intratumoral hypoxia, radiation resistance, and HIF-1. Cancer Cell 2004;5:405-6.
- 196. Felth J, Rickardson L, Rosen J, et al. Cytotoxic effects of cardiac glycosides in colon cancer cells, alone and in combination with standard chemotherapeutic drugs. Journal of Natural Products 2009;72:1969-74.
- 197. Riganti C, Campia I, Polimeni M, Pescarmona G, Ghigo D, Bosia A. Digoxin and ouabain induce P-glycoprotein by activating calmodulin kinase II and hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha in human colon cancer cells. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 2009;240:385-92.
- 198. Niraula S, Pond G, De Wit R, Eisenberger M, Tannock IF, Joshua AM. Influence of concurrent medications on outcomes of men with prostate cancer included in the TAX 327 study. Can Urol Assoc J 2011:1-8.
- Stenkvist B, Bengtsson E, Eriksson O, Holmquist J, Nordin B, Westman-Naeser S. Cardiac glycosides and breast cancer. Lancet 1979;1:563.
- 200. Stenkvist B, Pengtsson E, Dahlqvist B, Eriksson O, Jarkrans T, Nordin B. Cardiac glycosides and breast cancer, revisited. N Engl J Med 1982;306:484.
- 201. Goldin AG, Safa AR. Digitalis and cancer. Lancet 1984;1:1134.
- 202. Danielson DA, Jick H, Hunter JR. Nonestrogenic drugs and breast cancer. American Journal of Epidemiology 1982;116:329-32.

- 203. Friedman GD. Digitalis and breast cancer. Lancet 1984;2:875.
- 204. Lenfant-Pejovic MH, Mlika-Cabanne N, Bouchardy C, Auquier A. Risk factors for male breast cancer: a Franco-Swiss case-control study. Int J Cancer 1990;45:661-5.
- 205. Ewertz M, Holmberg L, Tretli S, Pedersen BV, Kristensen A. Risk factors for male breast cancer--a case-control study from Scandinavia. Acta Oncol 2001;40:467-71.
- 206. Ahern TP, Lash TL, Sorensen HT, Pedersen L. Digoxin treatment is associated with an increased incidence of breast cancer: a population-based case-control study. Breast Cancer Res 2008;10:R102.
- 207. Biggar RJ, Wohlfahrt J, Oudin A, Hjuler T, Melbye M. Digoxin use and the risk of breast cancer in women. J Clin Oncol 2011;29:2165-70.
- 208. Biggar RJ, Wohlfahrt J, Melbye M. Digoxin use and the risk of cancers of the corpus uteri, ovary and cervix. Int J Cancer 2012;131:716-21.
- 209. Biggar RJ, Andersen EW, Kroman N, Wohlfahrt J, Melbye M. Breast cancer in women using digoxin: tumor characteristics and relapse risk. Breast Cancer Res 2013;15:R13.
- 210. Lin J, Hoffman-Censits JH, Duffy D, et al. A pilot phase II study of digoxin in patients with recurrent prostate cancer as evident by a rising PSA. 2013 ASCO Annual Meeting. Chicago: J Clin Oncol; 2013.
- 211. Kosanke J, Bergstralh E. SAS Macro: GMATCH. Mayo Clinic 2003.
- 212. Buhmeida A, Pyrhonen S, Laato M, Collan Y. Prognostic factors in prostate cancer. Diagn Pathol 2006;1:4.
- 213. Kenfield SA, Stampfer MJ, Chan JM, Giovannucci E. Smoking and prostate cancer survival and recurrence. JAMA 2011;305:2548-55.
- 214. Warren GW, Kasza KA, Reid ME, Cummings KM, Marshall JR. Smoking at diagnosis and survival in cancer patients. Int J Cancer 2012;132:401-10.
- 215. Tagalakis V, Tamim H. The effect of warfarin use on clinical stage and histological grade of prostate cancer. Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf 2010;19:436-9.
- 216. Fleshner NE, Lucia MS, Egerdie B, et al. Dutasteride in localised prostate cancer management: the REDEEM randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet 2012;379:1103-11.
- 217. Rothman KJ, Greenland S, Lash TL. Modern Epidemiology. 3rd ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2008.
- 218. Taylor K, Filgate R, Guo DY, Macneil F. A retrospective study to assess the morbidity associated with transurethral prostatectomy in patients on antiplatelet or anticoagulant drugs. BJU Int 2011;108 Suppl 2:45-50.

- 219. Choe KS, Jani AB, Liauw SL. External beam radiotherapy for prostate cancer patients on anticoagulation therapy: how significant is the bleeding toxicity? Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2010;76:755-60.
- 220. Kariotis I, Philippou P, Volanis D, Serafetinides E, Delakas D. Safety of ultrasoundguided transrectal extended prostate biopsy in patients receiving low-dose aspirin. Int Braz J Urol 2010;36:308-16.
- 221. Nanda A, Chen M, Braccioforte MH, Moran BJ, D'Amico AV. Cardiovascular comorbidity and mortality in men treated for prostate cancer. ASCO 2010 Genitourinary Cancers Symposium. San Fransisco, CA: ASCO; 2010.
- 222. Nguyen PL, Chen MH, Hoffman KE, et al. Cardiovascular comorbidity and treatment regret in men with recurrent prostate cancer. BJU Int 2012;110:201-5.
- Isbarn H, Boccon-Gibod L, Carroll PR, et al. Androgen deprivation therapy for the treatment of prostate cancer: consider both benefits and risks. Eur Urol 2009;55:62-75.
- 224. Austin PC. An Introduction to Propensity Score Methods for Reducing the Effects of Confounding in Observational Studies. Multivariate Behav Res 2011;46:399-424.
- 225. Katz MS, Carroll PR, Cowan JE, Chan JM, D'Amico AV. Association of statin and nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug use with prostate cancer outcomes: results from CaPSURE. BJU Int 2010;106:627-32.
- 226. Zhang X, Loberiza FR, Klein JP, Zhang MJ. A SAS macro for estimation of direct adjusted survival curves based on a stratified Cox regression model. Comput Methods Programs Biomed 2007;88:95-101.
- 227. Knol MJ, VanderWeele TJ. Recommendations for presenting analyses of effect modification and interaction. Int J Epidemiol 2012;41:514-20.
- 228. Rosenbaum PR, Rubin DB. The central role of the propensity score in observational studies for causal effects. Biometrika 1983;70:41-55.
- 229. Glynn RJ, Schneeweiss S, Sturmer T. Indications for propensity scores and review of their use in pharmacoepidemiology. Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol 2006;98:253-9.
- 230. Brookhart MA, Schneeweiss S, Rothman KJ, Glynn RJ, Avorn J, Sturmer T. Variable selection for propensity score models. Am J Epidemiol 2006;163:1149-56.
- 231. Austin PC, Mamdani MM. A comparison of propensity score methods: a case-study estimating the effectiveness of post-AMI statin use. Stat Med 2006;25:2084-106.

- 232. Austin PC, Chiu M, Ko DT, Goeree R, Tu JV. Propensity score matching for estimating treatment effects. In: Faries D, Leon AC, Haro JM, Obenchain RL, eds. Analysis of observational health care data using SAS[®]. Cary, NC: SAS Institute Inc.; 2010.
- 233. Austin PC. Balance diagnostics for comparing the distribution of baseline covariates between treatment groups in propensity-score matched samples. Stat Med 2009;28:3083-107.
- 234. Austin PC. Some methods of propensity-score matching had superior performance to others: results of an empirical investigation and Monte Carlo simulations. Biom J 2009;51:171-84.
- 235. Trends in Cancer Survival in Scotland 1971-1995. Edinburgh: Scottish Cancer Intelligence Unit; 2000.
- 236. Lin J, Carducci MA. HIF-1alpha inhibition as a novel mechanism of cardiac glycosides in cancer therapeutics. Expert Opin Investig Drugs 2009;18:241-3.
- 237. Lopez-Lazaro M. Digoxin, HIF-1, and cancer. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2009;106:E26; author reply E7.
- 238. Calderon-Montano JM, Burgos-Moron E, Lopez-Lazaro M. The in vivo antitumor activity of cardiac glycosides in mice xenografted with human cancer cells is probably an experimental artifact. Oncogene 2013;doi: 10.1038/onc.2013.229.
- 239. Hornestam B, Jerling M, Karlsson MO, Held P. Intravenously administered digoxin in patients with acute atrial fibrillation: a population pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic analysis based on the Digitalis in Acute Atrial Fibrillation trial. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 2003;58:747-55.
- 240. Nolan L, Kenny R, O'Malley K. The need for reassessment of digoxin prescribing for the elderly. Br J Clin Pharmacol 1989;27:367-70.
- 241. Verheye-Dua F, Bohm L. Na+, K+-ATPase inhibitor, ouabain accentuates irradiation damage in human tumour cell lines. Radiat Oncol Investig 1998;6:109-19.
- Onnis B, Rapisarda A, Melillo G. Development of HIF-1 inhibitors for cancer therapy. J Cell Mol Med 2009;13:2780-6.
- 243. Swinson DE, Jones JL, Cox G, Richardson D, Harris AL, O'Byrne KJ. Hypoxia-inducible factor-1 alpha in non small cell lung cancer: relation to growth factor, protease and apoptosis pathways. Int J Cancer 2004;111:43-50.
- 244. Ellem SJ, Risbridger GP. Treating prostate cancer: a rationale for targeting local oestrogens. Nat Rev Cancer 2007;7:621-7.

- Schoner W, Scheiner-Bobis G. Endogenous and exogenous cardiac glycosides: their roles in hypertension, salt metabolism, and cell growth. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 2007;293:C509-36.
- Weidemann H. Na/K-atpase, endogenous digitalis-like compounds and cancer development - A hypothesis. Front Biosci 2005;10:2165-76.
- 247. Weidemann H. "The Lower Threshold" phenomenon in tumor cells toward endogenous digitalis-like compounds: Responsible for tumorigenesis? J Carcinog 2012;11:2.
- 248. Sahin M, Sahin E, Gmslu S. Cyclooxygenase-2 in cancer and angiogenesis. Angiology 2009;60:242-53.
- 249. Shao N, Feng N, Wang Y, Mi Y, Li T, Hua L. Systematic review and meta-analysis of COX-2 expression and polymorphisms in prostate cancer. Molecular biology reports 2012;39:10997-1004.
- 250. Shappell SB, Manning S, Boeglin WE, et al. Alterations in lipoxygenase and cyclooxygenase-2 catalytic activity and mRNA expression in prostate carcinoma. Neoplasia 2001;3:287-303.
- 251. Madaan S, Abel PD, Chaudhary KS, et al. Cytoplasmic induction and over-expression of cyclooxygenase-2 in human prostate cancer: implications for prevention and treatment. BJU Int 2000;86:736-41.
- 252. Dassesse T, de Leval X, de Leval L, Pirotte B, Castronovo V, Waltregny D. Activation of the thromboxane A2 pathway in human prostate cancer correlates with tumor Gleason score and pathologic stage. Eur Urol 2006;50:1021-31.
- 253. Masferrer JL, Leahy KM, Koki AT, et al. Antiangiogenic and antitumor activities of cyclooxygenase-2 inhibitors. Cancer Res 2000;60:1306-11.
- 254. Di JM, Zhou J, Zhou XL, et al. Cyclooxygenase-2 expression is associated with vascular endothelial growth factor-C and lymph node metastases in human prostate cancer. Archives of medical research 2009;40:268-75.
- 255. Richardsen E, Uglehus RD, Due J, Busch C, Busund LT. COX-2 is overexpressed in primary prostate cancer with metastatic potential and may predict survival. A comparison study between COX-2, TGF-beta, IL-10 and Ki67. Cancer Epidemiol 2010;34:316-22.
- 256. Khor LY, Bae K, Pollack A, et al. COX-2 expression predicts prostate-cancer outcome: analysis of data from the RTOG 92-02 trial. Lancet Oncol 2007;8:912-20.

- 257. Anai S, Tanaka M, Shiverick KT, et al. Increased expression of cyclooxygenase-2 correlates with resistance to radiation in human prostate adenocarcinoma cells. J Urol 2007;177:1913-7.
- 258. Liu XH, Yao S, Kirschenbaum A, Levine AC. NS398, a selective cyclooxygenase-2 inhibitor, induces apoptosis and down-regulates bcl-2 expression in LNCaP cells. Cancer Res 1998;58:4245-9.
- 259. Hsu AL, Ching TT, Wang DS, Song X, Rangnekar VM, Chen CS. The cyclooxygenase-2 inhibitor celecoxib induces apoptosis by blocking Akt activation in human prostate cancer cells independently of Bcl-2. J Biol Chem 2000;275:11397-403.
- 260. Johnson AJ, Hsu AL, Lin HP, Song X, Chen CS. The cyclo-oxygenase-2 inhibitor celecoxib perturbs intracellular calcium by inhibiting endoplasmic reticulum Ca2+-ATPases: a plausible link with its anti-tumour effect and cardiovascular risks. Biochem J 2002;366:831-7.
- 261. Narayanan BA, Narayanan NK, Pittman B, Reddy BS. Regression of mouse prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia by nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs in the transgenic adenocarcinoma mouse prostate model. Clin Cancer Res 2004;10:7727-37.
- 262. Narayanan BA, Narayanan NK, Pttman B, Reddy BS. Adenocarcina of the mouse prostate growth inhibition by celecoxib: downregulation of transcription factors involved in COX-2 inhibition. Prostate 2006;66:257-65.
- 263. Liu XH, Kirschenbaum A, Yao S, Lee R, Holland JF, Levine AC. Inhibition of cyclooxygenase-2 suppresses angiogenesis and the growth of prostate cancer in vivo. J Urol 2000;164:820-5.
- 264. Narayanan NK, Nargi D, Horton L, Reddy BS, Bosland MC, Narayanan BA. Inflammatory processes of prostate tissue microenvironment drive rat prostate carcinogenesis: preventive effects of celecoxib. Prostate 2009;69:133-41.
- Andrews P, Krygier S, Djakiew D. Dihydrotestosterone (DHT) modulates the ability of NSAIDs to induce apoptosis of prostate cancer cells. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 2002;49:179-86.
- 266. Vignozzi L, Cellai I, Santi R, et al. Antiinflammatory effect of androgen receptor activation in human benign prostatic hyperplasia cells. J Endocrinol 2012;214:31-43.
- 267. Cai Y, Lee YF, Li G, et al. A new prostate cancer therapeutic approach: combination of androgen ablation with COX-2 inhibitor. Int J Cancer 2008;123:195-201.

- Abedinpour P, Baron VT, Welsh J, Borgstrom P. Regression of prostate tumors upon combination of hormone ablation therapy and celecoxib in vivo. Prostate 2011;71:813-23.
- Fujita H, Koshida K, Keller ET, et al. Cyclooxygenase-2 promotes prostate cancer progression. Prostate 2002;53:232-40.
- 270. Liu XH, Kirschenbaum A, Lu M, et al. Prostaglandin E2 induces hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha stabilization and nuclear localization in a human prostate cancer cell line. J Biol Chem 2002;277:50081-6.
- 271. Nash GF, Turner LF, Scully MF, Kakkar AK. Platelets and cancer. Lancet Oncol 2002;3:425-30.
- 272. Jain S, Harris J, Ware J. Platelets: linking hemostasis and cancer. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2010;30:2362-7.
- 273. Gasic GJ, Gasic TB, Stewart CC. Antimetastatic effects associated with platelet reduction. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1968;61:46-52.
- 274. Coppinger JA, O'Connor R, Wynne K, et al. Moderation of the platelet releasate response by aspirin. Blood 2007;109:4786-92.
- 275. Thun MJ, Jacobs EJ, Patrono C. The role of aspirin in cancer prevention. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 2012;9:259-67.
- 276. Rothwell PM, Price JF, Fowkes FG, et al. Short-term effects of daily aspirin on cancer incidence, mortality, and non-vascular death: analysis of the time course of risks and benefits in 51 randomised controlled trials. Lancet 2012;379:1602-12.
- 277. Murtola TJ, Pennanen P, Syvala H, Blauer M, Ylikomi T, Tammela TL. Effects of simvastatin, acetylsalicylic acid, and rosiglitazone on proliferation of normal and cancerous prostate epithelial cells at therapeutic concentrations. Prostate 2009;69:1017-23.
- 278. Elwood PC, Gallagher AM, Duthie GG, Mur LA, Morgan G. Aspirin, salicylates, and cancer. Lancet 2009;373:1301-9.
- 279. Yin MJ, Yamamoto Y, Gaynor RB. The anti-inflammatory agents aspirin and salicylate inhibit the activity of I(kappa)B kinase-beta. Nature 1998;396:77-80.
- 280. Xu XM, Sansores-Garcia L, Chen XM, Matijevic-Aleksic N, Du M, Wu KK. Suppression of inducible cyclooxygenase 2 gene transcription by aspirin and sodium salicylate. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1999;96:5292-7.

- 281. Yoo J, Lee YJ. Aspirin enhances tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand-mediated apoptosis in hormone-refractory prostate cancer cells through survivin down-regulation. Mol Pharmacol 2007;72:1586-92.
- 282. Lloyd FP, Jr., Slivova V, Valachovicova T, Sliva D. Aspirin inhibits highly invasive prostate cancer cells. Int J Oncol 2003;23:1277-83.
- 283. Kim KM, Song JJ, An JY, Kwon YT, Lee YJ. Pretreatment of acetylsalicylic acid promotes tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand-induced apoptosis by downregulating BCL-2 gene expression. J Biol Chem 2005;280:41047-56.
- 284. Algra AM, Rothwell PM. Effects of regular aspirin on long-term cancer incidence and metastasis: a systematic comparison of evidence from observational studies versus randomised trials. Lancet Oncol 2012;13:518-27.
- 285. Jacobs EJ, Rodriguez C, Mondul AM, et al. A large cohort study of aspirin and other nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and prostate cancer incidence. J Natl Cancer Inst 2005;97:975-80.
- 286. Salinas CA, Kwon EM, FitzGerald LM, et al. Use of aspirin and other nonsteroidal antiinflammatory medications in relation to prostate cancer risk. Am J Epidemiol 2010;172:578-90.
- 287. Perron L, Bairati I, Moore L, Meyer F. Dosage, duration and timing of nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drug use and risk of prostate cancer. Int J Cancer 2003;106:409-15.
- 288. Leitzmann MF, Stampfer MJ, Ma J, et al. Aspirin use in relation to risk of prostate cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2002;11:1108-11.
- 289. Habel LA, Zhao W, Stanford JL. Daily aspirin use and prostate cancer risk in a large, multiracial cohort in the US. Cancer Causes Control 2002;13:427-34.
- 290. Norrish AE, Jackson RT, McRae CU. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and prostate cancer progression. Int J Cancer 1998;77:511-5.
- 291. Mahmud SM, Tanguay S, Begin LR, Franco EL, Aprikian AG. Non-steroidal antiinflammatory drug use and prostate cancer in a high-risk population. Eur J Cancer Prev 2006;15:158-64.
- 292. Dhillon PK, Kenfield SA, Stampfer MJ, Giovannucci EL. Long-term aspirin use and the risk of total, high-grade, regionally advanced and lethal prostate cancer in a prospective cohort of health professionals, 1988-2006. Int J Cancer 2011;128:2444-52.
- 293. Thun MJ, Namboodiri MM, Heath CW, Jr. Aspirin use and reduced risk of fatal colon cancer. N Engl J Med 1991;325:1593-6.

- 294. Mills EJ, Wu P, Alberton M, Kanters S, Lanas A, Lester R. Low-dose aspirin and cancer mortality: a meta-analysis of randomized trials. Am J Med 2012;125:560-7.
- 295. Rothwell PM, Wilson M, Price JF, Belch JF, Meade TW, Mehta Z. Effect of daily aspirin on risk of cancer metastasis: a study of incident cancers during randomised controlled trials. Lancet 2012;379:1591-601.
- 296. Daugherty SE, Pfeiffer RM, Ghazarian A, Izmirlian G, Prorok P, McGlynn K. Frequency of aspirin use and prostate cancer mortality among prostate cancer cases in the control arm of the Prostate, Lung, Colorectal, and Ovarian (PLCO) Cancer Screening Trial. Proceedings of the 104th Annual Meeting of the American Association for Cancer Research; 2013 Apr 6-10; Washington D.C. : AACR; 2013.
- 297. Assayag J, Azoulay L, Yin H, Pollack MN, Suissa S. Aspirin use in prostate cancer and the risk of death and metastasis. American Society of Clinical Oncology Annual Meeting 2013. Chicago: J Clin Oncol; 2013.
- 298. Grytli HH, Fagerland MW, Fossa SD, Tasken KA. Association Between Use of beta-Blockers and Prostate Cancer-Specific Survival: A Cohort Study of 3561 Prostate Cancer Patients with High-Risk or Metastatic Disease. Eur Urol 2013;doi: 10.1016/j.eururo.2013.01.007.
- 299. Cardwell CR, Suissa S, Murray LJ. Re: Helene Hartvedt Grytli, Morten Wang Fagerland, Sophie D. Fosså, Kristin Austlid Taskén. Association Between Use of β-Blockers and Prostate Cancer–specific Survival: A Cohort Study of 3561 Prostate Cancer Patients with High-risk or Metastatic Disease. Eur Urol. In press. . Eur Urol 2013;64:e10.
- 300. Levesque LE, Hanley JA, Kezouh A, Suissa S. Problem of immortal time bias in cohort studies: example using statins for preventing progression of diabetes. BMJ 2010;340:b5087.
- 301. Dhillon PK, Kenfield SA, Stampfer MJ, Giovannucci EL, Chan JM. Aspirin use after a prostate cancer diagnosis and cancer survival in a prospective cohort. Cancer Prev Res (Phila) 2012;5:1223-8.
- 302. Bosset PO, Albiges L, Seisen T, et al. Current role of diethylstilbestrol in the management of advanced prostate cancer. BJU Int 2012;110:E826-9.
- Baron JA. Aspirin and cancer: trials and observational studies. J Natl Cancer Inst 2012;104:1199-200.
- 304. La Vecchia C, Bosetti C. Urological cancer: Aspirin and the risk of prostate cancer mortality. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 2012;9:616-7.

- 305. Grytli HH, Fagerland MW, Fossa SD, Tasken KA, Haheim LL. Use of beta-blockers is associated with prostate cancer-specific survival in prostate cancer patients on androgen deprivation therapy. Prostate 2013;73:250-60.
- 306. Hernan MA. The hazards of hazard ratios. Epidemiology 2010;21:13-5.
- 307. The Dutch TIA Trial Study Group. A comparison of two doses of aspirin (30 mg vs. 283 mg a day) in patients after a transient ischemic attack or minor ischemic stroke. N Engl J Med 1991;325:1261-6.
- 308. Wang W, Bergh A, Damber JE. Cyclooxygenase-2 expression correlates with local chronic inflammation and tumor neovascularization in human prostate cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2005;11:3250-6.
- 309. Choe KS, Correa D, Jani AB, Liauw SL. The use of anticoagulants improves biochemical control of localized prostate cancer treated with radiotherapy. Cancer 2010;116:1820 6.
- Fujisawa M, Miyake H. Significance of micrometastases in prostate cancer. Surgical oncology 2008;17:247-52.
- 311. James ND, Sydes MR, Mason MD, et al. Celecoxib plus hormone therapy versus hormone therapy alone for hormone-sensitive prostate cancer: first results from the STAMPEDE multiarm, multistage, randomised controlled trial. Lancet Oncol 2012;13:549-58.
- 312. Antonarakis ES, Heath EI, Walczak JR, et al. Phase II, randomized, placebo-controlled trial of neoadjuvant celecoxib in men with clinically localized prostate cancer: evaluation of drug-specific biomarkers. J Clin Oncol 2009;27:4986-93.
- Hsi LC, Eling TE. Carcinogenesis Involving Cyclooxygenase and Lipoxygenase. In: Harris RE, ed. COX-2 Blockade in Cancer Prevention and Therapy. Totwa, NJ: Humana Press Inc.; 2003:245-55.
- 314. Kelavkar UP, Badr KF. Effects of mutant p53 expression on human 15-lipoxygenasepromoter activity and murine 12/15-lipoxygenase gene expression: evidence that 15lipoxygenase is a mutator gene. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1999;96:4378-83.
- 315. Kelavkar UP, Cohen C, Kamitani H, Eling TE, Badr KF. Concordant induction of 15lipoxygenase-1 and mutant p53 expression in human prostate adenocarcinoma: correlation with Gleason staging. Carcinogenesis 2000;21:1777-87.
- 316. Kelavkar UP, Cohen C. 15-lipoxygenase-1 expression upregulates and activates insulinlike growth factor-1 receptor in prostate cancer cells. Neoplasia 2004;6:41-52.

- 317. Pidgeon GP, Lysaght J, Krishnamoorthy S, et al. Lipoxygenase metabolism: roles in tumor progression and survival. Cancer Metastasis Rev 2007;26:503-24.
- 318. Kandouz M, Nie D, Pidgeon GP, Krishnamoorthy S, Maddipati KR, Honn KV. Platelettype 12-lipoxygenase activates NF-kappaB in prostate cancer cells. Prostaglandins Other Lipid Mediat 2003;71:189-204.
- 319. Krishnamoorthy S, Jin R, Cai Y, et al. 12-Lipoxygenase and the regulation of hypoxiainducible factor in prostate cancer cells. Exp Cell Res 2010;316:1706-15.
- 320. Myers CE, Ghosh J. Lipoxygenase inhibition in prostate cancer. Eur Urol 1999;35:395-8.
- 321. Sarveswaran S, Thamilselvan V, Brodie C, Ghosh J. Inhibition of 5-lipoxygenase triggers apoptosis in prostate cancer cells via down-regulation of protein kinase C-epsilon. Biochim Biophys Acta 2011;1813:2108-17.
- 322. Mahmud SM, Franco EL, Aprikian AG. Use of nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and prostate cancer risk: a meta-analysis. Int J Cancer 2010;127:1680-91.
- 323. Ezzell EE, Chang KS, George BJ. New agents in the arsenal to fight castrate-resistant prostate cancer. Curr Oncol Rep 2013;15:239-48.
- 324. Simondsen K, Kolesar J. New treatment options for castration-resistant prostate cancer. American journal of health-system pharmacy : AJHP : official journal of the American Society of Health-System Pharmacists 2013;70:856-65.
- 325. Menger L, Vacchelli E, Kepp O, et al. Trial watch: Cardiac glycosides and cancer therapy. Oncoimmunology 2013;2:e23082.
- 326. Rothwell PM, Wilson M, Elwin CE, et al. Long-term effect of aspirin on colorectal cancer incidence and mortality: 20-year follow-up of five randomised trials. Lancet 2010;376:1741-50.
- 327. Chan AT, Arber N, Burn J, et al. Aspirin in the chemoprevention of colorectal neoplasia: an overview. Cancer Prev Res (Phila) 2012;5:164-78.
- 328. Burn J, Gerdes AM, Macrae F, et al. Long-term effect of aspirin on cancer risk in carriers of hereditary colorectal cancer: an analysis from the CAPP2 randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2011;378:2081-7.
- Cuzick J, Otto F, Baron JA, et al. Aspirin and non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs for cancer prevention: an international consensus statement. Lancet Oncol 2009;10:501 7.
- Cole SR, Hernan MA. Constructing inverse probability weights for marginal structural models. Am J Epidemiol 2008;168:656-64.

- 331. Transdisciplinary Prostate Cancer Partnership. 2013. (Accessed 16/06/2013, at http://www.topcapteam.org/.)
- 332. Liao X, Lochhead P, Nishihara R, et al. Aspirin use, tumor PIK3CA mutation, and colorectal-cancer survival. N Engl J Med 2012;367:1596-606.

APPENDICES

Appendix 1: A cohort study of digoxin exposure and mortality in men with prostate cancer
Appendix 2: A cohort study investigating aspirin use and survival in men with prostate cancer
Appendix 3: Prostate specific antigen testing is associated with men's physical, and psychological health and healthcare utilisation, in a nationally representative sample229
Appendix 4: Low dose aspirin and survival in men with prostate cancer: A study using the UK Clinical Practice Research Datalink253
Appendix 5: Aspirin use, lymph node metastasis and mortality in women with stage I-III breast cancer: a prospective cohort study
Appendix 6: Study Proposal registered with ENCePP E-register of studies
Appendix 7: List of Medication Exposures Referred to in This Thesis
Appendix 8: Presentations Pertaining to This Doctoral Research



APPENDIX 1: A COHORT STUDY OF DIGOXIN EXPOSURE AND MORTALITY IN MEN WITH

PROSTATE CANCER

Flahavan EM,¹ Bennett K,¹Sharp L,² Barron TI.¹

- 1. Department of Pharmacology & Therapeutics, Trinity College Dublin, Trinity Centre for Health Sciences, St James's Hospital, Dublin, Ireland.
- 2. National Cancer Registry Ireland, Cork, Ireland.

BJU Int 2013; PMID:23937513 doi: 10.1111/bju.12287

SUMMARY

Objectives:

- To examine the association between digoxin exposure and mortality in men with prostate cancer using linked Irish national cancer registry and pharmacy claims data.
- Digoxin users were matched to non-users using a propensity score to identify men with similar cardiovascular comorbidity.

Patients and Methods:

- Prostate cancer cases were identified from the database and digoxin exposure at prostate cancer diagnosis was identified from prescription claims.
- Adjusted hazard ratios (HR) and 95% confidence intervals (CI) were estimated for the association between digoxin exposure and all-cause and prostate cancer-specific mortality.
- Analyses were repeated in the propensity score matched cohort.
- Effect modification of treatment with radiation or androgen deprivation therapy by digoxin exposure was also assessed.

Results:

- 5,732 men with a prostate cancer diagnosis (2001-2006) were identified (digoxin exposed, N=391). Median follow-up 4.3 years.
- Digoxin exposure was associated with a small non-significant increase in prostate cancer-specific mortality in this full cohort (HR=1.13, 95%CI 0.91, 1.42) and the propensity score matched cohort (HR=1.17, 95%CI 0.88, 1.57).
- Adjusted HRs for all-cause mortality were increased for digoxin exposed men (HR=1.24, 95%CI 1.07, 1.43).
- Interactions with treatments received were not significant.

Conclusions:

- These results suggest digoxin exposure is not associated with reduced prostate cancer-specific mortality.
- Further investigation of other cardiac glycosides which have shown anti-cancer potential may be warranted.

KEYWORDS:

Prostate neoplasms; propensity score; cardiac glycoside; hypoxia-inducible factor $1-\alpha$; mortality; digoxin.

INTRODUCTION

Preclinical studies have shown that the cardiac glycoside, digoxin, inhibits hypoxia inducible factor 1α (HIF- 1α) protein synthesis and the expression of HIF-1 target genes in prostate cancer cells.[1] Overexpression of HIF- 1α in prostate cancer is associated with larger tumour size,[2] increased angiogenesis,[3] treatment resistance and poorer prognosis.[2, 4] The down regulation of HIF- 1α signalling by digoxin in prostate cancer models has been shown to inhibit tumour growth[1] and tumour vascularisation.[5] Digoxin and other cardiac glycosides have also been shown to reduce the development of metastases in prostate[6] and breast tumour models;[7] and to sensitise cancer cells to radiation.[8] These preclinical results suggest that digoxin exposure may be associated with reduced mortality in men with prostate cancer.

To date, observational research has focused on associations between digoxin exposure and cancer incidence. In a recent observational study, regular digoxin exposure was associated with a 23% reduction in the risk of prostate cancer.[9] The results from this study indicated the presence of an exposure-response effect, with longer duration of digoxin use (\geq 10 years) associated with greater reductions in risk.[9] Inhibition of HIF-1 α by digoxin was proposed as one of the potential mechanisms for this risk reduction. Conversely, digoxin exposure has been associated with an increased risk of oestrogen dependent cancers.[10-14] It has been suggested that this increased risk may be due to phyto-oestrogenic properties of digoxin and its ability to bind with oestrogen receptors.[15] Targeting oestrogen receptors in prostate cancer has been explored as a treatment for the disease and may represent an alternative potential mechanism by which digoxin could influence prostate cancer outcomes.[15, 16]

There is little information available on whether digoxin exposure is associated with longer survival in men with prostate cancer. The aims of this study were to investigate: (i) associations between digoxin exposure at diagnosis and mortality in men with prostate cancer; (ii) whether associations between digoxin exposure and mortality are modified by receipt of radiation therapy or androgen deprivation therapy (ADT).

PATIENTS AND METHODS

SETTING & DATA SOURCES

Patient records from the National Cancer Registry Ireland (NCRI), linked to Ireland's Health Services Executive (HSE) – Primary Care Reimbursement Service (PCRS) pharmacy claims database, were used to conduct this study. The NCRI uses active registration methods to collect detailed information on all incident cancers in the population usually resident in Ireland. Trained, hospital based tumour registration officers collect information on patient

characteristics, tumour details, treatment received and death from multiple sources including pathology laboratories, radiology departments, oncology departments, hospital administrative systems, individual medical records and death certificates. The HSE-PCRS general medical services (GMS) scheme provides state-funded universal healthcare, including medicines, to approximately one third (1.4 million) of the Irish population.[17] Eligibility for the GMS scheme is assessed through means test and age. The GMS database records full details of all prescription drugs dispensed from community pharmacies to eligible patients. Drugs are coded according to the WHO Anatomical Therapeutic Chemical Classification (ATC) system.[18] The use, for research, of anonymised data held by the NCRI is covered by the Health (Provision of Information) Act 1997.

STUDY COHORT

Men were eligible for inclusion in the study if they had a diagnosis of prostate cancer (ICD-O, C61.9)[19] of any stage between 1st January 2001 and 31st December 2006, and eligibility for the GMS scheme from at least one year prior to diagnosis. Men with prior invasive tumours other than non-melanoma skin cancer or diagnosed with prostate cancer at the time of death were excluded.

EXPOSURE DEFINITION

Men exposed to digoxin at the time of prostate cancer diagnosis were identified from prescription claims for digoxin (ATC: C01AA05) in the 90 days prior to diagnosis. The date, dose and number of days' supply on each prescription were recorded. Digoxin exposure in the 90 days prior to diagnosis was stratified by dosing intensity, defined as the proportion of days in the 90 days prior to diagnosis that a man has a supply of digoxin available, divided into tertiles (low, intermediate, high).

OUTCOME DEFINITIONS

Deaths from prostate cancer (ICD9: 185; ICD10: C61), from other causes, and associated dates of death were identified from the NCRI database. Patients were followed from date of diagnosis until the first of death or December 31st 2009.

COVARIATE DEFINITIONS:

The NCRI database was used to identify the following tumour details: tumour stage[20] (I, II, III, IV, Unspecified) and tumour grade[20] (grade I, Gleason score <5; grade II, Gleason score 5-7; grade III & IV, Gleason score >7; unspecified). Treatment received in the year following diagnosis (surgery, radiation, ADT, chemotherapy); age at diagnosis (years, continuous) and

smoking status at diagnosis (current, never, former, unspecified) were also identified from this database.

Prescription dispensing data from the GMS database was used to identify the use of other coprescribed medication (exposed, unexposed) prior to diagnosis (Table A1). The number of distinct medication classes (5 character ATC code) dispensed in the year prior to diagnosis was used as a measure of comorbidity (number of medication classes, continuous). This medication based comorbidity score is a validated predictor of healthcare usage and mortality in an older adult population. [21]

STATISTICAL ANALYSIS:

The frequency and proportion of digoxin exposed and unexposed men were tabulated by clinical and demographic variables. Unadjusted all-cause and prostate cancer-specific mortality rates were calculated for digoxin exposed and unexposed men. Adjusted cumulative probabilities for prostate cancer-specific and all-cause mortality were estimated for digoxin exposed and unexposed men.[22] Univariate and multivariate hazard ratios (HR) and 95% confidence intervals (CI) for associations between digoxin exposure and (i) all-cause mortality (ii) prostate-cancer specific mortality were estimated using Cox proportional hazards models (SAS, PROC PHREG). Covariates were assessed for inclusion in the multivariate model based on prior knowledge of potential predictors of prostate cancer mortality (age;[23] comorbidity score;[21] smoking status;[24, 25] tumour stage;[23] tumour grade;[23] diabetes;[26] and exposure to aspirin, [27] beta-blockers, [28, 29] warfarin, [30] statins, [31] Non-Steroidal Anti-Inflammatory Drugs (NSAIDS)[31] or drugs used for the treatment of Benign Prostatic Hypertrophy (BPH)[32]). The year of incidence, and treatments received in the year following diagnosis (surgery, radiation, ADT; time dependent covariates) were also assessed for inclusion. Backwards elimination of variables in a stepwise manner up to a 10% maximum cumulative change in the effect component of the fully adjusted HR, was used to select the final multivariate model.[33]

Exposure response analyses were conducted by tertiles of digoxin dosing intensity (low, intermediate, high). The presence of effect modification by radiation therapy or ADT received in the year following diagnosis was assessed. Measures of interaction were estimated on a multiplicative scale (ratio of hazard ratios, rHR) with 95% CIs. SAS Version 9.2 was used for all analyses (SAS Institute, Cary NC). Results were considered statistically significant at a two-sided α -level of 0.05.

MATCHED ANALYSIS

The high cardiovascular comorbidity associated with indications for digoxin use may confound associations between digoxin exposure and prostate cancer outcomes through differential effects on the selection and use of prostate cancer treatments.[34-37] Secondary analyses of all-cause and prostate cancer specific mortality were carried out using propensity score trimmed and matched cohorts.[38] A propensity score model was developed to predict digoxin exposure at the time of prostate cancer diagnosis as follows: Covariates were assessed for inclusion in the propensity score model based on prior knowledge of demographic covariates associated with cardiovascular comorbidity (age, comorbidity score) and exposure to cardiovascular medications commonly co-prescribed with digoxin (Table A2).[39] Logistic regression models (SAS®, PROC LOGISTIC) were used to estimate propensity scores for digoxin exposure using these covariates. Main effects, interaction terms and quadratic or cubic terms were included as appropriate.[40] Covariate balance within propensity score quintiles was assessed by standardised differences (d), with a d < 0.1 being the desired limit.[41] The multivariate propensity score model which achieved the optimal balance of matched covariates between digoxin exposed and unexposed men was selected. Men with a propensity score outside the 1st to 99th percentile for digoxin exposed men were excluded[42] (trimmed cohort) and the propensity score was re-estimated in this population.[40] Digoxin exposed and unexposed men were then matched (1:1) within a calliper of 0.2 standard deviations of the propensity score logit[41, 43] using greedy matching without replacement.[44] Covariate balance between digoxin exposed and unexposed men in the matched cohort was assessed by standardised differences (d < 0.1).

SENSITIVITY ANALYSIS

Sensitivity analyses were conducted to assess the possibility that prostate cancer specific mortality was misclassified on death certificates. Firstly mortality from prostate cancer was defined using ICD mortality site codes for ill-defined cancer sites, secondary cancer sites, cancers of uncertain or unknown behaviour (see table A3.1).[45] Secondly an analysis was carried out in which deaths where prostate cancer was identified as a secondary or contributory cause of death on the death certificate were defined as prostate cancer deaths.

RESULTS

COHORT CHARACTERISTICS

A flow diagram outlining the study cohort selection is presented in Figure 1. The characteristics of digoxin exposed and unexposed men in the full cohort and the propensity score matched cohort are presented in Table 1. In the full cohort digoxin exposed men (n=391) were older and had a higher comorbidity score than unexposed men (n=5,341). Digoxin exposed men were also more likely to have stage IV disease and less likely to have received radiation. Men in the low, intermediate and high dosing intensity tertiles had mean post-diagnostic digoxin exposures in the year post-diagnosis of 53.8%, 70.8% and 80.6% respectively. The median follow-up was 4.3 years.

In the trimmed cohort, differences between exposed and unexposed men were reduced, but remained significant for some covariates, including age and comorbidity score. In the propensity score matched cohort, acceptable balance for matched covariates was achieved between digoxin exposed (n=387) and unexposed men (n=387). Tumour stage, tumour grade and treatment received in the year following diagnosis were also comparable between the matched groups, although digoxin exposed men were marginally less likely to have been treated with radiation (13.2% versus 17.1 %, d=0.11).

SURVIVAL ANALYSIS

Adjusted cumulative probability plots and hazard ratios for all-cause and prostate cancerspecific mortality in the full cohort are presented in Figure 2 and Table 2 respectively. In the full cohort digoxin use was associated with a 24% increase in the risk of all-cause mortality (multivariate HR=1.24, 95%CI 1.07, 1.43) and a non-significant 13% increase in the risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality (HR=1.13, 95%CI 0.91, 1.42). Adjusted estimates were not appreciably different in the propensity score trimmed (Table 2: all-cause HR=1.23, 95%CI 1.07, 1.43; prostate cancer-specific HR=1.12, 95%CI 0.90, 1.41) or matched populations (Table 2: allcause HR=1.20, 95%CI 1.00, 1.49; prostate cancer-specific HR=1.17, 95%CI 0.88, 1.57). Adjusted cumulative probability plots indicate that associations between digoxin exposure and prostate cancer specific mortality did not vary considerably over time.

In multivariate exposure response analyses (Table 2) no trend was observed for associations between prostate cancer-specific mortality and increasing dosing intensity (*P-trend*=0.59). Analyses of interaction between digoxin use and the receipt of radiation with respect to prostate cancer-specific mortality (Table 3, *P-interaction*=0.14), or ADT (Table 4, *P-interaction*=0.35) were also non-significant. Within-strata of men who received radiation and

ADT adjusted HRs suggested the possibility of increased prostate cancer-specific mortality for digoxin exposed men compared to unexposed men, (Table 3, HR=1.77, 95% CI 0.95, 3.30and Table 4, HR=1.22, 95%CI 0.93, 1.59 respectively). However the risk estimates did not reach formal statistical significance. These results were unchanged in sensitivity analyses for misclassification of prostate cancer-specific cause of death. Table A3.2. & Table A3.3.

DISCUSSION

Preclinical evidence has suggested a possible role for digoxin in the treatment of prostate cancer. In this study of 5,732 men with prostate cancer, digoxin use was not associated with a reduction in prostate cancer-specific mortality. These results were unchanged in matched analyses of men with similar cardiovascular comorbidities, suggesting that the lack of observed effect is not confounded by associations between high cardiovascular comorbidity and less aggressive treatment of prostate cancer in digoxin treated men. Additionally, no trend was observed for increasing digoxin dosing intensity in exposure response analyses. Digoxin dose dispensed (low, \leq 125 mcg; high, > 125 mcg) was not associated with any trend in all-cause or prostate cancer-specific mortality either (results not presented).

In a recent observational study of men with metastatic prostate cancer treated with docetaxel, digoxin exposure was associated with an increased risk of all-cause mortality (HR=1.43, 95%CI 1.01, 2.03).[46] The authors concluded that this increased risk was due to higher levels of cardiovascular comorbidity in the digoxin exposed group. Similarly, the results presented here also show an increased risk of all-cause mortality among digoxin exposed men; this is most likely also due to increased cardiovascular comorbidity in this group. In the propensity score matched cohort associations with all-cause mortality were reduced although these approached significance after adjustment.

Several preclinical studies have indicated a role for digoxin in prostate cancer through the inhibition of HIF-1 α . It has, however, been suggested that digoxin plasma levels achievable in humans may not be sufficient to effectively inhibit HIF-1 α and prostate cancer progression.[47, 48] In pre-clinical studies, digoxin has been shown to inhibit HIF-1 α in prostate cancer cell lines at concentrations of 100 nM and prostate cancer cell proliferation at concentrations of 23-255 nM.[9] These digoxin concentrations are, however, considerably higher than the therapeutic plasma concentrations normally tolerated in humans, 1.6 ± 1.0 nM.[49] The possibility that typical levels of digoxin exposure in humans may not adequately inhibit HIF-1 α may explain why digoxin exposure was not associated with reduced prostate cancer-specific mortality in this study. It has been suggested that prolonged exposure to

digoxin, even at normal therapeutic concentrations, may successfully inhibit HIF-1 α in humans.[1] There was, however, no evidence in this study of a dose-response trend with increasing digoxin dosing intensity. Additionally it should be noted that the clinical benefits of HIF-1 α inhibition as a therapeutic target in prostate cancer, have yet to be demonstrated in a randomised setting.[50]

Elevated HIF-1α expression in prostate tumours has been associated with increased resistance to radiation[51] and it has been suggested that digoxin may have synergistic activity in combination with radiation therapy.[52] Analyses of interaction between digoxin use and receipt of radiation in the year after prostate cancer diagnosis did not indicate that digoxin use was associated with additional clinical benefit in men receiving radiation therapy. There was, instead, the suggestion that digoxin use in men receiving radiation therapy may be associated with increased prostate cancer-specific mortality. The reasons for this are unclear. It should, however, be noted that the number of men, receiving both digoxin and radiation in this subgroup analysis was small and these results will require confirmation in larger studies.

Digoxin has also been reported to have phyto-oestrogenic properties.[53] Increased endogenous oestrogen levels, and alterations in the testosterone-oestrogen ratio have been weakly associated with prostate cancer risk.[54] Oestrogens have also been used in the treatment of prostate cancer.[55] More recently, it has been shown in prostate cancer that oestrogen signalling is mediated through two oestrogen receptor subtypes, ER α and ER β , with opposing effects.[56, 57] ER α signalling in prostate cancer has been associated with increased tumour cell proliferation, ER β signalling has been reported to have anti-proliferative effects that balance the proliferative action of androgens in prostatic tissue;[57] ER β can also be associated with a more aggressive prostate cancer phenotype.[4] Concerns have been raised about the proliferative effects of agents with ER- α agonist activity in prostate cancer;[54, 56, 57] However, the exact ER-subtype that digoxin is proposed to act on has not been identified. The results presented here do not out rule the possibility that digoxin exposure may be associated with an increased risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality.

The strengths of this study include the cohort design, high quality outcome data and the availability of detailed digoxin prescription histories. The study also has some limitations. High levels of comorbidity associated with digoxin use may have limited the ability to detect small or longer term benefits from digoxin exposure. Subgroup analyses, stratified by treatment receipt, were limited by small numbers and the results from these should be interpreted with caution. Digoxin use was based upon prescriptions dispensed and non-compliance with

received treatment will have resulted in exposure misclassification. Additionally, digoxin exposure groups were defined at diagnosis and post-diagnostic treatment crossover will also have resulted in exposure misclassification; such misclassifications will usually bias results towards the null. In the recent study by Platz et al, digoxin use for longer than ten years was associated with a significantly reduced incidence of prostate cancer.[9] Prescription histories of this duration were not available for analysis in this study.

In conclusion, the results from this analysis do not suggest that digoxin use is associated with a reduction in prostate cancer-specific mortality.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to thank the National Cancer Registry Ireland and the Irish Health Services Executive Primary Care Reimbursement Service for providing access to the data upon which this study was based. The interpretation and reporting of these data are the responsibility of the authors and should in no way be seen as the official policy or interpretation of the National Cancer Registry Ireland or the Irish Health Services Executive Primary Care Reimbursement Service.

GRANT SUPPORT

EMF is supported by a PhD studentship from the Irish Cancer Society (CRS10FLA). TIB is supported by the Health Research Board Ireland (HRA-2009-221, ICE-2011-9). The Irish Cancer Society and the Health Research Board Ireland had no role in the study design; collection, analysis, and interpretation of data; writing of the report; or the decision to submit for publication.

REFERENCES

[1] Zhang H, Qian DZ, Tan YS, et al. Digoxin and other cardiac glycosides inhibit HIF-1alpha synthesis and block tumor growth. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2008 Dec 16: **105**:19579-86

[2] Vergis R, Corbishley CM, Norman AR, et al. Intrinsic markers of tumour hypoxia and angiogenesis in localised prostate cancer and outcome of radical treatment: a retrospective analysis of two randomised radiotherapy trials and one surgical cohort study. The Lancet Oncology. 2008: **9**:342-51

[3] Han Y, He D, Luo Y, Cheng H, Zhu G. Over-expression of hypoxia-inducible factor 1
 alpha increases angiogenesis of LNCaP cells. Journal of Nanjing Medical University. 2007:
 21:253-6

[4] Nanni S, Benvenuti V, Grasselli A, et al. Endothelial NOS, estrogen receptor beta, and HIFs cooperate in the activation of a prognostic transcriptional pattern in aggressive human prostate cancer. J Clin Invest. 2009 May: **119**:1093-108

[5] Gayed BA, O'Malley KJ, Pilch J, Wang Z. Digoxin Inhibits Blood Vessel Density and HIF 1a Expression in Castration-Resistant C4-2 Xenograft Prostate Tumors. Clin Transl Sci. 2012
 Feb: 5:39-42

[6] Beheshti Zavareh R, Lau KS, Hurren R, et al. Inhibition of the sodium/potassium ATPase impairs N-glycan expression and function. Cancer Research. 2008 Aug 15: **68**:6688-97

[7] Zhang H, Wong CC, Wei H, et al. HIF-1-dependent expression of angiopoietin-like 4
 and L1CAM mediates vascular metastasis of hypoxic breast cancer cells to the lungs.
 Oncogene. 2012 Aug 22: 31:1757-70

[8] Haux J, Marthinsen ABL, Gulbrandsen M, et al. Digitoxin sensitizes malignant breast cancer cells for radiation in vitro. Zeitschrift fur Onkologie. 1999: **31**:61-5

[9] Platz EA, Yegnasubramanian S, Liu JO, et al. A Novel Two-Stage, Transdisciplinary
 Study Identifies Digoxin as a Possible Drug for Prostate Cancer Treatment. Cancer Discovery.
 2011 April 3, 2011: 1:66-77

[10] Lenfant-Pejovic MH, Mlika-Cabanne N, Bouchardy C, Auquier A. Risk factors for male breast cancer: a Franco-Swiss case-control study. Int J Cancer. 1990 Apr 15: **45**:661-5

[11] Ewertz M, Holmberg L, Tretli S, Pedersen BV, Kristensen A. Risk factors for male breast cancer--a case-control study from Scandinavia. Acta Oncol. 2001: **40**:467-71

[12] Ahern TP, Lash TL, Sorensen HT, Pedersen L. Digoxin treatment is associated with an increased incidence of breast cancer: a population-based case-control study. Breast Cancer Research. 2008: **10**:R102

[13] Biggar RJ, Wohlfahrt J, Oudin A, Hjuler T, Melbye M. Digoxin use and the risk of breast cancer in women. J Clin Oncol. 2011 Jun 1: **29**:2165-70

[14] Biggar RJ, Wohlfahrt J, Melbye M. Digoxin use and the risk of cancers of the corpus uteri, ovary and cervix. Int J Cancer. 2012 Sep 12: **131**:716-21

[15] Biggar RJ. Molecular Pathways: Digoxin use and the estrogen-sensitive cancers: risks and possible therapeutic implications. Clinical Cancer Research. 2012 Feb 24: **18**:2133-7

[16] Risbridger GP, Davis ID, Birrell SN, Tilley WD. Breast and prostate cancer: more similar than different. Nat Rev Cancer. 2010 Mar: 10:205-12

[17] Medical Card Information. 2012 [cited 14/11/2012]; Available from: http://www.hse.ie/eng/services/Find_a_Service/entitlements/Medical_Cards/qanda/

[18] WHO. ATC/DDD Index 2012. 2012 19/12/2011 [cited 2012 13/03/2012]; Available from: http://www.whocc.no/atc_ddd_index/

[19] Fritz AG, Jack A, Percy C, et al. International classification of diseases for oncology :ICD-O. 3rd edn, Geneva: World Health Organization, 2000

[20] Fleming I, Cooper J, Henson D, et al. American Joint Committee on Cancer: AJCC cancer staging manual. 5 edn, Philidelphia, PA, USA: Lippincott-Raven, 1997

[21] Schneeweiss S, Seeger JD, Maclure M, Wang PS, Avorn J, Glynn RJ. Performance of comorbidity scores to control for confounding in epidemiologic studies using claims data. Am J Epidemiol. 2001 Nov 1: **154**:854-64

[22] Zhang X, Loberiza FR, Klein JP, Zhang MJ. A SAS macro for estimation of direct adjusted survival curves based on a stratified Cox regression model. Comput Methods Programs Biomed. 2007 Nov: **88**:95-101

[23] Buhmeida A, Pyrhonen S, Laato M, Collan Y. Prognostic factors in prostate cancer.Diagn Pathol. 2006: 1:4

[24] Kenfield SA, Stampfer MJ, Chan JM, Giovannucci E. Smoking and prostate cancer survival and recurrence. JAMA. 2011 Jun 22: **305**:2548-55

[25] Warren GW, Kasza KA, Reid ME, Cummings KM, Marshall JR. Smoking at diagnosis and survival in cancer patients. Int J Cancer. 2012 Apr 26:

[26] Onitilo AA, Engel JM, Glurich I, Stankowski RV, Williams GM, Doi SA. Diabetes and cancer I: risk, survival, and implications for screening. Cancer Causes Control. 2012 Jun: **23**:967-81

[27] Rothwell PM, Fowkes FG, Belch JF, Ogawa H, Warlow CP, Meade TW. Effect of daily aspirin on long-term risk of death due to cancer: analysis of individual patient data from randomised trials. Lancet. 2011 Jan 1: **377**:31-41

[28] Palm D, Lang K, Niggemann B, et al. The norepinephrine-driven metastasis development of PC-3 human prostate cancer cells in BALB/c nude mice is inhibited by beta-blockers. Int J Cancer. 2006 Jun 1: **118**:2744-9

[29] Barron TI, Connolly RM, Sharp L, Bennett K, Visvanathan K. Beta blockers and breast cancer mortality: a population- based study. J Clin Oncol. 2011 Jul 1: **29**:2635-44

[30] Tagalakis V, Tamim H. The effect of warfarin use on clinical stage and histological grade of prostate cancer. Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf. 2010 May: **19**:436-9

[31] Katz MS, Carroll PR, Cowan JE, Chan JM, D'Amico AV. Association of statin and nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug use with prostate cancer outcomes: results from CaPSURE. BJU Int. 2010 Sep: **106**:627-32

[32] Fleshner NE, Lucia MS, Egerdie B, et al. Dutasteride in localised prostate cancer management: the REDEEM randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet. 2012 Mar 24: **379**:1103-11

[33] Rothman KJ, Greenland S, Lash TL. Modern Epidemiology. 3rd edn, Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 2008

[34] Nanda A, Chen M, Braccioforte MH, Moran BJ, D'Amico AV. Cardiovascular comorbidity and mortality in men treated for prostate cancer. ASCO 2010 Genitourinary Cancers Symposium. San Fransisco, CA ASCO, 2010

[35] Nguyen PL, Chen MH, Hoffman KE, et al. Cardiovascular comorbidity and treatment regret in men with recurrent prostate cancer. BJU Int. 2012 Nov 15: **110**:201-5

[36] Choe KS, Jani AB, Liauw SL. External beam radiotherapy for prostate cancer patients on anticoagulation therapy: how significant is the bleeding toxicity? Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2010 Mar 1: **76**:755-60

[37] Isbarn H, Boccon-Gibod L, Carroll PR, et al. Androgen deprivation therapy for the treatment of prostate cancer: consider both benefits and risks. Eur Urol. 2009 Jan: **55**:62-75

[38] Austin PC. An Introduction to Propensity Score Methods for Reducing the Effects of Confounding in Observational Studies. Multivariate Behav Res. 2011 May: **46**:399-424

[39] Brookhart MA, Schneeweiss S, Rothman KJ, Glynn RJ, Avorn J, Sturmer T. Variable selection for propensity score models. Am J Epidemiol. 2006 Jun 15: **163**:1149-56

[40] Austin PC, Mamdani MM. A comparison of propensity score methods: a case-study estimating the effectiveness of post-AMI statin use. Stat Med. 2006 Jun 30: **25**:2084-106

[41] Austin PC, Chiu M, Ko DT, Goeree R, Tu JV. Propensity score matching for estimating treatmetn effects. In Faries D, Leon AC, Haro JM, Obenchain RL eds, Analysis of observational health care data using SAS[®]. Cary, NC SAS Institute Inc., 2010
Digoxin and prostate cancer mortality | Appendix 1

[42] Glynn RJ, Schneeweiss S, Sturmer T. Indications for propensity scores and review of their use in pharmacoepidemiology. Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol. 2006 Mar: **98**:253-9

[43] Austin PC. Some methods of propensity-score matching had superior performance to others: results of an empirical investigation and Monte Carlo simulations. Biom J. 2009 Feb:
 51:171-84

[44] Kosanke J, Bergstralh E. SAS Macro: GMATCH. Mayo Clinic 2003 [cited; Available from: http://mayoresearch.mayo.edu/mayo/research/biostat/upload/gmatch.sas.

[45] Trends in Cancer Survival in Scotland 1971-1995. Edinburgh: Scottish Cancer Intelligence Unit; 2000

[46] Niraula S, Pond G, De Wit R, Eisenberger M, Tannock IF, Joshua AM. Influence of concurrent medications on outcomes of men with prostate cancer included in the TAX 327 study. Can Urol Assoc J. 2011 Nov 2:1-8

[47] Lin J, Carducci MA. HIF-1alpha inhibition as a novel mechanism of cardiac glycosides in cancer therapeutics. Expert Opin Investig Drugs. 2009 Feb: **18**:241-3

[48] Lopez-Lazaro M. Digoxin, HIF-1, and cancer. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2009 Mar 3: **106**:E26; author reply E7

[49] Hornestam B, Jerling M, Karlsson MO, Held P. Intravenously administered digoxin in patients with acute atrial fibrillation: a population pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic analysis based on the Digitalis in Acute Atrial Fibrillation trial. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 2003 Mar: **58**:747-55

[50] Stoffer SS, Hynes KM, Jiang NS, Ryan RJ. Digoxin and abnormal serum hormone levels.JAMA. 1973 Sep 24: 225:1643-4

[51] Semenza GL. Intratumoral hypoxia, radiation resistance, and HIF-1. Cancer Cell. 2004:5:405-6

[52] Verheye-Dua F, Bohm L. Na+, K+-ATPase inhibitor, ouabain accentuates irradiation damage in human tumour cell lines. Radiat Oncol Investig. 1998: **6**:109-19

[53] Persson G, Landahl S, Svanborg A. Metabolic effects of digitalis. Age Ageing. 1982 Nov:11:261-5

[54] Ellem SJ, Risbridger GP. Treating prostate cancer: a rationale for targeting local oestrogens. Nat Rev Cancer. 2007 Aug: **7**:621-7

[55] Cox RL, Crawford ED. Estrogens in the treatment of prostate cancer. J Urol. 1995 Dec: 154:1991-8

[56] Setlur SR, Mertz KD, Hoshida Y, et al. Estrogen-dependent signaling in a molecularly distinct subclass of aggressive prostate cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2008 Jun 4: **100**:815-25

196

[57] Ellem SJ, Risbridger GP. The dual, opposing roles of estrogen in the prostate. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2009 Feb: **1155**:174-86

	Full cohort					Propensity score matched			
					coho	ort			
Characteristic		Unexposed	Exposed		Unexposed	Exposed			
		(N=5341)	(N=391)		(N=387)	(N=387)			
Patient details									
Age /years	Mean (SD)	73.1 (7.9)	77.5 (7.2)	**	77.8 (7.0)	77.5 (7.2)			
Comorbidity Score	Mean (SD)	8.9 (6.2)	13.2 (6.6)	**	13.0 (6.3)	13.2 (6.5)			
Smoking Status -	Never	1712 (32.1)	134 (34.3)		143 (37.0)	131 (33.9)			
(%)	Former	1020 (19.1)	85 (21.7)		93 (24.0)	85 (22.0)			
	Current	853 (16.0)	55 (14.1)		47 (12.1)	55 (14.2)			
	Unspecified	1756 (32.9)	117 (29.9)		104 (26.9)	116 (30.0)			
Tumour details									
Stage - (%) ^a	1	166 (3.1)	12 (3.1)	*	19 (4.9)	12 (3.1)			
	11	2589 (48.5)	147 (37.6)		151 (39.0)	145 (37.5)			
	Ш	410 (7.7)	22 (5.6)		17 (4.4)	22 (5.7)			
	IV	761 (14.2)	84 (21.5)		86 (22.2)	82 (21.2)			
	Unspecified	1415 (26.5)	126 (32.2)		114 (29.5)	126 (32.6)			
Grade - (%)	1	334 (6.3)	30 (7.7)	*	23 (5.9)	30 (7.8)			
	11	2769 (51.8)	155 (39.6)		167 (43.2)	152 (39.3)			
	III / IV	1061 (19.9)	70 (17.9)		75 (19.4)	70 (18.1)			
	Unspecified	1177 (22.0)	136 (34.8)		122 (31.5)	135 (34.9)			
Treatment details									
Treatment - (%) ^b	Surgery /	1339/ (25.1)/	98/5 (25.1)		87/3 (22.5)/	97/5 (25.1)/			
	RP	181 (3.4)	/1.3)		(0.8)	(1.3)			
	Radiotherapy	1509 (28.3)	52 (13.3)	*	66 (17.1)	51 (13.2) ~			
	ADT	2617 (49.0)	198 (50.6)		202 (52.2)	195 (50.4)			
	Chemotherapy	111 (2.1)	6 (1.5)		7 (1.8)	6 (1.6)			
Medication	Aspirin	1986 (37.2)	194 (49.6)	*	197 (50.9)	194 (50.1)			
Exposures - (%)	INTERNAL STREET			1					
	Beta-blocker	1158 (21.7)	97 (24.8)		122 (31.5)	95 (24.5) ~			
	Statin	1293 (24.2)	95 (24.3)		91 (23.5)	95 (24.5)			
	Warfarin	214 (4.0)	150 (38.4)	*	91 (23.5)	148 (38.2) ~			
	Anti-diabetic	417 (7.8)	48 (12.3)	*	32 (8.3)	48 (12.4) ~			
	NSAID	1833 (34.3)	139 (35.5)		151 (39.0)	136 (35.1)			
	BPH	1393 (26.1)	111 (28.4)		125 (32.3)	109 (28.2)			
	medicines								
Digoxin exposure	details (90								
days pre-diagnosis									
No of prescriptions	dispensed		1030			1011			
Dosing intensity -	Median (IQR)		84.6 (75.6,			84 5 (75.6,			
(%)			100)			100)			
Digoxin exposure o	letails (1 year								
post-diagnosis)									
No of Prescriptions	dispensed	567	3374		99	3336			
Dosing intensity -	Median (IQR)	0.01 (0.0,	69.6 (36.4, 9	9.2)	1.8 (0.0. 0.0)	(36.4, 99.2)			
(%)		0.0)			(0.0, 0.0)				

Table 1: Characteristics of digoxin exposed and unexposed men

** p-value for t-test <0.05; * p-value for Chi-squared test <0.05

 $^{\sim}$ Standardised differences between exposed and unexposed groups >0.10

RP: Radical Prostatectomy

ADT: Androgen Deprivation Therapy

a) AJCC Staging Manual 5th Ed[20]

b) Received within one year following diagnosis – (treatments are not mutually exclusive; the most common combinations were: N=792 (13.8%) received ADT and radiation; N=203 (8.2%) received ADT and surgery)

				All-cause mortal	ity	Pros	tate cancer-specific	mortality
Digoxin use	N	Person Years	No. of deaths (rate) ^a	Univariate HR (95%Cl)	Multivariate HR (95%Cl) ^b	No. of deaths (rate) ^a	Univariate HR (95%CI)	Multivariate HR (95%CI) ^b
Digoxin unexposed	5,341	22,774	2096 (92.0)	Ref -	Ref -	995 (43.7)	Ref -	Ref -
Digoxin exposed	391	1,277	253 (198.1)	2.11 (1.86, 2.41)	1.24 (1.07, 1.43)	103 (80.7)	1.77 (1.45, 2.17)	1.13 (0.91, 1.42)
Exposure response: dosing intensity								
Digoxin exposed								
Dosing intensity 0%-85%	117	319	89 (279.2)	2.94 (2.38, 3.63)	1.59 (1.27, 1.97)	33 (103.5)	2.22 (1.57, 3.14)	1.18 (0.83, 1.68)
Dosing intensity 86%-99%	120	413	78 (188.9)	2.02 (1.61, 2.54)	1.33 (1.05, 1.67)	33 (79.6)	1.78 (1.26, 2.52)	1.39 (0.97, 1.98)
Dosing intensity 100%	154	544	86 (157.9)	1.69 (1.36, 2.10)	0.93 (0.74, 1.18)	37 (67.9)	1.50 (1.08, 2.08)	0.93 (0.65, 1.32)
Propensity score trimmed cohort analysis								
Digoxin unexposed	3,940	15,938	1,780 (111.7)	Ref -	Ref -	833 (52.3)	Ref -	Ref -
Digoxin exposed	389	1,272	252 (198.1)	1.75 (1.53, 2.00)	1.23 (1.07, 1.43)	102 (80.2)	1.49 (1.21, 1.82)	1.12 (0.90, 1.41)
Propensity score matched cohort analysis								
Digoxin unexposed	387	1,339	234 (174.8)	Ref -	Ref -	105 (78.4)	Ref -	Ref -
Digoxin exposed	387	1,269	250 (197.1)	1.13 (0.94, 1.35)	1.20 (1.00, 1.45)	101 (79.6)	1.02 (0.77, 1.34)	1.17 (0.88, 1.57)

Table 2: Univariate and multivariate hazard ratios for digoxin exposure and mortality

a) Deaths per 1000 person years

199

b) All multivariate hazard ratios are adjusted for age (years, continuous), comorbidity score (number of medication classes, continuous) tumour stage (I, II, III, IV unspecified), tumour grade (I, II, III/IV, unspecified), smoking status at diagnosis, year of incidence, warfarin exposure and statin exposure.

Radiation		n Digoxin Unexposed			Digoxin Exposed			exposed
No	Death/Censored	845/2987		92/247				
	Multivariate HR (95%CI)	1.00 -		1.08 (0.86, 1.37)	p = 0.51	1.08	(0.86, 1.37)	p = 0.51
Yes	Death/Censored	150/1359		11/41				
	Multivariate HR (95%CI)	0.95 (0.79,1.15)	p = 0.62	1.69 (0.92 3.10)	p = 0.09	1.77	(0.95, 3.30)	p = 0.07
			Mult	iplicative scale: rHR (95%)	Cl) yes v no	1.64	(0.85, 3.14)	p = 0.14
	or age (years continuous) co	omorbidity score (numb	er of medicati	ion classes, continuous) to	umour stage	(I, II, III, IV u	inspecified), t	umour grade (I
Adjusted fo II, III/IV, un	ispecified), smoking status at	diagnosis, year of incide	ence, warfarin	exposure and statin expo	osure			
Adjusted fo II, III/IV, un Table 4: Di	specified), smoking status at goxin use & prostate cancer	specific mortality – Effe	ence, warfarin ect modificatio	exposure and statin expo on by receipt of androger	osure	therapy in 1	the year follo	wing diagnosis
Adjusted fo II, III/IV, un Table 4: Di Androgen	goxin use & prostate cancer Deprivation Therapy	specific mortality – Effe Digoxin Unex	ence, warfarin ect modificatio	exposure and statin expo on by receipt of androger Digoxin Expo	n deprivation psed	therapy in t Ex	the year follo posed Vs Une	wing diagnosis exposed
Adjusted fo II, III/IV, un Table 4: Di Androgen No	goxin use & prostate cancer Deprivation Therapy Death/Censored	specific mortality – Effe Digoxin Unex 375/2358	ence, warfarin ect modificatio posed	exposure and statin expo on by receipt of androger Digoxin Expo 35/158	n deprivation psed	therapy in t Ex	the year follo posed Vs Une	wing diagnosis exposed
Adjusted fo II, III/IV, un Table 4: Di Androgen No	goxin use & prostate cancer Deprivation Therapy Death/Censored Multivariate HR (95%CI)	specific mortality – Effe Digoxin Unex 375/2358 1.00 -	ence, warfarin ect modificatio posed	exposure and statin expo on by receipt of androger Digoxin Expo 35/158 1.00 (0.69, 1.43)	p = 0.98	therapy in t Ex 1.00	the year follo posed Vs Une (0.69, 1.43)	wing diagnosis exposed p = 0.98
Adjusted fo II, III/IV, un Table 4: Di Androgen No Yes	goxin use & prostate cancer Deprivation Therapy Death/Censored Multivariate HR (95%CI) Death/Censored	specific mortality – Effe Digoxin Unex 375/2358 1.00 - 620/1988	ence, warfarin ect modificatio posed	exposure and statin expo on by receipt of androger Digoxin Expo 35/158 1.00 (0.69, 1.43) 68/130	p = 0.98	therapy in t Ex 1.00	the year follo posed Vs Une (0.69, 1.43)	wing diagnosis xposed p = 0.98
Adjusted fo II, III/IV, un Table 4: Di Androgen No Yes	goxin use & prostate cancer Deprivation Therapy Death/Censored Multivariate HR (95%CI) Death/Censored Multivariate HR (95%CI)	specific mortality – Effe Digoxin Unex 375/2358 1.00 - 620/1988 1.06 (0.92, 1.21)	ect modification p = 0.46	exposure and statin expo on by receipt of androger Digoxin Expo 35/158 1.00 (0.69, 1.43) 68/130 1.29 (0.97, 1.70)	p = 0.08	therapy in t Ex 1.00 1.22	the year follo posed Vs Une (0.69, 1.43) (0.93, 1.59)	p = 0.98 p = 0.14

Table 3: Digoxin use & prostate cancer-specific mortality – Effect modification by receipt of radiation therapy in the year following diagnosis

Adjusted for age (years, continuous), comorbidity score (number of medication classes, continuous) tumour stage (I, II, III, IV unspecified), tumour grade (I, II, III/IV, unspecified), smoking status at diagnosis, year of incidence, warfarin exposure and statin exposure



Figure 1: Flow chart for study cohorts, showing inclusion and exclusion criteria.

* other than non-melanoma skin cancer



FIGURE 2: Adjusted cumulative probability curves of (a) all-cause mortality and (b) prostate cancer-specific mortality.

APPENDIX 1: MEDICATION EXPOSURES ASSESSED

Table A1: WHO-ATC codes used to identify medication exposures in the 180 days prior diagnosis							
Medication Group	WHO-ATC Co	des					
Anti-diabetic medication	A10						
Biguanides	A10BA; A10B	D01; A10BD0	2; A10BD03	; A10BD05;			
	A10BD07						
Aspirin	B01AC06;	M01BA03;	N02BA01;	N02BA51;			
	N02BA71						
Other anti-thrombotic agents (excluding	B01A, (exclud	ing B01AC06)				
aspirin)							
Warfarin	B10AA03						
Digoxin	C01AA05						
Antiarrhythmic agents	C01B						
Antiarrhythmic agents Class I a	C01BA						
Antiarrhythmic agents Class I c	C01BC						
Class III antiarrhythmic agents	C01BD						
Cardiac stimulants	C01C						
Nitrates	C01DA						
Other Cardiac agents	C01E						
Low-ceiling diuretic	C03B						
High-ceiling diuretic	C03C						
Aldosterone antagonists	C03DA						
Peripheral Vasodilators	C04						
Beta-blocker	C07						
Calcium Channel Blocker Vascular	C08C						
Calcium Channel Blocker Cardiac	C08D						
Verapamil	C08DA01; C08	8DA51					
Angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitors	C09A; C09B						
Angiotensin II receptor blockers	C09C; C09D						
Statin	C10AA; C10B						
Benign Prostatic Hypertrophy Medication	G04C						

Digoxin and prostate cancer mortality | Appendix 1

APPENDIX 2: COVARIATES INCLUDED IN PROPENSITY SCORE MODEL

Table A2: Covariates Included In Propensity Score ModelDemographic Variables

Age at diagnosis (years) Age squared Age cubed Comorbidity score (Distinct medication classes, 5 character ATC) Comorbidity score squared Comorbidity score cubed

Medication Exposures

Aspirin Other anti-thrombotic agents (excluding aspirin, including warfarin) Cardiac stimulants Class III antiarrhythmic agents Nitrates High-ceiling diuretic Aldosterone antagonists Verapamil Angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitors Angiotensin II receptor blockers Statins

Interactions

Aspirin*other antithrombotic Aspirin*Statins Aspirin*High-Ceiling Diuretics Aspirin*Nitrates Other Antithrombotic*Verapamil Other Antithrombotic *High-Ceiling Diuretics Other Antithrombotic *Aldosterone Antagonist

APPENDIX 3: SENSITIVITY ANALYSIS OF PROSTATE CANCER DEATH

Table A3.1: Potential other cancer sites which prostate cancer death may be misclassified:^[45]

Cancer Site	ICD 9 Code	ICD 10 Code
Malignant neoplasm of prostate	185	C61
Malignant neoplasm of other male genital organs, site unspecified	187.9	C63.9
Malignant neoplasm of pelvis	195.3	C41.4
Secondary malignant neoplasm	196-198	C76-C80
Malignant neoplasm without specification of site	199	C80.9
Benign neoplasm of prostate	222.2	D29.1
Benign neoplasm of male genital organs, site unspecified	222.9	D29.9
Neoplasm of uncertain behaviour of prostate	236.5	D40.0
Neoplasm of uncertain behaviour of other and unspecified male genital	236.6	D40.9
organs		
Neoplasm of uncertain behaviour, site unspecified	238.9	D48.9
Neoplasm of unspecified nature of other genitourinary organs	239.5	D40.7, D41
Neoplasm of unspecified nature, site unspecified	239.9	D48.9

Table A3.2: Sensitivity Analysis: Univariate and multivariate hazard ratios for digoxinexposure and mortality, including prostate cancer deaths classified as in Table A3.1

					Prostate cancer-specific mortality				
Digoxin Use	N	N Person I Years		deaths te) ^a	Univariate HR (95%CI)	Multivariate HR ^b (95%Cl)			
Full cohort	5421	22 774	1019	(44.7)	Pof	Pof			
Digoxin exposed	391	1,277	1018	(83.0)	1.78 (1.46, 2.18)*	1.14 (0.91, 1.42)			
Propensity Score Trimmed Cohort									
Digoxin unexposed	3,940	15,938	852	(53.5)	Ref -	Ref -			
Digoxin exposed	389	1,272	105	(82.5)	1.49 (1.22, 1.83)*	1.13 (0.90, 1.41)			
Propensity Score Matched Cohort									
Digoxin unexposed	387	1,339	109	(81.4)	Ref -	Ref -			
Digoxin exposed	387	1,269	104	(82.0)	1.01 (0.77, 1.32)	1.14 (0.86, 1.51)			

a) Deaths per 1000 person years

b) All multivariate hazard ratios are adjusted for age (years, continuous), comorbidity score (number of medication classes, continuous) tumour stage (I, II, III, IV unspecified), tumour grade (I, II, III/IV, unspecified), smoking status at diagnosis, year of incidence, warfarin exposure and statin exposure.

Table A3.3: Sensitivity Analysis: Univariate and multivariate hazard ratios for digoxin exposure and mortality, including prostate cancer deaths classified as secondary or contributory causes of death

			Prostate cancer-specific mortality					
Digoxin Use	N	Person No. of deaths Years (rate) ^a		deaths te) ^ª	Univariate HR (95%CI)	Multivariate HR ^b (95%CI)		
Full cohort								
Digoxin unexposed	5431	22,774	1068	(46.9)	Ref -	Ref -		
Digoxin exposed	391	1,277	115	(90.1)	1.83 (1.51, 2.22)*	1.19 (0.96, 1.46)		
Propensity Score Trimmed Cohort								
Digoxin unexposed	3,940	15,938	899	(56.4)	Ref -	Ref -		
Digoxin exposed	389	1,272	114	(89.6)	1.53 (1.26, 1.86)*	1.17 (0.95, 1.45)		
Propensity Score Matched Cohort								
Digoxin unexposed	387	1,339	113	(84.4)	Ref -	Ref -		
Digoxin exposed	387	1,269	113	(89.1)	1.06 (0.81, 1.37)	1.24 (0.94, 1.63)		

a) Deaths per 1000 person years

b) All multivariate hazard ratios are adjusted for age (years, continuous), comorbidity score (number of medication classes, continuous) tumour stage (I, II, III, IV unspecified), tumour grade (I, II, III/IV, unspecified), smoking status at diagnosis, year of incidence, warfarin exposure and statin exposure.

APPENDIX 2: A COHORT STUDY INVESTIGATING ASPIRIN USE AND SURVIVAL IN MEN WITH PROSTATE CANCER

Flahavan EM,¹ Bennett K,¹Sharp L,² Barron TI.¹

- 1. Department of Pharmacology & Therapeutics, Trinity College Dublin, Trinity Centre for Health Sciences, St James's Hospital, Dublin, Ireland.
- 2. National Cancer Registry Ireland, Cork, Ireland.

Ann Oncol 2014; doi: 10.1093/annonc/MDT428

Aspirin and prostate cancer survival | Appendix 2

ABSTRACT:

BACKGROUND: Aspirin use has been associated with reduced mortality from cancer including prostate cancer in some studies. A number of anti-cancer mechanisms of aspirin have been proposed including the inhibition of the cyclooxygenase enzymes, through which aspirin mediates both anti-platelet and anti-inflammatory activity. This cohort study examines associations between pre-diagnostic aspirin use (overall and by dose and dosing intensity) and mortality in men with localised prostate cancer.

PATIENTS AND METHODS: Men with stage I-III prostate cancer were identified from Irish National Cancer Registry records which have been linked to national prescribing data from the Irish General Medical Services scheme. Aspirin use in the year preceding prostate cancer diagnosis was identified from this linked prescription claims data. Adjusted hazard ratios (HR) and 95% confidence intervals (CI) were estimated for associations between aspirin use and all-cause and prostate cancer-specific mortality. Associations between prescribed dose and dosing intensity were examined. The presence of effect modification by type of treatment received and tumour characteristics was also assessed.

RESULTS: 2,936 men with a diagnosis of stage I-III prostate cancer (2001-2006) were identified (aspirin users, *N*=1,131). Median patient follow-up was 5.5 years. In adjusted analyses aspirin use was associated with a small, but non-significant, reduced risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality (HR=0.88, 95%CI 0.67-1.15). In dose-response analyses, stronger associations with prostate cancer-specific mortality were observed in men with higher aspirin dosing intensity (HR=0.73, 95%CI 0.51-1.05) and in men receiving >75mg of aspirin (HR=0.61, 95%CI 0.37, 0.99). Analyses of effect modification by treatment type or tumour characteristics were non-significant.

CONCLUSIONS: Consistent with prior studies, aspirin use was associated with a non-significant reduced risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality in men with localised prostate cancer. Men receiving higher doses of aspirin had statistically significant reduced risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality. These findings regarding aspirin dose require further investigation.

Keywords: Prostate neoplasm; mortality; aspirin; pharmacoepidemiology

INTRODUCTION

Pre-clinical studies have suggested a number of possible anti-cancer mechanisms for aspirin, a cyclooxygenase 1/2 (COX-1/2) inhibitor, in prostate cancer. These include the inhibition of prostate tumour growth and metastasis.[1,2] Aspirin use prior to a prostate cancer diagnosis has been associated with a lower risk of advanced disease at diagnosis; studies have also suggested that aspirin use is associated with reduced mortality from prostate cancer.[3-6] These studies have also suggested the possibility of greater benefit in men with larger or higher grade tumours.[6] However, the magnitude of association between aspirin use and prostate cancer mortality has varied considerably between studies, with some reporting no association.[7] It is also unclear what influence the dose, frequency and timing of aspirin use may have on prostate cancer outcomes.[8]

The aims of this study were to investigate, in men with incident localised (stage I-III) prostate cancer: (i) associations between aspirin use prior to diagnosis, and mortality; (ii) the influence of dose, frequency and duration of aspirin use on mortality, and (iii) whether tumour characteristics, such as tumour size or Gleason score, modify associations between aspirin use and mortality.

METHODS

DESIGN, SETTING AND DATA SOURCES:

We conducted a cohort study using patient records from the National Cancer Registry Ireland (NCRI), linked to pharmacy claims data from Ireland's General Medical Services (GMS) scheme. Detailed information on all incident cancers in the Irish population is recorded by NCRI hospital-based tumour registration officers. Follow-up is achieved by linking death certificates to cancer registrations. The GMS scheme delivers state-funded healthcare, including prescription medicines, to approximately one third (1.4 million) of the Irish population.[9] GMS scheme eligibility is assessed primarily through means test and age. The GMS database records claims for all prescription drugs, classified by WHO-ATC code, dispensed from community pharmacies to GMS eligible patients. Low-dose aspirin is only available on prescription in the Republic of Ireland; this is similar to other European countries. Although higher doses are available over the counter, this is only for short term indications, and at increased cost to the patient. The use of anonymised NCRI data for research purposes is covered by the Health (Provision of Information) Act 1997.

COHORT

Men who met the following criteria were eligible for inclusion in the study cohort: diagnosed with pathological (or in the absence of pathological information, clinical) stage I-III[10] prostate cancer (ICD-O, C61)[11] between 01/01/2001 and 31/12/2006; aged 50-80 years at diagnosis; and with GMS scheme eligibility continuously for at least one year immediately prior to diagnosis. We excluded men if they had a prior invasive cancer other than non-melanoma skin cancer, or if their prostate cancer diagnosis was made at the time of death.

EXPOSURE DEFINITION

We identified prescriptions for aspirin dispensed to men in the study cohort from the GMS database using WHO-ATC codes (Appendix 1). Men were defined as aspirin users if they had a supply of aspirin available in the year prior to prostate cancer diagnosis. We identified the date, dose and number of days' supply on each prescription. These were used to stratify prediagnostic aspirin use by: (i) dosing intensity, defined as the proportion of days with a supply of aspirin available in the year prior to diagnosis and split on the median (high; low); and (ii) dose prescribed (low-dose: all prescriptions for \leq 75mg; high-dose: at least one prescription for >75 mg).

OUTCOME DEFINITIONS

We used information from death certificates to identify the date and cause of death. Cause of death was classified as (i) prostate cancer-specific deaths (ICD-9 185; ICD-10 C61) and (ii) deaths from all-causes. All men accrued follow-up time from the date of diagnosis to the first of death or the end of follow-up (31st December 2010).

STUDY COVARIATES

The following patient demographics and tumour characteristics were identified from the NCRI database: patient age (years); smoking status (current/former/non-smoker/unspecified); tumour grade (Gleason Score <5/5-7/>7, unspecified);[10] tumour stage (I/II/III)[10] and tumour size (T1/T2/T3).[10] NCRI data was also used to identify the date and type of treatments received in the year post-diagnosis (yes/no): prostate surgery (radical-prostatectomy/other-prostatectomy), radiation or androgen deprivation therapy (ADT).

A medication-based comorbidity score was calculated as the sum of distinct medication classes (defined as the first five ATC code characters) received in the year prior to diagnosis. This comorbidity score is based on a previously validated method in an elderly population.[12]

210

Prescription claims data was also used to identify exposure to other medication in the year prior to prostate cancer diagnosis (yes/no; Appendix 1) including anti-diabetic drugs which were used to identify men with diabetes.[13]

STATISTICAL ANALYSES:

Cohort characteristics were tabulated and univariate analyses were used to assess differences between aspirin users and non-users. We used Cox regression models to estimate hazard ratios (HR) with 95% confidence intervals (CI) for associations between aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality and all-cause mortality. A backward deletion method was used to select covariates in the multivariate model; with a 10% maximum change in the effect component of the fully adjusted HR used to select the final multivariate model. Covariates strongly associated with prostate cancer outcomes in prior studies were fixed in the multivariate model (age at diagnosis, tumour size, tumour grade).[14] Based on prior knowledge of clinical and demographic predictors of prostate cancer mortality, the following additional covariates were then considered for inclusion: comorbidity score;[12] smoking status;[15] diabetes;[13] and exposure to statins,[16] non-aspirin anti-coagulants,[6] nonaspirin NSAIDs,[16] beta-blockers,[17] and medication for the treatment of benign prostatic hypertrophy (BPH).[18] The year of prostate cancer diagnosis (continuous) and treatment received in the year following diagnosis (time varying) were also assessed for inclusion. In addition to estimating HRs for the entire follow-up time available, we estimated HRs at two, four and eight years of follow-up, to assess variation in the HR over time.[3] The proportionality of hazard functions was assessed by testing for the interaction between aspirin use and the logarithm of person-time (Wald test for product term): all hazards were proportional (P=0.75).

Exposure-response analyses for associations between aspirin use and mortality were conducted by strata of aspirin dosing intensity, dose and a combination of dosing intensity and dose. Associations between duration of aspirin use and mortality were also examined in an analysis of the subgroup of men with at least three years of GMS eligibility prior to diagnosis. Duration of pre-diagnostic aspirin use was categorized by the length of time from first aspirin exposure in the three years prior to diagnosis (0-2 years; >2 years). This analysis was stratified by median dosing intensity from time of first aspirin prescription to date of diagnosis.

Aspirin and prostate cancer survival | Appendix 2

Prior studies have reported stronger associations between aspirin use and prostate cancerspecific mortality in men with larger tumours, tumours of higher Gleason score, and tumours treated with prostatectomy or radiation.[6] Therefore, we assessed effect modification of associations between aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality by tumour grade and tumour size at diagnosis; interactions between aspirin use and treatment receipt (prostate surgery, radiation) were also examined. All interactions were assessed on a multiplicative scale (maximum likelihood ratio). We also carried out sensitivity analyses to assess the possibility that observed associations could be explained by misclassification of deaths from prostate cancer on death certificates. These are described in Appendix 3. The following posthoc subgroup analysis was conducted: we assessed effect modification of associations between aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality by comorbidity score. All analyses were performed using SAS® v9.2 (SAS Institute, Cary, NC). Significance at P<0.05 is assumed.

RESULTS

COHORT CHARACTERISTICS

The flow diagram (Figure 1) outlines the cohort selection for the study; 2,936 men met the inclusion criteria for the study cohort. Of these, 38.5% were identified as aspirin users in the year prior to diagnosis. The cohort characteristics are presented in Table 1. Aspirin users were significantly older at diagnosis and had higher comorbidity scores than non-users. The median duration of patient follow-up was 5.5 years.

SURVIVAL ANALYSIS

Aspirin use was associated with a small, non-significantly reduced risk of prostate cancerspecific mortality in multivariate analysis (Table 2: HR=0.88, 95%CI 0.67-1.15). See Appendix 2 for full multivariate model. Adjusted HRs for the association between aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality at two, four and eight years follow-up were 1.02 (95%CI 0.61-1.69); 0.90 (95%CI 0.64-1.27); and 0.88 (95%CI 0.67-1.17) respectively. In sensitivity analyses for misclassification of prostate cancer death, the HRs for prostate cancer-specific mortality were not appreciably different, see Appendix 3.

In analyses stratified by dose and dosing intensity, men with high aspirin dosing intensity appeared to have a lower risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality compared to men with low dosing intensity, although trends were not significant. In analyses stratified by aspirin dose, use of higher aspirin doses (>75mg) was associated with a statistically significant reduction in

212

the risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality compared to no aspirin (Table 2: HR=0.61, 95%CI 0.37-0.99, P=0.04). We observed stronger associations between higher aspirin dosing intensity and lower risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality in men receiving both high and low doses of aspirin (Table 2). In the analysis considering deaths from all causes, there was no significant association between any aspirin use and all-cause mortality (Appendix 4: HR=0.98, 95%CI 0.84-1.15). No additional benefit for men with longer duration of aspirin use (>2 years) compared to shorter duration of use (0-2 years) (Table 2; P-trend=0.59) was observed in the analysis examining duration of pre-diagnostic aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality. However, this analysis was limited by smaller numbers, and the duration of pre-diagnostic exposure examined was shorter than that reported in other studies.[3,4]

In effect modification analyses (Appendix 5), we observed no significant interactions between aspirin use and receipt of prostate surgery (P-interaction=0.62) or radiation (P-interaction=0.66). Associations between aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality appeared stronger in men with high grade tumours (Gleason score >7, HR=0.68, 95%CI 0.45-1.05; Gleason score \leq 7, HR=0.98, 95%CI 0.68-1.40), however tests for interaction did not reach significance (P-interaction=0.19). In the analysis of effect modification by tumour size, the test for interaction was also non-significant (P-interaction=0.62). There was no evidence of effect modification by comorbidity score (P=0.51).

DISCUSSION

We observed a small, non-significant association between any aspirin use prior to diagnosis and a lower risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality in this cohort study of 2,936 men with stage I-III prostate cancer. This association was not observed at two years of follow-up, but was apparent at four and eight years; suggesting that, similar to other studies,[3] it may take a number of years for any influence of aspirin use on cancer mortality to accrue.

Previous studies investigating use of aspirin prior to prostate cancer diagnosis have reported somewhat larger, although still non-significant, associations between aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality.[3,4,19] In a meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials of aspirin in cardiovascular disease, Rothwell et al reported that daily aspirin use was associated with a non-significant 30% lower risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality (0-5 years' follow-up HR=0.70, 95%CI 0.29-1.73).[3] Similarly, aspirin use was associated with a 23% lower risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality aspirin use associated with a 23% lower risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality aspirin use was associated with a 23% lower risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality aspirin use was associated with a 23% lower risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality aspirin use was associated with a 23% lower risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality aspirin use was associated with a 23% lower risk of prostate cancer-specific with a 23% lower risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality aspirin use was associated with a 23% lower risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality in two separate cohort studies by Jacobs et al (RR=0.77,

Aspirin and prostate cancer survival | Appendix 2

95%CI 0.53-1.12)[4] and Daugherty et al (HR=0.77, 95%CI 0.48-1.25).[19] These studies have, however, only included men with daily aspirin use, in contrast to our study which included men with any aspirin exposure. When we stratified our analysis by aspirin dosing intensity, we observed a non-significant 27% lower risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality (HR=0.73, 95%CI 0.51-1.05) among men with high pre-diagnostic dosing intensity (equivalent to aspirin use \geq 6 days/week); which is consistent with these prior findings.[3,4,19]

Studies examining associations between aspirin use following a prostate cancer diagnosis and prostate cancer-specific mortality have not reported consistent results. Choe et al studied self-reported aspirin use, at or following diagnosis, and prostate cancer-specific mortality in men who received prostatectomy or radiation treatment. In this study any aspirin use was associated with a reduced risk of death (HR=0.43, 95%CI 0.21-0.87).[6] Dhillon et al also examined self-reported aspirin use following diagnosis, but did not find daily aspirin use to be associated with a lower risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality (HR=1.08, 95%CI 0.76-1.54).[7] Finally, in a recent study by Assayag et al, aspirin use initiated after a prostate cancer diagnosis was associated with an increased risk of prostate cancer mortality (RR=1.69, 95%CI 1.43-2.00).[20] There were differences between these three studies that may explain the lack of consistency, including; patient characteristics, treatments received, and the length of lag time used for entry of the post-diagnostic aspirin use into analyses. Additionally, prediagnostic aspirin use was only accounted for in the studies by Dhillon and Assayag.

The availability of detailed information about the dose of aspirin dispensed enabled us to examine associations between aspirin dose and prostate cancer mortality; this has not been possible in previous studies. In these analyses men who had received higher doses of aspirin (>75mg) had the lowest risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality, and this was statistically significant. The number of men receiving higher doses of aspirin was, however, small (N=250), and these results require confirmation in larger cohorts. In our study, no significant association with prostate cancer-specific mortality was observed for low dose aspirin (\leq 75mg) although there was the suggestion of a lower risk of death in men taking low-dose aspirin at high intensity.

Aspirin use has been reported to be associated with greater reductions in risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality in men with high-risk disease.[6,19] The results of effect modification analyses by tumour characteristics at diagnosis in our study did suggest greater benefit for aspirin use in men with high Gleason score (>7) tumours, compared to low Gleason score tumours; although this was non-significant. Further study is warranted to determine the

214

molecular and tumour characteristics that may be associated with aspirin's effect in prostate cancer.

The strengths of this study include the detailed patient level data and most importantly the longitudinal prescription refill data. Low-dose aspirin is a prescription only medication in Ireland, therefore capture of aspirin use by prescription refill data is expected to be accurate. Some limitations must also be acknowledged. As exposure is based on prescription refill data, any non-compliance will have resulted in misclassification of exposure; treatment cross-over post-diagnosis did occur; 26.6% of non-users received aspirin at some point following prostate cancer diagnosis, and some aspirin users received as few as one prescription. However these effects would normally be expected to bias results towards the null. We did not have information on the presence of comorbid conditions other than prostate cancer; however, we did adjust for comorbidity using information on prescribed medications. Also, the study cohort comprised of men with prostate cancer eligible for the GMS scheme only; therefore, they are older and more socially deprived than the general population; this may influence the generalizability of the results. Finally, the median follow-up time of 5.5 years was short and further studies with longer follow-up are necessary.

In conclusion, we observed a modest, but non-significant, reduced risk of prostate cancerspecific mortality in men who were prescribed aspirin prior to diagnosis. Results stratified by dose and dosing intensity were consistent with a lower risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality in men with frequent aspirin use and use of higher aspirin doses. These findings have implications for the design of future randomised studies of aspirin in men with, or at risk of, prostate cancer.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to acknowledge the financial support our funding bodies, the Irish Cancer Society and the Health Research Board Ireland. We would like to thank the National Cancer Registry Ireland and the Irish Health Services Executive Primary Care Reimbursement Service for providing the data upon which this study was based. In particular, we are grateful to the Data Team at the National Cancer Registry Ireland for linking the NCRI, GMS datasets and Dr Sandra Deady for preparing the datasets for analysis. The interpretation and reporting of these data are the responsibility of the authors and should in no way be seen as the official policy or interpretation of the Irish Cancer Society, the Health Research Board Ireland, the

Aspirin and prostate cancer survival | Appendix 2

National Cancer Registry Ireland or the Irish Health Services Executive Primary Care Reimbursement Service.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the Irish Cancer Society [CRS10FLA to E.M.F.] and the Health Research Board Ireland [HRA-2009-221, ICE-2011-9 to T.I.B.].

DISCLOSURE

L.S. has previously received an unrestricted grant from Sanofi-Aventis to investigate prostate cancer outcomes. All remaining authors have declared no conflicts of interest.

REFERENCES:

1. Nash GF, Turner LF, Scully MF, Kakkar AK. Platelets and cancer. Lancet Oncol 2002;3:425-430.

2. Liu XH, Kirschenbaum A, Yao S et al. Inhibition of cyclooxygenase-2 suppresses angiogenesis and the growth of prostate cancer in vivo. J Urol 2000;164:820-825.

3. Rothwell PM, Fowkes FG, Belch JF et al. Effect of daily aspirin on long-term risk of death due to cancer: analysis of individual patient data from randomised trials. Lancet 2011;377:31-41.

4. Jacobs EJ, Newton CC, Gapstur SM, Thun MJ. Daily Aspirin Use and Cancer Mortality in a Large US Cohort. J Natl Cancer Inst 2012;104:1208-1217.

5. Rothwell PM, Wilson M, Price JF et al. Effect of daily aspirin on risk of cancer metastasis: a study of incident cancers during randomised controlled trials. Lancet 2012;379:1591-1601.

6. Choe KS, Cowan JE, Chan JM et al. Aspirin Use and the Risk of Prostate Cancer Mortality in Men Treated With Prostatectomy or Radiotherapy. J Clin Oncol 2012.

7. Dhillon PK, Kenfield SA, Stampfer MJ et al. Aspirin use after a prostate cancer diagnosis and cancer survival in a prospective cohort. Cancer Prev Res (Phila) 2012;5:1223-1228.

8. La Vecchia C, Bosetti C. Urological cancer: Aspirin and the risk of prostate cancer mortality. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 2012;9:616-617.

9. Wacholder S. Design issues in case-control studies. Stat Methods Med Res 1995;4:293-309.

10. Fleming I, Cooper J, Henson D et al. American Joint Committee on Cancer: AJCC cancer staging manual. Philidelphia, PA, USA: Lippincott-Raven 1997.

11. Fritz AG, Jack A, Percy C et al. International classification of diseases for oncology : ICD-O. Geneva: World Health Organization 2000.

12. Schneeweiss S, Seeger JD, Maclure M et al. Performance of comorbidity scores to control for confounding in epidemiologic studies using claims data. Am J Epidemiol 2001;154:854-864.

13. Onitilo AA, Engel JM, Glurich I et al. Diabetes and cancer I: risk, survival, and implications for screening. Cancer Causes Control 2012;23:967-981.

14. Buhmeida A, Pyrhonen S, Laato M, Collan Y. Prognostic factors in prostate cancer. Diagn Pathol 2006;1:4.

217

15. Kenfield SA, Stampfer MJ, Chan JM, Giovannucci E. Smoking and prostate cancer survival and recurrence. JAMA 2011;305:2548-2555.

16. Katz MS, Carroll PR, Cowan JE et al. Association of statin and nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drug use with prostate cancer outcomes: results from CaPSURE. BJU Int 2010;106:627-632.

17. Grytli HH, Fagerland MW, Fossa SD et al. Use of beta-blockers is associated with prostate cancer-specific survival in prostate cancer patients on androgen deprivation therapy. Prostate 2013;73:250-260.

18. Fleshner NE, Lucia MS, Egerdie B et al. Dutasteride in localised prostate cancer management: the REDEEM randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet 2012;379:1103-1111.

19. Daugherty SE, Pfeiffer RM, Ghazarian A et al. Frequency of aspirin use and prostate cancer mortality among prostate cancer cases in the control arm of the Prostate, Lung, Colorectal, and Ovarian (PLCO) Cancer Screening Trial. In Proceedings of the 104th Annual Meeting of the American Association for Cancer Research, Edition Washington D.C. : AACR 2013.

20. Assayag J, Azoulay L, Yin H et al. Aspirin use in prostate cancer and the risk of death and metastasis. In American Society of Clinical Oncology Annual Meeting 2013, Edition Chicago: J Clin Oncol 2013.

TABLES

TABLE 1: Characteristics of aspirin users and non-users in study cohort (n=2,936)

Characteristic		Aspirin Non-user (<i>N</i> =1,805)	Aspirin User (N=1,131)	
Patient details	(65)			*
Age /years	Mean (SD)	69.5 (6.8)	/1.5 (5./)	Ť
Comorbidity Score	Mean (SD)	6.9 (5.7)	11.1 (5.6)	÷.
Smoking Status - (%)	Never	556 (30.8)	374 (33.1)	*
	Former	331 (18.3)	230 (20.3)	
	Current	325 (18.0)	161 (14.2)	
	Unspecified	593 (32.9)	366 (32.4)	
Tumour details				
Stage - (%) *	1	92 (5.1)	62 (5.5)	
	Ш	1478 (81.9)	918 (81.2)	
	111	235 (13.0)	151 (13.4)	
Tumour Size- (%) ^A	T1	484 (26.8)	313 (27.7)	
	Т2	1,086 (60.2)	667 (59.0)	
	Т3	235 (13.0)	151 (13.4)	
Grade - (%)	Gleason Score <5	129 (7.1)	77 (6.8)	
	Gleason Score 5-7	1193 (66.1)	743 (65.7)	
	Gleason Score >7	289 (16.0)	176 (15.6)	
	Unspecified	194 (10.7)	135 (11.9)	
Treatment details				
Treatment - (%) ^B	Surgery	412 (22.8)	211 (18.7)	*
	Radical	133 (7.4)	41 (3.6)	*
	Prostatectomy			
	Other	279 (15.5)	170 (15.0)	
	Prostatectomy			
	Radiation	678 (37.6)	443 (39.2)	
	ADT	781 (43.3)	544 (48.1)	*
Medication Exposures - (%)	5C			
	Beta-blocker	222 (12.3)	433 (38.3)	*
	Statin	271 (15.0)	622 (55.0)	*
	Non-aspirin	186 (10.3)	149 (13.2)	*
	anticoagulant			
	Anti-diabetic	94 (5.2)	163 (14.4)	*
	NSAID	738 (40.9)	521 (46.1)	*
	BPH medicines	429 (23.8)	282 (24.9)	
Aspirin exposure d	etails (1 year pre-	()	()	
diagnosis)	,_ ,= p.e			
No of prescriptions di	spensed		10.762	
Dosing intensity - (%)	Median (IOR)		86.0% (48.5. 98.4)	

*P-value <0.05;

A: AJCC Staging Manual 5th Ed[19].

B: Received within one year following diagnosis, (not mutually exclusive)

C: Medication received in the year prior to diagnosis

TABLE 2: Estimated Hazard Ratios For Association Between Aspirin Use and Prostate Cancer-Specific Mortality

			P	ostate cancer-specific mortality			
Aspirin Use	N	Person Years	No. of deaths (rate) ^A	Univariate HR (95%CI)	Multivariate HR (95%Cl)		
Pre-diagnostic aspirin use ^B							
Aspirin non-user in year prior to diagnosis	1,805	10,060	172 (17.1)	Ref -	Ref -		
Aspirin user in year prior to diagnosis	1,131	6,070	104 (17.1)	1.01 (0.79-1.29)	0.88 (0.67-1.15)		
Exposure response: dosing intensity ^c							
Low dosing intensity 0%-86%	564	3,070	61 (19.9)	1.17 (0.87-1.56)	1.02 (0.74-1.40)		
High dosing intensity 86%-100%	567	3,000	43 (14.3)	0.85 (0.61-1.18)	0.73 (0.51-1.05)		
P-trend				0.56	0.12		
Exposure response: dose							
Low dose ≤ 75mg	881	4,627	84 (18.2)	1.07 (0.83-1.39)	0.97 (0.73-1.30)		
High dose > 75mg	250	1,443	20 (13.9)	0.81 (0.51-1.28)	0.61 (0.37-0.99)*		
P-trend				0.69	0.10		
Exposure response: dosing intensity ^c & dose							
Low dosing intensity 0%-86%							
Low dose ≤ 75mg	420	2,256	49 (21.7)	1.28 (0.93-1.76)	1.13 (0.80-1.58)		
High dose > 75mg	144	814	12 (14.8)	0.86 (0.48-1.55)	0.71 (0.39-1.30)		
High dosing intensity 86%-100%							
Low dose ≤ 75mg	461	2,371	35 (14.8)	0.88 (0.61-1.26)	0.81 (0.55-1.20)		
High dose > 75mg	106	629	8 (12.7)	0.74 (0.36-1.50)	0.50 (0.24-1.03)		
Exposure response: duration ^D							
Aspirin non-user in 3 years prior to diagnosis	1,003	5,202	74 (14.2)	Ref -	Ref -		
Aspirin user in 3 years prior to diagnosis							
Aspirin user 0- 2 years pre-diagnosis	226	1,157	14 (13.8)	0.97 (0.56-1.66)	0.96 (0.55-1.68)		
Aspirin user >2 years pre-diagnosis	578	2870	44 (15.3)	1.09 (0.75-1.58)	1.13 (0.74-1.71)		
P-trend				0.69	0.59		
Exposure response: duration & dosing intensity							
Aspirin user 0- 2 years pre-diagnosis							
Low dosing intensity 0%-84%	112	578	9 (15.6)	1.09 (0.55-2.18)	1.06 (0.55-2.13)		
High dosing intensity 84%-100%	114	579	7 (12.1)	0.85 (0.39-1.84)	0.85 (0.38-1.79)		
Aspirin user >2 years pre-diagnosis							
Low dosing intensity 0%-84%	290	1,455	26 (17.9)	1.26 (0.80-1.97)	1.31 (0.81-2.10)		
High dosing intensity 84%-100%	288	1,415	18 (12.7)	0.91 (0.54-1.52)	0.91 (0.52-1.60)		

* P-value < 0.05.

A: Mortality rate (deaths/1000 person years).

B: All multivariate HRs are adjusted for age at diagnosis, tumour grade, tumour size, smoking status at diagnosis, comorbidity score, year of incidence, pre-diagnostic statin exposure, and receipt of radiation (time-varying).

C: Dosing intensity by median

D: Cohort with at least 3 years continuous GMS scheme eligibility prior to diagnosis, (N=1,807)

FIGURES



FIGURE 1: Cohort Selection for Study

Aspirin and prostate cancer survival | Appendix 2

APPENDIX 1

WHO ATC DRUG CODES FOR MEDICATION EXPOSURES

Drug Exposure	WHO ATC Code[1]
Aspirin & Combinations	B01AC06, M01BA03, N02BA01, N02BA51, N02BA71
Anti-diabetic medication	A10
Statins	C10AA
Non-aspirin anti-coagulants	B01A, excluding B01AC06
Non-aspirin NSAIDS	M01A
Benign Prostatic Hypertrophy	G04C

 WHO. ATC/DDD Index 2012. In. Oslo: WHO collaborating centre for drug statisitcs methodology 2012.

APPENDIX 2

The hazard ratios for covariates included in the final multivariate model are presented in Table S2.1 below.

TABLE S2.1 :	Final	Multivariate	model	examining	Aspirin	Use	and	Prostate	Cancer-Sp	ecific
Mortality										

Covariate		Adjusted HR	(95% CI)
Aspirin Exposure		0.88	(0.67-1.15)
Age /years	Continuous	1.06	(1.04-1.09)
Comorbidity Score	Continuous	1.03	(1.01-1.05)
Year of incidence	Continuous	0.90	(0.82-0.96)
Smoking Status	Current	1.00	Ref
	Former	0.64	(0.44-0.92)
	Never	0.56	(0.40-0.78)
	Unspecified	0.57	(0.41-0.81)
Tumour Size	T1	1.00	Ref
	Т2	1.54	(1.13-2.12)
	Т3	1.54	(1.02-2.32)
Grade - (%)	Gleason Score <5	1.00	Ref
	Gleason Score 5-7	1.60	(0.84-3.05)
	Gleason Score >7	4.72	(2.45-9.09)
	Unspecified	1.85	(0.89-3.82)
Radiation	Time-varying	0.53	(0.39-0.73)
Statin Exposure		0.73	(0.53-1.00)

* P-value < 0.05

APPENDIX 3

Due to the possibility of prostate cancer death on death certificates being misclassified as death from other or unspecified cancers, sensitivity analysis I was carried out using the causes of death listed in Table S3.1. Results are presented in Table S3.2. In Sensitivity Analysis 1 no difference was seen in the unadjusted HR for aspirin use. The adjusted HR was similar to the original analysis (Multivariate HR 0.89, 95%CI 0.68-1.17) as were the trends observed. See Table S3.2. Sensitivity Analysis 2 considered prostate cancer causes of death which were reported as secondary or contributory causes of death as the primary cause of death. The adjusted HR was modestly elevated in this sensitivity analysis, and the adjusted HR was slightly closer to the null (Multivariate HR 0.92, 95%CI 0.70-1.20). See Table S3.2.

TABLE S3.1: ICD-10 codes for alternative definitions of prostate cancer death in sensitivity analysis 1[1]

Cancer Site	ICD 9 Code	ICD 10
		Code
Malignant neoplasm of prostate	185	C61
Malignant neoplasm of other male genital organs, site	187.9	C63.9
unspecified		
Malignant neoplasm of pelvis	195.3	C41.4
Secondary malignant neoplasm	196-198	C76-C80
Malignant neoplasm without specification of site	199	C80.9
Benign neoplasm of prostate	222.2	D29.1
Benign neoplasm of male genital organs, site unspecified	222.9	D29.9
Neoplasm of uncertain behaviour of prostate	236.5	D40.0
Neoplasm of uncertain behaviour of other and unspecified	236.6	D40.9
male genital organs		
Neoplasm of uncertain behaviour, site unspecified	238.9	D48.9
Neoplasm of unspecified nature of other genitourinary	239.5	D40.7, D41
organs		
Neoplasm of unspecified nature, site unspecified	239.9	D48.9

 Trends in Cancer Survival in Scotland 1971-1995. In. Edinburgh: Scottish Cancer Intelligence Unit 2000; Appendix 7.

TABLE S3.2: Sensitivity Analyses: Estimated Hazard Ratios For Association Between AspirinUse and Prostate Cancer-Specific Mortality

			Prostate cancer-specific mortality		
Sensitivity Analysis 1	N	Person Years	No. of deaths (rate) ^A	Univariate HR (95%CI)	Multivariate HR ^B (95%CI)
Aspirin non-user	1,805	10,060	177 (17.6)	Ref -	Ref -
Aspirin user pre-diagnosis	1,131	6,070	108 (17.8)	1.02 (0.80-1.29)	0.89 (0.68-1.17)
Exposure response: dosing intensity ^c					
Low dosing intensity 0%-86%	564	3,070	63 (20.5)	1.17 (0.88-1.56)	1.03 (0.75-1.41)
High dosing intensity 86%-100%	567	3,000	45 (15.0)	0.86 (0.62-1.19)	0.75 (0.53-1.06)
P-trend				0.62	0.14
Exposure response: dose					
Low dose ≤ 75mg	881	4,627	88 (19.0)	1.09 (0.84-1.41)	1.00 (0.75-1.32)
High dose > 75mg	250	1,443	20 (13.9)	0.78 (0.49-1.25)	0.60 (0.37-0.97)
P-trend				0.68	0.09
Sensitivity Analysis 2					
Aspirin non-user	1,805	10,060	180 (17.9)	Ref -	Ref -
Aspirin user pre-diagnosis	1,131	6,070	114 (18.8)	1.05 (0.83-1.33)	0.92 (0.70-1.20)
Exposure response: dosing intensity ^C					
Low dosing intensity 0%-86%	564	3,070	66 (21.5)	1.21 (0.91-1.60)	1.05 (0.77-1.43)
High dosing intensity 86%-100%	567	3,000	48 (16.0)	0.90 (0.56-1.24)	0.78 (0.56-1.10)
P-trend				0.83	0.21
Exposure response: dose					
Low dose ≤ 75mg	881	4,627	91 (19.7)	1.11 (0.86-1.42)	1.01 (0.77-1.34)
High dose > 75mg	250	1,443	23 (15.9)	0.89 (0.58-1.37)	0.65 (0.41-1.03)
P-trend				0.99	0.16
Low aose ≤ 75mg High dose > 75mg P-trend	250	4,627 1,443	91 (19.7) 23 (15.9)	1.11 (0.86-1.42) 0.89 (0.58-1.37) <i>0.99</i>	1.01 (0.77-1.34 0.65 (0.41-1.03 <i>0.16</i>

A: Mortality rate (deaths/1000 person years).

B: Multivariate HR is adjusted for age at diagnosis, tumour grade, tumour size, smoking status at diagnosis, comorbidity score, year of incidence, pre-diagnostic statin exposure, and receipt of radiation (time-varying).

C: Dosing intensity by median

APPENDIX 4

TABLE S.4: Estimated Hazard Ratios For Association Between Aspirin Use and All-Cause Mortality

			All-cause mortality		
Aspirin Use	N	Person Years	No. of deaths (rate) ^A	Univariate HR (95%CI)	Multivariate HR (95%Cl)
Pre-diagnostic aspirin use ^B					
Aspirin non-user in year prior to diagnosis	1,805	10,060	442 (43.9)	Ref -	Ref -
Aspirin user in year prior to diagnosis	1,131	6,070	339 (55.8)	1.28 (1.11-1.48)*	0.98 (0.84-1.15)
Exposure response: dosing intensity ^c					
Low dosing intensity 0%-86%	564	3,070	166 (54.1)	1.24 (1.03-1.48)*	0.93 (0.77-1.13)
High dosing intensity 86%-100%	567	3,000	173 (57.7)	1.33 (1.11-1.58)*	1.03 (0.85-1.25)
P-trend				<0.001	0.846
Exposure response: dose					
Low dose ≤ 75mg	881	4,627	266 (57.5)	1.33 (1.14-1.54)*	1.06 (0. 90-1.25)
High dose > 75mg	250	1,443	73 (50.6)	1.14 (0.89-1.46)	0.76 <mark>(0.59-</mark> 0.99)*
P-trend				0.008	0.171
Exposure response: dosing intensity ^c &					
dose					
Low dosing intensity 0%-86%					
Low dose ≤ 75mg	420	2,256	124 (55.0)	1.26 (1.03-1.54)*	0.99 (0.80-1.22)
High dose > 75mg	144	814	42 (51.6)	1.17 (0.85-1.61)	0.79 (0.57-1.10)
High dosing intensity 86%-100%					
Low dose ≤ 75mg	461	2,371	142 (59.9)	1.39 (1.15-1.68)*	1.14 (0.93-1.39)
High dose > 75mg	106	629	31 (49.3)	1.10 (0.77-1.59)	0.72 (0.49-1.05)
Exposure response: duration ^D					
Aspirin non-user in 3 years prior to diagnosis	1,003	5,202	195 (37.5)	Ref -	Ref -
Aspirin user in 3 years prior to diagnosis					
Aspirin user 0- 2 years pre-diagnosis	226	1,157	49 (42.4)	1.13 (0.83-1.55)	0.91 (0.66-1.26)
Aspirin user >2 years pre-diagnosis	578	2870	150 (53.2)	1.40 (1.13-1.73)*	1.09 (0.86-1.39)
P-trend				0.002	0.475
Exposure response: duration & dosing intensity					
Aspirin user 0- 2 years pre-diagnosis					
Low dosing intensity 0%-84%	112	578	21 (36.3)	0.97 (0.62-1.52)	0.81 (0.51-1.28)
High dosing intensity 84%-100%	114	579	28 (48.4)	1.29 (0.87-1.92)	1.01 (0.67-1.52)
Aspirin user >2 years pre-diagnosis					
Low dosing intensity 0%-84%	290	1,455	77 (52.9)	1.41 (1.09-1.84)*	1.11 (0.84-1,48)
High dosing intensity 84%-100%	288	1,415	73 (51.6)	1.38 (1.06-1.81)*	1.08 (0.80-1.44)

* *P*-value < 0.05.

A: Mortality rate (deaths/1000 person years).

B: All multivariate HRs are adjusted for age at diagnosis, tumour grade, tumour size, smoking status at diagnosis, comorbidity score, year of incidence, pre-diagnostic statin exposure, and receipt of radiation (time-varying).

C: Dosing intensity by median

D: Cohort with at least 3 years continuous GMS scheme eligibility prior to diagnosis, (*N*=1,807)

APPENDIX 5

Supplementary results of effect modification analyses by prostate cancer treatment received (Table 5.1) and tumour characteristics (Table 5.2)

TABLE S5.1: Aspirin Use and Prostate Cancer-Specific Mortality – Effect Modification byProstate Cancer Treatment

		Aspirin Non-user	Aspirin User	User Vs. Non-user
Surgery				
No	Death/Censored	133/1,260	85/835	
Multiv	variate HR ^A (95% CI)	Ref -	0.89 (0.66-1.20) p = 0.43	0.89 (0.66-1.20) P = 0.43
Yes	Death/Censored	39/373	19/192	
Multiv	variate HR ^A (95% CI)	0.97 (0.67-1.40) p = 0.85	0.73 (0.44-1.21) p = 0.22	0.76 (0.43 - 1.34) P = 0.34
		Multiplicative scale: rHR (95% CI)	Surgery (Yes Vs. No)	0.86 (0.46-1.58) <i>P</i> = 0.62
Radiation				
No	Death/Censored	138/991	84/604	
Multiv	variate HR ^B (95% CI)	Ref -	0.84 (0.62-1.13) p = 0.25	0.84 (0.62-1.13) <i>P</i> = 0.25
Yes	Death/Censored	34/642	20/423	
Multiv	variate HR ^B (95% CI)	0.48 (0.33-0.71) p < 0.05	0.46 (0.28-0.75) p <0.05	0.96 (0.55 - 1.69) P = 0.89
		Multiplicative scale: rHR (95% CI)	Radiation (Yes Vs. No)	1.15 (0.62-2.13) <i>P</i> = 0.66

A: Adjusted for age, comorbidity score, tumour size, tumour grade, smoking status at diagnosis, year of incidence, statin exposure and receipt of radiation (time-varying). **B:** Adjusted for age, comorbidity score tumour size, tumour grade, smoking status at diagnosis, year of incidence and statin exposure.

TABLE S5.2: Aspirin Use and	Prostate Cancer-Specific	Mortality by Tumour	Characteristics.
-----------------------------	--------------------------	---------------------	------------------

	Aspirin Non-user	Aspirin User	User Vs. Non-user
Gleason Score			
≤7 Death/Censore	d 90/1,232	55/765	
Multivariate HR ^A (95% C	I) Ref -	0.98 (0.68-1.40) p = 0.90	0.98 (0.68-1.40) <i>P</i> = 0.90
>7 Death/Censore	d 67/222	36/140	
Multivariate HR ^A (95% C	l) 3.49 (2.53,4.80) p < 0.05	2.38 (1.57, 4.80) p < 0.05	0.68 (0.45-1.05) <i>P</i> = 0.08
	Multiplicative scale: rHR (95% CI)	Gleason score : >7 Vs. ≤7	0.70 (0.41-1.19) <i>P</i> = 0.19
Tumour Size			
T1 & T2 Death/Censore	d 145/1,425	85/895	
Multivariate HR ^B (95% C	I) Ref	0.92 (0.69-1.24) p = 0.58	0.92 (0.69-1.24) P = 0.58
T3 Death/Censore	d 27/208	19/132	
Multivariate HR ^B (95% C	l) 1.19 (0.79-1.80) p =0.41	0.93 (0.56-1.54) p = 0.39	0.78 (0.43-1.43) P = 0.42
	Multiplicative scale: rHR (95% CI)	T3 Vs. T1 &T2	0.85 (0.44-1.62) P = 0.62

A: Adjusted for age at diagnosis, tumour size, smoking status at diagnosis, comorbidity score, year of incidence, pre-diagnostic statin exposure, and receipt of radiation (time-varying).
B: Adjusted for age at diagnosis, tumour grade, smoking status at diagnosis, comorbidity score, year of incidence, pre-diagnostic statin exposure, and receipt of radiation (time-varying).

APPENDIX 3: PROSTATE SPECIFIC ANTIGEN TESTING IS ASSOCIATED WITH MEN'S PHYSICAL, AND PSYCHOLOGICAL HEALTH AND HEALTHCARE UTILISATION, IN A NATIONALLY REPRESENTATIVE SAMPLE.

Flahavan EM,^{*1} Drummond FJ,^{*2} Barron TI,¹ Bennett K,¹ Sharp L,²

- Department of Pharmacology & Therapeutics, Trinity College Dublin, Trinity Centre for Health Sciences, St James's Hospital, Dublin, Ireland.
- 2. National Cancer Registry Ireland, Cork, Ireland.
- * Joint first authors

Under review

PSA testing and men's health | Appendix 3

ABSTRACT

BACKGROUND: Prostate cancer incidence has risen in recent years due to Prostate Specific Antigen (PSA) testing in primary care.

OBJECTIVES: To investigate associations between PSA testing and the physical and psychological health and healthcare utilisation of men in a population where PSA testing is widespread

METHODS: A cross-sectional study was carried out in a population-representative sample of men ≥50 years enrolled in The Irish Longitudinal Study on Ageing (TILDA). Men were classified as ever/never having received a PSA test. Multivariate logistic regression (Odds Ratios (OR) and 95% Confidence Intervals (CI) was used to determine associations between PSA testing, and men's psychological and physical health and healthcare utilisation.

RESULTS: The analysis included 3,628 men, 68.2% of whom had a PSA test. In adjusted analysis, sub-threshold depression (OR=0.79, 95%CI 0.64-0.97), anxiety (OR=0.79, 95%CI 0.57-1.09), frailty (OR=0.61, 95%CI 0.31-1.05) and eligibility for free primary care (OR=0.63, 95%CI 0.52-0.77) were inversely associated with testing. PSA testing was positively associated with more chronic illnesses (OR=1.11, 95%CI 1.05-1.19), more primary care visits (OR=1.03, 95%CI 1.01-1.05) and preventative health practices including cholesterol testing and influenza vaccination (OR=1.35, 95%CI 1.13-1.60).

CONCLUSIONS: Men's psychological and physical health and healthcare utilisation are associated with PSA testing in primary care. The negative association between poorer psychological health and PSA testing in primary care may impact on informed decision making and requires further investigation. These findings may have wider implications for other cancer screening.

KEY WORDS: Prostate Specific Antigen, PSA, men's health; health service; General practice, Depression

INTRODUCTION

Prostate cancer (PCa) incidence has increased in the last two decades, due to increasing prostate specific antigen (PSA) testing and subsequent prostate biopsy (1). PSA testing in Ireland is high, with the majority of tests being performed in general practice (2). This opportunistic testing has led to increased PCa incidence, younger age at diagnosis and a shift towards more localized disease (3). Increased PCa detection has important consequences for men's quality-of-life (4), consequently, guidelines and recommendations on PSA emphasise the importance of informed decision making (5,6). It is therefore important to understand factors associated with PSA testing to facilitate informed decision making.

Psychological health negatively impact breast, cervical and colorectal cancer screening (7-9). However, its impact on cancer screening in men (9) and PSA testing has received little attention and results have been conflicting, due to small sample sizes and different measures used (10-13). In addition, a small number of studies have recently reported that markers of healthcare utilisation influenced whether men have PSA tests and other cancer screening (11,13,14).

Our objective was to investigate, at the population level, associations between PSA testing and men's psychological and physical health and their health services utilisation.

METHODS

SETTING

Ireland has a mixed public-private healthcare system. Approximately one-third of the population are eligible for the state-funded General Medical Services (GMS) Scheme, as determined by means-test and age (15), which entitles them to free General Practitioner (GP) and hospital visits and prescriptions at a cost of \pounds 0.50 per item. GPs are reimbursed for GMS patients by the Health Services Executive. Approximately half the population have private health insurance (PHI). However, most insurance plans do not cover GP visits, and patients pay \pounds 50-60 per visit.

STUDY POPULATION

This study population consisted of males aged \geq 50 years participating in wave 1 (2009-2011) of The Irish Longitudinal Study on Aging (TILDA) (16). TILDA is a study of the health, lifestyle and financial situation of a population-representative sample of people aged \geq 50 years

231
PSA testing and men's health | Appendix 3

involving Computer Aided Personal Interview (CAPI) in participants' homes, a Self-Completion Questionnaires (SCQ) and comprehensive health assessment (HA) in one of two health centres. Where travel to health centres was unfeasible (~10% of participants), nurses performed the HA in participant's homes (Appendix 1).

OUTCOME VARIABLE

The main outcome variable was ever having had a PSA test. Men were included if they gave a definitive answer to the CAPI question asking had they ever had "a PSA blood test to screen for PCa". Men who responded "don't know" or declined to answer were excluded (n=116).

COVARIATES

Healthcare utilisation

Self-reported Healthcare utilisation variables recorded were: number of GP visits in the previous year; eligibility for GMS (17) (yes/no); cholesterol testing (ever/never); influenza vaccination (ever/never); number of regular medicines (prescription/other) including chronic cardio-preventative medication, statins, and aspirin (yes/no) classified using WHO ATC Classification.

Psychological assessments

Three scales were used to measure psychological health; depression was assessed using the Centre for Epidemiologic Studies Depression (CES-D) scale (0-7 not depressed; 8-15 sub-threshold; \geq 16 case-level depression (18)); anxiety was assessed using the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS-A): (0-7 not anxious; 8-10 borderline; \geq 11 case-level anxiety (19)); global cognitive function was assessed using the Mini Mental State Examination (MMSE; 26-30 normal cognitive function; 20-25 mild cognitive impairment; <20 moderate cognitive impairment (20)). Mild and moderate cognitive impairment groups were combined because of the small number of men in the latter group. Participants for whom data was unavailable were classified as "unspecified" for these categories (16).

Physical health status

Men's overall physical health was measured by summing the number of self-reported chronic illnesses from: heart attack, heart failure, angina; stroke; diabetes; hypertension; high cholesterol; lung disease; asthma; cataracts; cancer; Parkinson's disease; peptic ulcer; arthritis; osteoporosis or hip fracture. Men taking medications in the WHO-ATC category G04C

were classified as treated for Benign Prostatic Hypertrophy (BPH). A previous cancer diagnosis (yes/no) was identified separately. A frailty score was derived within TILDA from five measurements; self-reported weight-loss of \geq 4.5kg in the year pre-interview; weakness based on grip-strength; self-reported exhaustion; gait speed; and low physical activity. Other variables associated with frailty were: self-reported arthritis, joint replacement and osteoporosis (yes/no), hip or wrist fracture (ever/never). Subjective health status variables investigated included overall self-rated health, and self-rated emotional or mental health (excellent/very good, good, fair/poor).

Socio-demographic characteristics

Sociodemographic characteristics including age, marital status, work status, smoking status, highest educational level achieved and PHI status were recorded at CAPI.

STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

Univariate analyses (chi-square test, Wilcoxson rank-sum) were used to identify associations between covariates and ever having had a PSA test. Logistic regression was used to build a multivariate model of predictors of PSA testing. Analysis was conducted in two stages. Firstly, a core model was developed from socio-demographic, healthcare utilisation and health status variables previously associated with PSA testing (age, marital status, education, employment, smoking status, number of GP visits) and covariates with a p-value <0.1 in univariate analyses. Collinearity was addressed by including one of two potentially correlated variables (e.g. number of chronic illnesses, but not number of medicines). Covariates retained in the core model were: number of chronic illnesses, influenza vaccine, prior cancer diagnosis, treated for BPH, and GMS eligibility. In stage two, psychological and physical health measures were added separately to the core model, to assess their independent association with PSA testing.

Sensitivity analysis was performed to examine effects on multivariate risk estimates of PSA testing of excluding men who had a previous PCa diagnosis (n=93). Individual comorbidities were assessed for association with PSA testing in the core model, as an additional analysis.

TILDA data V 1-7-3 and STATA V 12 were used for analyses. Significance at p<0.05 was assumed.

RESULTS

STUDY POPULATION CHARACTERISTICS

Median age of men was 63 years (IQR 56-71, N=3,628) and more than two-thirds (68.2%) reported ever having a PSA test (Table 1). Of these men, 84.2% returned the SCQ, and HA data was available for 72.3%. (Figure 1).

STAGE 1: CORE MODEL

The core multivariate model is presented in Table 2. Ever having a cholesterol test was the factor most strongly associated with PSA testing in univariate analysis (OR=17.0 95%CI 12.9-22.4). Therefore, to assess other independent associations with PSA testing, this was removed from the model. In multivariate analyses, physical health (more chronic conditions (OR=1.11 per unit increase in conditions, 95%CI 1.05-1.19); previous cancer diagnosis (OR=2.74, 95%CI 1.74-4.30); BPH treatment (OR=2.66, 95%CI 1.65-4.27)), healthcare utilisation (increased number of GP visits (OR=1.01, 95%CI 1.01-1.05; having an influenza vaccination (OR=1.35, 95%CI 1.13-1.60)); and sociodemographic variables (higher educational attainment and being married/cohabiting compared to other marital status) were associated with increased likelihood of having PSA tests. Men were significantly less likely to have had PSA tests if they were: current smokers (OR=0.56, 95%CI 0.45-0.69), GMS eligible (OR=0.63, 95%CI 0.52-0.77) or were not employed (OR=0.67, 95%CI 0.53-0.85) (Table 2).

STAGE 2: ASSOCIATIONS BETWEEN PSYCHOLOGICAL AND PHYSICAL HEALTH AND PSA TESTING

One-fifth of these men had depression, of whom 15% and 7% had sub-threshold and caselevel depression, respectively. Prevalence of borderline and case-level anxiety were 16.3% and 5.4%, respectively. Men with sub-threshold depression were significantly less likely to have had PSA tests (adjusted OR=0.97, 95%CI 0.62-0.97). Men with case-level anxiety had reduced likelihood of PSA testing in unadjusted analyses compared to non-anxious men, but not significantly post-adjustment (OR=0.79, 95%CI 0.57-1.09). Lower self-rated emotional or mental health was associated with reduced likelihood of PSA testing in univariate analysis, but was no longer significant in adjusted analyses (Table 3).

Patients with a degree of cognitive impairment were significantly less likely to have had PSA tests. Those with mild-moderate cognitive impairment were less likely to have had PSA tests, compared to those with unimpaired cognition, though non-significantly (OR=0.79, 95%CI 0.58-1.08).

Frailty was associated with reduced likelihood of PSA testing, this was significant for men who were pre-frail (adjusted OR=0.68, 95%CI 0.56-0.83). Individual frailty measures associated with non-testing were low grip strength (OR=0.84, 95%CI 0.69-1.02), low gait speed (OR=0.61, 95%CI 0.43-0.86) and low levels of physical activity (OR=0.66, 95%CI 0.50-0.87) (Appendix 3). Men who reported heart attack/heart failure/angina (OR=0.62, 95%CI 0.47-0.80), stroke (OR=0.55, 95%CI 0.32-0.95) and lung disease (OR=0.64, 95%CI 0.43-0.95) were significantly less likely to have had PSA tests in adjusted analyses (Appendix 4).

Exclusion of men who had a PCa diagnosis (N=93) did not affect associations between any covariates and ever having a PSA test, except previous cancer diagnosis (Appendix 5).

DISCUSSION

Men with lower self-reported physical and psychological health including depression, anxiety, cognitive impairment and frailty were less likely to have had a PSA test, while men with excellent or very good self-reported health were more likely to have had PSA tests in this nationally representative sample of men aged \geq 50 years, after adjusting for sociodemographic factors. Increased healthcare utilisation was also associated with increased likelihood of PSA testing, however, men eligible for free healthcare were less likely to have been tested. We applied three hypotheses of health behaviour to explain these observations (21,22).

Firstly, there is evidence of a 'healthy user effect' (21) whereby men taking preventative medication, including statins and influenza vaccinations were more likely to have had PSA tests. The healthy user effect is a multidimensional concept incorporating 'health-seeking' tendencies, i.e. healthier patients request or accept more screening tests and have increased adherence to medications, but it also incorporates 'health status' i.e. the ability of patients, physically and cognitively to attend primary care and to get prescriptions filled (21). Fleming proposed four hypotheses to explain the role of comorbidities on cancer stage at diagnosis (22), two of which we have applied to elaborate on the role of health status on the likelihood of having PSA tests.

Multi-morbidity results in polypharmacy and increased health services utilisation (23). We found that, despite adjusting for number of GP visits, men with more chronic illnesses were more likely to be tested, suggesting that some PSA tests can be ascribed to the 'surveillance hypothesis' i.e. men with coexisting conditions have more frequent contact with the healthcare system facilitating early diagnosis (14,22). However, while not the central focus of

PSA testing and men's health | Appendix 3

this paper, but in agreement with other studies, we found that the association between comorbidity and PSA testing depended on the coexisting disease (24). In this cohort, likelihood of testing was increased in men with angina, high cholesterol, cataracts and hypertension ('surveillance hypothesis'), but was negatively associated while frailty, cardiac diseases and stroke suggesting that poorer physical health, distracts GPs from undertaking, or encouraging men to have PSA tests, the 'competing demand hypothesis' (22).

Negative associations between poorer psychological health and likelihood of PSA testing is further evidence of the 'competing demand hypothesis' and has received little attention. Men with sub-threshold depression were significantly less likely to have PSA tests than men who were not depressed, suggesting that somatic symptoms associated with depression are more pertinent during healthcare visits or that GPs may be less likely to initiate discussions about PSA testing and PCa with depressed men for fear of exacerbating their condition. Our findings concur with previous work which observed lower rates of breast, cervical and colorectal cancer screening among people with depression (7,8,25), despite increased usage of primary care services (8). However, we found that case-level depression was not associated with PSA testing. This may be due to various reasons; men with case-level depression may be receiving management for depression and thus may be more likely to be PSA tested, consistent with the 'surveillance hypothesis', the number of men with case-level depression may be too small to detect significant effects, or the effect of case-level depression on PSA testing may be no longer significant when other aspects of psychological health e.g. anxiety was included in the model. In support of the latter hypothesis, Kotwal et al observed that men with depressive symptoms were less likely to have PSA tests, however, this effect was medicated by levels of perceived stress (13). While stress was not measured in this cohort, we found that case-level anxiety was associated with reduced likelihood of PSA testing in univariate but not adjusted analysis. Anxiety effects PSA testing in different ways; it propels men to have PSA tests if men have anxiety about PCa or deters men from having PSA tests if they are anxious about screening (12,13). Furthermore, associations between anxiety and PSA testing depend on the number of GP visits (14). Men with increased cognitive impairment were also significantly less likely to have had PSA tests, which again may be explained by the 'competing demands' hypothesis. This is the first time associations between psychological health and PSA testing has been observed in men in Ireland and our findings add to the growing body of literature on the effect of psychological health on preventative health and cancer screening.

GMS eligibility is associated with more frequent GP visits (17), however, despite adjustment for socio-demographic, health, and healthcare factors including number of GP visits, GMS eligibility was negatively associated with PSA testing, consistent with income-related inequality in uptake of PSA testing observed in Ireland and elsewhere (26). This highlights that in mixed public-private systems, free healthcare services does not produce equity in uptake of primary care services and may in part explain the higher PCa incidence in higher socioeconomic groups (www.ncri.ie)

Socio-demographic factors were strong predictors of PSA testing and our findings are broadly in agreement with others (13,14,26). Married men were more likely to have PSA tests possibly because their wives engage in breast and cervical cancer screening (Drummond et al unpublished data). Odds of testing were greatly reduced in current smokers, which concurs with previous studies (27). Smoking-related illnesses may be prioritised by GPs, the 'competing demands hypothesis' and/or smokers may avoid engagement with health services because they anticipate unwanted advice to quit smoking (28).

This study has several strengths. It is a large sample, representative of the population (16), with data on a wide range of variables. Standardised measures of depression, anxiety and cognitive function were used, although stress was not measured. We acknowledge several limitations; data on PSA testing was self-reported, which is subject to recall bias (29). However, the estimated prevalence of PSA testing in this population is high and comparable to that expected based on extrapolations from numbers of PSA tests analysed nationally (30). Sensitive information may have been withheld e.g. use of anti-depressants; or chronic conditions misclassified and the strength of some associations with PSA testing may have been limited due to small numbers in sub-groups. Finally, the influence of GPs i.e. the 'provider effect' on whether men were PSA tested was not measured.

In conclusion, this study provides insight into the characteristics of men who have, and have not had PSA tests in primary care. Men in poorer psychological and physical health, smokers and those eligible for free GP services were less likely to have had PSA tests while men in good overall health and those engaging in health-seeking behaviours were more likely to have been tested. These findings should be considered by physicians and policy makers in the development of public health strategies to enable men make informed decisions about PSA testing and may apply to other cancer screening services.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to acknowledge Rose-Anne Kenny and the Medications group at TILDA.

EMF and FJD contributed equally to this work and are acknowledged as joint first authors.

GRANT SUPPORT

EMF is supported by a PhD studentship from the Irish Cancer Society (CRS10FLA). TIB and FJD are supported by the Health Research Board Ireland (HRA-2009-221 (TIB), ICE-2011-9 (TIB) HRA_HSR/2010/17 (FJD)). The Irish Cancer Society and the Health Research Board Ireland had no role in the study design; collection, analysis, and interpretation of data; writing of the report; or the decision to submit for publication.

REFERENCES

1. Ferlay J, Shin HR, Bray F, Forman D, Mathers C, Parkin DM. Estimates of worldwide burden of cancer in 2008: GLOBOCAN 2008. Int J Cancer. 2010;127(12):2893-917.

2. Drummond FJ, Sharp L, Comber H. Major inter-laboratory variations in PSA testing practices: results from national surveys in Ireland in 2006 and 2007. Ir J Med Sci. 2008;177(4):317-23.

3. Carsin AE, Drummond FJ, Black A, van Leeuwen PJ, Sharp L, Murray LJ, et al. Impact of PSA testing and prostatic biopsy on cancer incidence and mortality: comparative study between the Republic of Ireland and Northern Ireland. Cancer Causes Control. 2010;(9):1523-31.

4. Gomella LG, Johannes J, Trabulsi EJ. Current prostate cancer treatments: effect on quality of life. Urology. 2009;73(5 Suppl):S28-35.

 5.
 National prostate cancer GP referral guidelines. National Cancer Control Programme,

 Health
 Services
 Executive.
 2011.

 http://www.healthlink.ie/Oncology/NCCP%20Prostate%20Cancer%20Referral%20Guideline%
 20Version%201.3%20January%202011.pdf

6. Wolf AM, Wender RC, Etzioni RB, Thompson IM, D'Amico AV, Volk RJ, et al. American Cancer Society Prostate Cancer Advisory Committee. American Cancer Society guideline for the early detection of prostate cancer: update 2010. CA Cancer J Clin. 2010;60(2):70-98.

 Consedine NS, Magai C, Krivoshekova YS, Ryzewicz L, Neugut AI. Fear, anxiety, worry, and breast cancer screening behavior: a critical review. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2004;13(4):501-10.

8. Vigod SN, Kurdyak PA, Stewart DE, Gnam WH, Goering PN. Depressive symptoms as a determinant of breast and cervical cancer screening in women: a population-based study in Ontario, Canada. Archives of women's mental health. 2011;14(2):159-68.

9. Kodl MM, Powell AA, Noorbaloochi S, Grill JP, Bangerter AK, Partin MR. Mental health, frequency of healthcare visits, and colorectal cancer screening. Med Care. 2010;48(10):934-9.

10. Dale W, Bilir P, Han M, Meltzer D. The role of anxiety in prostate carcinoma: a structured review of the literature. Cancer. 2005;104(3):467-78. Cancer. 2002;95(5):1037-44.

11. Eisen SA, Waterman B, Skinner CS, et al. Sociodemographic and health status characteristics with prostate cancer screening in a national cohort of middle-aged male veterans. Urology. 1999;53:516-22.

PSA testing and men's health | Appendix 3

12. Consedine NS, Adjei BA, Ramirez PM, McKiernan JM. An object lesson: source determines the relations that trait anxiety, prostate cancer worry, and screening fear hold with prostate screening frequency. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2008;17(7):1631-9.

13. Kotwal AA, Schumm P, Mohile SG, Dale W. The influence of stress, depression, and anxiety on PSA screening rates in a nationally representative sample. Medical care. 2012;50(12):1037-44.

14. Ross LE, Taylor YJ and Howard DL. Trends in prostate-specific antigen test use, 2000-2005. Public health reports (Washington, DC : 1974). 2011;126:228-39.

15. Health Services Executive. Medical Card Information. Dublin: Health Services Executive, 2012.

16. The Design of the Irish Longitudinal Study on Ageing [Internet]. The Irish Longitudinal Study on Ageing. 2010. http://www.tcd.ie/tilda/assets/pdf/DesignReport2010.pdf.

17. Nolan A, Nolan B. Eligibility for free GP care, "need" and GP visiting in Ireland. Eur J Health Econ. 2008;9(2):157-63.

18. Radloff LS. The CES-D Scale: a self-report depression scale for research in the general population. Applied Psychological Measurement. 1977;1(3):385-401.

19. Zigmond AS, Snaith RP. The hospital anxiety and depression scale. Acta psychiatrica Scandinavica. 1983;67(6):361-70.

20. Folstein MF, Folstein SE, McHugh PR. "Mini-mental state". A practical method for grading the cognitive state of patients for the clinician. Journal of psychiatric research. 1975;12(3):189-98.

21. Brookhart MA, Patrick AR, Dormuth C, Avorn J, Shrank W, Cadarette SM, et al. Adherence to lipid-lowering therapy and the use of preventive health services: an investigation of the healthy user effect. Am J Epidemiol. 2007;166(3):348-54.

22. Fleming ST, McDavid K, Pearce K, Pavlov D. Comorbidities and the risk of late-stage prostate cancer. ScientificWorldJournal. 2006;6:2460-70.

23. Smith SM, Ferede A, O'Dowd T. Multimorbidity in younger deprived patients: an exploratory study of research and service implications in general practice. BMC family practice. 2008;9:6.

24. Fowke JH, Signorello LB, Underwood W 3rd, Ukoli FA, Blot WJ. Obesity and prostate cancer screening among African-American and Caucasian men. Prostate. 2006;66(13):1371-80

25. Kodl MM, Powell AA, Noorbaloochi S, Grill JP, Bangerter AK, Partin MR. Mental health, frequency of healthcare visits, and colorectal cancer screening. Med Care. 2010;48(10):934-9.

26. Burns R, Walsh B, Sharp L, O'Neill C. Prostate cancer screening practices in the Republic of Ireland: the determinants of uptake. Journal of health services research & policy. 2012;17(4):206-11.

27. Rolison JJ, Hanoch Y and Miron-Shatz T. Smokers: at risk for prostate cancer but unlikely to screen. Addictive behaviors. 2012;37:736-8.

Butler CC, Pill R, Stott NC. Qualitative study of patients' perceptions of doctors' advice to quit smoking: implications for opportunistic health promotion. BMJ. 1998;316(7148):1878-81.

29. Rauscher GH, Johnson TP, Cho YI, Walk JA. Accuracy of self-reported cancer-screening histories: a meta-analysis. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2008;17(4):748-57.

30. Drummond FJ, Carsin AE, Sharp L, Comber H. Trends in prostate specific antigen testing in Ireland: lessons from a country without guidelines. Ir J Med Sci. 2010;179(1):43-9.

Population Chara	teristics		Ever received	PSA test	Never received	PSA test	
ropulation charac	ctenstics		N= 2473	(68.2%)	N=1153	(31.8%)	p-value
Socio-demographic	Characteristics		11-2475	(00.270)	11-1155	(01.070)	p rene
Age at interview	years	Median, (IQR)	64	(57, 71)	59	(54, 69)	< 0.001
Marital Status	Married	N (%)	1916	(77.4)	795	(69.0)	< 0.001
	Single	N (%)	248	(10.0)	178	(15.4)	
	Sep/Divorced	N (%)	112	(4.5)	89	(7.7)	
	Widowed	N (%)	199	(8.0)	91	(7.9)	
Education	Primary	N (%)	771	(31.2)	425	(36.9)	<0.001
	Secondary	N (%)	952	(38.5)	463	(40.2)	
F	Third Level	N (%)	/52	(30.4)	265	(23.0)	10.001
Employment	Employed	N (%)	1007	(40.7)	508	(44.1)	<0.001
	Othor	IN (%)	1225	(49.5)	406	(35.2)	
Smoking Status	Never	N (%)	243	(9.8) (27.2)	239	(20.7)	<0.001
Smoking Status	Past	N (70)	1215	(37.2)	374	(32.4)	<0.001
	Current	N (%)	340	(43.1) (13.7)	308	(40.8)	
Private Health	At time of CAPI	N (%)	1618	(15.7)	514	(20.7)	<0.001
Insurance	At time of CALL	14 (70)	1010	(03.4)	514	(44.0)	\$0.001
Health-Care Utilisat	ion						
No. of GP visits	vear pre-CAPI	Median (IQR)	3	(1, 5)	2	(0, 4)	<0.001
Cholesterol test	Ever	N (%)	2408	(97.4)	791	(68.9)	< 0.001
Influenza Vaccine	Ever	N (%)	1352	(54.6)	468	(40.6)	< 0.001
No. of medicines	Self-report	Median (IQR)	2	(0, 4)	1	(0, 3)	<0.001
	BPH-Medicine	N (%)	166	(4.7)	21	(1.8)	<0.002
	Aspirin	N (%)	673	(27.2)	216	(18.7)	<0.001
	Statin	N (%)	869	(35.1)	277	(24.0)	<0.001
GMS eligibility	At time of CAPI	N (%)	1072	(43.3)	544	(47.2)	0.029
Physical, Mental an	d Emotional Heal	th					
Self-rated health	Ex. / V. good	N (%)	1398	(56.5)	601	(52.3)	0.012
relative to others	Good	N (%)	690	(27.9)	376	(32.7)	
of the same age	Fair / Poor	N (%)	386	(15.6)	173	(15.0)	
Chronic illnesses		Median (IQR)	2	(1, 3)	1	(0,2)	<0.001
Cancer diagnosis	Ever	N (%)	179	(7.2)	24	(2.1)	<0.001
	Prostate cancer	N (%)	93	(3.8)	0	(0)	<0.001
Frailty	Not frail	N (%)	1265	(51.1)	486	(42.2)	< 0.001
	Pre-frail	N (%)	481	(19.4)	244	(21.2)	
	Frail	N (%)	57	(2.3)	23	(2.0)	
	Unrecorded	N (%)	672	(27.5)	400	(34.7)	
Self-rated	Ex. / V. good	N (%)	1604	(64.8)	689	(59.8)	0.007
Emotional or	Good	N (%)	676	(27.3)	347	(30.1)	
Mental Health	Fair / Poor	N (%)	195	(7.9)	117	(10.2)	
Dennesien Coore			2	(0, 0)	2	(1 0)	0.0013
Depression Score	LESD	Median (IQR)	3	(0, 6)	5	(1, 8)	0.0013
Depression	NO Sub throshold	N (%)	1954	(79.9)	847	(74.0)	0.002
	Sub-threshold	N (%)	344	(14.1)	200	(1/.0)	
	Case-Level	N (%)	151	(6.2)	88	(7.8)	
Anxiety Score	HADS-A (SCQ)	Median (IQR)	4	(2, 7)	5	(2, 7)	0.1674
Anxiety Categorical	Not anxious	N (%)	1679	(67.8)	695	(60.2)	0.001
	Borderline	N (%)	277	(11.2)	115	(10.0)	
	Case-Level	N (%)	118	(4.8)	75	(6.5)	
	Unclassified	N (%)	401	(16.2)	268	(23.2)	
Cognition	MMSE score	Median (IQR)	29	(27, 30)	29	(28, 30)	
MMSE Categorical	Normal	N (%)	1677	(67.8)	699	(60.6)	<0.001
	Mild-moderate	N (%)	157	(6.3)	83	(7.2)	
	Impairment						
	Unrecorded	N (%)	641	(25.9)	371	(32.2)	

TABLE 1: Characteristics of the study population according to PSA testing (ever/never)

Ex. / V. Good: Excellent / Very good. p-values for comparisons between tested and untested men.

TABLE 2: Stage 1 - Associations between socio-demographic characteristics, healthcare utilisation and aspects of physical health and ever having had a PSA test. Variables for which multivariate ORs are presented are those contained within the core model

Variables associat	ed with PSA	Uni	variate Analys	sis	Multivariate Analysis		vsis
testing							
		OR	95% CI	p-value	OR	95% CI	p-value
Socio-demographi	c factors						
Age at interview	(years)	1.03	1.02-1.04	<0.001	1.02	1.00- 1.03	0.012
Marital Status	Married	1.00	Ref		1.00	Ref	
	Single	0.58	0.47-0.72	<0.001	0.69	0.55-0.87	0.001
	Sep/Div	0.52	0.39-0.70	<0.001	0.68	0.50-0.92	0.014
	Widowed	0.91	0.70-1.18	0.466	0.70	0.53-0.94	0.017
Education	Primary	1.00	Ref		1.00	Ref	
	Secondary	1.13	0.96-1.33	0.131	1.31	1.09-1.57	0.004
	Third Level	1.56	1.30-1.88	<0.001	1.49	1.22-1.83	<0.001
Employment	Employed	1.00	Ref		1.00	Ref	
	Retired	1.52	1.30-1.78	<0.001	1.23	0.99-1.53	0.056
	Other	0.51	0.42-0.63	<0.001	0.67	0.53-0.85	0.001
Smoking Status	Never	1.00	Ref		1.00	Ref	
	Past	1.05	0.89-1.23	0.553	0.96	0.81-1.14	0.634
	Current	0.45	0.37-0.55	<0.001	0.56	0.45-0.69	<0.001
Private Health Insu	irance	2.35	2.04-2.71	<0.001			
Healthcare utilisat	ion factors						
No of GP visits	(Continuous)	1.04	1.02-1.06	<0.001	1.03	1.01-1.05	0.001
Influenza Vaccine	Ever	1.76	1.53-2.03	<0.001	1.35	1.13-1.60	0.001
GMS Scheme Eligit	ble	0.86	0.74-0.98	0.029	0.63	0.52-0.77	<0.001
No of medicines		1.12	1.08-1.15	<0.001			
Cholesterol test		17.00	12.9-22.4	<0.001			
Physical Health							
Chronic illnesses	(Continuous)	1.25	1.19-1.32	<0.001	1.11	1.05-1.19	0.001
Prior Cancer diagn	osis	3.66	2.38-5.64	<0.001	2.74	1.74-4.30	<0.001
Treated BPH		3.87	2.45-6.14	<0.001	2.66	1.65-4.27	<0.001

Sep/Div: Separated / Divorced; Multivariate OR is adjusted for age (continuous), marital status (married/ single/separated or divorced/ widowed), education level attained (primary/ secondary/ third level), employment status (employed/retired/ other), smoking status (never/ past/ current), number of GP visits in the past year (continuous), receipt of influenza vaccine (ever/never), number of chronic illness reported (continuous).

TABLE 3: Stage 2- Assessment of the association between PSA testing (yes/no) and physical, mental and emotional health covariates, multivariate ORs are adjusted for the core model (Table 2).

Physical, Mental	and Emotional	Univariate	Analysis	Multivariate Analysis			
Health		OR	95% CI	p-value	OR	95% CI	p-value
Self-rated Health	Ex / V. good	1.00	Ref		1.00	Ref	
	Good	0.79	0.67-0.92	0.003	0.78	0.66-0.93	0.005
	Fair / Poor	0.96	0.78-1.18	0.688	0.88	0.69-1.38	0.320
Self-rated	Ex / V. good	1.00	Ref		1.00	Ref	
Emotional or	Good	0.84	0.72-0.98	0.026	0.91	0.77-1.08	0.258
Mental Health	Fair / Poor	0.72	0.56-0.92	0.008	0.82	0.62-1.08	0.158
Depression	CES-D	0.98	0.97-0.99	0.002	0.99	0.98-1.00	0.126
Depression	No	1.00	Ref		1.00	Ref	
	Sub-threshold	0.75	0.62-0.90	0.003	0.79	0.64-0.97	0.025
	Case-Level	0.74	0.56-0.98	0.035	0.85	0.62-1.15	0.293
Anxiety	Continuous	0.98	0.96-1.00	0.078	1.00	0.97-1.02	0.791
Anxiety Categorical	Not anxious	1.00	Ref		Ref	1.00	
	Borderline	0.99	0.79-1.26	0.980	1.02	0.79-1.30	0.906
	Case-Level	0.65	0.48-0.88	0.003	0.79	0.57-1.09	0.159
	Unclassified	0.62	0.52-0.74	<0.001	0.71	0.59-0.87	0.001
Cognition: MMSE score	Continuous	1.04	1.01-1.08	0.023	1.05	1.01-1.10	0.024
MMSE score for	Unimpaired	1.00	Ref		1.00	Ref	
cognitive	Mild-moderate	0.79	0.60-1.04	0.096	0.79	0.58-1.08	0.134
impairment	Unrecorded	0.72	0.62-0.84	<0.001	0.84	0.71-1.00	0.049
Frailty	Not frail	1.00	Ref		1.00	Ref	
	Pre-frail	0.76	0.62-0.91	0.003	0.68	0.56-0.83	<0.001
	Frail	0.95	0.58-1.56	0.846	0.61	0.35-1.05	0.072
	Unrecorded	0.65	0.55-0.76	<0.001	0.72	0.60-0.85	<0.001
Arthritis		1.59	1.32-1.91	<0.001	1.23	0.99-1.52	0.058
Aspirin		1.62	1.36-1.92	<0.001	1.18	0.96-1.44	0.113
Statin		1.71	1.46-2.00	<0.001	1.28	1.06-1.54	0.009

Multivariate OR is adjusted for age (continuous), marital status (married/ single/separated or divorced/ widowed), education level attained (primary/ secondary/ third level), employment status (employed/retired/ other), smoking status (never/ past/ current), number of GP visits in the past year (continuous), receipt of influenza vaccine (ever/never), number of chronic illness reported (continuous).



FIGURE 1: Flow diagram of the study population identified from the TILDA study

CAPI: Computer aided personal interview carried out in an individual's home

SCQ: Self-Completion Questionnaire

HA: Health Assessment

*62% attended a health centre for a comprehensive health assessment, with approximately

10% having a shorter health assessment in their home with a research nurse

APPENDIX 1: Detailed description of dataset covariates

TABLE A1: List of covariates, the component of the TILDA study the information was captured, the number and per cent of the study population for whom there was complete data for univariate and multivariate analyses.

Dataset Covariates	Details	Variable type	Capture	Univariate		Multiv	Multivariate		
Socio-demographic Characteristics				N	%	N	%		
Age at interview	(years)	Continuous	CAPI	3,624	99.9%	3,624	99.9%		
Marital Status		Categorical	CAPI	3,628	100%	3,624	99.9%		
Education		Categorical	CAPI	3,628	100%	3,624	99.9%		
Employment		Categorical	CAPI	3,628	100%	3,624	99.9%		
Smoking Status		Categorical	CAPI	3,627	100%	3,624	99.9%		
Health-Care Utilisation									
Number of GP visits	year pre-CAPI	Continuous	CAPI	3,628	100%	3,624	99.9%		
Cholesterol test	Ever/Never	Categorical	CAPI	3,620	99.8%	n/a	n/a		
Influenza Vaccine	Ever/Never	Categorical	CAPI	3,628	100%	3,624	99.9%		
Chronic illnesses~	Sum (from list)	Continuous	CAPI	3,628	100%	3,624	99.9%		
Cancer diagnosis	Ever/Never	Categorical	CAPI	3,628	100%	3,624	99.9%		
Number of medicines — WHO ATC code	Self-report	Continuous	CAPI	3,595	99.1%	n/a	n/a		
Aspirin – (WHO ATC: B01AC06; M01BA03, N02BA01, N02BA51, N02BA71)	Self-report at CAPI	Categorical	Generated	3,628	100%	3,628	100%		
Statin – (WHO ATC: C10AA)	Self-report at CAPI	Categorical	Generated	3,628	100%	3,628	100%		
GMS Scheme Eligibility	At time of CAPI	Categorical	CAPI	3,628	100%	3,624	99.9%		
Private Health Insurance	At time of CAPI	Categorical	CAPI	3,628	100%	n/a	n/a		
Mental and Emotional Health									
Self-rated Emotional or Mental Health	Likert	Categorical	CAPI	3,628	100%	3,624	99.9%		
Depression Score	8 item CESD	Continuous	НА	2,610	71.9%	2,608	71.9%		
Depression	CESD	Categorical	CAPI	3,584	98.8%	3,581	98.7%		
Anxiety Score	HADS-A	Continuous	SCQ	2,959	81.4%	2,956	81.5%		

Anxiety Categorical	from HADS-A	Categorical	Generated*	3,628	100%	3,624	99.9%
MMSE Score			НА	2,616	72.1%	2,614	72.1%
MMSE Categorical	from MMSE	Categorical	Generated*	3,628	100%	3,624	99.9%
Physical Health							
Self-rated health relative to others of the same age	Likert	Categorical	CAPI	3,624	99.9%	3,620	99.8%
Frailty score categories [#]		Categorical	НА	2,556	70.5%	n/a	n/a
Frailty		Categorical	Generated*	3,628	100%	3,624	99.9%
Weight Loss unintended of 4.5 kg or more	in past year	Categorical	CAPI	3,619	99.8%	3,615	99.6%
Low Grip Strength		Categorical	НА	2,614	72.1%	2,612	72.0%
Self-report exhaustion		Categorical	CAPI	3,626	99.9%	3,621	99.8%
Gait Speed		Categorical	НА	2,590	71.4%	2,207	60.8%
Low Activity (IPAQ <383 kcal for men)	8 item IPAQ	Categorical	CAPI	2,589	71.4%	2,587	71.3%
Fracture hip or wrist		Categorical	CAPI	3,628	100%	3,529	97.3%
Fall in past year		Categorical	CAPI	3,628	100%	3,622	99.8%
Joint replacement		Categorical	CAPI	3,627	100%	3,623	99.8%

*Generated categorical variables for anxiety, MMSE, Frailty were recorded where there were observations missing to give a complete dataset

~ Chronic illnesses: sum from self-reported: heart attack or heart failure or angina; stroke; diabetes; self-reported hypertension; self-reported high cholesterol; lung disease; asthma; cataracts; cancer; Parkinson's disease; peptic ulcer; arthritis; osteoporosis or hip fracture **#** Frailty score categories: derived from five measurements (i) self-reported weight-loss, of 4.5kg (10 lb.) or more in the year pre-interview (CAPI); (ii) weakness based on grip-strength (home assessment or health centre); (iii) self-reported exhaustion (CAPI); (iv) gait speed (home assessment or health centre); (v) low physical activity (International Physical Activity Questionnaire shortened form, within CAPI).

APPENDIX 2: Question from Computer Aided Personal Interview (CAPI) related to health screening.

"INTRO: Have you ever had any of the following medical tests or procedures?

PH701: A flu shot?

PH702: A blood test for cholesterol?

PH710: An examination of your prostate to screen for cancer?

PH711: A PSA blood test to screen for cancer?

NOTE: PSA blood test is a test to screen for prostate cancer"

Question PH710 regarding examination of prostate to screen for cancer.

TABLE A2: Cross tabulation of men who answered yes to having had a prostate exam and PSA test.

Ever had a PSA blood test (PH711)												
	Y	es	N	0	Don't l	Know /	Total					
					Refu	used						
Ever had prostate	N	(%	N	(%	N	(%						
exam (PH710)		total)		total)		total)						
Yes	1922	(51.3)	204	(5.4)	58	(1.5)	2184	(58.3)				
No	545	(14.6)	943	(25.2)	40	(1.1)	1528	(40.8)				
Don't Know /	8	(0.2)	6	(0.1)	18	(0.5)	32	(0.8)				
Refused												
Total	2475	(66.1)	1153	(30.8)	116	(3.1)	3744	(100.0)				
Chi-squared (6DF) = 1600), p<0.00	01										

APPENDIX 3: Break-down of covariates which make up the frailty score and their association with PSA testing

Frailty Covariates	Ever re PSA	eceived test	Never received PSA test		Unadjusted Analysis			A	Adjusted Multivariate			
	N	(%)	N	(%)	p-value	OR	95% CI	p-value	OR	95% CI	p-value	
Weight Loss	155	(67.1)	76	(32.9)	0.691	0.94	0.71-1.25	0.691	0.93	0.67-1.27	0.629	
Low Grip Strength	754	(70.8)	311	(29.2)	0.579	1.05	0.88-1.25	0.579	0.84	0.69-1.02	0.085	
Self-report exhaustion	186	(63.3)	108	(36.7)	0.057	0.79	0.61-1.01	0.057	0.83	0.63-1.10	0.192	
Gait Speed	154	(68.4)	71	(31.6)	0.504	0.90	0.67-1.21	0.505	0.61	0.43-0.86	0.005	
Low Activity	190	(64.6)	104	(35.4)	0.025	0.74	0.58-0.96	0.025	0.66	0.50-0.87	0.003	
Fracture hip or wrist	291	(68.5)	134	(31.5)	0.883	1.02	0.82-1.26	0.883	1.07	0.85-1.35	0.581	
Fall in past year	453	(68.5)	208	(31.5)	0.840	1.02	0.85-1.22	0.840	0.94	0.77-1.14	0.534	
Joint replacement	203	(77.5)	59	(22.5)	0.001	1.66	1.23-2.23	<0.001	1.33	0.97-1.83	0.080	

TABLE A3: Frailty covariates and their association with PSA testing, tabulation, univariate odds ratio and multivariate odds ratio from the adjusted model

Multivariate OR is adjusted for age (continuous), marital status (married/ single/separated or divorced/ widowed), education level attained (primary/ secondary/ third level), employment status (employed/retired/ other), smoking status (never/ past/ current), number of GP visits in the past year (continuous), receipt of influenza vaccine (ever/never), number of chronic illness reported (continuous).

APPENDIX 4: Post-hoc analysis of the individual chronic illnesses and their association with PSA testing

TABLE A4: Chronic illnesses and their association with PSA testing, tabulation, univariate odds ratio and multivariate odds ratio adjusted for the covariates of the core model

Self-reported chronic		PSA tes	st			U	nadjusted Anal	ysis	Mu	Multivariate Analysis			
lliness	Ev	er	Nev	ver									
	N	(%)	N	(%)	p-value	OR	95% CI	p-value	OR	95% CI	p-value		
Heart attack / Heart Failure / Angina	298	(70.0)	128	(30.0)	0.413	1.1	0.88-1.37	0.413	0.62	0.47-0.80	<0.001		
Angina	188	(75.5)	61	(24.5)	0.011	1.47	1.09-1.98	0.011	0.83	0.59-1.16	0.266		
Heart attack	179	(67.8)	85	(32.2)	0.880	0.98	0.75-1.28	0.880	0.59	0.44-0.80	0.001		
Heart failure	42	(75.0)	14	(25.0)	0.272	1.40	0.63-2.58	0.274	0.96	0.50-1.83	0.892		
Stroke	45	(66.2)	23	(33.8)	0.715	0.91	0.55-1.51	0.715	0.55	0.32-0.95	0.031		
Diabetes	262	(73.6)	94	(26.4)	0.022	1.33	1.04-1.71	0.022	0.96	0.73-1.27	0.792		
Hypertension	965	(72.6)	364	(27.4)	< 0.001	1.39	1.19-1.61	<0.001	0.94	0.78-1.14	0.531		
High Cholesterol	996	(75.5)	324	(24.6)	< 0.001	1.72	1.48-2.00	<0.001	1.51	1.24-1.83	<0.001		
Lung Disease	89	(65.0)	48	(35.0)	0.404	0.86	0.60-1.23	0.404	0.64	0.43-0.95	0.027		
Asthma	192	(69.8)	83	(30.2)	0.554	1.08	0.83-1.42	0.554	0.83	0.62-1.11	0.204		
Cataracts	233	(74.0)	82	(26.0)	0.022	1.36	1.04-1.76	0.023	0.83	0.62-1.13	0.242		
Parkinson's Disease	19	(86.4)	3	(13.6)	0.067	2.97	0.88-10.04	0.081	2.41	0.67-8.73	0.179		
Peptic Ulcer	212	(71.1)	86	(28.9)	0.258	1.16	0.90-1.51	0.259	1.03	0.78-1.38	0.813		
Arthritis	588	(75.7)	189	(24.3)	< 0.001	1.59	1.32-1.91	<0.001	1.23	0.99-1.52	0.058		
Osteoporosis	56	(77.8)	16	(22.2)	0.079	1.65	0.94-2.88	0.081	1.17	0.65-2.10	0.598		
Hip Fracture	106	(74.7)	36	(25.4)	0.094	1.39	0.94-2.04	0.096	1.07	0.71-1.60	0.760		

Multivariate OR is adjusted for age (continuous), marital status (married/ single/separated or divorced/ widowed), education level attained (primary/ secondary/ third level), employment status (employed/retired/ other), smoking status(never/ past/ current), number of GP visits in the past year (continuous), receipt of influenza vaccine (ever/never), number of chronic illness reported (continuous).

APPENDIX 5: Sensitivity Analysis excluding men previously diagnosed with prostate cancer

TABLE A5: Assessment of the association between PSA testing (yes/no) and covariates associated with PSA testing having excluded men with prior prostate cancer.

Variables associated with	PSA testing	Un	ivariate Anal	ysis	Multivariate Adjusted			
		OR	95% CI	p-value	OR	95% CI	p-value	
Age at interview	years	1.03	1.02-1.03	<0.001	1.02	1.00- 1.03	0.013	
Marital Status	Married	1.00	Ref		1.00	Ref		
	Single	0.58	0.47-0.71	<0.001	0.69	0.55-0.86	0.001	
	Sep/Div	0.54	0.40-0.72	<0.001	0.68	0.50-0.93	0.014	
	Widowed	0.88	0.68-1.15	0.342	0.70	0.52-0.93	0.014	
Education	Primary	1.00	Ref		1.00	Ref		
	Secondary	1.13	0.96-1.33	0.141	1.30	1.08-1.56	0.005	
	Third Level	1.57	1.31-1.89	<0.001	1.49	1.21-1.83	<0.001	
Employment	Employed	1.00	Ref		1.00	Ref		
	Retired	1.47	1.26-1.72	<0.001	1.23	0.99-1.53	0.056	
	Other	0.53	0.42-0.64	<0.001	0.67	0.53-0.86	0.002	
Smoking Status	Never	1.00	Ref		1.00	Ref		
	Past	1.06	0.90-1.24	0.501	0.97	0.82-1.15	0.746	
	Current	0.45	0.37-0.55	<0.001	0.56	0.46-0.69	<0.001	
Number of GP visits	(Continuous)	1.03	1.02-1.05	<0.001	1.03	1.01-1.05	0.001	
Influenza Vaccine	Ever	1.72	1.48-1.97	<0.001	1.35	1.14-1.60	0.001	
Chronic illnesses	(Continuous)	1.22	1.16-1.30	<0.001	1.11	1.04-1.18	0.001	
Prior Cancer diagnosis		1.78	1.13-2.82	0.013	1.48	0.91-2.40	0.112	
Treated BPH		3.67	2.31-5.82	<0.001	2.64	1.64-4.25	<0.001	
GMS Scheme Eligible		0.84	0.73-0.96	0.014	0.64	0.52-0.78	<0.001	
No of medicines		1.11	1.08-1.14	<0.001				
Private Health Insurance		2.34	2.03-2.71	<0.001				
Cholesterol test		16.33	12.4-21.6	<0.001				

Multivariate OR is adjusted for age (continuous), marital status (married/ single/separated or divorced/ widowed), education level attained (primary/ secondary/ third level), employment status (employed/retired/ other), smoking status(never/ past/ current), number of GP visits in the past year (continuous), receipt of influenza vaccine (ever/never), number of chronic illness reported (continuous), prior cancer diagnosis (excluding other than prostate cancer)



APPENDIX 4: LOW DOSE ASPIRIN AND SURVIVAL IN MEN WITH PROSTATE CANCER: A

STUDY USING THE UK CLINICAL PRACTICE RESEARCH DATALINK.

Cardwell CR,¹ Flahavan EM,² Hughes CM,³ Coleman HG,¹ O'Sullivan JM,^{4,5} Powe DG,^{6,7} Murray LM.¹

- 1. Centre for Public Health, Queen's University Belfast, Northern Ireland, BT12 6BA.
- 2. Department of Pharmacology and Therapeutics, Trinity College, University of Dublin, Trinity Centre for Health Sciences, St James's Hospital, Dublin 8, Ireland.
- 3. School of Pharmacy, Queen's University Belfast, Northern Ireland, BT9 7BL.
- 4. Centre for Cancer Research and Cell Biology, Queen's University Belfast, Northern Ireland, BT9 7BL.
- Northern Ireland Cancer Centre, Belfast Health and Social Care Trust, Northern Ireland, BT9 7AB.
- Department of Cellular Pathology, Queen's Medical Centre, Nottingham University Hospitals NHS Trust, UK, NG7 2UH.
- The John van Geest Cancer Research Centre, Nottingham Trent University, Clifton Lane, Nottingham, NG11 8NS UK.

In Press: Cancer Causes Control

Low dose aspirin and prostate cancer survival | Appendix 4

Abstract

Background: Aspirin use is associated with reduced risk of, and death from, prostate cancer. Our aim was to determine whether low dose aspirin use after a prostate cancer diagnosis was associated with reduced prostate cancer-specific mortality.

Methods: A cohort of newly diagnosed prostate cancer patients (1998-2006) were identified in the UK CPRD (confirmed by cancer registry linkage). A nested case-control analysis was conducted using conditional logistic regression to compare aspirin usage in cases (prostate cancer deaths) with up to three controls (matched by age and year of diagnosis).

Results: Post-diagnostic low dose aspirin use was identified in 52% of 1,184 prostate cancerspecific deaths and 39% of 3,531 matched controls (unadjusted OR=1.51 95%Cl 1.19, 1.90; P<0.001). After adjustment for confounders including treatment and comorbidities this association was attenuated (adjusted OR=1.02 95%Cl 0.78, 1.34). Adjustment for oestrogen therapy accounted for the majority of this attenuation. There was also no evidence of dose response association after adjustments. Compared with no use, patients with 1-11 prescriptions, and 12 or more prescriptions had adjusted ORs of 1.07 (95%Cl 0.78, 1.47) and 0.97 (95%Cl 0.69, 1.33) respectively. There was no evidence of a protective association between low dose aspirin use in the year prior to diagnosis and prostate cancer-specific mortality (adjusted OR=1.04 95%Cl 0.89, 1.22; P=0.60).

Conclusions: We found no evidence of an association between low dose aspirin use before or after cancer diagnosis and risk of prostate cancer specific mortality, after potential confounders were accounted for, in UK prostate cancer patients.

Introduction

Aspirin is one of the oldest commercially available drugs, and was the second most commonly prescribed agent in England in 2010.(1) It is indicated for its analgesic, anti-inflammatory, anti-pyretic and anti-thrombotic properties.(2) Inhibition of cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) by aspirin and other NSAIDS has been investigated extensively as an anticancer mechanism (3-5) but the antiplatelet effect of low dose aspirin, which is mediated through irreversible inhibition of COX-1, may also be important in the progression of cancer. Reduction in circulating platelets (6) or interference with platelet adhesion may impede the spread of tumour cells (7-9) and the antiplatelet activity of aspirin may also reduce neo-vascularisation and the formation of metastases.(10)

Recent meta-analyses of randomised trials of aspirin for cardiovascular indications have shown reduced incidence of, and mortality from, solid cancers in aspirin users and marked reductions for prostate cancer, although these results were based upon small numbers and were not significant.(11, 12) Similarly, meta-analyses of observational studies have reported that aspirin used at anti-platelet doses is associated with reduced incidence of prostate cancer.(13) A number of these studies have also suggested that men exposed to aspirin (though not specifically low dose) present with less advanced prostate tumours at diagnosis.(14-16)

Only three observational studies have examined aspirin use after prostate cancer diagnosis and prostate cancer survival and these have reported conflicting findings.(17-19) Dhillon et al. observed no association between aspirin use and prostate cancer specific mortality in a cohort of prostate cancer patients within the Health Professionals Follow-up study.(17) Grytli et al (19) observed a modest reduction in the risk of prostate cancer specific death with low dose aspirin use in a high risk subgroup of men with prostate cancer, whilst Choe et al observed marked reductions in cancer specific death with aspirin use in patients with localised prostate cancer and consequently recommended the conduct of clinical trials of aspirin in prostate cancer patients.(18)

As the preclinical and early epidemiological evidence indicates that aspirin may reduce prostate cancer progression, further investigations of the association between low dose aspirin use following diagnosis and prostate cancer specific mortality are required. We examined this association in a large population-based cohort of prostate cancer patients diagnosed in the UK between 1998 and 2006.

Materials and Methods

Study design

A cohort study was conducted utilising linkages between the English National Cancer Data Repository (NCDR), the UK Clinical Practice Research Datalink (CPRD), and the Office of National Statistics (ONS) death registrations. The NCDR data includes date and site of primary cancer diagnosis, and clinical data such as stage and treatment. The CPRD is the world's largest database of longitudinal patient records comprising around 8% of the UK population and includes demographic information, clinical diagnoses, and prescription data which is of documented high quality.(20) Ethical approval for all observational research using CPRD data has been obtained from a multicentre research ethics committee. Linkages between the datasets were conducted using a deterministic algorithm based upon NHS number, gender, date of birth, and postcode. Prostate cancer cases were included in the cohort if they had a CPRD prostate cancer diagnosis code which was confirmed by a NCDR diagnosis for prostate cancer (based upon a relevant ICD code) from 1998 to 2006. Cases with previous NCDR cancer diagnosis, apart from in situ neoplasms and non-melanoma skin cancers, were excluded. Date and cause of death up to 2011 were taken from ONS.

Exposure data

Aspirin use was determined from GP prescribing data. Aspirin preparations of 75 mg or less were classified as low dose (1% of all aspirin prescriptions were for 25mg, 96% for 75mg, 0.1% for 100mg, and 3% for 300mg or higher doses). The number of days use was determined from the quantity of tablets prescribed. A quantity of 28 tablets, based upon the average, was assumed for less than 1% of prescriptions where quantity was missing or assumed incorrect.

Confounders

Data available from the NCDR included histological grade, Gleason score, surgery, chemotherapy and radiotherapy in the six months after diagnosis. Gleason score was converted to grade to increase completeness.(21) GP prescribing data were used to determine androgen deprivation therapy (BNF chapter 8.3.4.2, including gonadorelin analogues and antiandrogens) and oestrogen therapy (BNF chapter 8.3.1, including diethylstilbestrol and ethinylestradiol) in the exposure period. Smoking, alcohol, and body mass index (BMI) were determined from the closest GP record prior to prostate cancer diagnosis (records older than ten years were ignored). Comorbidities prior to diagnosis were determined from GP diagnosis

codes on the basis of the eight most common diagnoses contributing to a recent adaptation of the Charlson comorbidity index for GPRD.(22)

Data analysis

The prostate cancer cohort was initially analysed using a nested case–control approach which accounts for immortal time bias.(23, 24) Cases were members who had died due to prostate cancer (with a prostate cancer ICD code as the underlying cause of death) and these were matched on age (in five year intervals) and year of cancer diagnosis to three controls who lived at least as long after their cancer diagnosis. The exposure period in cases was the period from prostate cancer diagnosis until six months prior to cancer-specific death. The exposure period in the controls was of the same duration as their matched cases starting from the date of prostate cancer diagnosis. Prescriptions in the six month period prior to death were removed as these may reflect end of life treatment or increased exposure to healthcare professionals. Analyses were restricted to individuals with at least one year of follow-up.

Conditional logistic regression was used to calculate odds ratios (ORs) and 95% confidence intervals (95%CIs). Adjusted analyses were conducted including potential confounders. Analyses were repeated classifying deaths as prostate cancer-specific if prostate cancer was recorded as any cause of death and not just the underlying cause. Similar analyses were also conducted for all-cause mortality. Additional analysis were conducted investigating aspirin usage in the year and 3 years prior to prostate cancer diagnosis, restricted to individuals with at least 1 year and 3 years, respectively, of medication records prior to diagnosis, not excluding deaths in the year after diagnosis. Various sensitivity analyses were conducted including varying the duration of the exposure exclusion period prior to death/index date and investigating exposure in various time intervals prior to death/index date. Analyses were also conducted investigating and stratifying by pre-diagnostic use of aspirin. Stratified analyses were also conducted by use of androgen deprivation therapy in the first six months after cancer diagnosis, by Gleason score and time to death. All stratified analyses were conducted after re-matching cases to controls within the strata of interest. An additional sensitivity analysis was conducted investigating only aspirin use prior to oestrogen therapy, by excluding aspirin prescriptions after first oestrogen therapy in each case-control matched set, to avoid the need to adjust for oestrogen therapy which has the potential for over adjustment. An additional analysis was also conducted analysing the prostate cancer cohort, without conversion to case-control data, and applying survival analysis to investigate aspirin exposure as a time varying covariate. (23) In this analysis individuals were considered non-users prior to

Low dose aspirin and prostate cancer survival | Appendix 4

use and users after a lag of 6 months after their first aspirin prescription, to mimic the casecontrol analysis. A similar dose exposure analysis was conducted with individuals considered non-users prior to 6 months after first use, a short term user between 6 months after first use and 6 months after their 12th prescription and a longer term user after this time. A separate analysis was also conducted using the time varying covariate approach with prostate cancerspecific death as the outcome adjusting for the competing risk of deaths from other causes, using competing-risks regression based on Fine and Gray's proportional subhazards model (not shown as results were identical).(25) Finally, a stop\start time varying covariate analysis was conducted, with patient follow-up post diagnosis split into periods of aspirin use and nonuse based upon the date and number of tablets, with a 6 month lag, adjusting for year of diagnosis, age, grade and oestrogen usage (user versus non-user with a 6 month lag).

The final analysis contained 1,184 prostate cancer-specific deaths and 3,531 matched controls, with aspirin usage of 25%. This allows over 80% power to detect as significant at the 5% level an odds ratio of 0.80 in patients receiving low dose aspirin. Statistical analyses were conducted in STATA 11 (StataCorp, College Station, Texas).

Results

Patient cohort

Overall, there were 8,128 primary prostate cancer cases occurring between 1998 and 2006 identified in NCDR and linked to CPRD. Of these, 633 cases were excluded because the diagnosis date preceded CPRD research quality records, 107 due to unavailability of death registration data, 875 because they had less than one year of follow-up post diagnosis and a further 174 because androgen deprivation therapy records preceded the prostate cancer diagnosis date by more than 60 days (suggesting an incorrect diagnosis date). The final cohort contained 6,339 prostate cancer cases, with an average follow-up of 6 years (range 1 to 13 years), in whom there were 1,194 cancer-specific deaths. This cohort was converted to case-control data with 1,184 cancer-specific deaths and 3,531 available controls.

Patient characteristics

Table 1 shows characteristics of prostate cancer-specific deaths (cases) and controls. The average duration of the exposure period was 3.8 years and varied from one to 11.9 years. Cases were more likely to have higher grade, higher Gleason scores and to have received chemotherapy, androgen deprivation therapy and oestrogen, compared with controls. In

contrast, cases were less likely to have had radical prostatectomy (2% versus 8%). There was little difference in receipt of radiotherapy between the groups. A slightly larger proportion of cases (19%) were current smokers compared with the controls (14%). Rates of comorbidities, alcohol consumption, and BMI levels prior to diagnosis were generally similar between cases and controls (Table 1).

Association between aspirin use and prostate cancer specific mortality

The association between aspirin usage and cancer-specific death is shown in Table 2. Overall, a greater proportion of patients dying from cancer were low dose aspirin users compared with controls (52.1% versus 38.7%, respectively) corresponding to an OR of 1.78 (95%CI 1.55, 2.04; P<0.001). After adjustment for confounders including treatment and comorbidities this association was attenuated and there was no association between low dose aspirin usage and prostate cancer specific mortality (adjusted OR=1.02 95%Cl 0.78, 1.34). Further analysis revealed that adjustment for oestrogen therapy accounted for the majority of this attenuation (after adjustment for only oestrogen therapy OR=1.23 95%CI 1.05, 1.44). In unadjusted analyses there was evidence of substantial increases in the risk of cancer specific mortality in patients with 1-11 low dose aspirin prescriptions (OR=2.02 95%CI 1.71, 2.38) and of a lesser magnitude in individuals with 12 or more prescriptions (OR=1.53 95%CI 1.28, 1.83). However, after adjustments there was no evidence of a difference in risk of cancer specific mortality in individuals with 1-11 and 12 or more prescriptions (adjusted OR=1.07 95%CI 0.78, 1.47 and adjusted OR=0.97 95%CI 0.69, 1.37, respectively). Additional analysis again revealed this attenuation was largely due to adjustment for oestrogen therapy, (after adjustment for only oestrogen therapy OR for 1-11 prescriptions=1.19 95%CI 0.98, 1.45 and OR for 12 or more prescriptions =1.26 95%Cl 1.03, 1.55). Similar findings were observed when the number of tablets and tablets per day were investigated.

Association between pre-diagnostic aspirin use and prostate cancer-specific mortality

Overall, there was some evidence of more frequent low dose aspirin use in the year prior to diagnosis (restricting analysis to individuals with 1 year of records) in patients dying from cancer compared with controls (27.1% versus 24.6%, respectively) but this difference was small corresponding to an unadjusted OR of 1.16 (95%CI 1.55, 2.04) and was no longer apparent after adjustment for confounders (adjusted OR=1.04 95%CI 0.89, 1.22, see Table 3). Although there was some evidence of a dose response association between low dose aspirin usage prior to diagnosis and risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality this association

disappeared after adjustment for confounders (see Table 3). When low dose aspirin usage in the 3 years prior to cancer diagnosis was investigated the unadjusted association was even weaker (OR=1.11 95% CI 0.95, 1.29) and, as before, this association was further attenuated after adjustment for confounders (adjusted OR 1.04 95% CI 0.87, 1.23).

Sensitivity/stratified analyses

Sensitivity analyses for the association between aspirin usage and cancer-specific death are shown in Table 3. The unadjusted association between aspirin usage and cancer specific mortality was attenuated after prescriptions in the year prior to death were excluded (unadjusted OR=1.55 95%CI 1.34, 1.80) and further attenuated after prescriptions in the two years prior to death were excluded (unadjusted OR=1.25 95%CI 1.05, 1.50) indicating that these associations reflected aspirin prescribing in the period immediately preceding death. After adjustments there was no evidence of an association when prescriptions in the year prior to death or 2 years prior to death were excluded (adjusted OR=0.96 95%CI 0.72, 1.28 and adjusted OR=0.81 95%CI 0.57, 1.15, respectively). There was little evidence of an association between post-diagnostic aspirin usage and cancer specific mortality in individuals who had used low dose aspirin prior to diagnosis (adjusted OR=1.01 95%CI 0.67, 1.53) or in those who had not (OR=0.77 95%CI 0.22, 2.62). There was no association between post diagnostic low dose aspirin usage and death in users of androgen deprivation therapy in the first 6 months after diagnosis and findings were similar across categories of Gleason score and across categories of time to death (as shown in Table 3). Analyses investigating pre-oestrogen aspirin usage (OR= 0.96 95%CI 0.75, 1.23) gave identical results to the main finding. Classifying deaths as prostate cancer specific if prostate cancer was recorded as any cause of death and not just the underlying cause had little impact on the main finding (adjusted OR=1.17 95%CI 0.94, 1.46). Table 3 also shows the main time varying covariate analysis conducted in the entire cohort which produced similar estimates to the main case-control analysis (adjusted HR=1.13 95%CI 0.95, 1.35). Finally, a stop\start time varying covariate also produced similar estimates for current use after adjustment for year of diagnosis, age, grade and oestrogen usage (adjusted HR=1.10 95%CI 0.94, 1.29).

Association between aspirin use and all-cause mortality

The association between low dose aspirin usage and all-cause mortality is shown in Table 4. After adjustments low dose aspirin users had a slight increase in the risk of all-cause mortality (adjusted OR=1.18 95% 1.00, 1.40), which to an extent followed a dose response in patients using 1 to 11 and 12 or more aspirin prescriptions (adjusted OR=1.14 95%Cl 0.93, 1.40 and adjusted OR=1.22 95%Cl 1.00, 1.50, respectively). Similar results were observed for analyses of tablets and tablets per day.

Discussion

This study did not provide evidence of a reduction in the risk of prostate cancer specific mortality (or all-cause mortality) in UK prostate cancer patients receiving low dose aspirin after (or before) their prostate cancer diagnosis. Low dose aspirin use at any time after prostate cancer diagnosis was associated with a significantly increased risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality but the complete attenuation of this association after adjustment for potential confounders, especially use of oestrogen, suggests that this is not a causal relationship. In the UK, oestrogen therapy remains an important treatment option in castrate resistant prostate cancer (notably, one third of prostate cancer deaths in this study received oestrogen therapy) and low dose aspirin is frequently concomitantly prescribed to reduce the risk of thromboembolic side effects. (26)

Our findings support the study by Dhillon et al. which observed no association between any aspirin use, following cancer diagnosis and development of metastases or prostate cancer specific mortality within the Health Professionals Follow-up study after excluding aspirin use in the 2 years prior to death.(17) In contrast to our findings and those of Dhillon et al., Choe et al. observed a marked reduction in the risk of prostate cancer death in men exposed to aspirin at or following prostate cancer diagnosis (HR=0.28, 95% CI 0.19, 0.41).(18) Our study population was very different from these studies, both of which investigated patients diagnosed in the USA, where widespread PSA testing results in the diagnosis of very early stage prostate cancer. None of the patients included in the study by Choe et al had node positive or metastatic disease, 72% had T1 disease and virtually all patients had intracapsular disease. Similarly, none of the patients included in the Health Professionals Study had metastatic disease at presentation, 60% had stage T1 disease and more than 95% intracapsular disease. Stage at presentation was not available within our study but based on data from regional UK cancer registries it is likely that less than 1% of patients had T1 disease, between 50% and 70% had intracapsular disease and 25% to 50% had disease extending beyond the prostate, node positive or metastatic disease at presentation.(27, 28) Because of the lack of data on stage at presentation we were unable to restrict our analysis to a prostate cancer population with a stage distribution similar to that of Choe et al or Dhillon et al. We could not therefore rule out a protective effect in patients with early stage disease, as seen by

Low dose aspirin and prostate cancer survival | Appendix 4

Choe et al. but not by Dhillon et al. It is possible that any benefit of inhibition of platelet aggregation by aspirin in prostate cancer patients may be restricted to patients with very early stage disease and without micro-metastases disseminated at the time of diagnosis.(29)

The findings of our study contrasts with that of Grytli et al (19) who observed a reduction in the risk of prostate cancer specific death in users of low dose aspirin (HR=0.81 95%CI 0.71, 0.93) in a subgroup of Norwegian prostate cancer patients at high risk of prostate cancer specific mortality. However, this study had significant methodological weaknesses.(30) Most importantly, an aspirin user was defined as someone using aspirin prior to diagnosis and "if they repeated prescription filling after diagnosis" and consequently their estimate will have incurred immortal time bias because prostate cancer patients who live longer will be more likely to get repeat prescriptions. Our analysis was conducted using techniques (such as the nested case-control analysis and the use of time varying covariates in survival models) recommended to avoid immortal time bias.(23)

The main strength of our study is that it contains the largest number of prostate cancer deaths in which low dose aspirin use post cancer diagnosis and survival have been investigated. In addition, prostate cancer diagnosis was verified from linkage to cancer registry data. Detailed aspirin prescription data were available, including the timing of prescriptions allowing us to investigate aspirin use after cancer diagnosis as this is the most relevant time point for clinical intervention (and clinical trials).

Some limitations must also be acknowledged. Adherence to aspirin cannot be determined as aspirin exposure is based on prescriptions issued. Furthermore aspirin is available over-thecounter, therefore some misclassification may have occurred. One previous CPRD study estimated that 70% to 80% (31) of aspirin use in the age-group we investigated was prescription based, whilst another showed little evidence of misclassification by aspirin usage when compared with patient recall. Also, methodological studies suggest that prescription data can give valid estimates of association even though drugs are available over the counter.(33) As with all observational studies is not possible to rule out the effect of aspirin however we were able to adjust for important confounders including Gleason score, treatment and comorbidities. Also reliable data was not gathered on disease progression or recurrence; therefore the findings of a recent study which demonstrated anticoagulant use including aspirin was associated with freedom from biochemical failure in men treated with

radiation could not be investigated.(34) However, it seems unlikely that aspirin could reduce the risk of recurrence or progression but not the risk of prostate cancer mortality.

Confounding by indication is a well-recognized limitation in pharmacoepidemiology. As discussed previously, it seems likely that the unadjusted increased risk of prostate cancerspecific mortality with post-diagnostic low dose aspirin use reflects confounding by indication as low dose aspirin will have been taken because oestrogen therapy has been used to treat advanced stage disease. Competing mortality could also influence our results as aspirin users may have increased risk of death from cardiovascular disease (due to confounding by indication) and hence higher competing mortality which could artificially reduce the risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality in aspirin users. Alternatively, aspirin users may have lower cardiovascular mortality (due to the medication), and reduced competing mortality, which could artificially increase the risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality in aspirin users. The former of these biases is of less concern as we did not observe protective effects of aspirin on prostate cancer-specific mortality. Moreover it is of some reassurance that when restricting the analysis to user of aspirin prior to cancer diagnosis (who are likely to have similar indications/experience similar reductions in cardiovascular mortality) no protective associations were observed. The principal limitation of our study was the lack of data on stage at presentation, which precluded an analysis in the subgroup of patients with early stage disease. Nevertheless, it is worth noting that previous studies have observed protective associations for aspirin in high risk prostate cancer patients [19] and in our study no protective associations were observed for low dose aspirin use prior to prostate cancer diagnosis (when disease is likely to be less advanced) or when the analysis was restricted to prostate cancer patients surviving for over 5 years (who are likely to have less advanced disease at onset).

In conclusion, there was no evidence that use of low dose aspirin after cancer diagnosis affected the risk of prostate cancer specific mortality in this study of UK prostate cancer patients. We could not, however, rule out a protective effect for post-diagnostic low dose aspirin use in prostate cancer patients diagnosed with early stage disease.

Grant support

This work was supported by a Cancer Research-UK project grant (C19630/A13265). CRC was supported by a Health and Social Care Research and Development, Public Health Agency, Northern Ireland, funded UK National Institute for Health Research Career Development Fellowship. EMF is supported by a PhD studentship from the Irish Cancer Society (CRS10FLA).

Low dose aspirin and prostate cancer survival | Appendix 4

The funders had no role in the study design; collection, analysis, and interpretation of data; writing of the report; or the decision to submit for publication.

References

NHS. Prescriptions Dispensed in the Community, Statistics for England - 2000-2010.
 The NHS Information Centre, Prescribing and Primary Care Services; 2011.

2. BNF. British National Formulary: current edition. London: BMJ Group & Pharmaceutical Press; 2012.

3. Elwood PC, Gallagher AM, Duthie GG, Mur LA, Morgan G. Aspirin, salicylates, and cancer. Lancet. 2009;373:1301-9.

4. Wu KK. Aspirin and salicylate: An old remedy with a new twist. Circulation. 2000;102:2022-3.

5. Pruthi RS, Wallen EM. Cyclooxygenase-2: a therapeutic target for prostate cancer. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2005;4:203-11.

6. Gasic GJ, Gasic TB, Stewart CC. Antimetastatic effects associated with platelet reduction. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1968;61:46-52.

7. Nash GF, Turner LF, Scully MF, Kakkar AK. Platelets and cancer. Lancet Oncol. 2002;3:425-30.

8. Jain S, Harris J, Ware J. Platelets: linking hemostasis and cancer. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2010;30:2362-7.

9. Kunita A, Kashima TG, Morishita Y, Fukayama M, Kato Y, Tsuruo T, et al. The platelet aggregation-inducing factor aggrus/podoplanin promotes pulmonary metastasis. Am J Pathol. 2007;170:1337-47.

10. Bambace NM, Holmes CE. The platelet contribution to cancer progression. J Thromb Haemost. 2011;9:237-49.

11. Rothwell PM, Fowkes FG, Belch JF, Ogawa H, Warlow CP, Meade TW. Effect of daily aspirin on long-term risk of death due to cancer: analysis of individual patient data from randomised trials. Lancet. 2011;377:31-41.

12. Rothwell PM, Price JF, Fowkes FG, Zanchetti A, Roncaglioni MC, Tognoni G, et al. Short-term effects of daily aspirin on cancer incidence, mortality, and non-vascular death: analysis of the time course of risks and benefits in 51 randomised controlled trials. Lancet. 2012;379:1602-12.

13. Bosetti C, Rosato V, Gallus S, Cuzick J, La Vecchia C. Aspirin and cancer risk: a quantitative review to 2011. Ann Oncol. 2012;23:1403-15.

14. Norrish AE, Jackson RT, McRae CU. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and prostate cancer progression. Int J Cancer. 1998;77:511-5.

Low dose aspirin and prostate cancer survival | Appendix 4

15. Leitzmann MF, Stampfer MJ, Ma J, Chan JM, Colditz GA, Willett WC, et al. Aspirin use in relation to risk of prostate cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2002;11:1108-11.

16. Dhillon PK, Kenfield SA, Stampfer MJ, Giovannucci EL. Long-term aspirin use and the risk of total, high-grade, regionally advanced and lethal prostate cancer in a prospective cohort of health professionals, 1988-2006. Int J Cancer. 2011;128:2444-52.

17. Dhillon PK, Kenfield SA, Stampfer MJ, Giovannucci EL, Chan JM. Aspirin use after a prostate cancer diagnosis and cancer survival in a prospective cohort. Cancer Prev Res (Phila). 2012;5:1223-8.

18. Choe KS, Cowan JE, Chan JM, Carroll PR, D'Amico AV, Liauw SL. Aspirin Use and the Risk of Prostate Cancer Mortality in Men Treated With Prostatectomy or Radiotherapy. J Clin Oncol. 2012;30:3540-4.

19. Grytli HH, Fagerland MW, Fossa SD, Tasken KA. Association Between Use of beta-Blockers and Prostate Cancer-Specific Survival: A Cohort Study of 3561 Prostate Cancer Patients with High-Risk or Metastatic Disease. Eur Urol. 2013.

20. Jick H, Jick SS, Derby LE. Validation of information recorded on general practitioner based computerised data resource in the United Kingdom. BMJ. 1991;302:766-8.

 21.
 NCI. SEER Training Modules, Prostate Cancer. Morphology & Grade 2012 27/11/2012;

 Available
 from:
 http://training.seer.cancer.gov/prostate/abstract-code

 stage/morphology.html
 http://training.seer.cancer.gov/prostate/abstract-code

22. Khan NF, Perera R, Harper S, Rose PW. Adaptation and validation of the Charlson Index for Read/OXMIS coded databases. BMC family practice. 2010;11:1.

23. Levesque LE, Hanley JA, Kezouh A, Suissa S. Problem of immortal time bias in cohort studies: example using statins for preventing progression of diabetes. BMJ. 2010;340:b5087.

24. Etminan M, Samii A. Pharmacoepidemiology I: a review of pharmacoepidemiologic study designs. Pharmacotherapy. 2004;24:964-9.

25. Fine J, Gray R. A proportional hazards model for the subdistribution of a competing risk. Journal of the Americal Statistical Association. 1999;94:496-509.

26. Bosset PO, Albiges L, Seisen T, de la Motte Rouge T, Phe V, Bitker MO, et al. Current role of diethylstilbestrol in the management of advanced prostate cancer. BJU Int. 2012;110:E826-9.

27. Moore AL, Dimitropoulou P, Lane A, Powell PH, Greenberg DC, Brown CH, et al. Population-based prostate-specific antigen testing in the UK leads to a stage migration of prostate cancer. BJU Int. 2009;104:1592-8.

28. Bannon F, Gavin AT. Monitoring care of prostate cancer patients in Northern Ireland diagnosed 2006 (with comparison 1996 & 2001). Belfast: Northern Ireland Cancer Registry; 2009.

29. Fujisawa M, Miyake H. Significance of micrometastases in prostate cancer. Surgical oncology. 2008;17:247-52.

30. Cardwell CR, Suissa S, Murray LJ. Re: Helene Hartvedt Grytli, Morten Wang Fagerland, Sophie D. Fosså, Kristin Austlid Taskén. Association Between Use of β-Blockers and Prostate Cancer–specific Survival: A Cohort Study of 3561 Prostate Cancer Patients with High-risk or Metastatic Disease. Eur Urol. In press. . Eur Urol. 2013.

31. Bedson J, Whitehurst T, Lewis M, Croft P. Factors affecting over-the-counter use of aspirin in the secondary prophylaxis of cardiovascular disease. Br J Gen Pract. 2001;51:1001-3.

32. Yang YX, Hennessy S, Propert K, Hwang WT, Sarkar M, Lewis JD. Chronic statin therapy and the risk of colorectal cancer. Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf. 2008;17:869-76.

33. Yood MU, Campbell UB, Rothman KJ, Jick SS, Lang J, Wells KE, et al. Using prescription claims data for drugs available over-the-counter (OTC). Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf. 2007;16:961-8.

34. Choe KS, Correa D, Jani AB, Liauw SL. The use of anticoagulants improves biochemical control of localized prostate cancer treated with radiotherapy. Cancer. 2010;116:1820-6.
Table 1. Characteristics of prostate cancer patients who die from prostate cancer (cases)

 compared with controls.

	Prostate cancer- specific deaths n (%)	Controls n (%)	P-value
	[n=1,184]	[n=3,531]	
Year of cancer diagnosis			
1998-2000	396 (33.5%)	1,178 (33.4%)	Matched
2001-2003	461 (38.9%)	1,374 (38.9%)	
2003-2006	327 (27.6%)	979 (27.7%)	
Age at cancer diagnosis			
< 50	6 (0.5%)	15 (0.4%)	Matched
50-59	71 (6.0%)	213 (6.0%)	
60-69	280 (23.7%)	840 (23.8%)	
70-79	532 (44.9%)	1,596 (45.2%)	
80-89	271 (22.9%)	808 (22.9%)	
≥ 90	24 (2.0%)	59 (1.7%)	
Post cancer diagnosis follow-up (years):			Matched
mean (sd)	3.8 (2.2)	3.8 (2.2)	
range	1-11.9	1-11.9	
Gleason score ^a			
2-6	112 (21.6)	943 (51.0)	<0.001
7	141 (27.2)	508 (27.5)	
8-10	265 (51.2)	398 (21.5)	
Missing	313	715	
Grade			
Well differentiated	34 (4.4%)	319 (12.3%)	<0.001
Moderately differentiated	217 (28.3%)	1,278 (49.3%)	
Poorly differentiated	516 (67.3%)	993 (38.3%)	
Missing	417	994	
Treatment within 6 months of cancer dia	gnosis		
Chemotherapy	49 (4.1%)	72 (2.0%)	< 0.001
Radiotherapy	246 (20.8%)	743 (21.0%)	0.88
Androgen deprivation therapy	976 (82.4%)	2,092 (59.3%)	<0.001
Oestrogen therapy	352 (32.8%)	76 (2.4%)	<0.001
Radical prostatectomy ^b	20 (2.4%)	192 (7.6%)	<0.001
Smoking prior to cancer diagnosis			
Non-smoker	453 (46.8%)	1,530 (52.0%)	0.001
Ex-smoker	331 (34.2%)	1,000 (34.0%)	
Current smoker	185 (19.1%)	415 (14.1%)	

Missing	215	586	
Alcohol prior to cancer diagnosis			
Never consumed alcohol	95 (10.7%)	290 (10.7%)	0.80
Alcohol consumer	791 (89.3%)	2,415 (89.3%)	
Missing	198	826	
BMI (kg/m ²) prior to cancer diagnosis:	882	2736	
Mean (sd)	26.4 (4.0)	26.1 (3.8)	0.02
Comorbidity (prior to cancer diagnosis or	during follow-up tin	ne)	
Cerebrovascular disease	124 (10.5%)	327 (9.3%)	0.24
Chronic pulmonary disease	229 (19.3%)	681 (19.3%)	0.95
Congestive heart disease	108 (9.1%)	231 (6.5%)	0.003
Diabetes	141 (11.9%)	393 (11.1%)	0.45
Myocardial infarction	130 (11.0%)	356 (10.1%)	0.39
Peptic ulcer disease	77 (6.5%)	240 (6.8%)	0.66
Peripheral vascular disease	113 (9.5%)	242 (6.9%)	0.003
Rheumatological disease	37 (3.1%)	166 (4.7%)	0.02
	· · · ·	C	1 . 111

^aRestricted to patients from the Thames Cancer Registry, South West Cancer Intelligence Service,

West Midlands Cancer Intelligence Unit and North West Cancer Intelligence Service.

^bExcludes patients from the Thames Cancer Registry and Trent Cancer Registry as data not available

Post-diagnostic aspirin usage	Prostate cancer specific deaths n (%)	Controls n (%)	Unadjusted OR (95%CI)	P	Adjusted ^a OR (95%CI)	Ρ	Additionally adjusting for grade & radical prostatectomy ^b (95% CI)	р
No. prescriptions low dose								
0	567 (47.9)	2,166 (61.3)	1.00		1.00		1.00	
1 or more	617 (52.1)	1,365 (38.7)	1.78 (1.55, 2.04)	<0.001	1.19 (0.99, 1.43)	0.06	1.02 (0.78, 1.34)	0.86
No. prescriptions low dose								
0	567 (47.9)	2,166 (61.3)	1.00		1.00		1.00	
1-11	335 (28.3)	642 (18.2)	2.02 (1.71, 2.38)	< 0.001	1.16 (0.94, 1.44)	0.17	1.07 (0.78, 1.47)	0.66
12 or more	282 (23.8)	723 (20.5)	1.53 (1.28, 1.83)	<0.001	1.23 (0.97, 1.56)	0.08	0.97 (0.69, 1.37)	0.88
No. tablets low dose ^c								
0	567 (47.9)	2,166 (61.3)	1.00		1.00		1.00	
1-365	252 (21.3)	444 (12.6)	2.19 (1.83, 2.64)	<0.001	1.16 (0.91, 1.47)	0.22	1.23 (0.87, 1.75)	0.25
366 or more	365 (30.8)	921 (26.1)	1.55 (1.32, 1.82)	< 0.001	1.21 (0.98, 1.50)	0.08	0.90 (0.66, 1.23)	0.52
No. tablets per day ^d								
0	567 (47.9)	2,166 (61.3)	1.00		1.00		1.00	
0-0.5	269 (22.7)	443 (12.6)	2.42 (2.01, 2.90)	< 0.001	1.08 (0.84, 1.40)	0.55	1.12 (0.79, 1.60)	0.53
0.5-1	228 (19.3)	586 (16.6)	1.55 (1.28, 1.86)	<0.001	1.25 (0.99, 1.58)	0.07	0.82 (0.58, 1.17)	0.28
>1	120 (10.1)	336 (9.5)	1.38 (1.10, 1.73)	0.006	1.26 (0.95, 1.66)	0.10	1.31 (0.85, 2.01)	0.22
Low dose aspirin category ^e								
Never	509 (46.9)	1,952 (60.3)	1.00		1.00		1.00	
Past (prescriptions pre-diagnosis)	12 (1.1)	54 (1.7)	0.88 (0.47, 1.67)	0.70	0.96 (0.49, 1.88)	0.90	1.43 (0.50, 4.12)	0.50
Current (prescriptions after diagnosis)	565 (52.0)	1,232 (38.1)	1.82 (1.58, 2.11)	< 0.001	1.16 (0.96, 1.41)	0.12	1.18 (0.88, 1.57)	0.27

Table 2. Post-diagnostic exposure to aspirin and odds of prostate cancer specific death in prostate cancer patients.

^a Model includes chemotherapy within 6 months of diagnosis, radiotherapy within 6 months, androgen deprivation therapy during exposure period,

oestrogen therapy during exposure period, comorbidities (pre-diagnosis or during exposure, including myocardial infarction, cerebrovascular disease

congestive heart disease, chronic pulmonary disease, peripheral vascular disease, peptic ulcer disease and diabetes), and smoking (pre-diagnosis, with missing included as a category). ^b Restricted to 577 prostate cancer specific deaths and 1,715 controls with available data. ^c Total number of tablets taken in exposure period divided by duration of exposure period in days. ^e Restricted to individuals with 1 year of records prior to diagnosis, never includes individuals not using in the year prior to diagnosis or after diagnosis, past includes individuals using in the year prior to diagnosis but not after and current includes individuals using after diagnosis.

Comparison ^a	Prostate cancer- specific deaths	Controls	OR (95% CI) aspirin users vs. non-users	P- value	OR (95%CI) 1 to 11 aspirin prescriptions vs. none	P- value	OR (95%CI) 12 or more aspirin prescriptions vs. none	P-value
Main analysis								
Diagnosis to 6 months prior to death: Unadjusted	1184	3531	1.78 (1.55, 2.04)	<0.001	2.02 (1.71, 2.38)	<0.00 1	1.53 (1.28, 1.83)	<0.001
Diagnosis to 6 months prior to death	577	1715	1.02 (0.78, 1.34)	0.86	1.07 (0.78, 1.47)	0.66	0.97 (0.69, 1.37)	0.88
Diagnosis to 1 year prior to death ^b : Unadjusted	1021	3043	1.55 (1.34, 1.80)	<0.001	1.70 (1.42, 2.03)	<0.00 1	1.39 (1.15, 1.69)	0.001
Diagnosis to 1 year prior to death $^{\rm b}$	509	1,513	0.96 (0.72, 1.28)	0.77	0.96 (0.67, 1.36)	0.81	0.95 (0.66, 1.38)	0.81
Diagnosis to 2 years prior to death ^c : Unadjusted Diagnosis to 2 years prior to death ^c	738 371	2197 1,103	1.25 (1.05, 1.50) 0.81 (0.57, 1.15)	0.01 0.25	1.33 (1.06, 1.65) 0.76 (0.50, 1.15)	0.01 0.19	1.18 (0.93, 1.49) 0.90 (0.56, 1.43)	0.17 0.65
No pre-diagnostic low dose aspirin use ^d Pre-diagnostic low dose aspirin user ^d	389 140	1161 400	1.01 (0.67, 1.53) 0.77 (0.22, 2.62)	0.97 0.67	1.22 (0.76, 1.95) 0.68 (0.20, 2.35)	0.41 0.54	0.71 (0.39, 1.30) 1.04 (0.28, 3.85)	0.27 0.96
Pre-diagnostic low dose aspirin use ^e : Unadjusted	1371	4088	1.16 (1.00, 1.33)	0.05	1.14 (0.98, 1.32)	0.10	1.23 (0.93, 1.63)	0.14
Low dose aspirin use prior to oestrogen therapy $^{\mathrm{f}}$	577	1715	0.96 (0.75, 1.23)	0.76	0.88 (0.65, 1.19)	0.41	1.06 (0.78, 1.44)	0.72
Users of androgen deprivation therapy ^g	419	1241	0.97 (0.72, 1.32)	0.86	1.03 (0.71, 1.48)	0.87	0.90 (0.61, 1.34)	0.61
Gleason score 1 to 6 ^h Gleason score 7 ^h Gleason score 8 to 10 ^h	109 135 248	315 389 703	1.12 (0.60, 2.08) 0.97 (0.56, 1.68) 1.32 (0.89, 1.98)	0.72 0.93 0.17	1.22 (0.58, 2.56) 0.79 (0.39, 1.58) 1.30 (0.82, 2.04)	0.61 0.50 0.26	1.02 (0.46, 2.25) 1.17 (0.61, 2.25) 1.37 (0.81, 2.32)	0.97 0.63 0.24

Table 3. Sensitivity analysis for association between low dose aspirin usage and prostate cancer-specific death in prostate cancer patients.

Low dose aspirin and prostate cancer survival | Appendix 4

In patients who died 1 to 2.49 years after diagnosis	206	612	1.42 (0.90, 2.25)	0.14	1.30 (0.80, 2.14)	0.29	1.93 (0.91, 4.12)	0.09
In patients who died 2.5 to 4.99 years after diagnosis	203	605	0.86 (0.54, 1.36)	0.51	0.59 (0.31, 1.11)	0.10	1.10 (0.65, 1.87)	0.72
In patients who died > 5 years after diagnosis	168	498	0.87 (0.51, 1.48)	0.60	1.60 (0.80, 3.22)	0.19	0.58 (0.31, 1.10)	0.09
Time varying covariate analysis ⁱ : Unadjusted	1194	5145	1.78 (1.58, 2.00)	<0.001	1.98 (1.73, 2.27)	<0.00 1	1.53 (1.32, 1.78)	<0.001
Time varying covariate analysis	582	2852	1.13 (0.95, 1.35)	0.16	1.15 (0.93, 1.41)	0.19	1.12 (0.90, 1.38)	0.31

^a All sensitivity analyses refer to low dose aspirin usage in the time period from prostate cancer diagnosis to 6 months before death, and are adjusted for matching criteria (age and year of cancer diagnosis), grade, radical prostatectomy, chemotherapy within 6 months of diagnosis, radiotherapy within 6 months, androgen deprivation therapy during exposure period, oestrogen therapy during exposure period, comorbidities (pre-diagnosis or during exposure, including myocardial infarction, cerebrovascular disease, congestive heart disease, chronic pulmonary disease, peripheral vascular disease, peptic ulcer disease and diabetes), and smoking (pre-diagnosis, with missing included as a category).

^b Restricted to individuals with over 1.5 years of follow-up.

^c Restricted to individuals with over 2.5 years of follow-up.

^d Pre-diagnostic low dose aspirin use in 1 year prior to prostate cancer diagnosis, restricted to individuals with at least 1 year of medication records prior to diagnosis.

^e Pre-diagnostic low dose aspirin use in 1 year prior to prostate cancer diagnosis, restricted to individuals with at least 1 year of medication records prior to diagnosis, not excluding deaths in the year after diagnosis.

^f Adjusted for matching criteria (age and year of cancer diagnosis), grade, radical prostatectomy, chemotherapy within 6 months of diagnosis, radiotherapy within 6 months, androgen deprivation therapy during exposure period, comorbidities (pre-diagnosis or during exposure, including myocardial infarction, cerebrovascular disease, congestive heart disease, chronic pulmonary disease, peripheral vascular disease, peptic ulcer disease and diabetes), and smoking (pre-diagnosis, with missing included as a category) but not oestrogen therapy.

^g Includes users of either gonadorelin analogue therapy or anti-androgen therapy first received between cancer diagnosis and 6 months after diagnosis.

^h Adjusted for matching criteria (age and year of cancer diagnosis), chemotherapy within 6 months of diagnosis, radiotherapy within 6 months, androgen deprivation therapy during exposure period, oestrogen therapy during exposure period, comorbidities (pre-diagnosis or during exposure, including myocardial infarction, cerebrovascular disease, congestive heart disease, chronic pulmonary disease, peripheral vascular disease, peptic ulcer disease and diabetes), and smoking (pre-diagnosis, with missing included as a category).

¹ Reported estimates are hazard ratios and 95% CIs, adjusted for age and year of prostate cancer diagnosis, grade, radical prostatectomy and oestrogen therapy (as a time varying covariate).

Post-diagnostic aspirin usage	All-cause deaths n (%)	Controls n (%)	Unadjusted OR (95%CI)	Ρ	Adjusted ^a OR (95%CI)	Ρ	Additionally adjusting for grade & radical prostatectomy ^b (95% CI)	р
No. prescriptions low dose								
0	1,033 (47.0)	3,904 (59.6)	1.00		1.00		1.00	
1 or more	1,164 (53.0)	2,646 (40.4)	1.69 (1.50, 1.92)	<0.001	1.20 (1.06, 1.35)	0.003	1.18 (1.00, 1.40)	0.05
No. prescriptions low dose								
0	1,033 (47.0)	3,904 (59.6)	1.00		1.00		1.00	
1-11	546 (24.9)	1,170 (17.9)	1.77 (1.56, 2.00)	< 0.001	1.18 (1.02, 1.36)	0.02	1.14 (0.93, 1.40)	0.20
12 or more	618 (28.1)	1,576 (22.5)	1.63 (1.44, 1.84)	<0.001	1.21 (1.05, 1.40)	0.01	1.22 (1.00, 1.50)	0.05
No. tablets low dose ^c								
0	1,033 (47.0)	3,904 (59.6)	1.00		1.00		1.00	
1-365	402 (18.3)	799 (12.2)	1.92 (1.67, 2.21)	< 0.001	1.23 (1.04, 1.44)	0.01	1.17 (0.93, 1.48)	0.17
366 or more	762 (34.7)	1,847 (28.2)	1.59 (1.42, 1.78)	<0.001	1.18 (1.03, 1.35)	0.01	1.18 (0.98, 1.43)	0.08
No. tablets per dav ^d								
0	1,033 (47.0)	3,904 (59,6)	1.00		1.00		1.00	
0 to 0.5	479 (21.8)	871 (13.3)	2.15 (1.88, 2.47)	< 0.001	1.31 (1.12, 1.53)	0.001	1.19 (0.96, 1.49)	0.11
>0.5	457 (20.8)	1,209 (18.5)	1.46 (1.28, 1.66)	< 0.001	1.11 (1.00, 1.30)	0.18	1.09 (0.88, 1.41)	0.45
>1	228 (10.4)	566 (8.6)	1.54 (1.30, 1.82)	<0.001	1.21 (1.00, 1.46)	0.05	1.37 (1.05, 1.80)	0.02
Low dose aspirin category ^e								
Never	918 (45.5)	3,464 (57.6)	1.00		1.00		1.00	
Past (prescriptions pre-diagnosis)	33 (1.6)	63 (1.0)	1.98 (1.28, 3.05)	0.002	1.53 (0.97, 2.40)	0.07	1.47 (0.82, 2.61)	0.19
Current (prescriptions after diagnosis)	1,068 (52.9)	2,491 (41.4)	1.66 (1.50, 1.85)	< 0.001	1.19 (1.05, 1.34)	0.01	1.22 (1.02, 1.45)	0.03

Table 4. Post-diagnostic exposure to aspirin and odds of all-cause mortality in prostate cancer patients.

^a Model includes chemotherapy within 6 months of diagnosis, radiotherapy within 6 months, androgen deprivation therapy during exposure period,

oestrogen therapy during exposure period, NSAID use (post-diagnosis), comorbidities (pre-diagnosis or during exposure period, including myocardial

infarction, cerebrovascular disease, congestive heart disease, chronic pulmonary disease, peripheral vascular disease, peptic ulcer disease and diabetes), and smoking (pre-diagnosis, with missing included as a category). ^b Restricted to 1,153 cases and 3,420 controls with available data. ^c Total number of tablets taken in exposure period. ^d Total number of tablets taken in exposure period divided by duration of exposure period in days. ^e Restricted to individuals with 1 year of records prior to diagnosis, never includes individuals not using in the year prior to diagnosis or after diagnosis, past includes individuals using in the year prior to diagnosis but not after and current includes individuals using after diagnosis.

APPENDIX 5: ASPIRIN USE, LYMPH NODE METASTASIS AND MORTALITY IN WOMEN WITH

STAGE I-III BREAST CANCER: A PROSPECTIVE COHORT STUDY

Barron TI,^{1,4} Flahavan EM,¹ Sharp L,² Sharp L, Bennett K,¹ Visvanathan K.^{3,4}

- 1. Department of Pharmacology & Therapeutics, Trinity College Dublin, Trinity Centre for Health Sciences, St James's Hospital, Dublin, Ireland.
- 2. National Cancer Registry Ireland, Cork, Ireland.
- 3. Sidney Kimmel Comprehensive Cancer Centre, Johns Hopkins School of Medicine, Baltimore, Maryland, USA.
- 4. Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, Baltimore, Maryland, USA.

Under Review

ABSTRACT

Background: In a recent meta-analysis of aspirin trials in cardiovascular disease, use of aspirin (COX-1/-2 inhibitor) was associated with a lower risk of distant metastasis in patients who developed cancer. In clinical studies, breast tumors that have spread to lymph-nodes are more likely to express COX-2 and in preclinical studies COX-2 inhibition prevents lymphatic metastasis. In this study, associations between aspirin use, the presence of lymphatic metastasis at breast cancer diagnosis, and mortality were examined. Methods: Women with stage I-III breast cancers diagnosed from 2001-2006 (N=2,796) were identified from Ireland's linked National Cancer Registry and prescription-refill database. Information on mammographic-screening was available from linked screening data. Relative risks (RR) were estimated for associations between pre-diagnostic aspirin use and lymph node-positive status. Hazard ratios (HR) were estimated for associations between aspirin use and mortality, stratified by lymph-node status. Results: Aspirin use was protective against node-positive disease. Women with pre-diagnostic aspirin use were significantly less likely to present with a lymph node-positive tumor than non-users (RR=0.89, 95%CI 0.81-0.97). The magnitude of association increased with aspirin dose (*P-trend*<0.01) and dosing-intensity (*P-trend*<0.001). Associations were consistent in women with and without screen-detected tumors (Pinteraction=0.953). Aspirin use was associated with lower breast cancer-specific mortality only among women with lymph node-negative tumors (HR=0.53 95%CI 0.30-0.94; Pinteraction=0.038). Overall associations between aspirin and mortality were non-significant. Conclusion: Consistent with preclinical studies, aspirin use prior to breast cancer diagnosis was protective against lymphatic metastasis. Furthermore, associations between prediagnosis aspirin use and breast cancer-specific mortality were significantly modified by lymph-node status.

BACKGROUND

In a recent meta-analysis of randomized trials of aspirin in cardiovascular disease, the use of aspirin, a COX-1/-2 inhibitor, was associated with a 25% reduction in the risk of distant metastasis at initial presentation in patients with any cancer diagnosis.(1) In the same meta-analysis pre-diagnostic aspirin use was also associated with lower cancer-specific mortality, primarily among individuals with localized disease at diagnosis.(1) A similar but non-significant association was observed for specific cancer sites, including the breast, however the sample size was extremely limited. In other observational studies among postmenopausal women, aspirin use has been associated with significant reductions in breast cancer recurrence and mortality.(2,3)

In clinical studies, women with COX-2 expressing breast tumors were significantly more likely to present with lymph node metastases at diagnosis.(4,5) Preclinical data suggests that the cyclooxygenase/prostaglandin pathway is involved in the development of lymph node metastases through the regulation of vascular endothelial growth factor-C/-D (VEGF-C/-D) mediated lymphangiogenesis.(6,7) Inhibition of COX-2 has also been shown to suppress the development of lymphatic metastasis in breast cancer animal models.(6,7)

In this study we aimed to investigate, in women with breast cancer, associations between aspirin use prior to breast cancer diagnosis and the presence of lymph node metastasis at diagnosis; and also, whether lymph node status at diagnosis modifies associations between pre-diagnostic aspirin use and breast cancer mortality.

METHODS

SETTING & DATA SOURCES

We conducted this study using linked patient records from the National Cancer Registry Ireland (NCRI) and prescription dispensing data from Ireland's General Medical Services (GMS) pharmacy claims database.(8) The NCRI records detailed information on all incident cancers diagnosed in the population usually resident in Ireland. Information is collected by trained, hospital-based, tumor registration officers from multiple sources; including pathology and radiology reports, medical records and death certificates. The use for research of anonymised data held by the NCRI is covered by the Health (Provision of Information) Act 1997.

Eligibility for the GMS prescription scheme is through means test or age (>70 years). The GMS database records details of all prescription drugs dispensed to GMS eligible patients since

2000. This includes all low-dose and most high-dose aspirin preparations, which are prescription-only in Ireland. Similar prescription-only regulations for aspirin exist in other European countries.(9) A small number of high-dose aspirin preparations are available over the counter, but only for specified short-term indications, in small pack sizes (<24-50 doses) and at increased cost. Women with GMS eligibility can obtain high dose aspirin preparations on-prescription without charge or restriction.

We used two independent sources of information to identify women with breast tumors detected by organized or opportunistic(10) screening-mammography. Firstly, individual screening histories from Ireland's population-based organized screening-mammography program, BreastCheck,(11) were linked to NCRI patient records, allowing the accurate identification of all organized screen-detected breast cancers.(12) Secondly, the NCRI provided information, collected by tumor registration officers, identifying breast tumors detected by any screening mammography. There was close to 100% agreement for organized screen-detected tumors between linked BreastCheck records and data collected by the NCRI.(12) This enabled us to identify women with tumors detected by opportunistic screening-mammography (i.e. screening-mammography use outside of BreastCheck).

COHORT & EXPOSURE DEFINITIONS

The study cohort included all women with a diagnosis of stage I-III invasive breast cancer (ICD-10 C50)(13) between 1st January 2001 and 31st December 2006, aged 50 to 80 years at diagnosis and with GMS eligibility from at least one year prior to diagnosis. Women were excluded if they had a prior invasive cancer other than non-melanoma skin cancer, or if their diagnosis was made at the time of death (Figure 1).

All prescriptions for aspirin, dispensed to women in the study cohort, were identified from the GMS database using WHO-ATC drug classifications(14) (Appendix-1). The dose and number of days' supply on each prescription were abstracted. We defined pre-diagnostic aspirin use as having at least one prescription for aspirin in the year prior to diagnosis. Aspirin dosing intensity, the proportion of days with a supply of aspirin available in the year prior to diagnosis, was also calculated.(15) Post-diagnostic aspirin use was defined as having at least one prescription for aspirin aspirin use was defined as having at least one prescription for aspirin aspirin use aspirin use was defined as having at least one prescription for aspirin between diagnosis and the end of follow-up.

OUTCOMES & COVARIATES

We used information from the NCRI database to identify lymph node status at diagnosis (positive, negative). Women were identified as lymph node-positive if they had a pathologic

nodal status of pN1/2/3 or, if not available, a clinical nodal status of N1/2/3.(13) Death certificates were used to identify the date and cause of death (Appendix-1) for survival analyses. The NCRI database was also used to classify women by tumor size (T1, T2, T3, T4);(13) tumor stage (I, IIa, IIb, IIIa, IIIb-c);(13) tumor grade (low, intermediate, high, unspecified); tumor morphology (ductal, lobular, other; Appendix-1); tumor topography (outer, inner/central, unspecified; Appendix-1); ER, PR, HER2 status (positive, negative, unspecified; Appendix-1); age (years) and smoking status (never, past, current, unspecified). As described above, women were also classified by whether their tumor was screen-detected (organized screening, opportunistic screening, not screen-detected). We used prescription data to identify other medication use in the year prior to diagnosis (Appendix-1). Since diabetes has been associated with lymphatic metastasis,(16) the use of any anti-diabetic medication was taken to indicate a diagnosis of diabetes. The number of medication classes received in the year prior to diagnosis was used to generate a comorbidity score.(17)

STATISTICAL ANALYSES

The distribution of clinical and socio-demographic covariates was compared between aspirin users and non-users. Univariate and multivariate log-binomial models(18,19) were used to estimate relative risks (RR) with 95% confidence intervals (CI) for associations between aspirin use and lymph node-positive breast cancer at diagnosis.(20,21) Covariates were identified for inclusion in the multivariate model based on prior knowledge of clinical, demographic and behavioral predictors of nodal status (tumor size; grade; morphology; topography; ER, PR, HER2 status; age; smoking status; screen- detection);(22-26) drugs associated with tumor invasiveness (beta-blockers, biguanides, bisphosphonates, statins, estrogen, estrogen/progesterone, NSAIDS);(27-32) comorbidities associated with lymphatic metastasis (diabetes);(16) and patient characteristics associated with extent of nodal evaluation (age, comorbidity score).(33) We selected the final multivariate model from these covariates using backwards elimination up to a 10% maximum cumulative change in the effect component of the fully adjusted RR.(34) Covariates consistently associated with nodal status in prior studies were fixed in the model (tumor size, grade, age, screen-detection).

Analyses were conducted by quartiles of aspirin dosing intensity; by low-dose (<150mg) and high-dose (at least one prescription \geq 150mg) aspirin use; and by duration of pre-diagnostic aspirin use (0-1.5, 1.5-3, \geq 3 years).(35) Effect modification of associations between aspirin use and nodal status was also assessed on an additive scale (risk difference, RD; interaction contrast, IC) with 95%CI (Wald test).(36) Breast tumor characteristics known to be associated

with COX-2 expression, (4,37,38) and therefore possibly more likely to respond to aspirin, were identified a priori and considered as potential effect modifiers. These were large tumor size, high grade, negative ER or PR status, positive HER2 status and morphology.

Multivariate Cox proportional hazards models were used to estimate hazard ratios (HR) with 95%CI for associations between aspirin use prior to diagnosis and (i) all-cause mortality, (ii) breast cancer-specific mortality. All women were followed from diagnosis to the first of either death or the 31st December 2007. Covariates were selected for inclusion in the multivariate model based on prior knowledge of clinical and demographic characteristics associated with breast cancer survival: age, comorbidity score, tumor stage (including nodal status), grade, ER, PR and HER2 status. Effect modification by nodal status at diagnosis was assessed on a multiplicative scale (ratio of hazard ratios, rHR) with 95%CI (Wald test). Analyses were repeated with adjustment for post-diagnostic aspirin use (unexposed, exposed; time varying; lagged 2 years). Cumulative mortality was also estimated from directly adjusted survival curves.(39) Analyses were conducted using SAS[®] v9.2 (SAS[®] Institute Inc, Cary, NC). Results were considered statistically significant at a two-sided α-level of 0.05.

SENSITIVITY ANALYSES

In addition to adjusting for screen-detection in analyses, the following sensitivity analyses were conducted to rule out early detection bias due to differential screening or intensity of medical surveillance among aspirin users as an explanation of our results: (i) associations between aspirin use and lymph node status were assessed in analyses stratified by screen-detection; (ii) a propensity-score matched analysis was conducted incorporating screening practices and comorbidities for aspirin users and non-users.

We also conducted sensitivity analyses to rule out bias due to the potential misclassification of nodal status based on clinical evaluation alone. In addition, to minimize the effect of any differential bias due to unrecorded nodal status (N=165) we took a conservative approach in the main analysis and classified all women with unrecorded lymph node status as lymph node positive (aspirin user 4.9%; aspirin non-user 8.6%). Sensitivity analyses using complete cases were also undertaken.

To assess the presence of bias due to possible misclassification of breast cancer-specific cause of death, we repeated survival analyses with the inclusion of: (i) deaths where breast cancer was listed as a secondary cause of death on the death certificate; (ii) deaths from ill-defined or secondary cancers, cancers of unknown behavior and unspecified causes. Post-diagnostic

aspirin use was lagged in survival analyses to allow an induction period for aspirin effect on mortality and to reduce the possibility that worsening prognosis influenced prescribing patterns. This lag time was varied from one to three years in sensitivity analyses.

RESULTS

COHORT CHARACTERISTICS

The characteristics of aspirin users (n=740) and non-users (n=2,056), stratified by dosing intensity, are presented in Table 1. Aspirin users were older and had a higher comorbidity score than non-users. However, the proportion of organized and opportunistic screen-detected tumors was similar between aspirin users and non-users (user/non-user; organized 11.0%/12.5%; opportunistic 3.9%/4.6%; P=0.38). There was also no difference in tumor size between aspirin users and non-users (P=0.781). The median proportion of days using aspirin in the year prior to diagnosis (dosing intensity) was 80.3%.

ASPIRIN & NODAL STATUS

RRs for associations between aspirin use and lymph node-positive breast cancer are presented in Table 2. The proportion of women with node-positive breast cancer in the aspirin non-user and user groups was 50.4% and 45.4%, respectively. In analyses adjusted for tumor size, tumor grade, screen detection, age and comorbidity score, women taking aspirin were significantly less likely to present with lymph node-positive breast cancer than women not taking aspirin (RR=0.89, 95%CI 0.81, 0.97). This translated to a 6% (95%CI 2%, 10%) lower adjusted absolute risk of lymph node metastasis between aspirin users and non-users.

The risk of presenting with lymph node metastasis decreased with increasing aspirin dosing intensity, dose and duration of use (Table 2). The adjusted RRs for node-positive disease for women in the lowest and highest quartiles of aspirin dosing intensity were 0.98 (95%CI 0.87, 1.10) and 0.81 (95%CI 0.68, 0.96) respectively (P-trend<0.001). The strength of association was also greater for women using higher aspirin doses (P-trend<0.001). We observed 20% and 33% reductions in the relative risk of node positive disease for regular use of low (<150mg) and high dose (\geq 150mg) aspirin respectively. Additionally, women initiating aspirin more than 1.5 years prior to their breast cancer diagnosis had a lower risk of lymph node metastasis (Table 2).

In sensitivity analyses, associations between aspirin use and lymph node metastasis were no different in women with and without screen-detected breast cancers (Appendix-2, P-

interaction=0.953). In addition our results were unchanged in analyses matched by propensity-score. The results were also unchanged in sensitivity analyses classifying women with only clinical assessment of nodal status as node positive. Full details of all sensitivity analyses are provided in Appendix-2.

ASPIRIN & NODAL STATUS – EFFECT MODIFICATION

Associations between aspirin use and a lower risk of lymph node metastasis were significantly stronger in women with larger tumors (Table 3; P-interaction=0.036); and PR-negative tumors (Table 3; P-interaction<0.001). Associations were also greater in women with ER-negative tumors (Table 3; P-interaction=0.056); HER2-positive tumors (Table 3; P-interaction=0.172); and high grade tumors (Appendix-3, Table A3-1; P-interaction=0.241), although these interactions did not reach statistical significance. There was no evidence of effect modification by tumor morphology (Table A3-1; P-interaction=0.619).

ASPIRIN & MORTALITY

Overall, pre-diagnostic aspirin use was associated with a non-significant reduction in the risk of breast cancer-specific and all-cause mortality (Table 4; Figure 2). In analyses of effect modification by nodal status, aspirin use pre-diagnosis was associated with a statistically significant 47% lower risk of breast cancer-specific mortality among women with nodenegative tumors, and no reduction in women with node-positive tumors (P-interaction=0.038; Table 5; Figure 2). Post-diagnosis aspirin dosing intensity was similar for women with nodenegative (84%) and node-positive tumors (78%). These results did not change after adjustment for post-diagnostic aspirin use (Appendix-2), or in sensitivity analyses for misclassification of cause of death (Appendix-2).

DISCUSSION

In this study of 2,796 women with stage I-III breast cancer, we found that women taking aspirin prior to their breast cancer diagnosis were significantly less likely to present with a lymph node-positive tumor than non-users. Prior studies of daily aspirin use and nodal status are not available for comparison. In our analyses we also observed that the magnitude of association between pre-diagnostic aspirin use and risk of lymph node metastasis increased with increasing aspirin dosing intensity and was strongest in women with regular aspirin use. Our results also indicated that pre-diagnostic aspirin use was associated with a lower risk of

lymphatic metastasis in women taking <150mg/day, with the suggestion of a stronger association at higher doses.

Importantly, our results are unlikely to be explained by differences in screeningmammography use or breast cancer surveillance between aspirin users and non-users for the following reasons: (i) there was no difference in the proportion of screen detected tumors between aspirin users and non-users; (ii) there was no difference in the distribution of tumor size at presentation between aspirin users and non-users; (iii) associations between aspirin use and nodal-status were unchanged in propensity-score matched analyses; and (iv) we observed the same association between aspirin use and a reduced risk of lymphatic metastasis in women with and without screen-detected breast cancers.

In analyses of effect modification we observed significant interaction between aspirin use and a number of tumor characteristics previously associated with COX-2 expression in breast tumors. This suggests the possibility that inhibition of lymphatic metastasis by aspirin may be mediated at least partly through a COX-2 dependent pathway. Our findings are consistent with observations from in vivo breast cancer models which have shown that COX-2 inhibition suppresses the development of lymph node metastasis through the regulation of VEGF-C/-D mediated lymphatic dysregulation.(6,7) VEGF-C/-D overexpression has been shown to induce hyperplasia in peritumoral lymphatic vessels, increasing lymphatic flow and enhancing the rate of tumor cell delivery to lymph nodes, leading to increased lymph node metastasis.(7,40) Inhibition of lymphatic dysregulation represents one possible mechanism of action for aspirin in breast cancer, although a number other mechanisms have been proposed, including the inhibition of platelet function and reductions in serum estrogen concentrations.(41,42) Importantly, it is not clear whether regulation of lymphangiogenesis can restore dysregulated lymphatics in established tumors or inhibit the development of lymphatic metastases from tumor cells that have already seeded to the lymph nodes.(7,40) This may explain why associations with reduced lymph node metastasis were only observed in women with aspirin use for a sustained period prior to diagnosis.

In our survival analyses, pre-diagnostic aspirin use was associated with a significantly reduced risk of breast cancer-specific mortality among women with lymph node-negative disease at diagnosis, but not those with lymph node-positive disease. Adjustment for post-diagnostic aspirin use did not alter these findings. Although this study is the first to directly assess the modification of associations between aspirin and breast cancer mortality by nodal status, results from one previous study do support this observation.(3) Blair et al reported significant

associations between NSAID exposure and mortality in women with "local" breast cancer (100% node-negative; HR=0.37, 95%CI 0.16, 0.86) but not women with "non-local" breast cancer (1.6% node-negative; HR=0.67, 95%CI 0.31, 1.43; rHR 0.55). Together, these findings suggest the possibility that pre-diagnostic aspirin exposure inhibits the development of lymph node metastases; and that, in women using aspirin prior to a breast cancer diagnosis, negative nodal status is predictive of a subsequent survival benefit from aspirin use. This additional survival benefit may be mediated through possible effects of pre-diagnostic aspirin use on the presence of micro-metastatic disease,(6,7) and/or responsiveness to post-diagnostic aspirin use. Our results are also consistent with the findings from a recent meta-analyses of cardiovascular trials;(1) in which, associations between pre-diagnostic aspirin use and lower cancer-specific mortality, in a range of cancers, were primarily observed in patients without metastatic disease at diagnosis.

The strengths of this study include its prospective design, large sample size, high quality outcome data and the availability of high quality information on mammographic screening. In addition, the prescription-only status of low-dose aspirin in Ireland allowed the objective assessment of detailed aspirin exposure histories for all women. The study also has some limitations. Since aspirin use was based upon prescriptions dispensed, non-compliance with treatment or use of any non-prescription high dose aspirin preparations will have resulted in exposure misclassification. This will usually bias results towards the null. Information about obesity, which has been associated with lymph node metastasis in some prior studies,(43,44) was not available. Aspirin users are, however, likely to have higher body mass index than non-users;(45) and this would be expected to attenuate the observed associations. Finally, the results from effect modification analyses by PR and HER2 status should be interpreted with caution due to the number of women with unspecified receptor status.

In conclusion, aspirin use prior to breast cancer diagnosis was associated with a lower risk of lymph node metastasis at diagnosis. Furthermore, associations between pre-diagnostic aspirin use and breast cancer-specific mortality were only observed in women with lymph nodenegative breast cancer at diagnosis. Our results provide insight into the potential mechanisms of action for aspirin in breast cancer progression. They also strongly suggest that prediagnostic use of aspirin may reduce mortality from breast cancer. These findings provide valuable information to inform the design of future clinical studies.

FUNDING

TIB is supported by the Health Research Board Ireland (HRA-2009-221, ICE-2011-9). EMF is supported by the Irish Cancer Society (CRS10FLA). KV is supported in part by the Breast Cancer Research Foundation. The Health Research Board Ireland, the Irish Cancer Society and the Breast Cancer Research Foundation had no role in the study design; collection, analysis, and interpretation of data; writing of the report; or the decision to submit for publication.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to thank the National Cancer Registry Ireland, the Irish Health Services Executive Primary Care Reimbursements Services and the Irish National Cancer Screening Service for providing access to the data upon which this study was based. In particular, we are grateful to the Data Team at the National Cancer Registry Ireland for linking the NCR, GMS and BreastCheck datasets and Dr Sandra Deady for preparing the datasets for analysis. The interpretation and reporting of these data are the responsibility of the authors and should in no way be seen as the official policy or interpretation of the National Cancer Registry Ireland, the Irish Health Services Executive Primary Care Reimbursements Services or the Irish National Cancer Screening Service.

REFERENCES

1. Rothwell PM, Wilson M, Price JF, Belch JFF, Meade TW, Mehta Z. Effect of daily aspirin on risk of cancer metastasis: a study of incident cancers during randomised controlled trials. Lancet. 2012 Apr 28;379(9826):1591–601.

2. Holmes MD, Chen WY, Li L, Hertzmark E, Spiegelman D, Hankinson SE. Aspirin intake and survival after breast cancer. J. Clin. Oncol. 2010 Mar 20;28(9):1467–72.

 Blair CK, Sweeney C, Anderson KE, Folsom AR. NSAID use and survival after breast cancer diagnosis in post-menopausal women. Breast Cancer Res. Treat. 2007 Jan;101(2):191– 7.

4. Ristimäki A, Sivula A, Lundin J, Lundin M, Salminen T, Haglund C, et al. Prognostic significance of elevated cyclooxygenase-2 expression in breast cancer. Cancer Res. 2002 Feb 1;62(3):632–5.

5. Holmes MD, Chen WY, Schnitt SJ, Collins L, Colditz GA, Hankinson SE, et al. COX-2 expression predicts worse breast cancer prognosis and does not modify the association with aspirin. Breast Cancer Res. Treat. 2011 Nov;130(2):657–62.

6. Xin X, Majumder M, Girish GV, et al: Targeting COX-2 and EP4 to control tumor growth, angiogenesis, lymphangiogenesis and metastasis to the lungs and lymph nodes in a breast cancer model. Lab Invest, Advance Online Publication 2012. doi: 10.1038/labinvest.2012.90

7. Karnezis T, Shayan R, Caesar C, Roufail S, Harris NC, Ardipradja K, et al. VEGF-D promotes tumor metastasis by regulating prostaglandins produced by the collecting lymphatic endothelium. Cancer Cell. 2012 Feb 14;21(2):181–95.

8. Barron TI, Connolly RM, Sharp L, Bennett K, Visvanathan K. Beta blockers and breast cancer mortality: a population-based study. J. Clin. Oncol. 2011 Jul 1;29(19):2635–44.

Bastiaannet E, Sampieri K, Dekkers OM, de Craen AJM, van Herk-Sukel MPP, Lemmens
 V, et al. Use of aspirin postdiagnosis improves survival for colon cancer patients. Br. J. Cancer.
 2012 Apr 24;106(9):1564–70.

10. Bulliard J-L, Ducros C, Jemelin C, Arzel B, Fioretta G, Levi F. Effectiveness of organised versus opportunistic mammography screening. Ann. Oncol. 2009 Jul;20(7):1199–202.

BreastCheck The National Breast Screening Programme History [Internet]. [cited 2012
 Oct 17]. Available from: http://www.breastcheck.ie/content/history

12. Data Quality and Completeness at the Irish National Cancer Registry [Internet]. National Cancer Registry Ireland; 2012. Available from: http://www.ncri.ie/pubs/pubfiles/CompletenessQuality.pdf

13. Greene FL, Page DL, Fleming ID, Fritz A, Balch CM, Haller DG, et al. AJCC Cancer Staging Manual. 6th ed. Springer; 2002.

14. WHO. ATC classification index with DDDs, 2011. Oslo: WHO Collaborating Centre for Drug Statistics Methodology; 2010.

15. Peterson AM, Nau DP, Cramer JA, Benner J, Gwadry-Sridhar F, Nichol M. A checklist for medication compliance and persistence studies using retrospective databases. Value Health. 2007 Feb;10(1):3–12.

16. Wolf I, Sadetzki S, Gluck I, Oberman B, Ben-David M, Papa MZ, et al. Association between diabetes mellitus and adverse characteristics of breast cancer at presentation. Eur. J. Cancer. 2006 May;42(8):1077–82.

17. Schneeweiss S, Seeger JD, Maclure M, Wang PS, Avorn J, Glynn RJ. Performance of comorbidity scores to control for confounding in epidemiologic studies using claims data. Am. J. Epidemiol. 2001 Nov 1;154(9):854–64.

18. Skov T, Deddens J, Petersen MR, Endahl L. Prevalence proportion ratios: estimation and hypothesis testing. Int J Epidemiol. 1998 Feb;27(1):91–5.

Wacholder S. Binomial regression in GLIM: estimating risk ratios and risk differences.
 Am. J. Epidemiol. 1986 Jan;123(1):174–84.

20. Spiegelman D, Hertzmark E. Easy SAS calculations for risk or prevalence ratios and differences. Am. J. Epidemiol. 2005 Aug 1;162(3):199–200.

Greenland S. Interpretation and choice of effect measures in epidemiologic analyses.
 Am. J. Epidemiol. 1987 May;125(5):761–8.

22. Bevilacqua J, Cody H 3rd, MacDonald KA, Tan LK, Borgen PI, Van Zee KJ. A prospective validated model for predicting axillary node metastases based on 2,000 sentinel node procedures: the role of tumour location [corrected]. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2002 Aug;28(5):490–500.

23. Gann PH, Colilla SA, Gapstur SM, Winchester DJ, Winchester DP. Factors associated with axillary lymph node metastasis from breast carcinoma: descriptive and predictive analyses. Cancer. 1999 Oct 15;86(8):1511–9.

24. Reyal F, Rouzier R, Depont-Hazelzet B, Bollet MA, Pierga J-Y, Alran S, et al. The molecular subtype classification is a determinant of sentinel node positivity in early breast carcinoma. PLoS ONE. 2011;6(5):e20297.

25. Daniell HW. Increased lymph node metastases at mastectomy for breast cancer associated with host obesity, cigarette smoking, age, and large tumor size. Cancer. 1988 Jul 15;62(2):429–35.

26. Bucchi L, Barchielli A, Ravaioli A, Federico M, De Lisi V, Ferretti S, et al. Screendetected vs clinical breast cancer: the advantage in the relative risk of lymph node metastases decreases with increasing tumour size. Br. J. Cancer. 2005 Jan 17;92(1):156–61.

27. Sloan EK, Priceman SJ, Cox BF, Yu S, Pimentel MA, Tangkanangnukul V, et al. The sympathetic nervous system induces a metastatic switch in primary breast cancer. Cancer Res. 2010 Sep 15;70(18):7042–52.

28. Hwang YP, Jeong HG. Metformin blocks migration and invasion of tumour cells by inhibition of matrix metalloproteinase-9 activation through a calcium and protein kinase Calpha-dependent pathway: phorbol-12-myristate-13-acetate-induced/extracellular signal-regulated kinase/activator protein-1. Br. J. Pharmacol. 2010 Jul;160(5):1195–211.

29. Boissier S, Ferreras M, Peyruchaud O, Magnetto S, Ebetino FH, Colombel M, et al. Bisphosphonates inhibit breast and prostate carcinoma cell invasion, an early event in the formation of bone metastases. Cancer Res. 2000 Jun 1;60(11):2949–54.

30. Denoyelle C, Vasse M, Körner M, Mishal Z, Ganné F, Vannier JP, et al. Cerivastatin, an inhibitor of HMG-CoA reductase, inhibits the signaling pathways involved in the invasiveness and metastatic properties of highly invasive breast cancer cell lines: an in vitro study. Carcinogenesis. 2001 Aug;22(8):1139–48.

31. Connolly EM, Harmey JH, O'Grady T, Foley D, Roche-Nagle G, Kay E, et al. Cyclooxygenase inhibition reduces tumour growth and metastasis in an orthotopic model of breast cancer. Br. J. Cancer. 2002 Jul 15;87(2):231–7.

32. Antoine C, Liebens F, Carly B, Pastijn A, Rozenberg S. Influence of HRT on prognostic factors for breast cancer: a systematic review after the Women's Health Initiative trial. Hum. Reprod. 2004 Mar;19(3):741–56.

33. Hillner BE, Penberthy L, Desch CE, McDonald MK, Smith TJ, Retchin SM. Variation in staging and treatment of local and regional breast cancer in the elderly. Breast Cancer Res. Treat. 1996;40(1):75–86.

34. Maldonado G, Greenland S. Simulation study of confounder-selection strategies. Am.J. Epidemiol. 1993 Dec 1;138(11):923–36.

35. Rothwell PM, Price JF, Fowkes FGR, Zanchetti A, Roncaglioni MC, Tognoni G, et al. Short-term effects of daily aspirin on cancer incidence, mortality, and non-vascular death: analysis of the time course of risks and benefits in 51 randomised controlled trials. Lancet. 2012 Apr 28;379(9826):1602–12.

36. Rothman KJ, Greenland S, Lash TL. Modern Epidemiology. Third. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2008.

37. Denkert C, Winzer K-J, Müller B-M, Weichert W, Pest S, Köbel M, et al. Elevated expression of cyclooxygenase-2 is a negative prognostic factor for disease free survival and overall survival in patients with breast carcinoma. Cancer. 2003 Jun 15;97(12):2978–87.

38. Wülfing P, Diallo R, Müller C, Wülfing C, Poremba C, Heinecke A, et al. Analysis of cyclooxygenase-2 expression in human breast cancer: high throughput tissue microarray analysis. J. Cancer Res. Clin. Oncol. 2003 Jul;129(7):375–82.

39. Zhang X, Loberiza FR, Klein JP, Zhang M-J. A SAS macro for estimation of direct adjusted survival curves based on a stratified Cox regression model. Comput Methods Programs Biomed. 2007 Nov;88(2):95–101.

40. Hoshida T, Isaka N, Hagendoorn J, di Tomaso E, Chen Y-L, Pytowski B, et al. Imaging steps of lymphatic metastasis reveals that vascular endothelial growth factor-C increases metastasis by increasing delivery of cancer cells to lymph nodes: therapeutic implications. Cancer Res. 2006 Aug 15;66(16):8065–75.

41. Thun MJ, Jacobs EJ, Patrono C. The role of aspirin in cancer prevention. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2012 May;9(5):259–67.

42. Gates MA, Tworoger SS, Eliassen AH, Missmer SA, Hankinson SE. Analgesic use and sex steroid hormone concentrations in postmenopausal women. Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev. 2010 Apr;19(4):1033–41.

43. Verreault R, Brisson J, Deschênes L, Naud F. Body weight and prognostic indicators in breast cancer. Modifying effect of estrogen receptors. Am. J. Epidemiol. 1989 Feb;129(2):260–
8.

44. Olsson A, Garne JP, Tengrup I, Zackrisson S, Manjer J. Overweight in relation to tumour size and axillary lymph node involvement in postmenopausal breast cancer patientsdifferences between women invited to vs. not invited to mammography in a randomized screening trial. Cancer Epidemiol. 2009 Jul;33(1):9–15.

45. Stafford RS. Aspirin use is low among United States outpatients with coronary artery disease. Circulation. 2000 Mar 14;101(10):1097–101.



N = 2,796 (740 aspirin users in year prior to diagnosis)

Figure 1: Flow chart for study cohort inclusion and exclusion critera

Table 1: Characteristics of women selected for inclusion in the study cohort

			Aspirin use in the	year prior diagnosis (dosing inte	ensity by quartiles) ^A	
Characteristic at diagnosis		Non-user N = 2,056	Dosing intensity (1%-37%) N = 186	Dosing intensity (38%-79%) N = 184	Dosing intensity (80%-97%) N = 185	Dosing intensity (98%-100%) N = 185
Patient details						
Age – Median (IQR)	Years	67 (58, 73)	72 (65, 77)	71 (64, 77)	73 (65, 76)	72 (66, 77)
Comorbidity – Median (IQR)	Drug classes	6 (3, 10)	10 (7, 14)	11 (8, 15)	11 (7, 15)	12 (9, 17)
Smoking status – (%)	Never	1,022 (49.7)	92 (49.5)	95 (51.6)	100 (54.1)	88 (47.6)
	Past	245 (11.9)	23 (12.4)	20 (10.9)	22 (11.9)	23 (12.4)
	Current	456 (22.2)	33 (17.7)	31 (16.8)	30 (16.2)	34 (18.4)
	Unspecified	333 (16.2)	38 (20.4)	38 (20.7)	33 (17.8)	40 (21.6)
Screen detected – (%)	Organized ^B	257 (12.5)	15 (8.1)	24 (13.0)	21 (11.4)	21 (11.4)
	Opportunistic	94 (4.6)	7 (3.8)	5 (2.7)	8 (4.3)	9 (4.9)
Concomitant drugs – (%) $^{\circ}$	Estrogen	107 (5.2)	6 (3.2)	8 (4.3)	9 (4.9)	8 (4.3)
	Estrogen/Progesterone	164 (8.0)	9 (4.8)	7 (3.8)	6 (3.2)	10 (5.4)
	Statins	307 (14.9)	68 (36.6)	93 (50.5)	92 (50.5)	112 (60.5)
	NSAID	876 (42.6)	101 (54.3)	89 (48.4)	94 (50.8)	101 (54.6)
	Beta blocker	315 (15.3)	62 (33.3)	68 (37.0)	69 (37.3)	85 (45.9)
	Anti-diabetic	79 (3.8)	17 (9.1)	28 (15.2)	23 (12.4)	32 (17.3)
	- Biguanide	46 (2.2)	14 (7.5)	18 (9.8)	16 (8.6)	23 (12.4)
	Bisphosphonate	109 (5.3)	10 (5.4)	16 (8.7)	23 (12.4)	18 (9.7)
Tumor details						
Tumor details Nodal status – (%) ^{D, E}	Negative	1,020 (49.6)	86 (46.2)	99 (53.8)	112 (60.5)	107 (57.8)
	Positive	1,036 (50.4)	100 (53.8)	85 (46.2)	73 (39.5)	78 (42.2)
Tumor size – (%) ^D	T1	848 (41.2)	71 (38.2)	84 (45.7)	78 (42.2)	62 (33.5)
	Т2	916 (44.6)	87 (46.8)	81 (44.0)	84 (45.4)	98 (53.0)
	Т3	130 (6.3)	9 (4.8)	12 (6.5)	12 (6.5)	13 (7.0)
	Т4	162 (7.9)	19 (10.2)	7 (3.8)	11 (5.9)	12 (6.5)
Tumor stage – (%) ^D	1	624 (30.4)	51 (27.4)	66 (35.9)	60 (32.4)	48 (25.9)
	lla / llb	626/490 (30.4/23.8)	60/46 (32.3/24.7)	61/36 (33.2/19.6)	68/35 (36.8/18.9)	80/31 (43.2/16.8)
	IIIa / IIIb-c	130/186 (9.0/6.3)	9/20 (4.8/10.8)	13/8 (7.1/4.3)	8/14 (4.3/7.6)	10/16 (5.4/8.6)
Tumor grade – (%)	Low	207 (10.1)	18 (9.7)	18 (9.8)	27 (14.6)	17 (9.2)
	Intermediate	921 (44.8)	83 (44.6)	105 (57.1)	84 (45.4)	81 (43.8)
	High	692 (33.7)	59 (31.7)	50 (27.2)	51 (27.6)	64 (34.6)
	Unspecified	236 (11.5)	26 (14.0)	11 (6.0)	23 (12.4)	23 (12.4)
Tumor morphology – (%)	Ductal	1,462 (71.1)	135 (72.6)	122 (66.3)	128 (69.2)	131 (70.8)
	Lobular	270 (13.1)	29 (15.6)	26 (14.1)	24 (13.0)	21 (11.4)
	Other	324 (16.3)	22 (11.8)	36 (19.6)	33 (17.8)	33 (17.8)
Tumor topography – (%)	Outer	898 (43.7)	79 (42.5)	91 (49.5)	89 (48.1)	75 (40.5)
	Inner/Central	845 (41.1)	76 (40.9)	63 (34.2)	77 (41.6)	80 (43.2)
	Unspecified	313 (15.8)	31 (16.7)	30 (16.3)	19 (10.3)	30 (16.2)

ER – (%)	+ve/-ve/Unspecified	1,384/378/294 (67.3/18.4/14.3)	125/45/16 (67.2/24.2/8.6)	130/24/30 (70.7/13.0/16.3)	127/28/30 (68.6/15.1/16.2)	131/29/25 (70.8/15.7/13.5)
PR – (%)	+ve/-ve/Unspecified	918/497/641 (44.6/24.2/31.2)	85/57/44 (45.7/30.6/23.7)	79/38/67 (42.9/20.7/36.4)	82/41/62 (44.3/22.2/33.5)	75/51/59 (40.5/27.6/31.9)
HER2 – (%)	+ve/-ve/Unspecified	227/919/910 (11.0/44.7/44.3)	27/86/73 (14.5/46.2/39.2)	21/73/80 (12.1/42.0/46.0)	15/91/79 (8.1/49.2/42.7)	27/89/69 (14.6/48.1/37.3)
Aspirin exposure (year pri	ior to diagnosis)					
Number of Rx dispensed			522 -	1,587 -	2,166 -	2,353 -
Rx doses – (%)	75mg/300mg/Other		379/107/36 (72.6/20.5/6.9)	1,247/264/76 (78.6/16.6/4.8)	1,914/186/66 (88.4/8.6/3.0)	2,137/160/56 (90.8/6.8/2.4)
Dosing intensity– Median(IQR) ^A	%		16.4 (7.7, 26.6)	57.0 (47.0, 71.6)	90.4 (86.8, 94.2)	100.0 (99.2, 100.0)
Aspirin exposure (diagnos	sis to end of follow up)					
Dosing intensity– Median(IQR) ^G	%	0.0 (0.0, 0.0) ^H	23.6 (0.0, 75.3)	74.2 (44.5, 90.9)	89.4 (65.0, 96.2)	97.2 (88.5, 100.0)

IQR: Inter-Quartile Range. ER: Estrogen Receptor. PR: Progesterone Receptor. HER2: Human Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor 2. Rx: Prescription. NSAID: Non-Steroidal Anti-Inflammatory Drug. A) Dosing intensity calculated as the number of days with a supply of aspirin available in year prior to diagnosis, divided by 365.

B) B) Identified from linked BreastCheck national screening program records.

C) In the year prior to breast cancer diagnosis.

D) AJCC Cancer Staging Manual 6th Edition. Springer, 2002.

E) Nodal status assessed pathologically, or if not available, assessed clinically.

F) Cumulative dose in year prior to diagnosis, divided by 365.

G) Post-diagnostic dosing intensity calculated as number of days with supply of aspirin available from diagnosis to end of follow-up, divided by the number of days from diagnosis to end of follow-up. H) Mean post-diagnostic dosing intensity 6.2% (SD 18.1). Mean post diagnostic daily dose 5.1mg (SD 15.6).

Table 2: Univariate and multivariate relative risks for aspirin use and lymph node-positive breast cancer at diagnosis

	Risk-ratios for node-positive (N+ve) versus node-negative (N-ve)						
Aspirin Use	N+ve (%)	N-ve (%)	Univariate RR (95%Cl)	Multivariate RR (95%CI) ^A			
Non-user in year prior to diagnosis	1,036 (50.4)	1,020 (49.6)	Ref -	Ref -			
Aspirin user in year prior to diagnosis	336 (45.4)	404 (54.6)	0.90 (0.82, 0.99)	0.89 (0.81, 0.97)			
Aspirin dosing intensity							
Aspirin user in year prior to diagnosis							
Dosing intensity 1% - 37% ^{B, C}	100 (53.8)	86 (46.2)	1.07 (0.93, 1.23)	0.98 (0.87, 1.10)			
Dosing intensity 38% - 79%	85 (46.2)	99 (53.8)	0.92 (0.92, 0.78)	0.96 (0.83, 1.11)			
Dosing intensity 80% - 97%	73 (39.5)	112 (60.5)	0.78 (0.78, 0.65)	0.77 (0.65, 0.91)			
Dosing intensity 98% - 100%	78 (42.2)	107 (57.8)	0.84 (0.84, 0.70)	0.81 (0.68, 0.96)			
Aspirin dose							
Aspirin user in year prior to diagnosis							
Low Dose \leq 150mg ^E	288 (45.6)	344 (54.4)	0.90 (0.82, 0.99)	0.90 (0.82, 0.98)			
High Dose > 150mg ^F	48 (44.4)	60 (55.6)	0.88 (0.71, 1.09)	0.82 (0.67, 1.00)*			
Aspirin dosing intensity & dose							
Aspirin user in year prior to diagnosis							
Low dosing intensity 1% - 79% ^{B, D}							
Low dose < 150mg ^E	152 (49.8)	153 (50.2)	0.99 (0.88, 1.12)	0.99 (0.90, 1.10)			
High dose ≥ 150mg ^F	33 (50.8)	32 (49.2)	1.01 (0.79, 1.28)	0.90 (0.72, 1.12)			
High dosing intensity 80% - 100%							
Low dose < 150mg	136 (41.6)	191 (58.4)	0.83 (0.72, 0.95)	0.80 (0.71, 0.92)			
High dose ≥ 150mg	15 (34.9)	28 (65.1)	0.69 (0.46, 1.04)	0.67 (0.45, 0.99)**			
Aspirin duration ^G							
Non-user in 3 years prior to diagnosis	543 (49.5)	554 (50.5)	Ref -	Ref -			
Aspirin user in 3 years prior to diagnosis							
Start aspirin <1.5 years prior to diagnosis	61 (50.8)	59 (49.2)	1.03 (0.85, 1.24)	1.01 (0.86, 1.18)			
Start aspirin 1.5-3.0 years prior to diagnosis	89 (47.1)	100 (52.9)	0.95 (0.81, 1.12)	0.96 (0.83, 1.11)			
Start aspirin ≥3.0 years prior to diagnosis	100 (46.1)	117 (53.9)	0.93 (0.80, 1.09)	0.89 (0.77, 1.03)			
Aspirin dosing intensity & duration ^G							
Aspirin user in 3 years prior to diagnosis							
Low dosing intensity 1%-82% ^{3,11}							
Start aspirin <1.5 years prior to diagnosis	28 (47.6)	31 (52.5)	0.96 (0.73, 1.26)	1.01 (0.80, 1.28)			
Start aspirin 1.5-3.0 years prior to diagnosis	60 (50.4)	59 (48.2)	1.02 (0.84, 1.23)	1.08 (0.91, 1.29)			
Start aspirin ≥3.0 years prior to diagnosis	44 (51.8)	41 (48.2)	1.05 (0.84, 1.30)	0.97 (0.80, 1.16)			
High dosing intensity 83%-100%							
Start aspirin <1.5 years prior to diagnosis	33 (54.1)	28 (45.9)	1.09 (0.86, 1.39)	1.01 (0.83, 1.22)			
Start aspirin 1.5-3.0 years prior to diagnosis	29 (41.4)	41 (58.6)	0.84 (0.63, 1.11)	0.82 (0.64, 1.06)			
Start aspirin ≥3.0 years prior to diagnosis	56 (42.4)	76 (57.6)	0.86 (0.70, 1.05)	0.83 (0.68, 1.01)			

* *P-trend* <0.01; ** *P-trend* <0.001; **Ref**: Referent Group. **RR**: Relative Risk. **CI**: Confidence Interval. **N+ve**: Node-Positive. **N-ve**: Node-Negative.

A) Adjusted for age (years, continuous), tumor size (T1, T2, T3, T4), tumor grade (low, intermediate, high, unspecified), comorbidity score (number of medication classes, continuous) and screen-detected tumor (organized screening, opportunistic screening, not screen detected).

B) Dosing intensity calculated as the number of days with supply of aspirin available in the year prior to diagnosis, divided by 365. C) Dosing intensity by quartiles.

D) Dosing intensity by quartnes.

E) All prescriptions in the year prior to diagnosis were for doses of < 150mg. The 150mg cutpoint represents twice the standard low-dose aspirin strength (75mg) used in Ireland.

F) At least one prescription in the year prior to diagnosis was for a dose of \ge 150mg.

G) Women with at least three years of continuous GMS eligibility prior to diagnosis were included in this exposure response analysis.

H) Dosing intensity calculated as number of days with supply of aspirin available from the first aspirin exposure in the three years prior to diagnosis up to diagnosis, divided by the number of days from the first aspirin exposure in the three years prior to diagnosis up to diagnosis.

Table 3: Aspirin Use & lymph node-positive breast cancer – Effect modification by tumor characteristics at diagnosis

		As	pirin use in the year prior to diagnos	is	Low desing inter		High docing inte	ncitury
Tumor size		Non-user	Low dosing intensity (1% - 79%) ^A	High dosing intensity (80% - 100%) ^A	non-user within strata		non-user withir	n strata
T1	N+ve/N-ve RD (95%Cl)	266/582 Ref -	55/100 0.02 (-0.06, 0.11)	40/100 -0.04 (-0.13, 0.04)	0.02 (-0.06, 0.11)	p = 0.565	-0.04 (-0.13, 0.04)	p = 0.288
T2-4	N+ve/N-ve RD (95%Cl)	770/438 0.24 (0.20 , 0.29)	130/85 0.21 (0.13, 0.28)	111/119 0.09 (0.01, 0.16)	-0.04 (-0.11, 0.04)	p = 0.289	-0.16 (-0.23, -0.09)	p < 0.001
		Aspirin*Tumor size	Additive scale: IC (95%CI) Adjusted for age, tumor size, tumor	T2-4 v T1 grade, comorbidity, screen	-0.06 (-0.17, 0.04)	p = 0.255	-0.11 (-0.22, -0.01)	p = 0.036

		As	pirin use in the year prior to diagnos	is	Laur dasina intern		Uish desing intensity y	
ER status	-	Non-user	Low dosing intensity (1% - 79%) [^]	High dosing intensity (80% - 100%) ^A	non-user within s	non-user within strata		
ER Positive	N+ve/N-ve	681/703	121/134	110/148				
	RD (95%CI)	Ref -	-0.03 (-0.09, 0.03)	-0.08 (-0.14, -0.02)	-0.03 (-0.09, 0.03)	p = 0.375	-0.08 (-0.14, -0.02) p = 0.01)13
ER Negative	N+ve/N-ve	196/182	39/30	21/36				
	RD (95%CI)	-0.01 (-0.06, 0.05)	0.03 (-0.09, 0.15)	-0.22 (-0.33, -0.10)	0.04 (-0.09, 0.16)	p = 0.562	-0.21 (-0.34, -0.09) p < 0.00	01
		Aspirin*ER status	Additive scale: IC (95%CI)	ER negative v positive	0.06 (-0.07, 0.20)	p = 0.358	-0.13 (-0.27, 0.00) p = 0.05)56
			Adjusted for age, tumor size, tumor detection	grade, comorbidity, screen				

		As	pirin use in the year prior to diagnos	Low dosing intensity v non-user within strata				
PR status	Non-user		Low dosing intensity (1% - 79%) ^A			High dosing intensity (80% - 100%) ^A	non-user within strata	
PR Positive	N+ve/N-ve	456/462	80/84	73/84				
	RD (95%CI)	Ref -	0.00 (-0.08, 0.08)	-0.05 (-0.12, 0.03)	0.00 (-0.08, 0.08)	p = 0.934	-0.05 (-0.12, 0.03) p = 0.239	
PR Negative	N+ve/N-ve	279/218	55/40	32/60				
	RD (95%CI)	0.06 (0.01, 0.11)	0.04 (-0.05, 0.14)	-0.19 (-0.28, -0.10)	-0.01 (-0.12, 0.09)	p = 0.775	-0.25 (-0.35, -0.15) p < 0.00	
		Aspirin*PR status	Additive scale: IC (95%CI)	PR negative v positive	-0.01 (-0.14, 0.12)	p = 0.863	-0.21 (-0.33, -0.08) p < 0.00 1	
			detection					
		As	- Low dosing intensity y		High dosing intensity v			
HER2 status		Non-user	Low dosing intensity (1% - 79%) ^A	High dosing intensity (80% - 100%) ^A	non-user within	strata	non-user within strata	
Negative	N+ve/N-ve	483/486	87/82	80/100				
	RD (95%CI)	Ref -	-0.03 (-0.10, 0.04)	-0.10 (-0.17, 0.02)	-0.03 (-0.10, 0.04)	p = 0.432	-0.10 (-0.17, 0.02) p = 0.012	
Positive	N+ve/N-ve	132/95	27/21	17/25				
	RD (95%CI)	0.02 (-0.05, 0.09)	0.04 (-0.10, 0.18)	-0.18 (-0.31, -0.05)	0.01 (-0.14, 0.17)	p = 0.856	-0.21 (-0.35, -0.06) p = 0.005	
		Aspirin*HER2 status	Additive scale: IC (95%CI)	positive v negative	-0.04 (-0.21, 0.12)	p = 0.609	-0.11 (-0.27, 0.05) p = 0.172	
			Adjusted for age, tumor size, tumor detection	grade, comorbidity, screen				

Table 3 Continued: Aspirin Use & lymph node-positive breast cancer – Effect modification by tumor characteristics at diagnosis

N+ve: Node-Positive. N-ve: Node-Negative. RD: Risk Difference. IC: Interaction Contrast. CI: Confidence Interval

A) Dosing intensity by median. Dosing intensity calculated as number of days with supply of aspirin available in year prior to diagnosis, divided by 365.

Table	4:	Multivariate	hazard	ratios	for	pre-diagnostic	aspirin	use	&	all-cause	and	breast-
cance	r sp	ecific mortal	ity.									

			All-ca	use mortality	Breast cancer-specific mortality		
Aspirin use	N	Person years	Deaths	Multivariate HR (95%Cl) ^A	Deaths	Multivariate HR (95%CI) ^A	
Non-user in year prior to diagnosis	2056	7,287	380	Ref -	249	Ref -	
Aspirin user in year prior to diagnosis	740	2,423	138	0.82 (0.07, 1.02)	83	0.84 ^{(0.64,} 1.10)	

Ref: Referent Group. HR: Hazard Ratio. CI: Confidence Interval.

A) All multivariate hazard ratios are adjusted for age (years, continuous), tumor stage (I, IIa, IIb, IIIa, IIIb-c) tumor grade (low, intermediate, high, unspecified), estrogen receptor status (positive, negative unspecified), progesterone receptor status (positive, negative, unspecified), HER2 status (positive, negative, unspecified) and comorbidity score (number of medication classes, continuous)



Figure 2: Adjusted Cumulative probability of Breast Cancer-Specific mortality for aspirin users and non-users in the Full cohort and by lymph node status at diagnosis (Positive, Negative). Adjusted for age, tumor stage, tumor grade, ER, PR, HER2 and Comorbidity.

		Aspirin use in the	User v non-user within strata				
	Non-user					User	
Person years	3,486		1,008				
Censored/Death	846/190		269/67				
HR (95%CI)	Ref	-	1.03	(0.76, 1.39)	1.03	(0.76, 1.39)	p = 0.840
Person years	3,801		1,415				
Censored/Death	961/59		388/16				
HR (95%CI)	0.62	(0.43, 0.91)	0.33	(0.19, 0.58)	0.53	(0.30, 0.94)	p = 0.028
Aspirin*Nodal status	Multiplicative	scale: rHR (95%CI)		Negative v Positive	0.52	(0.28, 0.96)	p = 0.038
	Adjusted for ag	ge, comorbidity, tumor stag	ge, tumor grade, ER	, PR, HER2			
	Person years Censored/Death HR (95%CI) Person years Censored/Death HR (95%CI) Aspirin*Nodal status	Person years 3,486 Censored/Death 846/190 HR (95%CI) Ref Person years 3,801 Censored/Death 961/59 HR (95%CI) 0.62 Aspirin*Nodal status Multiplicative s Adjusted for age Adjusted for age	Aspirin use in the v Non-user Person years 3,486 Censored/Death 846/190 HR (95%CI) Ref - Person years 3,801 Censored/Death 961/59 HR (95%CI) 0.62 (0.43, 0.91) Aspirin*Nodal status Multiplicative scale: rHR (95%CI) Adjusted for age, comorbidity, tumor stage	Aspirin use in the year prior to diagno Non-user Person years 3,486 1,008 Censored/Death 846/190 269/67 HR (95%Cl) Ref Person years 3,801 1,415 Censored/Death 961/59 388/16 HR (95%Cl) 0.62 (0.43, 0.91) Aspirin*Nodal status Multiplicative scale: rHR (95%Cl) Adjusted for age, comorbidity, tumor stage, tumor grade, ER	Aspirin use in the year prior to diagnosis Non-user User Person years 3,486 1,008 Censored/Death 846/190 269/67 HR (95%CI) Ref - 1.03 (0.76, 1.39) Person years 3,801 1,415 Censored/Death 961/59 388/16 HR (95%CI) 0.62 (0.43, 0.91) 0.33 (0.19, 0.58)	Aspirin use in the year prior to diagnosis Non-user User Person years 3,486 1,008 46/190 269/67 46/190 4	Aspirin use in the year prior to diagnosis User v non-u within strat Non-user User Person years 3,486 1,008

Table 5: Pre-diagnostic Aspirin Use & Breast Cancer-Specific mortality – Effect modification by lymph node status at diagnosis

HR: Hazard Ratio. rHR: Ratio of Hazard Ratios. CI: Confidence Interval.

APPENDIX 1

WHO-ATC DRUG CODES

Aspirin:	B01AC06, C10BX01, C10BX02, M01BA03, N02BA01, N02BA51, N02BA71					
Bisphosphonates:	M05BA, M05BB					
Statins:	C10AA					
Beta-blockers:	C07					
Anti-diabetic: Biguanides:	A10 A10BA					
Estrogen:	G03C					
Estrogen/Progesterone:	G03FA, G03FB					
Other NSAID:	M01A					
ICD-O-2 TUMOR MORPHOLOGY CODES						
Ductal:	8022/3, 8141/3, 8201/3, 8500/3, 8501/3, 8521/3					
Lobular:	8520/3.					
ICD-O-2 TUMOR TOPOGRAPHY CODES						
Outer:	C50.4, C50.5, C50.6					
Inner/Central:	C50.0, C50.1, C50.2, C50.3, C50.8					
Unspecified:	C50.9.					
ICD-10 CAUSE OF DEATH CODES						
Breast cancer specific mortality:	C50					

ER, PR, HER2 RECEPTOR STATUS

Estrogen and progesterone receptor activity was defined as positive if recorded by the NCRI database as unclear/possibly, some receptor activity or positive/strong. HER2 receptor activity was defined as positive by immunohistochemistry if recorded by the NCRI database as score 2+, weak/strong positive or weak/strong complete membrane staining in >10% of tumor cells. HER2 receptor activity was defined as positive by fluorescence in-situ hybridization if recorded by the NCRI database as weak/strong positive or some/strong amplification. Where IHC & FISH results were recorded, FISH results were used.
Aspirin use, breast cancer lymph node metastasis and mortality | Appendix 5

APPENDIX 2

SENSITIVITY ANALYSES

1. NODAL STATUS - MISCLASSIFICATION OF NODAL STATUS

Sensitivity analysis 1.1 – nodal status classified by clinical examination only

Nodal status was classified by clinical examination only, in 9.1% (N+ve 4.7%; N-ve 4.4%) of aspirin non-users and 9.5% (N+ve 3.1%; N-ve 6.4%) of aspirin users. Analyses were repeated classifying all of these women as node positive. The results from this analysis did not substantively change from the primary study analysis. Aspirin dosing intensity quartile: 1%-37% RR=1.01 (95%CI 0.92, 1.11); 38%-79% RR=0.95 (95%CI 0.85, 1.06); 80%-97% RR=0.93 (95%CI 0.82, 1.04); 98%-100% RR=0.85 (95%CI 0.75, 0.96).

Sensitivity analysis 1.2 – complete case analysis

Nodal status was unrecorded in 4.9% of aspirin non-users and 8.6% of aspirin users. A conservative approach to missing nodal status was taken in the main study analyses and these women were all classified as node positive. In addition to this, a complete case analysis was conducted excluding these women and adjusting for predictors of missing nodal status (age, comorbidity)(1) under the assumption that missing nodal status was missing at random.(2) The results from these analyses did not substantively change from the primary study analysis. Aspirin dosing intensity quartile: 1%-37% RR=0.95 (95%CI 0.83, 1.10); 38%-79% RR=0.93 (95%CI 0.78, 1.10); 80%-97% RR=0.76 (95%CI 0.62, 0.92); 98%-100% RR=0.77 (95%CI 0.63, 0.94).

2. NODAL STATUS - EARLY DETECTION BIAS

Sensitivity analysis 2.1 – Organized screening (BreastCheck)

Analyses were stratified by organized screen-detected tumors (BreastCheck) versus not screen-detected. The results from this analysis (Table A2-1) indicate that aspirin exposure is associated with the same reduced risk of node-positive disease for organized screen-detected tumors (RR=0.80, 95%CI 0.47, 1.35) and for tumors that are not screen-detected (RR=0.79, 95%CI 0.69, 0.90; P-interaction=0.967); although, the former did not reach statistical significance.

Sensitivity analysis 2.2 – organized and opportunistic screening

Analyses were also stratified by organized/opportunistic screen-detected tumors versus not screen-detected. The results from this analysis (Table A2-2) indicate that aspirin exposure is associated with the same reduced risk of node-positive disease for organized/opportunistic screen-detected tumors (RR=0.78, 95%CI 0.52, 1.16) and for tumors that are not screen-detected (RR=0.79, 95%CI 0.69, 0.90; P-interaction=0.953); although, the former did not reach statistical significance.

		Asp	pirin use in the year prior to diagnosis			Uich desing integrity	
Organized Screen-Detection		Non-user	Low dosing intensity (1% - 79%) ^A	High dosing intensity (80% - 100%) ^A	non-user with	in strata	non-user within strata
Not Screened	N+ve/N-ve	916/789	169/150	133/178			
	RR (95%CI)	Ref -	0.97 (0.88, 1.07)	0.79 (0.69, 0.90)	0.97 (0.88, 1.07)	p =0.587	0.79 (0.69, 0.90) p < 0.001
BreastCheck	N+ve/N-ve	78/179	13/26	11/31			
	RR (95%CI)	0.79 (0.65, 0.96)	0.82 (0.53, 1.27)	0.63 (0.38, 1.04)	1.04 (0.65, 1.66)	p = 0.872	0.80 (0.47, 1.35) p =0.404
	Aspirin	* Organized Screen-Detection	Multiplicative scale: rRR (95%CI)	No Screen v BreastCheck	1.07 (0.66, 1.72)	p = 0.788	1.01 (0.59, 1.74) p = 0.967
			Adjusted for age, tumor size, grade, comorbidity				

Table A2-1: Aspirin Use & lymph node-positive breast cancer – Effect modification by organized screen detection (BreastCheck)

N+ve: Node-Positive. N-ve: Node-Negative. RR: Relative Risk. rRR: Ratio of Relative Risks. CI: Confidence Interval.

A) Dosing intensity by median. Dosing intensity calculated as number of days with supply of aspirin available in year prior to diagnosis, divided by 365.

		Asp	irin use in the year prior to diagnosis		Low docing into	ncitury	High docing in	toncity
Any Screen-Detection		Non-user	Low dosing intensity (1% - 79%) ^A	High dosing intensity (80% - 100%) ^A	non-user within	strata	non-user with	in strata
Not Screened	N+ve/N-ve	916/789	169/150	133/178				
	RR (95%CI)	Ref -	0.97 (0.88, 1.07)	0.79 (0.69, 0.90)	0.97 (0.88, 1.07)	p = 0.573	0.79 (0.69, 0.90)	p < 0.001
Any Screen	N+ve/N-ve	120/231	16/35	18/41				
	RR (95%CI)	0.85 (0.73, 0.99)	0.78 (0.53, 1.17)	0.66 (0.46, 0.97)	0.92 (0.60, 1.40)	p = 0.691	0.78 (0.52, 1.16)	p = 0.216
		Aspirin* Any Screen-Detection	Multiplicative scale: rRR (95%CI)	No Screen v Any Screen	0.94 (0.62, 1.45)	p = 0.793	0.99 (0.65, 1.50)	p = 0.953
			comorbidity					

Table A2-2: Aspirin Use & lymph node-positive breast cancer – Effect modification by organized/opportunistic screen detection

N+ve: Node-Positive. N-ve: Node-Negative. RR: Relative Risk. rRR: Ratio of Relative Risks. CI: Confidence Interval.

A) Dosing intensity by median. Dosing intensity calculated as number of days with supply of aspirin available in year prior to diagnosis, divided by 365.

Aspirin use, breast cancer lymph node metastasis and mortality | Appendix 5

-

-

.....

Sensitivity analysis 2.3 – propensity score matched analysis

A propensity score model was developed to predict aspirin use in the 365 days prior to breast cancer diagnosis using an iterative approach as follows: (i) covariates were assessed for inclusion in the propensity score model based on prior knowledge of demographic and clinical covariates associated with higher intensity medical management (age, comorbidity score); increased breast cancer surveillance (screen-detection); medications commonly co-prescribed with aspirin (beta blocker, statin, angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor, angiotensin receptor blocker, calcium channel blocker, diuretic) and exposure to other medications that may be associated with potential confounding (anti-diabetic, biguanide, bisphosphonate, estrogen, estrogen/progesterone, NSAID).(3) (ii) Logistic regression models were used to estimate propensity scores for aspirin exposure using these covariates. Main effects, interaction terms and quadratic or cubic terms were assessed for inclusion as appropriate. (iii) Covariate balance within propensity score quintiles was assessed by standardized differences (d), with a d<0.1 being the desired limit.(4) The multivariate propensity score model which achieved the optimal balance of covariates between aspirin users and non-users was selected. (iv) Aspirin users and non-users were then matched (1:1) within a caliper of 0.2 standard deviations of the propensity score logit(5) using greedy matching without replacement.(6,7) Covariate balance between matched cohorts was assessed by standardized differences (d<0.1).(4)

The characteristics of matched aspirin users (n=613) and non-users (n=613) are presented in Table A2-3. Balance (d<0.1) was achieved for all matched covariates between aspirin users and non-users. Importantly, there was no difference in the distribution of tumor size (d<0.01), or screen-detected tumors (d<0.1) between aspirin users and non-users. Analyses of associations between aspirin use and nodal status were repeated using this propensity score matched cohort. Associations between aspirin use and node-positive status remained significant (Table A2-4) and were not substantively different to the primary (un-matched) analysis.

		A	spirin use in the ye	ar prior diagnosi	s ^A
Characteristic at diagnosis		PS-matche (N=	ed non-user 613)	PS-ma (N	tched user =613)
Patient details					
Age – Median (IQR)	Years	72	(65, 76)	71	(64, 76)
Comorbidity – Median (IQR)	Drug classes	10	(7, 15)	10	(7, 14)
Smoking status – (%)	Never	318	(51.9)	312	(51.0)
	Past	105	(17.1)	110	(17.9)
	Current	89	(14.5)	69	(11.3)
	Unspecified	101	(16.5)	122	(19.9)
Screen detected – (%)	Organized ^B	62	(10.1)	72	(11.8)
	Opportunistic	22	(3.6)	24	(3.9)
Concomitant drugs $-(\%)^{c}$	Estrogen	30	(4.9)	28	(4.6)
0 ()	Estrogen/Progesterone	34	(5.6)	28	(4.6)
	Statins	238	(38.8)	255	(41.6)
	NSAID	311	(50.7)	328	(53.5)
	Beta blocker	183	(29.9)	185	(30.2)
	Anti-diabetic	58	(9.5)	71	(11.6)
	- Biguanide	35	(5.7)	46	(7.5)
	Bisphosphonate	50	(8.2)	51	(8.3)
Tumor details			(/		()
Nodal status – (%) D, E	Negative	301	(49.1)	340	(55.5)
	Positive	312	(50.9)	273	(44.5)
Tumor size – (%) ^D	T1	242	(39.5)	243	(39.6)
	Т2	289	(47.2)	288	(47.0)
	ТЗ	38	(6.2)	38	(6.2)
	T4	44	(7.2)	44	(7.2)
Tumor stage $-(\%)^{D}$	1	175	(28.6)	187	(30.5)
0	IIa / IIb	203 / 146	(33.1 / 23.8)	220 / 122	(35.9 / 19.9)
	Illa / Illb-c	37 / 52	(6.0 / 8.5)	33/51	(5.4 / 8.3)
Tumor grade – (%)	Low	62	(10.1)	68	(11.1)
	Intermediate	286	(46.7)	291	(47.5)
	High	196	(32.0)	185	(30.2)
	Unspecified	69	(11.3)	69	(11.3)
Tumor morphology – (%)	Ductal	434	(70.8)	432	(70.5)
	Lobular	82	(13.4)	81	(13.2)
	Other	97	(15.8)	100	(16.3)
Tumor topography – (%)	Outer	247	(40.3)	278	(45.4)
	Inner/Central	159	(25.9)	164	(26.8)
	Unspecified	207	(33.8)	171	(27.9)
ER – (%)	+ve/-ve/Unspecified	413/116/84	(67.4/18.9/13.7)	426/105/82	(69.5/17.1/13.4)
PR - (%)	+ve/-ve/Unspecified	285/139/189	(46.5/22.7/30.8)	267/158/188	(43.6/25.8/30.7)
HER2 – (%)	+ve/-ve/Unspecified	56/293/264	(9.1/47.8/43.1)	78/287/248	(12.7/46.8/40.5)
Aspirin exposure details (year	prior to diagnosis)				
Number of Rx dispensed		-	-	5,363	

Table A2-3: Characteristics of propensity score matched aspirin users and non-users

IQR: Inter-Quartile Range. ER: Estrogen Receptor. PR: Progesterone Receptor. HER2: Human Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor 2. Rx: Prescription. NSAID: Non-Steroidal Anti-Inflammatory Drug. PS: Propensity Score.

4,637/561/165 (86.5/10.5/3.1)

78.4 (33.4, 97.0)

A) Dosing intensity calculated as the number of days with a supply of aspirin available in year prior to diagnosis, divided by 365. B) B) Identified from linked BreastCheck national screening program records (www.breastcheck.ie).

C) In the year prior to breast cancer diagnosis.

Rx doses - (%)

Dosing intensity- Median(IQR) A %

D) AJCC Cancer Staging Manual 6th Edition. Springer, 2002.

E) Nodal status assessed pathologically, or if not available, assessed clinically.

75mg/300mg/Other

		Risk-rat	ios for n	ode-pos	sitive (N+ve) versus node-r	negative (N-ve)	
Aspirin use	N+ve	(%)	N-ve	(%)	Univariate RR (95%Cl)	Multivariate RR (95%CI) ^A	
Sensitivity analysis 2.3 (propensity score matched)							
Non-user in year prior to diagnosis	312	(50.9)	301	(49.1)	Ref -	Ref -	
Aspirin user in year prior to diagnosis							
Dosing intensity 1% - 37%	89	(53.9)	76	(46.1)	1.06 (0.90, 1.25)	1.01 (0.89, 1.14)	
Dosing intensity 38% - 79%	66	(44.3)	83	(55.7)	0.87 (0.72, 1.06)	0.92 (0.77, 1.10)	
Dosing intensity 80% - 97%	61	(39.6)	93	(60.4)	0.78 (0.63, 0.96)	0.79 (0.64, 0.97)	
Dosing intensity 98% - 100%	57	(39.3)	88	(60.7)	0.77 (0.62, 0.96)	0.79 (0.65, 0.95)	

Table A2-4: Univariate and multivariate relative risks for aspirin use and lymph node-positive breast cancer at diagnosis

Ref: Referent Group. RR: Relative Risk. CI: Confidence Interval. N+ve: Node Positive. N-ve: Node Negative.

A) All multivariate relative risks and risk differences are adjusted for age (years, continuous), tumor size (T1, T2, T3, T4) tumor grade (low, intermediate, high, unspecified) and comorbidity score (number of medication classes, continuous).

3. SURVIVAL - MISCLASSIFICATION OF CAUSE OF DEATH

Sensitivity analysis 3.1 - misclassification of breast cancer-specific mortality

Analyses of breast cancer-specific mortality were repeated with the inclusion of all deaths where breast cancer was identified as a secondary/contributory cause of death (Definition 1). Analyses were also repeated with breast cancer-specific mortality additionally defined using ICD mortality site codes for ill-defined cancer sites (ICD-10 C76.1, C80) secondary cancer sites (ICD-10 C77-79), cancers of uncertain or unknown behavior (D48.6, D48.9) and unspecified causes of death (Definition 2). The results from these analyses are presented in Table A2-5. Hazard ratios for breast cancer-specific mortality are unchanged from those in the primary analysis.

Table A2-5: Multivariate hazard ratios for pre-diagnostic aspirin use & alternative definitons of breast cancer specific mortality

			Breast cancer-specific mortality			
Aspirin use	N	N Person years		Multivariate HR (95%CI) ^A		
Breast cancer-specific mortality (Definition 1) ^B						
Non-user in year prior to diagnosis	2056	7,287	261	Ref -		
Aspirin user in year prior to diagnosis	740	2,423	89	0.84 (0.65, 1.09)		
Breast cancer-specific mortality (Definition 2) ^C						
Non-user in year prior to diagnosis	2056	7,287	268	Ref -		
Aspirin user in year prior to diagnosis	740	2,423	85	0.79 (0.61, 1.03)		

Ref: Referent Group. HR: Hazard Ratio. CI: Confidence Interval.

A) All multivariate hazard ratios are adjusted for age (years, continuous), tumor stage (I, IIa, IIb, IIIa, IIIb, c) tumor grade (low, intermediate, high, unspecified), estrogen receptor status (positive, negative unspecified), progesterone receptor status (positive, negative, unspecified), HER2 status (positive, negative, unspecified) and comorbidity score (number of medication classes, continuous).

B) Including all deaths where breast cancer was identified as a secondary/contributory cause of death.

C) Including all deaths from ill-defined cancer sites (ICD-10 C76.1, C80) secondary cancer sites (ICD-10 C77-79), cancers of uncertain or unknown behavior (D48.6, D48.9) and unspecified causes of death.

4. SURVIVAL- POST DIAGNOSTIC ASPIRIN USE

Sensitivity analysis 4.1 - adjustment for post diagnostic aspirin use

All survival analyses were repeated with adjustment for post-diagnostic aspirin use (unexposed, exposed; time varying; lagged 2 years). The results from the main analysis (Table A2-6) and the analysis of effect modification by nodal status at diagnosis (Table A2-7) were unchanged from analyses without adjustment for post diagnostic aspirin use.

Table A2-6: multivariate hazard ratios for pre-diagnostic aspirin use & all cause or breast cancer specific mortality, with adjustment for post-diagnostic aspirin use

			All-c	ause mortality	Breast cancer-specific mortality		
Aspirin use	N	Person years	Deaths	Multivariate HR (95%Cl) ^A	Deaths	Multivariate HR (95%CI) ^A	
Non-user in year prior to diagnosis	2056	7,287	380	Ref -	249	Ref -	
Aspirin user in year prior to diagnosis	740	2,423	138	0.75 (0.59, 0.95)	83	0.83 (0.61, 1.12)	

Ref: Referent Group. HR: Hazard Ratio. CI: Confidence Interval.

A) All multivariate hazard ratios are adjusted for age (years, continuous), tumor stage (I, IIa, IIb, IIIa, IIIb-c) tumor grade (low, intermediate, high, unspecified), estrogen receptor status (positive, negative unspecified), progesterone receptor status (positive, negative, unspecified), HER2 status (positive, negative, unspecified), comorbidity score (number of medication classes, continuous) and post diagnostic aspirin use (exposed, unexposed, time varying, lagged by 2 years).

Table A2-7: Pre-diagnostic Aspirin Use & Breast Cancer-Specific mortality – Effect modification by lymph node status at diagnosis, with adjustment for post diagnostic aspirin use

		Aspirin use in the	year prior to diagnosis	User v non-user			
Nodal status		Non-user	User	within strata			
Positive	Person years	3,486	1,008				
	Censored/Death	846/190	269/67				
	HR (95%CI)	Ref -	1.00 (0.73, 1.39)	1.00 (0.73, 1.39)	p = 0.990		
Negative	Person years	3,801	1,415				
	Censored/Death	961/59	388/16				
	HR (95%CI)	0.62 (0.42, 0.91)	0.32 (0.18, 0.57)	0.51 (0.29, 0.92)	p = 0.026		
	Aspirin*Nodal status	Multiplicative scale: rHR (95%CI)	Negative v Positive	0.51 (0.28, 0.96)	p = 0.036		
		Adjusted for age, comorbidity, tumor stage, to varying, lagged by 2 years)	umor grade, ER, PR, HER2 , post-diagnostic aspirin	use (exposed, unexposed, time	e		

HR: Hazard Ratio. rHR: Ratio of Hazard Ratios. CI: Confidence Interval.

Sensitivity analysis 4.2 – post-diagnostic aspirin use lag time

Survival analyses were repeated, varying the length by which post-diagnostic aspirin use was lagged (1, 2 & 3 years). The results from these analyses did not substantively change from the primary study analysis (Table A2-8).

Table A2-8: multivariate hazard ratios for pre-diagnostic aspirin use & breast cancer specific or all causer mortality adjusted for time-varying post-diagnostic aspirin exposure (yes/no) lagged by 1, 2, or 3 years

			All-c	ause mortality	Breast cancer-specific mortality		
Aspirin use	N	Person years	Deaths	Multivariate HR (95%CI) ^A	Deaths	Multivariate HR (95%CI) ^A	
Non-user in year prior to diagnosis	2056	7,287	380	Ref -	249	Ref -	
Adjusted for post-diagnostic aspirin use: 1 year lag							
Aspirin user in year prior to diagnosis	740	2,423	138	0.69 (0.54, 0.89)	83	0.76 (0.55, 1.05)	
Adjusted for post-diagnostic aspirin use: 2 year lag Aspirin user in year prior to diagnosis	740	2,423	138	0.75 (0.59, 0.95)	83	0.83 (0.61, 1.12)	
Adjusted for post-diagnostic aspirin use: 3 year lag							
Aspirin user in year prior to diagnosis	740	2,423	138	0.77 (0.61, 0.96)	83	0.84 (0.63, 1.12)	

Ref: Referent Group. HR: Hazard Ratio. CI: Confidence Interval.

A) In addition to adjustment for time varying post-diagnostic aspirin exposure (yes/no), all multivariate hazard ratios are adjusted for age (years, continuous), tumor stage (I, IIa, IIb, IIIa, IIIb-c) tumor grade (low, intermediate, high, unspecified), estrogen receptor status (positive, negative unspecified), progesterone receptor status (positive, negative, unspecified), HER2 status (positive, negative, unspecified) and comorbidity score (number of medication classes, continuous).

APPENDIX 2 REFERENCES

1. Hillner BE, Penberthy L, Desch CE, McDonald MK, Smith TJ, Retchin SM. Variation in staging and treatment of local and regional breast cancer in the elderly. Breast Cancer Res. Treat. 1996;40(1):75–86.

2. Groenwold RHH, Donders ART, Roes KCB, Harrell FE Jr, Moons KGM. Dealing with missing outcome data in randomized trials and observational studies. Am. J. Epidemiol. 2012 Feb 1;175(3):210–7.

3. Brookhart MA, Schneeweiss S, Rothman KJ, Glynn RJ, Avorn J, Stürmer T. Variable Selection for Propensity Score Models. American Journal of Epidemiology. 2006 Jun 15;163(12):1149–1156.

4. Austin PC. Balance diagnostics for comparing the distribution of baseline covariates between treatment groups in propensity-score matched samples. Stat Med. 2009 Nov 10;28(25):3083–107.

5. Austin PC. Optimal caliper widths for propensity-score matching when estimating differences in means and differences in proportions in observational studies. Pharm Stat [Internet]. 2010 Apr 27 [cited 2011 Dec 1]; Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20925139

Bergstralh EJ, Kosanke JL. Computerized matching of controls. Mayo Foundation;
 1995. Report No.: Section of Biostatistics Technical Report 56.

7. Stuart EA. Matching methods for causal inference: A review and a look forward. Statistical Science: A Review Journal of the Institute of Mathematical Statistics. 2010 Feb 1;25(1):1–21.

APPENDIX 3

		А	spirin use in the year prior to diagnos	sis	Low dosing intensity v non-user within strata		High dosing intensity v non-user within strata	
ER/PR Negative	_	Non-user	Low dosing intensity (1% - 79%) [^]	High dosing intensity (80% - 100%) ^A				
No	N+ve/N-ve	711/734	123/139	111/151				
	RD (95%CI)	Ref -	-0.03 (-0.09, 0.03)	-0.08 (-0.14, -0.02)	-0.03 (-0.09, 0.03)	p = 0.343	-0.08 (-0.14, -0.02)	p = 0.012
Yes	N+ve/N-ve	157/130	37/25	16/34				
	RD (95%CI)	0.03 (-0.04, 0.09)	0.06 (-0.06, 0.18)	-0.24 (-0.35, 0.13)	0.03 (-0.10, 0.16)	p = 0.621	-0.27 (0.39, -0.14)	p < 0.001
		Aspirin*ER/PR Negative	Additive scale: IC (95%CI)	yes v no	0.06 (-0.08, 0.20)	p = 0.392	-0.19 (-0.32, -0.05)	p = 0.006
			Adjusted for age, tumor size, tumor	grade, comorbidity, screen detection				

Table A3-1: Aspirin Use & lymph NODE-positive breast cancer – Effect modification by tumor characteristics at diagnosis

		A	spirin use in the year prior to diagnos	sis	Low desing into	-	High dosing intensity y	
ER/PR/HER2 Negative		Non-user	Low dosing intensity (1% - 79%) [^]	High dosing intensity (80% - 100%) ^A	non-user withir	n strata	non-user within strata	
No	N+ve/N-ve	770/767	133/147	117/162				
	RD (95%CI)	Ref -	-0.03 (-0.09, 0.03)	-0.09 (-0.15, -0.03)	-0.03 (-0.09, 0.03)	p =295	-0.09 (-0.15, -0.03)	p = 0.002
Yes	N+ve/N-ve	59/63	18/12	9/19				
	RD (95%CI)	-0.04 (-0.13, 0.05)	0.05 (-0.01, 0.22)	-0.23 (-0.37, -0.09)	0.09 (-0.10, 0.28)	p = 0.357	-0.19 (-0.35, -0.03)	p =0.021
		Aspirin*ER/PR/HER2 Negative	Additive scale: IC (95%CI)	yes v no	0.12 (-0.08, 0.32)	p = 0.234	-0.10 (-0.26, 0.07)	p = 0.267
			Adjusted for age tumor size tumor	grade comorbidity screen detection				

		А	spirin use in the year prior to diagnosi	 Low dosing intensity v non-user within strata 		High dosing intensity y		
Tumor Morphology		Non-user	Low dosing intensity (1% - 79%) [^]			High dosing intensity (80% - 100%) [^]	non-user within	strata
Ductal	N+ve/N-ve	730/720	128/129	106/153				
	RD (95%CI)	Ref -	-0.01 (-0.07, 0.05)	-0.10 (-0.16, -0.04)	-0.01 (-0.07, 0.05)	p = 0.692	-0.10 (-0.16, -0.04)	p < 0.001
Lobular	N+ve/N-ve	148/122	30/25	20/25				
	RD (95%CI)	-0.01 (-0.07, 0.06)	-0.01 (-0.13, 0.11)	-0.15 (-0.29, -0.01)	-0.01 (-0.14, 0.13)	p = 0.928	-0.14 (-0.29, 0.00)	p = 0.058
		Aspirin*Tumor Morphology	Additive scale: IC (95%CI)	lobular v ductal	0.01 (-0.14, 0.15)	p = 0.932	-0.04 (-0.20, 0.12)	p = 0.619
			Adjusted for age, tumor size, tumor g	rade, comorbidity, screen detection				

Table A3-1 Continued: Aspirin Use & lymph node-positive breast cancer – Effect modification by tumor characteristics at diagnosis

		А	spirin use in the year prior to diagnosi	s	Low dosing intensity v non-user within strata		High dosing intensity v non-user within strata	
Tumor Grade		Non-user	Low dosing intensity (1% - 79%) ^A	High dosing intensity (80% - 100%) ^A				
Low	N+ve/N-ve	66/141	16/20	14/30				
	RD (95%CI)	Ref -	0.05 (-0.11, 0.22)	-0.06 (-0.20, 0.08)	0.05 (-0.11, 0.22)	p = 0.529	-0.06 (-0.20, 0.08) p = 0.428	
Intermediate	N+ve/N-ve	458/463	85/103	70/95				
	RD (95%CI)	0.08 (0.01, 0.14)	0.04 (-0.05, 0.14)	-0.02 (-0.11, 0.08)	-0.03 (-0.11, 0.04)	p = 0.409	-0.09 (-0.17, -0.01) p = 0.023	
High	N+ve/N-ve	391/303	61/48	48/67				
	RD (95%CI)	0.11 (0.03, 0.18)	0.08 (-0.02, 0.19)	-0.05 (-0.15, 0.05)	-0.02 (-0.12, 0.07)	p = 0.599	-0.16 (-0.25, -0.07) p < 0.001	
		Aspirin*Tumor Grade	Additive scale: IC (95%CI)	Intermediate v Low	-0.09 (-0.27, 0.10)	p = 0.359	-0.03 (-0.19, 0.13) p = 0.685	
			Adjusted for age, tumor size, tumor g					
		Aspirin*Tumor Grade	Additive scale: IC (95%CI)	High v Low	-0.08 (-0.27, 0.11)	p = 0.418	-0.10 (-0.27, 0.07) p = 0.241	
			Adjusted for age, tumor size, tumor g	rade, comorbidity, screen detection				

Table A3-1 Continued: Aspirin Use & lymph node-positive breast cancer – Effect modification by tumor characteristics at diagnosis

N+ve: Node-Positive. N-ve: Node-Negative. RD: Risk Difference. IC: Interaction Contrast. CI: Confidence Interval

A) Dosing intensity by median. Dosing intensity calculated as number of days with supply of aspirin available in year prior to diagnosis, divided by 365.

APPENDIX 6: STUDY PROPOSAL REGISTERED WITH ENCEPP E-REGISTER OF STUDIES:

Aspirin use and prostate cancer mortality in men with high grade prostate cancer

ENCePP Study Reference Number: ENCEPP/SDPP/3444

Authors and Affiliations:

Evelyn M. Flahavan¹

Kathleen Bennett¹

Linda Sharp²

Thomas I Barron¹

1 Department of Pharmacology & Therapeutics, Trinity College, University of Dublin, Dublin, Ireland.

2 National Cancer Registry Ireland, Cork, Ireland.

Corresponding Author:

Kathleen Bennett PhD.

Address:	Department of Pharmacology & Therapeutics	
	Trinity Centre for Health Sciences,	
	St James's Hospital, Dublin 8, Ireland.	
Email:	bennettk@tcd.ie	
Phone:	+353 1 896 1303	
Fax:	+353 1 453 9033	

Background & Research Question

Aspirin exposure has been associated with reduced incidence of prostate cancer^{1,2} and less advanced prostate tumours at diagnosis.³ More recently, large meta-analysis and observational studies have reported associations between aspirin use and reduced mortality from cancer.^{4,5} In particular, aspirin use in men with localised prostate cancer, has been reported to be most significantly associated with reduced mortality from prostate cancer in both meta-analysis⁶ and observational studies.⁷ In the latter study the most significant findings were in men with high-risk disease i.e. larger tumours, high PSA and high Gleason Score.

The hypothesis for the present study has evolved from this evidence and the findings of another study by the authors assessing associations between aspirin exposure and prostate cancer mortality in men with localised prostate cancer. The results suggested aspirin exposure to be associated with a modest non-significant reduction in prostate cancer-specific mortality (HR=0.90, 95% CI 0.68, 1.20) with high dose (>75mg) of aspirin having a more pronounced association with reduced mortality (HR=0.59, 95% CI 0.35, 1.00).

The mechanism attributed to aspirin's anticancer activity which has been investigated most extensively is the inhibition of cyclooxygenase enzyme 2 (COX-2). COX-2 expression in cancerous prostate cells is associated with higher Gleason Score,^{8,9} distant metastasis,¹⁰ biochemical failure and treatment failure.¹¹ It is biologically plausible that there is a stronger association between aspirin use and reduced prostate cancer mortality in men with high-grade prostate cancer. The vasculature close to the tumour and the newly generated tumour vasculature have been shown to express COX-2.¹² Another mechanism of proposed anticancer activity is the anti-platelet property of aspirin, which may inhibit the spread of tumour cells through the vasculature.¹³ Considering these mechanisms through which aspirin may mediate an effect on prostate cancer mortality differ depending on if the cancer is localised or has progressed beyond the prostate to lymph nodes or other sites.

This cohort study will be carried out in men aged 50-80 years diagnosed with high-grade prostate cancer in Ireland using the linked database of the National Cancer Registry Ireland (NCRI) and the Primary Care Reimbursement Services (PCRS) pharmacy claims database. The study aims to assess whether there is an association between aspirin use and mortality, in men with high-grade prostate cancer and whether there is a difference in the association between aspirin use and mortality in men with localised compared to advanced disease.

Methods

Setting and Data Sources:

The National Cancer Registry Ireland (NCRI) database, which has been linked to Ireland's Health Services Executive (HSE) – Primary Care Reimbursement Services (PCRS) pharmacy claims database, will be used to conduct this study. The NCRI database is nationally representative. Detailed data on all incident cancers in the population of the Republic of Ireland is complied, with five-year tumour registration of prostate cancer estimated to be in excess of 96% complete.¹⁴ Hospital-based tumour registration officers collect information on patient characteristics, tumour details and treatment received from hospital medical records. Tumours are recorded using the ICD-O system (Prostate neoplasm, C61).¹⁵ The national death certificate register, which includes patient cause of death, coded as ICD-9 or ICD-10, is linked to the data at the NCRI.

The general medical services (GMS) scheme, provided by the HSE-PCRS, delivers state-funded universal healthcare, including prescription medicines, to approximately one third (1.4 million) of the Irish population. GMS scheme eligibility is assessed through means test and age; all persons over the age of 70 years were entitled to the GMS scheme prior to January 2009. The GMS database contains claims for all prescription drugs dispensed from community pharmacies to GMS patients. Drugs are coded according to the WHO Anatomical Therapeutic Chemical Classification (ATC) system.¹⁶

Linkage of various files is by an identifier generated by the NCRI. Cancer cases diagnosed from January 1st 2001 to December 31st 2006 have had prescription claims have been linked using probabilistic matching techniques. Follow-up of vital status is until December 31st 2010. This linked database has been used for similar studies before.¹⁷ The use of data held by the NCRI for research purposes is covered by the Health (Provision of Information) Act 1997. Data utilisation agreements have been established with the NCRI. All potential patient identifiers are removed from the datasets prior to use. The data is to be stored on an encrypted drive on a desktop computer available only to the researcher.

Study cohort

Men aged 50-80 years at the time of prostate cancer diagnosis (ICD-O, C61),¹⁵ diagnosed as having a tumour with Gleason Score histology > 7,¹⁸ between 1st January 2001 and 31st December 2006 will be included in the study. Continuous eligibility for the GMS scheme for a full year prior to diagnosis is also required for inclusion. Men who received a prostate cancer

diagnosis at death or autopsy only and men with a prior invasive tumour other than nonmelanoma skin cancer will be excluded.

Sample size will depend on the number of cases in the dataset which meet the inclusion criteria i.e. all men in the population who meet the inclusion criteria will be included. Formal power calculations have not carried out *a priori*.

Exposure definition

Prescriptions for aspirin and aspirin combinations dispensed to eligible men will be identified from the GMS database using WHO-ATC codes (see Appendix 1).¹⁶ Aspirin users will be defined as men who have a supply of aspirin available in the year prior to prostate cancer diagnosis. The date, dose and number of days' supply on each prescription are recorded and will be used to stratify pre-diagnostic aspirin use by: (i) dosing intensity (high/low) split on the median proportion of days covered (PDC) with a supply of aspirin available in the year prior to diagnosis;¹⁹ (ii) dose prescribed (low: only received dose \leq 75mg / high: any received dose > 75 mg).

As low-strength aspirin indicated for anti-platelet activity is licensed as a prescription only medicine in Ireland, very low levels of misclassification of aspirin use due to over the counter purchases are anticipated. New aspirin use in the six months prior to diagnosis will be censored as a sensitivity analysis to guard against bias introduced by new aspirin users receiving aspirin for pain which may be due to cancer progression.

Outcome Definitions

Information from death certificates, provided by the General Register Office to the NCRI, will be used to identify the date and primary cause of death. Primary outcome: prostate cancer death (ICD 9 185; ICD 10 C61); Secondary outcome: any cause death. All men will be followed from the date of diagnosis to death or the end of follow-up (31st December 2010).

Study Covariates

The following patient demographics and tumour characteristics at diagnosis will be identified from the NCRI database: patient age (years); smoking status (current/ former/ non-smoker/ unspecified); and AJCC tumour stage (tumour size, nodal status, metastases).¹⁸ Treatment type and date received in the year post-diagnosis is also captured in the NCRI data: prostate surgery (yes/no), radiation (yes/no) androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) (yes/no) or

chemotherapy (yes/no). Where data is missing for a covariate it will be retained in the analysis and classified as unspecified.

The prescription claims data will be used to determine a medication-based comorbidity score, based on the sum of distinct medication classes (as defined by the 5 character ATC code) received by each man in the year prior to diagnosis.²⁰ Prescription dispensing data will be used to identify exposure (yes/no) to other, potentially confounding, medication in the year prior to prostate cancer diagnosis: anti-diabetic agents, statins, non-aspirin anti-coagulants, non-aspirin NSAIDs, medication for the treatment of Benign Prostatic Hypertrophy (BPH). See Appendix 1 for WHO-ATC codes.

Statistical Analyses

Cohort characteristics will be tabulated to assess univariate differences between aspirin users and non-users. Cox proportional hazards models will be used to estimate hazard ratios (HR) with 95% confidence intervals (CI) for prostate cancer-specific mortality associated with aspirin use. Covariates are to be considered for inclusion in multivariate models based on prior knowledge of clinical and demographic predictors of prostate cancer mortality: age;²¹ comorbidity score;²⁰ smoking status;^{22,23} tumour size;²¹ diabetes;²⁴ and exposure to betablockers,¹⁷ statins,²⁵ non-aspirin anti-coagulants,^{7,26} non-aspirin NSAIDS²⁵ and drugs used in BPH.²⁷ Also considered for inclusion in the model will be the year of prostate cancer diagnosis (continuous) and treatment received in the year following diagnosis: prostate surgery / radiation / androgen deprivation therapy (time-varying). A backward deletion method, with a 10% maximum change in the effect component of the fully adjusted HR will be used to select the final multivariate model.²⁸ The proportionality of hazard functions will be assessed by testing for the interaction between aspirin use and the logarithm of person-time (Wald test for product term).

Effect Modification

Analyses will be stratified by tumour stage to assess the potential for modification of the association between aspirin use and prostate cancer mortality according to whether the tumour has progressed to involve lymph nodes or metastases. Multiplicative interactions across strata of tumour stage will be determined (ratio of hazard ratios, rHR) with 95%CI.

Sensitivity Analyses

Due to the potential for misclassification of prostate cancer death on death certificates, sensitivity analyses are to be carried out. Firstly other cancer causes of death by which

ENCePP Study Proposal | Appendix 6

prostate cancer may reasonably be misclassified will considered as prostate cancer deaths (See appendix 2);²⁹ and secondly death certificates where prostate cancer is recorded as a secondary or contributory cause of death will be considered as prostate cancer deaths.

Sensitivity analyses around aspirin exposure will also be examined to guard against the potential for protopathic bias which may occur as a result of men being prescribed aspirin as an analgesic for pain prior to the diagnosis of cancer.

Limitations

Although the cancer registry captures population-based cancer cases, the subset of men for whom data on medication exposure exists are those men eligible for the GMS scheme. As eligibility for the scheme is based on means test and age, older men and men of lower socioeconomic status are likely to be over-represented. However this is unlikely to confound the potential association between aspirin and prostate cancer mortality. It should be noted that only medicines dispensed on the GMS scheme have been linked, and medicines dispensed under other community drugs schemes are not captured. This is not considered to differ greatly between aspirin users and non-users. As the data is based on medicines dispensed, it does not necessarily mean men were adherent, however determining (high/low) dosing intensity does stratify men on their level of exposure.

Although measures have been taken to account, as far as possible, for confounding by comorbidities using a medication-based comorbidity score, there may be some unmeasured confounding associated with comorbidity. The comorbidity score to be used has been validated as a medication-based means of prediction of mortality, hospitalisation and long-term care admissions.²⁰

There may be selection bias based on the selection of only men who had a histologically graded prostate biopsy, thus men who were not deemed fit for a biopsy may have been excluded, which may affect external validity

Time-frame, planning and dissemination

The analysis is to commence in February 2013 with write-up anticipated to be complete by April 2013. Further amendments to the data in this time frame are not anticipated.

This work is to be disseminated as an original research article in a peer-reviewed journal and conference presentations.

References

1. Veitonmaki T, Tammela TL, Auvinen A, Murtola TJ. Use of aspirin, but not other nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs is associated with decreased prostate cancer risk at the population level. Eur J Cancer 2012.

2. Bosetti C, Rosato V, Gallus S, Cuzick J, La Vecchia C. Aspirin and cancer risk: a quantitative review to 2011. Ann Oncol 2012;23:1403-15.

3. Dhillon PK, Kenfield SA, Stampfer MJ, Giovannucci EL. Long-term aspirin use and the risk of total, high-grade, regionally advanced and lethal prostate cancer in a prospective cohort of health professionals, 1988-2006. Int J Cancer 2011;128:2444-52.

4. Rothwell PM, Fowkes FG, Belch JF, Ogawa H, Warlow CP, Meade TW. Effect of daily aspirin on long-term risk of death due to cancer: analysis of individual patient data from randomised trials. Lancet 2011;377:31-41.

5. Jacobs EJ, Newton CC, Gapstur SM, Thun MJ. Daily Aspirin Use and Cancer Mortality in a Large US Cohort. J Natl Cancer Inst 2012;104:1208-17.

6. Rothwell PM, Wilson M, Price JF, Belch JF, Meade TW, Mehta Z. Effect of daily aspirin on risk of cancer metastasis: a study of incident cancers during randomised controlled trials. Lancet 2012;379:1591-601.

7. Choe KS, Cowan JE, Chan JM, Carroll PR, D'Amico AV, Liauw SL. Aspirin Use and the Risk of Prostate Cancer Mortality in Men Treated With Prostatectomy or Radiotherapy. J Clin Oncol 2012.

8. Shappell SB, Manning S, Boeglin WE, et al. Alterations in lipoxygenase and cyclooxygenase-2 catalytic activity and mRNA expression in prostate carcinoma. Neoplasia 2001;3:287-303.

9. Jia RP, Xu LW, Su Q, et al. Cyclooxygenase-2 expression is dependent upon epidermal growth factor receptor expression or activation in androgen independent prostate cancer. Asian J Androl 2008;10:758-64.

10. Richardsen E, Uglehus RD, Due J, Busch C, Busund LT. COX-2 is overexpressed in primary prostate cancer with metastatic potential and may predict survival. A comparison study between COX-2, TGF-beta, IL-10 and Ki67. Cancer Epidemiol 2010;34:316-22.

11. Khor LY, Bae K, Pollack A, et al. COX-2 expression predicts prostate-cancer outcome: analysis of data from the RTOG 92-02 trial. Lancet Oncol 2007;8:912-20.

12. Masferrer JL, Leahy KM, Koki AT, et al. Antiangiogenic and antitumor activities of cyclooxygenase-2 inhibitors. Cancer Res 2000;60:1306-11.

ENCePP Study Proposal | Appendix 6

13. Jain S, Harris J, Ware J. Platelets: linking hemostasis and cancer. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2010;30:2362-7.

14. Data Quality and Completeness at the Irish National Cancer Registry: National Cancer Registry Ireland; 2012.

15. Fritz AG, Jack A, Percy C, et al. International classification of diseases for oncology : ICD-O. 3rd ed. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2000.

ATC/DDD Index 2012. WHO collaborating centre for drug statisitcs methodology,
 2012. (Accessed 13/03/2012, 2012, at http://www.whocc.no/atc_ddd_index/.)

17. Barron TI, Connolly RM, Sharp L, Bennett K, Visvanathan K. Beta blockers and breast cancer mortality: a population- based study. J Clin Oncol 2011;29:2635-44.

18. Fleming I, Cooper J, Henson D, et al. American Joint Committee on Cancer: AJCC cancer staging manual. 5 ed. Philidelphia, PA, USA: Lippincott-Raven; 1997.

19. Peterson AM, Nau DP, Cramer JA, Benner J, Gwadry-Sridhar F, Nichol M. A checklist for medication compliance and persistence studies using retrospective databases. Value Health 2007;10:3-12.

20. Schneeweiss S, Seeger JD, Maclure M, Wang PS, Avorn J, Glynn RJ. Performance of comorbidity scores to control for confounding in epidemiologic studies using claims data. Am J Epidemiol 2001;154:854-64.

21. Buhmeida A, Pyrhonen S, Laato M, Collan Y. Prognostic factors in prostate cancer. Diagn Pathol 2006;1:4.

22. Kenfield SA, Stampfer MJ, Chan JM, Giovannucci E. Smoking and prostate cancer survival and recurrence. JAMA 2011;305:2548-55.

23. Warren GW, Kasza KA, Reid ME, Cummings KM, Marshall JR. Smoking at diagnosis and survival in cancer patients. Int J Cancer 2012.

24. Onitilo AA, Engel JM, Glurich I, Stankowski RV, Williams GM, Doi SA. Diabetes and cancer I: risk, survival, and implications for screening. Cancer Causes Control 2012;23:967-81.

25. Katz MS, Carroll PR, Cowan JE, Chan JM, D'Amico AV. Association of statin and nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug use with prostate cancer outcomes: results from CaPSURE. BJU Int 2010;106:627-32.

26. Choe KS, Correa D, Jani AB, Liauw SL. The use of anticoagulants improves biochemical control of localized prostate cancer treated with radiotherapy. Cancer 2010;116:1820-6.

27. Fleshner NE, Lucia MS, Egerdie B, et al. Dutasteride in localised prostate cancer management: the REDEEM randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet 2012;379:1103-11.

28. Rothman KJ, Greenland S, Lash TL. Modern Epidemiology. 3rd ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2008.

29. Trends in Cancer Survival in Scotland 1971-1995. Edinburgh: Scottish Cancer Intelligence Unit; 2000.

Appendix 1

WHO ATC¹⁶ Drug codes for medication exposures

Drug Exposure	WHO ATC Code	
Aspirin & Combinations	B01AC06, M01BA03, N02BA01, N02BA51, N02BA71	
Anti-diabetic medication	A10	
Statins	C10AA	
Non-aspirin anti-coagulants	B01A, excluding B01AC06	
Non-aspirin NSAIDs	M01A	
Benign Prostatic Hypertrophy	G04C	

Appendix 2

Table S2.1: Potential other cancer sites which prostate cancer death may be misclassified:²⁹

Cancer Site	ICD 9 Code	ICD 10 Code
Malignant neoplasm of prostate	185	C61
Malignant neoplasm of other male genital organs, site unspecified	187.9	C63.9
Malignant neoplasm of pelvis	195.3	C41.4
Secondary malignant neoplasm	196-198	C76-C80
Malignant neoplasm without specification of site	199	C80.9
Benign neoplasm of prostate	222.2	D29.1
Benign neoplasm of male genital organs, site unspecified	222.9	D29.9
Neoplasm of uncertain behaviour of prostate	236.5	D40.0
Neoplasm of uncertain behaviour of other and unspecified male genital organs	236.6	D40.9
Neoplasm of uncertain behaviour, site unspecified	238.9	D48.9
Neoplasm of unspecified nature of other genitourinary organs	239.5	D40.7, D41
Neoplasm of unspecified nature, site unspecified	239.9	D48.9

APPENDIX 7: LIST OF MEDICATION EXPOSURES REFERRED TO IN THIS THESIS

World Health Organisation Collaborating Centre for Drugs Statistics and Methodology, Anatomical Therapeutic Classification (WHO-ATC)¹⁴³ Drug codes used to define medication exposures referred to in this thesis

Drug Exposure	WHO ATC Code
Anti-diabetic medication	A10
Biguanides	A10BA; A10BD01; A10BD02; A10BD03;
	A10BD05; A10BD07
Aspirin and combinations	B01AC06; M01BA03; N02BA01; N02BA51;
	N02BA71
Non-aspirin anti-coagulants	B01A, (excluding B01AC06)
Warfarin	B10AA03
Digoxin	C01AA05
Antiarrhythmic agents	C01B
Antiarrhythmic agents Class I a	C01BA
Antiarrhythmic agents Class I c	C01BC
Class III antiarrhythmic agents	C01BD
Cardiac stimulants	C01C
Nitrates	C01DA
Other Cardiac agents	C01E
Low-ceiling diuretic	C03B
High-ceiling diuretic	C03C
Aldosterone antagonists	C03DA
Peripheral Vasodilators	C04
Beta-blocker	C07
Calcium Channel Blocker Vascular	C08C
Calcium Channel Blocker Cardiac	C08D
Verapamil	C08DA01; C08DA51
Angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitors	С09А; С09В
Angiotensin II receptor blockers	C09C; C09D
Statin	C10AA; C10B
Benign prostatic hypertrophy Medication	G04C
Non-aspirin NSAIDs	M01A

APPENDIX 8: PRESENTATIONS PERTAINING TO THIS DOCTORAL RESEARCH

ORAL PRESENTATIONS

Flahavan EM. *Cancer Pharmacoepidemiology* Trinity College Dublin June 2013. Trinity 3-Minute Article Competition, Trinity Graduate Students Union.

Flahavan EM, Bennett K, Sharp L, Barron TI. A Matched Cohort Study Examining Digoxin Exposure and Prostate Cancer Mortality. Barcelona, August. 2012. International Society of Pharmacoepidemiology Annual Meeting

Flahavan EM, Barron TI, Sharp L, Bennett K. *Socio-economic and marital status and their association with prostate cancer survival: A population-based study*. Dublin, November 2011, National Conference on Population-Based Cancer Research in Ireland

POSTER PRESENTATIONS

Flahavan EM, Bennett K, Sharp L, Barron TI. Aspirin use and mortality in men with localised prostate cancer: A cohort study. Chicago, May 2013. American Society for Clinical Oncology Annual Meeting

Flahavan EM, Bennett K, Sharp L, Barron TI. *Aspirin exposure and prostate cancer outcomes: a population based study in Irish men.* Cork, September 2012. International Association of Cancer Registries Annual Conference

Flahavan EM, Barron TI, Sharp L, Bennett K. *Socio-demographic factors associated with prostate cancer survival: a population based study.* London, October. 2011. The Prostate Cancer Charity, National Research Conference

Flahavan EM,* Spillane SC,* Bennett K, Sharp L, Barron TI. *Digoxin and Breast Cancer Mortality: a population based study*. Dublin, September 2011. Trinity College Dublin Cancer Conference 2011,

PROSTATE CANCER PHARMACOEPIDEMIOLOGY: DIGOXIN, ASPIRIN AND PATIENT OUTCOMES

Eva Flahavan

December 2013

ABSTRACT

Pharmacoepidemiology is the study of the effects of medicines in a real-world population; combining pharmacology, the study of medicines, with epidemiology the study of diseases. Prostate cancer is the most commonly diagnosed non-cutaneous malignancy in Irish men and the second most common cause of cancer death. This thesis contains the first pharmacoepidemiology studies to be carried out in a cohort of Irish prostate cancer patients. These studies were carried out using linked patient records from the National Cancer Registry of Ireland (NCRI) and prescription claims data from the Primary Care Reimbursement Services (PCRS) General Medical Services (GMS) scheme. Exposure to two medicines, digoxin and aspirin, commonly used for the treatment and prevention of cardiovascular disease were examined in relation to prostate cancer patient outcomes.

Digoxin is a member of the cardiac glycoside family, and is prescribed as second line therapy in the treatment of atrial fibrillation and heart-failure. Digoxin and other cardiac glycosides have been shown to impede cancer cell growth and tumour progression in a variety of cancer types and in mouse tumour models. These anti-cancer activities have been attributed to the pharmacological activity of digoxin on the sodium/potassium ATPase pump, and the more recently documented effects of digoxin on gene transcription; demonstrated through inhibition of Hypoxia Inducible Factor-1 α (HIF-1 α) expression. Digoxin exposure has also been associated with reduced risk of prostate cancer.

In this thesis, two studies were carried out investigating digoxin exposure in men with prostate cancer. The first study examined the association between digoxin exposure prior to cancer diagnosis and tumour characteristics (stage or grade) at diagnosis; digoxin exposure was not found to be associated with tumour stage or grade at diagnosis. The second study investigated the association between digoxin exposure at diagnosis and prostate cancer-specific mortality. In this study no association was observed between digoxin exposure and prostate cancer-specific mortality in the main analysis or in a propensity score matched cohort. There are a number of possible reasons why improved outcomes were not observed in men with prostate cancer exposed to digoxin; the most critical of these is that the therapeutic plasma concentrations of digoxin in humans are much lower than those used in pre-clinical studies. However clinical research is on-going, investigating digoxin in patients with breast cancer and in the treatment of recurrent prostate cancer.

Aspirin is the most commonly prescribed drug on community drugs schemes in Ireland. It was originally used for its anti-inflammatory and anti-pyretic properties, mediated through the inhibition of cyclooxygenase enzyme-2 (COX-2). Currently aspirin is most commonly prescribed at low doses for its anti-thrombotic effects, as it reduces the risk of stroke and myocardial infarction. This effect is mediated through the inhibition of COX-1 in platelets. Inhibition of COX-1 and/or COX-2 by aspirin has been proposed to impede the development, growth and dissemination of a number of cancers, including prostate cancer.

The findings of observational studies investigating aspirin exposure and prostate cancer incidence have been equivocal; meta-analyses of these studies have reported aspirin to be associated with an approximately 10% reduction in risk of prostate cancer. Recent studies have also reported aspirin exposure to be associated with reduced prostate cancer mortality. The studies carried out in this thesis examined the association between aspirin exposure prior to diagnosis and prostate cancer-specific mortality in two cohorts; firstly in men diagnosed with stage I-III prostate cancer and secondly in men with prostate cancer of Gleason score >7.